
Jacksonville  

Historic Preservation 

Commission 

August 28, 2024



City of Jacksonville 
Ed Ball Building, 1st Floor - Room 1002 

214 North Hogan Street - Jacksonville, Florida  32202 
 

 
A NEW DAY. 

Jacksonville Historic Preservation Commission Meeting 
 

Wednesday, August 28, 2024 at 3:00 PM  
 

Members: 
Michael Montoya, Chair 

Ethan Gregory, Vice Chair 

William Hoff, Secretary 

Julia Epstein 
Maximilian Glober 

Becky Morgan 
 

 
 

 AGENDA  
 
RULE 4.505 DISRUPTION OF MEETING  No member of the audience shall applaud nor make any noise or remarks that are audible to the Committee that 
would indicate approval or disapproval of anything being discussed. Any disregard of this rule may result in removal by the Security. 
 
 
REQUEST TO SPEAK:  1. Fill out a speaker card. 
       2. Sign in if you are going to speak. 
       3. Read the rules on the back of the card. 
       4. Place card in tray labeled “Speaker Cards”. 
 
BREAKS:   Will be taken at 5 PM, 7 PM and every two hours thereafter until the close of the meeting. 
 
NOTE:  The next regular meeting will be held Wednesday, September 25, 2024. 
COMMENTS FROM THE PUBLIC.  Comments from the public shall be limited to no more than three minutes per person and no person shall be allowed to 
give or transfer his/her time to speak to another person.  
 
ADDRESSING THE BOARD/COMMITTEE.   At public hearings required by law or fixed by the Board/Committee, the presiding officer shall extend the floor 
to proponents and opponents of the subject matter of the public hearing, and those filing written requests or speakers cards shall be heard prior to other 
persons who appear at the hearing. Each person addressing the Board/Committee shall proceed to the place assigned for speaking, give his/her name in 
an audible tone of voice for the records, (if the person has not filled out a speaker's request card and returned it to the Board/Committee staff before 
addressing the Board/Committee, the person shall also give his/her address in an audible tone of voice for the records), and limit his/her comments to 
three (3) minutes, unless further time is granted by the Board/Committee. All remarks shall be addressed to the Board/Committee as a body and not to any 
member thereof. No person other than a Board/Committee Member or the person having the floor shall be permitted to enter into any discussion, either 
directly or through a member of the Board/Committee, without the permission of the presiding officer. All questions to the Board/Committee shall be 
directed through the presiding officer. 
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Speakers may appeal the decision of the Commission on an item they addressed.  Appeals may be made to the City Council 
within twenty-one (21) days of the date of the Final Order in the matter. To appeal, file a Notice of Appeal with the Legislative 
Services under §307.203, Ord. Code. Failure to file a Notice with the Legislative Services Division within the time prescribed 
waives the right to appeal the Order. 

 
 

 A. Call to Order/Verification of Quorum    
  1. Submittal of Speaker’s Cards  
  2. Breaks at 5 PM, 7 PM and every two hours thereafter until the close of the meeting 
  3. Approval of Minutes from July 24, 2024 
 
 
 B. Deferred Items  
  1. COA-23-28339 (3664 Richmond Street)  
  2. COA-23-29186 (2799 Selma Street)  
  3. COA-24-31124 (3629 Richmond Street) 
  3. REHAB-24-03 (157 8th Street, East)      
 
 
 C. Consent Agenda 
  1. COA-24-30741 
      District: Springfield - 1448 Pearl Street, North 
      Applicant: Marco Guerrero, Andesco Construction, Inc. 
      Owner: Josefina Gattei, Bellona Property, LLC 
      Request: Alterations - Porch Restoration 
      Staff Recommendation: Approve With Conditions 
 
  2. COA-24-30849 
      District: Riverside/Avondale - 1237 Lechlade Place 
      Applicant: Autumn Martinage, Alphazet Development, LLC 
      Owner: Gino Cogorno, Real Estate Pros of North Florida, LLC 
      Request: Alterations - Fence 
      Staff Recommendation: Approve With Conditions 
 
  3. COA-24-30895 
      District: Springfield – 2026/2030 Walnut Street 
      Applicant: Joseph Markusic, Glory Homes, Inc. 
      Owner: Felicia Luke, 4 Loco Investors LLC 
      Request: Alterations - Accessibility Ramp  
      Staff Recommendation: Approve With Conditions 
 
  4. COA-24-30936 
      District: Springfield - 1403 Walnut Street 
      Applicant: TerraWise Homes, Inc. 
      Owner: TerraWise Homes, Inc. 
      Request: New Construction 
      Staff Recommendation: Approve With Conditions 
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  5. COA-24-30958 
      District: Springfield -1344 Ionia Street 
      Applicant: JWB Real Estate Capital, LLC 
      Owner: Hoose A, LLC 
      Request: New Construction 
      Staff Recommendation: Approve With Conditions   
  
  6. COA-24-30962 
      District: Riverside/Avondale - 3709 Hedrick Street 
      Applicant: Taylor King 
      Owner: Taylor King 
      Request: New Construction - Accessory Structure 
      Staff Recommendation: Approve With Conditions 
 
  7. COA-24-31001 
      District: Riverside/Avondale - 1613 Van Wert Avenue 
      Applicant: Raymond C. Roman 
      Owner: Deborah L. Roman 
      Request: Alterations - Roof 
      Staff Recommendation: Approve With Conditions 
 
  8. COA-24-31027 
      District: Riverside/Avondale - 1819 Montgomery Place 
      Applicant: Jeffrey Broome, Showcase Properties, LLC 
      Owner: Jeffrey Broome, Showcase Properties, LLC 
      Request: Alterations - Masonry Painting 
      Staff Recommendation: Approve With Conditions 
 

            9. COA-24-31050 
      District: Riverside/Avondale - 2151 Dellwood Avenue 
      Applicant: Kristin De Han 
      Owner: Kristin De Han 
      Request: Alterations - Fence 
      Staff Recommendation: Approve With Conditions 
 

           10. COA-24-31078 
      District: Springfield - 414 4th Street, East  
      Applicant: TerraWise Homes, Inc. 
      Owner: TerraWise Homes, Inc. 
      Request: New Construction 
      Staff Recommendation: Approve With Conditions 
 

           11. COA-24-31081 
      District: Springfield - 2124 Laura Street, North 
      Applicant: JWB Real Estate Capital, LLC 
      Owner: JWB Real Estate Capital, LLC 
      Request: New Construction  

     Staff Recommendation: Approve With Conditions  
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                  12. COA-24-31082 
      District: Springfield - 1120 Ionia Street 
      Applicant: JWB Real Estate Capital, LLC 
      Owner: Hoose Homes and Investments, LLC 
      Request: New Construction 

     Staff Recommendation: Approve With Conditions 
 

           13. COA-24-31092 
      District: Riverside/Avondale - 3633 Richmond Street 
      Applicant: Daniel Greer, JBL Corporation, Inc. 
      Owner: Daniel Ricci 
      Request: Demolition / New Construction 
      Staff Recommendation: Approve With Conditions 
 

           14. COA-24-31062 
      District: Riverside/Avondale - 1449 Talbot Avenue  
      Applicant: Lauren Papalas 
      Owner: Lauren Papalas  
      Request: Alterations - Yard Feature  
      Staff Recommendation: Approve With Conditions 
 
 
     D. Previously Deferred Items to be Heard 
   
 
 E. Condemned Properties 
 
 
 F. Historic Designations 
  1. LS-23-01 
      District: 538 Ellis Road, South 
      Applicant: Sons of Confederate Veterans, Kirby-Smith Camp 1209, Inc. 
      Owner: Sons of Confederate Veterans, Kirby-Smith Camp 1209, Inc. 
      Request: Landmark Designation 
       
  2. LM-24-03 
      District: 801 Jefferson Street, North 
      Applicant: Amon D. Whetstone 
      Owner: Amon D. Whetstone 
      Request: Landmark Designation 
 

3. LM-24-05 
      District: 801 Jefferson Street, North 
      Applicant: Amon D. Whetstone 
      Owner: Amon D. Whetstone 
      Request: Landmark Designation 
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G. Certificates of Appropriateness 
1. COA-24-30766 

      District: Riverside/Avondale - 1464 Avondale Avenue 
      Applicant: Sondra Fetner 
      Owner: Sondra Fetner 
      Request: Alterations - Window Replacement 
      Staff Recommendation: Approve With Conditions 

 
  2. COA-24-30820 
      District: Riverside/Avondale - 2142 College Street  
      Applicant: Jennifer Botterbusch, 2142 College Street, LLC 
      Owner: Jennifer Botterbusch, 2142 College Street, LLC 
      Request: Alterations - Masonry Painting 
      Staff Recommendation: Deny 
 
  3. COA-24-31013 
      District: Riverside/Avondale -1238 Ingleside Avenue 
      Applicant: Daniel DuFresne Covenant, Roofing and Construction, Inc. 
      Owner: Kelly M. Summers 
      Request: Alterations - Roof 
      Staff Recommendation: Deny 
   
   
 H. Certificate of Appropriateness / Work Initiated or Completed Without a COA 
   
     
 I. Appeal of Administratively Approved COA’s 
 
 
 J. Minor Modifications to Previously Approved COA’s   
 
 
 K. Public Comments 
 
 
 L. New Business 

1. Restore Endangered Historic Adaptable Buildings (REHAB): 
 REHAB-24-01  

  District: Springfield - 101 1st Street, West 
  Applicant: Joshua Pardue, Jacksonville Museum Space, LLC  
  Owner: Joshua Pardue, Jacksonville Museum Space, LLC  
  Request: Critical Endangerment Declaration   
 

 REHAB-24-04 
  District: Local Landmark - 723 4th Street, West 
  Applicant: El Bethel Divine Holiness Church 
  Owner: El Bethel Divine Holiness Church 
  Request: Critical Endangerment Declaration 
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 REHAB-24-07  
  District: Local Landmark - 841 Franklin Street 
  Applicant: Rev. Elizabeth E. Yates, Mt Olive AME Church 
  Owner: Rev. Elizabeth E. Yates, Mt Olive AME Church 
  Request: Critical Endangerment Declaration 

 
2. Building Naming: Gary F. Keys, Sr Fire Rescue Headquarters (515 Julia Street) 

3. Demolition Delay: 222 and 228 Duval Street, East 
 
 
 M. Information 

1. Jacksonville Historic Preservation Commission (JHPC) Task Force 
2. Pending Legislation 
3. Public Works Improvement Projects 

 
 
 N. Old Business 
 
 
 O. Design Issues  

1. 2024 Window Supplement  
 
 
 P. Addendum  
 
 
 Q. Adjournment  
 

 

6



JACKSONVILLE HISTORIC PRESERVATION COMMISSION 

A. 

Call to Order 

7



JACKSONVILLE HISTORIC PRESERVATION COMMISSION 

1. 

Submittal Of

Speaker’s Cards 

8



 

 

JACKSONVILLE HISTORIC PRESERVATION COMMISSION 

2.  

Reminder of 
Meeting Break 

Times  

9

arimusw
Sticky Note



JACKSONVILLE HISTORIC PRESERVATION COMMISSION 

3.  

Approval of the 
Minutes  

10



City of Jacksonville July 24, 2024 
Historic Preservation Commission Uncertified Condensed Copy 

1 of 47 sheets Page 1 to 4 of 122 08/03/2024 01:42:32 PM 
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CITY OF JACKSONVILLE

HISTORIC PRESERVATION

COMMISSION

      Proceedings held on Wednesday, July 24, 2024, 

commencing at 3:01 p.m., at the Ed Ball Building, 

Hearing Room 1002, 214 North Hogan Street, Jacksonville, 

Florida, before Diane M. Tropia, FPR, a Notary Public in 

and for the State of Florida at Large.

PRESENT:

   MICHAEL MONTOYA, Chair.
   ETHAN GREGORY, Vice Chair.
   WILLIAM HOFF, Secretary.
   JULIA EPSTEIN, Commission Member.

ALSO PRESENT:

   ARIMUS WELLS, Planning and Development Dept.  
   SHANNON MacGILLIS, Office of General Counsel.

- - -

2
P R O C E E D I N G S1

July 24, 2024             3:01 p.m.
- - -2

THE CHAIRMAN:  We'll call the meeting to3
order.  Welcome, everyone.4

This is the Jacksonville Historic5
Preservation Commission meeting, Wednesday,6
July 24th, 2024, at 3:01.7

We'll get started.  The first thing we'll8
do is have some introductions.  I'll start over9
on the right.10

COMMISSIONER HOFF:  William Hoff,11
commissioner.12

COMMISSIONER GREGORY:  Ethan Gregory,13
commissioner.14

COMMISSIONER EPSTEIN:  Julia Epstein,15
commissioner.16

THE CHAIRMAN:  Michael Montoya, chairman.17
MS. MacGILLIS:  Shannon MacGillis, Office18

of General Counsel.19
MR. WELLS:  Arimus Wells, Planning and20

Development Department.21
THE CHAIRMAN:  We have a quorum.  All22

commissioners are here.23
Just a couple of things.  If you intend to24

speak today, please make sure that you've25
Diane M. Tropia, Inc., Post Office Box 2375, Jacksonville, FL 32203

(904) 821-0300
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filled one of these speaker cards out, bring it1
forward, if you haven't already.2

Let's see.  And, also, one of the first3
things we do at these meetings is we go through4
the consent agenda.  If you're on the consent5
agenda today and it's approved, you're welcome6
to remain for the meeting, but sometimes these7
meetings last a long time, so you're also8
welcome to (microphone failure).9

You can't hear me?  Okay.  I'll lean in a10
little bit more, Diane.11

But, yes, if you're on the consent agenda12
and it gets approved, you're welcome to leave13
if you'd like to and you're welcome to stay.14

So with that, let's start with the agenda.15
Oh, and, yes, if you have a cell phone16

with you, please silence them.  And if we go17
past two hours, we'll take a ten-minute break.18
(Microphone failure) two hours.  And, please,19
during the meeting, there should be no public20
displays of support or opposition.  That's what21
the speaker cards are for.22

All right.  So we have the minutes from23
last month's meeting.  Do I hear a motion for24
the minutes?25

Diane M. Tropia, Inc., Post Office Box 2375, Jacksonville, FL 32203
(904) 821-0300

4
COMMISSIONER GREGORY:  Motion to approve1

the minutes from the June 26, 2024, meeting.2
COMMISSIONER EPSTEIN:  Second.3
THE CHAIRMAN:  All those in favor?4
COMMISSION MEMBERS:  Aye.5
THE CHAIRMAN:  All those opposed?6
COMMISSION MEMBERS:  (No response.)7
THE CHAIRMAN:  So the first thing we'll8

list are the items that have been deferred.  We9
have COA-23-28339, 3664 Richmond Street;10
COA-23-29186, 2799 Selma Street; LM-24-03, 80111
Jefferson Street North; and REHAB-24-01, 10112
1st Street West.  So those items have been13
deferred.14

And now we'll go through the consent15
agenda.  The consent agenda items are16
COA-24-30422, COA-24-30751, COA-24-30841,17
COA-24-30855, COA-24-30874, COA-24-30891,18
COA-24-30892, and COA-24-30955.19

We'll open the public hearing.  Is there20
anyone here that wishes to speak for any of the21
consent agenda items?22

AUDIENCE MEMBER:  (Indicating.)23
THE CHAIRMAN:  If you do, please come24

forward.25
Diane M. Tropia, Inc., Post Office Box 2375, Jacksonville, FL 32203

(904) 821-0300 11
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5
(Audience member approaches the podium.)1
THE CHAIRMAN:  Please state your name and2

address and she'll swear you in.3
AUDIENCE MEMBER:  Kim Pryor, 245 West 5th4

Street, Springfield.5
THE REPORTER:  If you would raise your6

right hand for me, please.7
MS. PRYOR:  (Complies.)8
THE REPORTER:  Do you affirm that the9

testimony you are about to give will be the10
truth, the whole truth, and nothing but the11
truth?12

MS. PRYOR:  I do.13
THE REPORTER:  Thank you.14
MS. PRYOR:  I would like to request that15

items COA-24-30751, the window replacement, be16
pulled from consent, as well as 24-30855, a17
demolition request.18

THE CHAIRMAN:  All right.  Thank you.19
MS. PRYOR:  Thank you.20
THE CHAIRMAN:  Is there anyone else who21

would like to speak on items on the consent22
agenda?23

AUDIENCE MEMBERS:  (No response.)24
THE CHAIRMAN:  So we'll close the public25

Diane M. Tropia, Inc., Post Office Box 2375, Jacksonville, FL 32203
(904) 821-0300

6
hearing.1

I'll entertain a motion on the remaining2
items on the consent agenda.3

COMMISSIONER EPSTEIN:  Motion to approve4
the consent agenda without COA-24-30751 and5
COA-24-30855.6

COMMISSIONER GREGORY:  Second.7
THE CHAIRMAN:  All those in favor?8
COMMISSION MEMBERS:  Aye.9
THE CHAIRMAN:  All those opposed?10
COMMISSION MEMBERS:  (No response.)11
THE CHAIRMAN:  So the remaining items are12

approved on the consent agenda.  We'll move the13
other two to the COAs.14

Thank you.15
Now we'll move to Section F, Historic16

Designations.17
Sir, your project was pulled from the18

consent agenda, so it's going to be heard19
during the COA portion; is that right?  Are20
you ...21

MR. WELLS:  (Off microphone.)22
AUDIENCE MEMBER:  (Inaudible.)23
THE CHAIRMAN:  1812 Bayard Place, yes,24

sir.  It was requested for your project to be25
Diane M. Tropia, Inc., Post Office Box 2375, Jacksonville, FL 32203

(904) 821-0300

7
placed on the consent -- moved from the consent1
agenda and placed on the COA.  We'll get to2
that.  We'll get to that section.3

So Section F, Historic Designations, we4
have LS-23-01.  I'll open the public hearing5
and get a staff report.6

MR. WELLS:  To the Chair, before we begin,7
can we just confirm the applicant is here8
first?9

THE CHAIRMAN:  Yes.10
Is the applicant for LS-23-01 here today?11
AUDIENCE MEMBERS:  (No response.)12
THE CHAIRMAN:  The Sons of Confederate13

Veterans, the Kirby-Smith Camp, is the14
applicant here today?15

AUDIENCE MEMBERS:  (No response.)16
THE CHAIRMAN:  It appears not, so we'll17

have to defer this one to next month.18
Okay.  So now we'll go on to the COA19

portion of the agenda, and why don't we start20
with the first two that were removed from the21
consent agenda?  We'll start with COA-24-30751,22
1812 Bayard Place.  I will open the public23
hearing and hear a staff report.24

Excuse me.  Is there any ex parte?25
Diane M. Tropia, Inc., Post Office Box 2375, Jacksonville, FL 32203

(904) 821-0300
8

COMMISSION MEMBERS:  (No response.)1
THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  We'll have a staff2

report.3
MR. WELLS:  Thank you, Mr. Chair.4
So this is application COA-24-30751 for5

the property located at 1812 Bayard Place.  So6
the applicant is seeking to do wholesale window7
replacement on a contributing structure within8
the Riverside/Avondale Historic District.  This9
property is located on an interior lot, and it10
consists of a two-story, Dutch Colonial Revival11
style single-family home as characterized by12
its front-facing cross gambrel roof, wraparound13
veranda, and windows with grids.  The existing14
windows on the home are wood and metal with15
lite patterns that include 9-over-1, 6-over-1,16
a 12-grid casement, an 8-grid casement.17

Once again, the applicant is seeking to18
request wholesale window replacement due to19
termite activity.  And so we conducted a site20
visit on June 5th, and we noted that there were21
an abundance of windows that had either dirt22
buildup, aged caulking.  And the applicant did23
note that prior attempts were made to repair24
the windows, and although we do not -- or we25

Diane M. Tropia, Inc., Post Office Box 2375, Jacksonville, FL 32203
(904) 821-0300 12
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did not recognize any significant damage or1
rot, the applicant did provide us with2
additional pictures, as well, that demonstrated3
termite damage as well as a report from a4
certified window restoration company as well as5
a wood destroying organisms inspection report,6
which identified the presence of WDOs.7

So with those additional competent,8
substantial evidence, we are inclined to9
recommend approval with conditions as noted in10
the report.11

THE CHAIRMAN:  Thanks, Arimus.12
Any questions for staff?13
COMMISSIONER EPSTEIN:  Through the Chair,14

is the additional photos and information --15
that's been inserted into our packet or just16
the photos that you guys took?17

MR. WELLS:  Through the Chair to18
Commissioner Epstein, those photos are included19
in the package.  They are just located on the20
latter end of the book.21

THE CHAIRMAN:  Any other questions for22
staff?23

COMMISSION MEMBERS:  (No response.)24
THE CHAIRMAN:  Would the applicant please25

Diane M. Tropia, Inc., Post Office Box 2375, Jacksonville, FL 32203
(904) 821-0300
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come forward?1

(Audience member approaches the podium.)2
THE CHAIRMAN:  Sir, please state your name3

and address and she'll swear you in.4
AUDIENCE MEMBER:  1812 Bayard Place,5

Richard Metzler, M-e-t-z-l-e-r.6
THE REPORTER:  If you would raise your7

right hand for me, please.8
MR. METZLER:  (Complies.)9
THE REPORTER:  Do you affirm the testimony10

you are about to give will be the truth, the11
whole truth, and nothing but the truth?12

MR. METZLER:  I do.13
THE REPORTER:  Thank you.14
THE CHAIRMAN:  So, sir, would you like to15

present your project?16
MR. METZLER:  Yes.17
This was a -- we came from South Florida18

and bought this 18- -- 1913.  I'm sorry, a19
1907 -- what do you call -- older house.  We've20
been living there for about six months and we21
had termites.  We had every conceivable thing.22
The windows were falling apart.23

We had nine different configurations, and24
what was presented to me was a photograph25

Diane M. Tropia, Inc., Post Office Box 2375, Jacksonville, FL 32203
(904) 821-0300
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taken, allegedly, in the '70s when it was a1
duplex, and the windows appeared -- there are2
three windows up over the porch, which had been3
enclosed even during that picture, and they had4
6-over-6 windows.5

We went and we endeavored to hire a6
company that would come in in a reasonable7
amount of time and do 28 of the windows in what8
we thought were an appropriate 6-over-19
configuration, which would give a harmonious10
look to the building, would preserve its look11
of the period, and was the largest number of12
different window configurations that were in13
the house.14

So we went through an exhaustive15
discussion.  You know, this was three and a16
half months ago that we actually submitted the17
COA.  I guess we did, through our18
manufacture -- or supplier.  And there were a19
lot of questions.  We met with the group.  They20
gave us guidance, said this is what you need.21
Hire a window expert.  We did.  Hire a termite22
person for the WDO, which we did.23

We had exhaustive pictures of the --24
pictures of the inside of the house, close-ups25

Diane M. Tropia, Inc., Post Office Box 2375, Jacksonville, FL 32203
(904) 821-0300
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of the damage.  I mean, there's gaps in the1
windows the wind howls through, the insects2
come in, leakage in the house, and it's -- it's3
really bad.  It was done by a flipper who had4
no COAs whatsoever for window replacement,5
which is surprising.  So he'd come in -- some6
of these are Plexiglass.  Some of them are just7
inconsistent with any kind of a workmanlike8
application.9

So having done all that, we then10
petitioned to go ahead with the whole thing,11
and we have a very granular presentation to --12
all the stuff that we submitted to the group,13
and I can't understand why there's such14
pushback for three and a half months.  You15
know, I've been working on this for a long,16
long time, and we submitted everything that was17
requested of us and then some.  I'm sure it was18
an annoyance to the staff, but I kept19
answering, you know, where is your basis for20
this whole --21

(Timer notification.)22
MR. METZLER -- objection to what was there23

and what really isn't.  So I don't think it was24
a good, consistent, historical record for what25

Diane M. Tropia, Inc., Post Office Box 2375, Jacksonville, FL 32203
(904) 821-0300 13
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the actual configuration was since 1907.1

So that's my story.2
THE CHAIRMAN:  Thank you, Mr. Metzler.3
If we need to hear from you, we'll call4

you back up.5
Now we'll hear from any of the public that6

wants to speak on this item.7
(Ms. Pryor approaches the podium.)8
MS. PRYOR:  Kim Pryor, 245 West 5th9

Street.10
Am I still sworn from earlier?11
THE CHAIRMAN:  Yes.12
MS. PRYOR:  Okay.  Thank you for pulling13

this off the consent agenda.  I appreciate it.14
As you know, windows are an integral part15

of the historic fabric of our historic16
structures, and I will come and speak against17
wholesale window replacement every opportunity18
that I can, but in this particular instance,19
the photographs that were submitted, they look20
better than a lot of the other pictures -- a21
lot of other windows that other people have22
requested to replace.  These actually look23
really good on the pictures.24

But where I have some issues here is in25
Diane M. Tropia, Inc., Post Office Box 2375, Jacksonville, FL 32203

(904) 821-0300
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the staff report, Mr. Wells mentioned that they1
saw dirt buildup and deteriorated caulking and2
things of that nature.  That is not a reason to3
replace your windows.  That's maintenance.4
Dirt buildup needs to be cleaned off.5
Deteriorated caulking -- which I imagine they6
probably meant "glazing" instead of7
"caulking" -- can be replaced.8

Historic double-hung windows were created9
to make it very easy for someone to repair10
them.  The sashes come out easily.  They can be11
repaired.  Termites are everywhere.  As soon as12
they replace these windows, the termites may13
come back.  Have they tented?  Because that's14
the only way to get rid of drywood termites.15

I spoke with Angel Corrales about this16
particular house, and he was there a few years17
ago and took a look at the windows at the18
request of the then owner, and he repaired one,19
which the owner wanted him to do, but he said20
the rest of them were in really good shape.21

Again, I have -- I have photographs here22
of what Andersen replacement windows look like23
from their website.  These are not historically24
accurate.  I'm happy to give these to you if25

Diane M. Tropia, Inc., Post Office Box 2375, Jacksonville, FL 32203
(904) 821-0300
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you would like to look at them.  There's1
also -- each window indicated that they were2
also getting a header expander, and I've pulled3
that information up.4

And, also, speaking from Angel, he told me5
that -- I believe it was Mr. Wells -- had a6
problem with header expanders on a property on7
Myra Street, and that particular owner was8
required to pull those windows because they9
were incorrect.10

(Timer notification.)11
MS. PRYOR:  Okay.  I have more, but that's12

my time.13
THE CHAIRMAN:  Thank you.14
Is there anyone else who would like to15

speak in regards to this COA?16
MR. METZLER:  May I make another17

supplemental comment, rebuttal?18
THE CHAIRMAN:  Yes, sir.  Yes.19
(Mr. Metzler approaches the podium.)20
MR. METZLER:  One of the reports -- one of21

the people that she cited, Angel --22
THE CHAIRMAN:  Morales [sic]?23
MR. METZLER:  Yes, he -- I called him24

after a recommendation to get a professional to25
Diane M. Tropia, Inc., Post Office Box 2375, Jacksonville, FL 32203
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come out.  No response.  Never replied.  So1
then I went to Lovejoy Construction, which is2
another one on -- this is the COA list by3
the -- what's it called?  The local Riverside4
Avondale group.  This is their approved5
construction -- recommended construction, so I6
went and talked to Dandeneau Contracting, Mike,7
who came out, looked at all the windows, and he8
made a recommendation to replace them all,9
which I sent to the group, to Arimus.10

So what can I say?  I mean, they are --11
you know, they're leaking and they're -- and12
they're cold -- it's cold.  The house is cold.13
The house is hot.  You know, we've been going14
around on this whole thing.  I'm 81 years old.15
You know, I'm a veteran on disability, so I16
should have some consideration on this whole17
thing, I would think.  Okay?18

THE CHAIRMAN:  Thank you, sir.  Thank you.19
Anyone else?  Is there anyone else here to20

speak on this COA?21
AUDIENCE MEMBERS:  (No response.)22
MR. METZLER:  In fact, the windows are23

single-hung, so I'm told.24
THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  I'm going to close25

Diane M. Tropia, Inc., Post Office Box 2375, Jacksonville, FL 32203
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the public hearing.1

I'll entertain a motion.2
COMMISSIONER GREGORY:  Motion to approve3

COA-24-30841 at 15- -- excuse me.  Wrong one.4
Motion to approve COA-24-30751, 18125

Bayard Place.6
COMMISSIONER EPSTEIN:  Second.7
THE CHAIRMAN:  Discussion?8
COMMISSIONER HOFF:  Through the Chair, I9

would like to hear from Mr. Wells and his10
thought process on how he came to his11
recommendation.12

MR. WELLS:  Through the Chair to13
Commissioner Hoff, thank you.14

So how the Department came to our15
recommendation is in accordance with the16
guide- -- in accordance with the design17
guidelines as well as the Ordinance Code18
itself.19

And so we did our inspection of the20
windows.  We did note, again, through our21
report, that there was not significant wood rot22
or damage, and so that's when we worked with23
the applicant.  That's why it took three-or-so24
months to come to some type of understanding as25
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to why window replacement was warranted.  And1
so that's when the applicant provided2
additional evidence through a window3
restoration company as well as a termite4
company.  And, again, that last piece was the5
wood destroying organisms report.6

So all those three additional pieces of7
evidence, if anything, has corroborated the8
need for window replacement because of the9
significant termite damage that's been caused10
by the termite -- yeah, termite damage that's11
been caused because of the windows.12

COMMISSIONER GREGORY:  Through the Chair,13
I'll say that in the real estate business, I14
see WDO reports almost daily, and there is --15
there's a good bit of termite activity here.  I16
mean, you don't normally see this many termites17
on window sills.  These appear to be drywoods.18

The full extent of the damage to each19
window may be not ascertainable from every20
photo here, but I will say that there is a good21
amount of termite activity in that home around22
these windows, and that's typically the point23
where drywood termites come in.  They tend to24
go for the windows initially.  So that's25
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something to take into consideration.1

COMMISSIONER EPSTEIN:  Through the Chair,2
I think the picture for me that stands out the3
most is on 194, and I -- I think, looking at4
these and my experience with historic, is that5
this looks like an inspector took a screwdriver6
to the window to check for WDO, and you can7
tell it's falling apart.8

And I would suspect even though these are9
painted and everything, that if you were to do10
that, that this would happen with a lot of the11
windows.  That's just from my own thoughts and12
experience.  It looks like they have been13
freshly painted by somebody, but they are14
falling apart.15

THE CHAIRMAN:  Just a question for staff.16
In comparison to other reports and17

analyses that have been done in this regard in18
similar kinds of situations, how would you rank19
the owner's -- the applicant/owner's due20
diligence in this process in providing to you21
and the staff with the information needed to22
render a decision, get this on the consent23
agenda for today's meeting?24

MR. WELLS:  To the Chair, the applicant,25
Diane M. Tropia, Inc., Post Office Box 2375, Jacksonville, FL 32203
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we found to -- has made a concerted effort to1
demonstrate that.2

Normally, we just ask for one evidence --3
piece of evidence from some type of a qualified4
expert, but in this instance, they provided5
three pieces, again.6

THE CHAIRMAN:  Any other discussion or7
comments from commissioners?8

COMMISSIONER HOFF:  Through the Chair,9
just going to kind of share what my thought10
process is here now.11

So, yeah, anytime there is a wholesale12
window replacement request, you know, that's13
the most severe step someone could make on the14
renovation of the windows in their house.15

So, you know, I also live in a historic16
house.  I've had to tent my house a couple of17
times for the presence of drywood termites.  So18
I don't really find the presence alarming.19

The staff did an in-person inspection.  In20
their opinion, they saw no significant visible21
damage.  And I do think that attempts at repair22
should be made in this case.  That's kind of23
where my mind is at this time, so ...24

THE CHAIRMAN:  Is there any more comment25
Diane M. Tropia, Inc., Post Office Box 2375, Jacksonville, FL 32203
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or discussion in regard to this COA1
application?2

COMMISSIONER EPSTEIN:  Through the Chair,3
if we ask them to attempt repair and then4
windows just kind of disintegrated during5
the -- pulling them out, that's my concern, is6
that when you start taking these out, they're7
just going to fall apart.8

If that was to be the case, how would they9
come back?  What would be the process to come10
back and -- would they have to do an entirely11
new COA, or we would have denied them a window12
that they have asked for, replacement that they13
have asked for?14

MR. WELLS:  Through the Chair to15
Commissioner Epstein, I'll have to think about16
that because if they did -- if you approve them17
for window repairs and the windows18
disintegrated or fell apart or some sort --19
yeah, I believe they would need to submit a new20
COA for window replacement.21

COMMISSIONER EPSTEIN:  Could they ask for22
a wholesale window replacement?  Because this23
is a wholesale window replacement that they24
have asked for as a COA.25
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So I'm guessing we would be denying this1

and saying they need to fix them, so how2
would -- because usually once a COA is denied,3
there's a time period before you can come back4
and ask for it again.5

MR. WELLS:  That's correct.6
So you would -- if you did deny it, then7

they couldn't ask for a wholesale replacement8
in the same fashion for another year from your9
denial.10

COMMISSIONER GREGORY:  And through the11
Chair, would they have to get a new COA for the12
repair?13

MR. WELLS:  That's correct.14
MR. METZLER:  Can I just make one more15

statement, please?16
THE CHAIRMAN:  Briefly, yes, sir.17
(Mr. Metzler approaches the podium.)18
MR. METZLER:  Does anybody realize the19

impact of doing this window by window by20
window?  There's a time component.  We're21
living in the house.  We're trying to22
redecorate.  You know, it's our home.23

I called these people, and they said --24
the repair people that did respond, they can't25
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even get close to this.  They are booked a year1
out, and it's going to -- this will take2
forever.3

Can you imagine -- it would be nice to4
live there with card -- with plywood on this5
window and then the next window and the next6
window.  It would take how many years to do 287
windows?  I mean, that's a factor there.8

THE CHAIRMAN:  I completely understand,9
sir.10

MR. METZLER:  And the cost.  We cannot11
afford to have these windows redone window by12
window.  It would be extraordinary.13

THE CHAIRMAN:  Thank you.14
Any other discussion?15
COMMISSIONER HOFF:  So -- through the16

Chair to staff, so the applicant and yourself17
were in discussion for a number of months about18
this.  Was there any discussion of replacing19
the most severely damaged windows, or was the20
discussion always about complete wholesale?21

MR. WELLS:  Through the Chair to22
Commissioner Hoff, the duration of the23
conversation really focused on wholesale window24
replacement because if you look at the25
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condition of the windows, the majority of them,1
if not all, appear to be in the same condition.2

COMMISSIONER EPSTEIN:  Through the Chair3
to the staff, can you speak a little bit about4
going out to the site and deeming the windows5
fixable, and then now coming to the6
understanding that they are not?  What was your7
process there?8

MR. WELLS:  Yeah.  Through the Chair to9
Commissioner Epstein, so on June 5th, when we10
did our first -- our site visit, we took photos11
of the windows, and we examined the windows in12
terms of the condition, the sills, the headers,13
et cetera, and we made an initial determination14
that the windows should be repaired.15

And so after that, we met with the16
applicant the next few weeks to come up with a17
reasonable determination in terms of how they18
could move forward.  And so what we needed from19
them was just additional evidence, so that's20
when they provided the additional evidence, so21
the termite report -- wood destroying organisms22
report, et cetera.  So that's how we turned23
our -- or changed our recommendation.24

COMMISSIONER EPSTEIN:  Through the Chair25
Diane M. Tropia, Inc., Post Office Box 2375, Jacksonville, FL 32203
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to the staff, when you go out and you review1
the windows, how close are you able to get to2
them?3

I'm looking at your pictures, and they are4
kind of from far away, and the pictures that5
they've provided are close up.  Can you -- are6
you reviewing them as -- you know, obviously,7
if people aren't home and everything, you can't8
get in the house and up close to the house,9
but ...10

MR. WELLS:  Through the Chair to11
Commissioner Epstein, so we try -- we do our12
best to try to inspect them as closely as13
possible.  Sometimes -- anytime we do a site14
visit, we request that the owner is there so we15
can go inside the building.16

In this instance, yeah, I believe -- I'll17
have to go through the photos one more time,18
but I believe the photos did -- yeah, they were19
far apart or -- yeah.  So that's the closest we20
could get just to get a good, holistic21
understanding of what the condition was,22
especially on the second floor windows.23

COMMISSIONER EPSTEIN:  I'm sorry.  I keep24
asking questions.25
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Did you go out to the house another time,1

or you're just looking at the photos that the2
owner provided?3

MR. WELLS:  We did -- no, so besides our4
first site visit, that's the only site visit we5
did.6

COMMISSIONER EPSTEIN:  And, I'm sorry, the7
Dandeneau Contracting, Mr. -- I'm sorry --8
Metzler had mentioned, is that a -- this list9
of window replacements, is that something that10
you provide?  Is that something that RAP11
provides?12

MR. WELLS:  My understanding, RAP is --13
maintains a list of window restoration --14

COMMISSIONER EPSTEIN:  So those are people15
that RAP works with and would trust their16
opinions?17

MR. WELLS:  From my understanding, that's18
correct, but I'll defer to RAP on that.19

COMMISSIONER HOFF:  Through the Chair, I20
believe there's a representative of RAP here.21
Could we hear from RAP to talk about their22
confidence in their list that they provide to23
you?24

THE CHAIRMAN:  I don't see why not.  They25
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would need to fill out a speaker card, though.1

(Audience member approaches the podium.)2
THE REPORTER:  Name and address, please.3
AUDIENCE MEMBER:  Shannon Blankinship,4

2623 Herschel Street.5
THE REPORTER:  If you would raise your6

right hand for me, please.7
MS. BLANKINSHIP:  (Complies.)8
THE REPORTER:  Do you affirm that the9

testimony you're about to give will be the10
truth, the whole truth, and nothing but the11
truth?12

MS. BLANKINSHIP:  I do.13
THE REPORTER:  Thank you.14
MS. BLANKINSHIP:  Just the historic15

contractor list?16
THE CHAIRMAN:  Yeah.  What about these17

contractors?18
MS. BLANKINSHIP:  So we do maintain one.19
You know, in truth, I'll have to support20

what the homeowner said.  We really struggle21
with contractors for windows in the22
neighborhood.  There are four contractors23
listed on our historic contractor list, all of24
which have experience doing this work all the25
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time in the neighborhood.1

You know, one of the companies come from2
Orlando.  They really specialize in doing3
wholesale because it's so expensive to4
transport windows to them, and they are5
definitely the most expensive of the different6
contractors.7

Dandeneau Contracting that he mentioned is8
another one that works in the neighborhood.  He9
does one at a time, you know, takes them to10
shop and restores them.11

Most of the people in the neighborhood12
will work with Mike and have windows one at a13
time, or Dave Doughman of Lovejoy Contracting14
[sic], another one on the list, they will do15
the windows one at a time.  They are booked out16
for a long while.17

And, you know, I typically recommend, when18
people call us, that if they have those main,19
you know, important feature windows in the home20
or the windows that are really priority to get21
done, to reach out to them and have those22
windows done so that they're not, you know,23
looking, you know, years down the line of not24
having any work done and in this really25
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unfortunate situation of needing wholesale1
window work, which is the most challenging2
level of window restoration work to be done.3

COMMISSIONER EPSTEIN:  I guess just -- I4
mean, this list you have put together, these5
are people that work in the neighborhood.  And6
I would think because of that, you would7
respect their opinion of, you know, what8
they've put forward here?9

MS. BLANKINSHIP:  Yes.  I mean, these are10
the individual craftsmen in the neighborhood11
that focus specifically on window restoration.12

Obviously, our contractor list, we say13
these folks are experienced in the rules in14
obtaining a COA and understand the15
Riverside/Avondale design guidelines, but we16
always recommend that folks use, you know,17
Angie's List and other sort of reputable18
sources to vet contractors in terms of, you19
know, other reasons that they may or may not20
want to hire them, but, I mean, they understand21
working in the historic district and window22
restoration.23

THE CHAIRMAN:  Any other questions?24
COMMISSION MEMBERS:  (No response.)25
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THE CHAIRMAN:  Thank you for coming1

forward and speaking.2
MS. BLANKINSHIP:  Thank you.3
THE CHAIRMAN:  So we have a -- we have an4

applicant, and we have a report from staff.5
This is --6

I asked staff about the sort of due7
diligence of the applicant, and it seems to be8
more than normal, but we have a situation where9
this request has been pulled from the agenda,10
and you have heard some testimony from both the11
applicant and the two other citizens in the12
community.  So I think we need to have maybe a13
bit more discussion, but I think we need to14
vote on this.15

That was my reason for asking a question16
of staff, that in comparison to other -- this17
looked much more extensive than other18
applicant -- applications I've seen that are19
similar to this.20

And Shannon's comment about the21
contractors that RAP, not necessarily endorses,22
but recognizes as, you know, very diligent23
historic contractors in the neighborhood, it24
certainly isn't in that contractor's interest25
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to say remove these windows if that's his1
business, to restore them, but I think --2

Any other comments about this or ...3
COMMISSIONER EPSTEIN:  Through the Chair,4

I would just say, obviously, we're all -- you5
can tell we're taking this very seriously, a6
wholesale window replacement in a historic7
district with existing historic -- although it8
seems like there's some nonhistoric windows as9
well -- but existing historic wood windows is10
always a hard one, but I would take the11
information here that a craftsman who restores12
these windows is saying, you know, that they13
can't do it as very serious.14

I know some of the windows -- some of the15
overall windows, things don't look bad, but16
when you see some of the details, you can tell,17
if you start picking away at these windows, it18
seems like -- to me, that they might start19
falling apart.  That's my concern.20

So that's how I'm leaning for this -- is21
that we've been given information by a22
craftsperson who does this in the neighborhood23
for a long time and more detailed photos that24
are showing that things might not be as they25
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seem from farther away.  So I'm definitely1
leaning towards the approval of this.2

COMMISSIONER GREGORY:  Through the Chair,3
I would agree with Commissioner Epstein on this4
one, that they have an opinion from a historic5
window contractor in the neighborhood.  We have6
a WDO report saying there's active termites.7
And looking at the photos, you can tell there's8
a good amount of damage.  And this damage9
appears to be, like you said, Mr. Montoya, that10
it's more than what we've seen on other11
applications recently for a window replacement.12
There's more damage here than others, and so13
that's -- I would lean towards the approval as14
well.15

THE CHAIRMAN:  Bill, any other final16
comments (microphone failure)?17

COMMISSIONER HOFF:  No final comments.18
THE CHAIRMAN:  All right.  There is a19

motion on the floor, it has been seconded, and20
it's up for a vote, and I have not heard any21
request to change the motion on the floor.  So22
if I'm not going to hear any other comment, I23
think we need to put it to a vote.24

All those in favor?25
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COMMISSIONER EPSTEIN:  Aye.1
COMMISSIONER GREGORY:  Aye.2
THE CHAIRMAN:  Aye.3
All those opposed?4
COMMISSIONER HOFF:  Nay.5
THE CHAIRMAN:  Let it be shown it was a6

three-to-one vote.  The item is approved.7
MR. METZLER:  Is it approved?8
THE CHAIRMAN:  You're approved, yes, sir.9
So let's move on to the other item that10

was taken off of the consent agenda.  It is11
Item COA-24-30855.  We'll open the -- wait.  Is12
there any ex parte for this?13

COMMISSION MEMBERS:  (No response.)14
THE CHAIRMAN:  I'll open the public15

hearing and we'll hear a staff report.16
MR. WELLS:  Thank you, Mr. Chair.17
This is COA-24-30855 for the property18

located at 618 Stockton Street.  So this is to19
demolish a portion of a contributing structure20
and construct a two-story nonresidential21
addition.  So this property is located on the22
west side of Stockton Street, between Phyllis23
Street and Rosselle Street.24

And as you can see from the depicted site25
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plan in the report, there's technically two1
buildings on the property.  However, the first2
building, which, when you view it from the3
exterior, is actually a collection of attached4
buildings that have been individually5
partitioned off in terms of interior, so the --6
it's known as Buildings 1A, 1B and 2.7

And so the second building, which is known8
as the Jacksonville Fire and Rescue9
Department's union hall, that's Building 3 on10
the plans.  That building is not included11
within this scope of work.12

So when the buildings were originally13
constructed in 1926, and up until around 2004,14
the buildings were owned and operated by15
Woodlawn Baptist Church.  But, nonetheless,16
according to the applicant, the first building,17
which is a contributing structure, it will be18
redeveloped into a health and wellness center19
for JFRD's uniformed personnel.20

So, once again, the scope of work includes21
the demolition of Building 1B, the construction22
of a two-story addition to Building 1A, and23
construction of a new vehicle use area or24
parking lot to the west of the subject25
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property.1

As you look at the elevation plans and the2
site plans, the proposed two-story addition3
will be sited away from the street, recessed4
from other historic structures, and designed5
with a contemporary yet compatible finish in6
order to maintain a consistency with the7
Riverside Avondale Historic District.8

So based on our findings -- the applicant9
did provide an engineering report.  That10
engineering report found that Building 1B11
exhibiting -- exhibited several structural12
issues, some of which include water damage and13
wood rot within the floor joists, ceiling14
joists, as well as the porch roof,15
vulnerabilities within the roof membrane,16
(inaudible) corrosion in the concrete lintels17
above the windows, cracks in the exterior18
masonry wall, and cracks in the arch lintels19
that separates Building 1B and 2.20

So, furthermore, based upon our own visual21
inspection of the subject property and22
supporting documentation, such as architectural23
assessment that's included in the book package,24
staff found the integrity of the structure --25
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so this only for 1 -- Building 1B -- reasonably1
compromised that requires a significant amount2
of rehabilitation in order to restore back to a3
habitable use.4

But in terms of the addition itself, we5
found that it provides a compatible and6
adaptive reuse of the subject property, and it7
will contribute to the mixed-use treescape8
along Stockton Street and Rosselle Street.9

The design of the proposed structure10
ensures a compatible relationship with other11
properties in the historic district as well as12
the proposed contemporary mid-rise building13
style which will be compatible with the14
remaining subject properties' buildings as well15
as the architectural styles of the16
neighborhood.  We found that it will also be17
compatible and subordinate in height.18

And other than that, we found that it met19
the Ordinance Code's criteria as well as was20
found to be consistent with the design21
guidelines, and we forward to you a22
recommendation for approval with the conditions23
noted in the report.24

THE CHAIRMAN:  Thank you, Arimus.25
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Do we have any questions for staff?1
COMMISSIONER GREGORY:  Yes.  Through the2

Chair, so we're demolishing Building 1B here,3
and we're adding this addition to 1A, and it's4
the commercial structure with the glass and5
metal panes along here.  Is it your -- staff's6
opinion that this addition to 1A is consistent7
in design with the neighborhood for other8
commercial structures?9

MR. WELLS:  Through the Chair to10
Commissioner Gregory, it is compatible, we11
would say, because of the fact that it's12
recessed, it's sited appropriately from the13
public right-of-way, but it also picks up14
rhythms and themes that you will find on the15
main buildings, so that's what we found it to16
be, not necessarily consistent, but, more so,17
compatible.18

THE CHAIRMAN:  Any other questions for19
staff?20

COMMISSION MEMBERS:  (No response.)21
THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  We'll hear from the22

applicant.23
Is the applicant here?24
(Ms. Trimmer approaches the podium.)25
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THE CHAIRMAN:  Please state your name and1

address and she will swear you in.2
MS. TRIMMER:  Thank you so much.3
Cyndy Trimmer, One Independent Drive,4

Suite 1200, on behalf of the applicant.5
I represent the Jacksonville Fire and6

Rescue Department and also the Jacksonville7
Association of Firefighters.  They were lucky8
enough to receive a State grant with a local9
match that provided $5 million to create a10
health and wellness center for our first11
responders.12

Looking through the properties that were13
available, 618 Stockton, which was owned by the14
Association of Firefighters, was determined to15
be the most appropriate location to -- for this16
purpose -- for the building.17

Recognizing that we do have the existing18
structures, we first did an analysis to look to19
see whether it would be possible to rehab any20
of the individual structures to be able to21
house the services that need to be provided,22
and the existing buildings weren't able to be23
reused in their current state.24

We have been working on this for several25
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years.  The first proposal, once we determined1
that we couldn't reuse one of the structures in2
the existing state, was to only preserve the3
chapel and demolish the rest of the building so4
that we could do a minimum one-story,5
5,500-square-foot facility, which is the6
minimum that was determined to be required.7

Arimus, through a lot of time and effort8
with the team, got to the point that we have9
all determined that we can preserve that first10
building if we can do an addition to it.  So11
that allows us to preserve the two anchor12
structures that really create those corner13
streetscapes and then open up between the14
buildings to do an addition that is subordinate15
to the historic structures.16

We talked a lot with the design team.  Do17
we want to try to create something that looks18
exactly like what's there?  And that is always19
kind of the debate when you're doing anything20
with an existing historic structure.21

And Brooke Robbins was one of our22
consultants that talked through the pros and23
cons of do we try to do something that blends24
and kind of honors it, or do you do something25
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that's truly distinct and compatible, but1
subordinate, recessed, pulled back into the2
property, and we all determined that that was3
the best approach for these structures.4

The main chapel on the front will be5
enclosed along the back and preserved for6
future restoration.  It has had significant7
water intrusion and issues with the windows.8
They're just not at a place where that one can9
be fixed right now.  We can do the first10
building on the corner with this addition at a11
cost of $5 million.  The buildings themselves12
all together or not even assessed at 1 million.13
They are actually around 900,000.14

So we're prioritizing what we can to get15
this facility, which is so essential, into16
service.  And then, hopefully, we'll some day17
have the funding to come back for the church in18
the front.  But we do recognize the19
significance of those buildings and the20
importance of preserving them, and that's why21
we have worked so hard to make this project22
work, preserving the first two.23

THE CHAIRMAN:  Thank you.24
Do we have any questions for the25
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applicant?1

COMMISSIONER EPSTEIN:  Through the Chair,2
can you speak if there is any remediation aside3
from rebuilding the back wall of that chapel4
building?  Are you doing anything else to make5
sure that it doesn't get in any worse6
condition?7

MS. TRIMMER:  They're shoring it up and8
making it watertight at this point, not full9
mothballing, but at least making sure that10
there's not further deterioration to that11
structure.12

COMMISSIONER EPSTEIN:  What would that13
entail, a new roof or ...14

MS. TRIMMER:  They don't have the funds to15
fully do a new roof right now.  Again, it's16
going to be sealing up what can be sealed up,17
hoping to get funds for that one down the road.18

THE CHAIRMAN:  Any other questions for the19
applicant?20

COMMISSIONER HOFF:  Through the Chair to21
the applicant, is there any site work in the22
parking area that's being contemplated as part23
of this as well, particularly along Rosselle?24

MS. TRIMMER:  Thank you for that question.25
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Why, yes, there is.  So the existing1
hardscape on the site is in the condition that2
they received it.  It could use some love.3
And, yes, the entire site is going to be redone4
and actually landscaped so that we can create5
some streetscape, some relief to the existing6
condition, which is kind of devoid of trees,7
around the site, and that is a priority.8

And recognizing the existing condition, I9
should note we did look at the opportunity of10
building on that northeast corner of the site11
to see if that would have been an opportunity,12
and working with staff and the team, decided13
that it was more important to preserve the14
streetscape there, to not pave this site corner15
to corner since so much of the site already is16
paved, and, frankly, they don't have the budget17
to do retention for a -- vaulted retention, if18
they were to make more of this site impervious,19
so that's why we're trying to keep the20
development within the existing footprint of21
what has been developed on the site and just22
improve that rest of that hardscaped area.23

COMMISSIONER HOFF:  Through the Chair, so24
are you contemplating improvements that will25
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require another COA?1

MS. TRIMMER:  The hardscape improvements2
for the surface parking are part of this3
application.4

COMMISSIONER HOFF:  Okay.5
COMMISSIONER GREGORY:  And any landscaping6

improvements for a future COA, or this is it7
with these trees we're showing on the diagram8
here?9

Because, I mean, you say you're going to10
landscape it around these entrances to the11
parking here and maybe this grassy area at the12
northeast corner.13

(Ms. Epstein exits the proceedings.)14
THE CHAIRMAN:  Let's pause for just a15

second.16
MS. MacGILLIS:  It's a question of quorum,17

actually.  Ms. Epstein stepped out.18
MS. TRIMMER:  They sure do make it hard19

for you to see up there.  It's also totally20
really crazy down here.  If you guys look at21
each other and talk at all, your voices totally22
cut out of the mics.  Even if Arimus turns his23
head ever so slightly, your voice totally cuts24
out on sound.25

Diane M. Tropia, Inc., Post Office Box 2375, Jacksonville, FL 32203
(904) 821-0300

44
(Brief pause in the proceedings.)1
(Ms. Epstein reenters the proceedings.)2
THE CHAIRMAN:  Thanks for your patience,3

everyone.4
We can continue now.5
MS. TRIMMER:  It happens to the best of6

us.7
So you have a proposed site plan in there8

that doesn't constitute a full landscape plan,9
but the intent is to establish the appropriate10
landscape islands within the vehicle use area11
and the landscaping that would normally be12
required by Code when you're doing a surface13
lot.14

And I apologize for not having the entire15
team with me today.  We told everybody they16
could be excused when we were on the consent17
agenda.18

THE CHAIRMAN:  Any other questions for the19
applicant?20

COMMISSION MEMBERS:  (No response.)21
THE CHAIRMAN:  I just have one question.22
Is there -- the future (inaudible) of the23

church proper and the chapel, is there -- are24
there any ideas being entertained for what use25
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that might have or what function that might1
have when funds are available to restore the2
structure?3

MS. TRIMMER:  Again, it's owned by the4
Jacksonville Association of Firefighters.5
There's a lot of sister organizations that go6
into serving our first responders, and it would7
be something that goes into service for that8
community.  There isn't a specific program yet,9
but they are always looking for funding to make10
that viable.11

THE CHAIRMAN:  So some kind of12
community-minded function there?13

MS. TRIMMER:  Specifically, JFRD and JSO14
service.15

THE CHAIRMAN:  I'm just curious.16
Any other questions for the applicant?17
COMMISSION MEMBERS:  (No response.)18
THE CHAIRMAN:  Thank you.  If we have more19

questions, we'll bring you back up.20
MS. TRIMMER:  Thank you.21
THE CHAIRMAN:  So now I'll open the floor22

to anyone who wants to speak to this COA.23
MS. PRYOR:  (Indicating.)24
THE CHAIRMAN:  Please come forward.25
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(Ms. Pryor approaches the podium.)1
MS. PRYOR:  Kim Pryor.2
So thank you for pulling this one off the3

consent agenda because I think it required a4
little more discussion.  I have some concerns5
here because, according to the property6
appraiser's site, they have owned this property7
since 2004.  That's 20 years.  What did they do8
to secure the property and protect it from the9
water intrusion and other things that they're10
saying has caused this structure so much damage11
that it cannot now be restored?12

I am -- there's nothing to say that the13
other building -- that they are not going to do14
anything with right now.  If they don't do15
anything to that one, no maintenance, no type16
of work on that one now, then where are we17
going to be ten years down the road?  Are we18
going to be in the same position that, oh,19
well, this one is now too bad to be restored?20

You know, when you purchase a property,21
you have an obligation to protect it.  I,22
myself, own some properties that are not yet23
restored, but I've made sure that the roofs are24
on it, that the roofs are good, they're not25
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leaking, and those are the types of things that1
you have to do as a steward of a historic2
structure to prevent future damage.3

I just think we need to take a look at4
this a little bit more, you know, ask what did5
they do had there -- what permits have been6
pulled on this building to secure it, to do7
some repairs that would prevent damage.  There8
is an obligation here to do everything possible9
to protect historic structures and not to allow10
them to get in such disrepair through what we11
call "demolition by neglect."12

I wonder what the condition of the13
property would be today if someone had taken14
the time to fix the roof.  I didn't see any15
interior pictures in the slideshow that was16
presented, but, you know, it -- again, it17
doesn't really matter because you have an18
obligation to protect this historic structure,19
and I ask that you do not reward demolition by20
neglect by granting this -- the demolition21
request.22

Thank you.23
THE CHAIRMAN:  Thank you.24
Is there anyone else who would like to25
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speak towards this COA application?1

AUDIENCE MEMBERS:  (No response.)2
THE CHAIRMAN:  No?3
Would the applicant like to rebut the4

statements.5
MS. TRIMMER:  (Shakes head.)6
THE CHAIRMAN:  No?  You decline.7
So I'm going to close the public hearing8

and entertain a motion.9
COMMISSIONER GREGORY:  Motion to approve10

COA-24-30855 at 618 Stockton Street.11
COMMISSIONER EPSTEIN:  Second.12
THE CHAIRMAN:  Discussion?13
COMMISSIONER HOFF:  Through the Chair, so14

I certainly share the member of the public's15
frustration with the idea of demolition by16
neglect and hope to have a noticed hearing17
within this body about that issue sometime not18
too far from now.19

In this particular case, because is it not20
a full demolition -- it's a partial demolition21
that would be a part of an adaptive reuse22
project that would give the entire project,23
including the two other contributing buildings,24
new life -- I'm going to be in support of this.25
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COMMISSIONER EPSTEIN:  Through the Chair,1

I agree with Bill.2
I mean, if this was a total request for3

demolition, I think it would be a completely4
different story, but the -- I'm sorry.  The5
chance here to take this area of town that's6
just sat vacant and start to repair it and give7
it new life in a wonderful new use that will8
help the fire department community as well, I9
think, is something I'm in support of.10

COMMISSIONER GREGORY:  Through the Chair,11
I agree with both commissioners on this one.12
The adaptive reuse is great.  I think it serves13
our community well.14

I hate to lose a contributing structure,15
but I think what both commissioners have said,16
that keeping the other structures on the17
property and properly maintaining them is a way18
to make this okay, and have them be a glass,19
metal panel entry being subordinate and20
recessed is -- makes that commercial addition21
to it an acceptable use.22

Like Commissioner Epstein said, a vital23
entry key to the community to have a nice24
commercial building and structure there that25
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represents our community, I think, is a good1
use.2

COMMISSIONER EPSTEIN:  Through the Chair,3
I will say just -- I do know Jude Kostage, who4
is with AES as well, and he is a champion for5
historic -- just restoration, repair.  I've6
worked on [sic] him with multiple jobs, and if7
you can fix something, he sure will.  And he8
will crawl all over your building and figure9
out what's going on and tell you exactly how to10
fix it, so I think having his structural report11
here is very telling to the current condition12
of that structure.13

THE CHAIRMAN:  I agree with Commissioner14
Epstein.  I worked with Jude on a number of15
projects, so -- multiple renovations and16
restorations at Timuquana Country Club most17
recently.  He's a great structural engineer.18

I think that -- from my input into this, I19
would say that the public comment that was made20
in regards to demolition by neglect, I, too, am21
very aware of that.  I think it brings22
attention to the structure that's going to23
continue to lie vacant.  I agree that that24
one -- I think that is my biggest concern, I25
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think, from a --1

This is opinion, but from an architectural2
significance point of view, I think it is3
probably the most significant piece of4
architecture on the site, and so I think that a5
comment towards that would be, buildings lie6
vacant, many buildings lie vacant for a long7
time.  And so if people aren't concerned about8
them, you need to stand up and speak up about9
them and not let it go by, right, because it's10
easy to let it go by.11

So I think that that would be a charge to12
the community, that -- to monitor this project13
and make sure that the church that's going lie14
vacant, the church (microphone failure) lie15
vacant gets some of that love that's being16
given to the rest of the buildings on the17
property.18

Is there any other -- are there any other19
comments or discussion for this?  We have a20
motion on the floor.21

Are you ready to vote?22
COMMISSIONER EPSTEIN:  Through the Chair,23

I'm sorry, just the -- the architect in me24
wants to talk about the new structure just to25
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say I know working with, you know, a historic1
building, a lot of times, it's very easy to2
copy what's there, and I don't think that's3
always the answer.  And I think what they have4
done here, it -- it's new, and it's modern, and5
it's kind of -- all the fire stations tend to6
be pretty fun and everything, so I think it's7
kind of in keeping with that, but it is8
submissive to the design that is there, and I9
think it's very good in that respect, I'll just10
say as my opinion.11

THE CHAIRMAN:  Commissioner Epstein, thank12
you for that.  I think that's a really great13
point because, in fact, most language of design14
guidelines for historic structures in regards15
to additions suggest this thing not imitating16
the historic structure because it denigrates17
the impact of the historic structure itself, so18
I agree with this move as well from an19
architectural standpoint.20

Thank you.21
Any other comments or questions or22

discussion?23
COMMISSION MEMBERS:  (No response.)24
THE CHAIRMAN:  We have a motion on the25

Diane M. Tropia, Inc., Post Office Box 2375, Jacksonville, FL 32203
(904) 821-0300 23



City of Jacksonville July 24, 2024 
Historic Preservation Commission Uncertified Condensed Copy 

08/03/2024 01:42:32 PM Page 53 to 56 of 122 14 of 47 sheets 

53
floor.  We'll put it to the vote.1

All those in favor?2
COMMISSION MEMBERS:  Aye.3
THE CHAIRMAN:  All those opposed?4
COMMISSION MEMBERS:  (No response.)5
THE CHAIRMAN:  Let it be known that6

COA-24-30855 is approved.7
Thank you.8
Okay.  Thank you, everybody.9
The COAs that are listed in Item G on the10

agenda -- Item Number 1, COA-24-30688, has been11
withdrawn.  And Item -- COA -- Item Number 2,12
COA-24-30766, has been deferred.  So we'll13
continue on with the agenda.  We'll move down14
to New Business.15

Pardon me, everyone.  We do -- for Number16
1, it was requested to be withdrawn, but we do17
actually have to vote on that.18

Do we need to hear a report or anything19
for that or can we just put it to the vote?20

MS. MacGILLIS:  (Off microphone.)21
THE CHAIRMAN:  I'll entertain a motion.22
COMMISSIONER EPSTEIN:  Motion to withdraw23

COA-24-30688.24
COMMISSIONER HOFF:  I will second that.25
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THE CHAIRMAN:  All those in favor?1
COMMISSION MEMBERS:  Aye.2
THE CHAIRMAN:  The withdrawal is approved3

for item COA-24-30688.4
Now we move on to New Business.  We have5

some REHAB projects to speak to.6
I'm jumping ahead.  I was so excited as we7

were moving along, but I skipped over public8
comments, Item K.  So we'll open the floor for9
any public comments.10

Is anyone here today to make a public11
comment?12

AUDIENCE MEMBER:  (Indicating.)13
THE CHAIRMAN:  Please come forward.14
(Audience member approaches the podium.)15
AUDIENCE MEMBER:  Mike Haskins, 417 West16

7th Street, 32206.17
I just wanted to thank this commission and18

the staff in particular for their hard work19
regarding the REHAB funding.  As a resident of20
Springfield and an employee at SPAR, I am very21
much grateful and in support for additional22
funding for rehabilitation of historic23
structures.  This is much needed.24

I believe it is the first time the City of25
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Jacksonville has made funds available outside1
of downtown in some years, and thank you for2
your hard work.3

THE CHAIRMAN:  Thank you.  Thank you,4
Michael.5

So now we go to New Business.  We have6
some REHAB projects to speak to.7

MR. WELLS:  All right.  Thank you,8
Mr. Chair.9

So the first item is for REHAB-24-02.  So10
just a little context here.  Commission, if you11
recall, back at our February 2024 meeting, the12
Department announced the application release of13
the Restore Endangered Historic Adaptable14
Buildings Special Revenue Fund, which stands15
for REHAB.  So once again, this is a16
reimbursement grant intended to provide an17
additional incentive to the owners of historic18
commercial buildings to rehabilitate and19
restore them to productive use rather than20
demolish them because of the cost of21
rehabilitation.22

So the program guidelines adopted by23
Ordinance 2023-0316 limits the grant awards to24
$100,000 for eligible costs.  So in order to25
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qualify for a grant the building must be at1
least 50 years old, it must be2
income-producing, mixed-use, or owned by a3
nonprofit entity.  It must be located outside4
of the Jacksonville downtown boundaries.  It5
must be deemed as architecturally or6
historically significant.  And, lastly, it must7
be designated as a local landmark or designated8
as a contributing structure within a local9
historic district.10

Staff has reviewed this -- these11
criterion, and we found that it did meet all of12
the above as it is a designated contributing13
structure within a local -- Springfield14
Historic District.  So we have forwarded it to15
you for your review.16

So in terms of this review, the Commission17
now must evaluate the application and make a18
recommendation as to declare this building19
critically endangered.  And if you do declare20
it as critically endangered, the application21
will proceed to the financial review stage.22

If you decide to deny the application for23
critical endangerment, the property is no24
longer eligible for the current REHAB cycle.  A25
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denial does not hinder the applicant from1
applying for future REHAB grant cycles.2

So as you can see in the body of the3
report, there's five different criteria we have4
to evaluate on.  The fifth one is more so an5
opportunity for you to throw out additional6
insight or additional context.7

But in this particular REHAB application,8
it's for 25 East 1st Street, which is a9
two-story, nonresidential building with10
Colonial Revival style influences.  This11
building was actually built by William B.12
Barnett, who is known for Florida's Barnett13
Bank chain, which was constructed in 1901,14
right after the Great Fire.  In 1941, the15
Barnett family sold the property to the Solomon16
Lodge, which is one of the oldest Masonic17
groups in Florida.18

So the intent behind this REHAB19
application is to demolish -- or partially20
demolish and restore the structurally21
compromised front porch.22

We reviewed the companion COA and we have23
deemed it eligible for administrative approval.24

So in terms of the criterion, we found the25
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first one, which discusses evidence of physical1
threat, loss, damage or neglect, we found that,2
according to the applicant, the second story3
front porch is exhibiting signs of distress and4
it is detaching from the structure.  This is5
evidenced by the rotted beams and joists as6
well as damaged column capitals, cornices, and7
the railing system.  The applicant has supplied8
engineering drawings that corroborate those9
claims and addressed those structural issues.10

The building is currently being occupied11
and is used for union hall activities.  The12
building does appear to be susceptible to13
development pressures or even national14
disasters due to the critically impaired15
columns on the front porch and a leaking roof.16
As such, this renders the building extremely17
susceptible to damage during rain events or18
storms.19

The fourth criteria discusses whether or20
not the building is suitable for preservation21
or restoration.  It is our standard practice22
that we look to whether or not the building has23
signs of exterior alterations that have24
negatively impacted the character-defining25
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features of the building as well as if any1
alterations have been deemed difficult or2
costly or even impossible to reverse.3

So based on our analysis and our archival4
records, the structure does not show any5
evidence of being significantly altered,6
thereby retains its historical integrity and7
fabric.8

And once again, the fifth criterion is,9
again, an opportunity for the Commission to10
consider any additional relevant evidence or11
testimony, if the applicant wills.12

But other than that, we do have a letter13
from SPAR that is in support of REHAB 24-02 for14
critical endangerment.15

And based on the criterion, staff forwards16
to you a recommendation to approve this17
building for critical endangerment.18

THE CHAIRMAN:  Thank you, Arimus.19
I'll open it up for discussion.  Or, I'm20

sorry, I'll entertain a motion.21
COMMISSIONER EPSTEIN:  Motion to approve22

the REHAB 24-02 request.23
COMMISSIONER HOFF:  I will second.24
THE CHAIRMAN:  Any discussion?25
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COMMISSIONER GREGORY:  I'm just excited1

this building is finally starting to get2
restored in the front there.  It's a critical3
piece of Springfield architecture.  I think4
this is a great use of the funds that we have5
here.6

THE CHAIRMAN:  I agree.7
Any other comments?8
COMMISSIONER HOFF:  Through the Chair, so9

I was actually on that second story front porch10
about eight years ago and it was in great need11
of repair at that time, so I also support this.12

COMMISSIONER EPSTEIN:  Through the Chair,13
I think you can see from the deterioration and14
the columns and a lot of the -- you know, not15
just the decorative features, but looking at16
the brick kind of pulling away, which can only17
probably bring more -- more problems in the18
future, I think this is definitely critically19
endangered and in need of these funds.20

THE CHAIRMAN:  Agreed.21
Any other comments for now?22
COMMISSION MEMBERS:  (No response.)23
THE CHAIRMAN:  Let's open up to the floor24

for public comment for this.25
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(Ms. Trimmer approaches the podium.)1
MS. TRIMMER:  Thank you so much.2
Cyndy Trimmer, One Independent Drive,3

Suite 1200, on behalf of the owner.4
I know we're here to talk about how bad5

the porch is, but I would be remiss if I didn't6
take a second to say, if you've never gotten to7
go tour this building, do yourself a favor and8
do it.  It is such an incredible gem.  From9
1901 till now, it has had two owners, and they10
have lovingly preserved this building.  I have11
never been inside a building before that had12
such a remarkably well-preserved interior.  It13
feels like walking back in time.14

Unlike some of the projects that we have,15
they truly have made best efforts to preserve16
this building in exactly the state that they17
received it in 1940.  Unfortunately, they did18
have water intrusion that was causing issues19
with the porch and it got ahead of them before20
they realized how bad it was getting, so they21
are going to work on a capital campaign to do a22
lot of different work to preserve the character23
of this structure, but the important issue24
right now that is critical is making sure that25
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we don't lose the porch from the front of it.1

And it sounds like everybody has read all2
the materials we submitted, so I won't belabor3
the point.  We just really appreciate your4
support.  We are so grateful for the City5
establishing this program and for Arimus' work6
in creating a brand-new application and7
process.  And we're all going to figure it out8
together and we are thrilled to be the guinea9
pig.10

THE CHAIRMAN:  Thank you.11
Any other comments in regards to this12

project?13
COMMISSION MEMBERS:  (No response.)14
THE CHAIRMAN:  Any other discussion?15
COMMISSION MEMBERS:  We'll put it to the16

vote.  There's a motion on the floor.17
All those in favor?18
COMMISSION MEMBERS:  Aye.19
THE CHAIRMAN:  All those opposed?20
COMMISSION MEMBERS:  (No response.)21
THE CHAIRMAN:  REHAB 24-02 is approved.22
MS. MacGILLIS:  For clarification, the --23

REHAB 24-02, this body has declared this24
property to be critically endangered.25
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THE CHAIRMAN:  Yes.  So we'll move on to1

REHAB 24-03 [sic].2
MR. WELLS:  Thank you, Mr. Chair.3
So this is REHAB 24-06 for the property4

located at 213 6th Street East.  So, once5
again, we did evaluate the application in6
accordance with the program criterion.  We did7
find that it was sufficient as it's located8
within the locally designated Springfield9
Historic District as a contributing structure.10

This building is a two-story,11
nonresidential structure with Collegiate Gothic12
style influences.  It's characterized by its13
rectangular-shaped plan, cast stone pointed14
door entrances, decorative glass transoms, a15
parapet and gabled roof and brick veneer16
exterior.17

So the intent behind applying for the18
REHAB grant is for the applicant to perform19
structural repairs to the roof, the tower, and20
miscellaneous means within the sanctuary21
building.22

So we have reviewed their companion COA23
and we have deemed it eligible for24
administrative approval.25
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And in terms of the criterion, we found1

that there was evidence of distress, and so --2
in particular there was -- on the tower of the3
original church, it's leaning inwards and is in4
danger of collapse.  Portions of the roof on5
the second floor have extensive deterioration6
from water infiltration.  There's signs of7
water intrusion that have led to deterioration8
of the first floor framing, and the proscenium9
beam over the alter is also sagging.10

The sanctuary building is currently vacant11
due to these structural issues.  And because of12
the impaired roof system on the sanctuary and13
associated structural damage, we found that14
it -- it makes the building susceptible to15
damage during rain events or storms.16

And, lastly, the structure has been17
well-maintained over the years.  And according18
to archival records and permitting, the19
structure does not show any evidence of being20
significantly altered; thereby, we found that21
it retains its historical integrity and fabric.22

And based on this criterion, we forward to23
you a recommendation to declare this building24
as critically endangered.25
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THE CHAIRMAN:  Thank you, Arimus.1
Is there anyone here to speak in regards2

to this REHAB project?3
AUDIENCE MEMBER:  (Indicating.)4
THE CHAIRMAN:  Please come forward.5
(Audience member approaches the podium.)6
AUDIENCE MEMBER:  Good afternoon,7

everyone.8
Michael Gerard.  I am the assist- -- well,9

I'm the pastor -- local pastor for the church.10
And, first, I want to just say thank you11

for all of -- having this program.  We've12
definitely been in need of some help with our13
building, and I think this program came along14
at the right time.15

And I thank Arimus for entreating us and16
helping guide us through this process, and so I17
just want to say thank you first.18

I do have some -- I did not -- I'm kind of19
new to this, so -- I do have an exhaustive20
picture profile that I can always forward to21
you, but I also have some pictures that I did22
print out, in addition to what you may already23
have, which shows the -- some of the other work24
that needs to be done within the building.25
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And I also have a letter here from one of1

our neighbors who lives directly down the2
street, Michelle Gillam (phonetic).  She is --3
she's probably well known to some of you here.4
She's -- lives right across the street and5
she's seen us in numerous years, and she's been6
a blessing to us, and she just wanted to let7
you know what the building meant to her and8
what our organization as a whole meant to her,9
so --10

I don't know if you have any questions for11
me.12

THE CHAIRMAN:  Thank you.13
Any questions?14
COMMISSIONER HOFF:  Through the Chair, so15

just -- I don't think this necessarily has16
relevancy to declaring it endangered or not,17
but when a structure like the church has a18
significant amount of renovation work that's19
needed, this grant could potentially help with20
that.  What's your plan to ensure all of the21
work gets done that needs --22

MR. GERARD:  So after this grant, once we23
get started -- this is really to just shore up,24
so it -- it buys us the time that we need.25
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There is a more significant grant that's out1
there that we definitely qualify, or in my2
estimation qualify for.  It's a historic -- the3
History of Equal Rights grant program.  And4
that provides a lot more financing to help5
further the -- you know, the quest to restore6
the building.7

So this is just an initial start to stop8
the bleeding, if you will.  And so this is9
pretty much what we want.  We want to just stop10
the bleeding, and we've -- you know, there's11
been a -- significant damage, so we need to do12
something to shore up the building to where we13
can get the funding and do the research.14

And we've -- it's been many years.  We15
finally got the right people around us.  And I16
think you've already mentioned some of the17
people from -- Brooke Robbins is the architect18
on the project.  And Jude is the structural19
engineer.  So we -- I think we've gotten the20
right people to help us in our quest, and I21
think that's what we've been lacking all along,22
is just the right people.23

We've done -- believe it or not, we've24
done a lot to try to ensure [sic] the building.25
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We just haven't had the right people, and it --1
all our best efforts have failed because we2
just didn't have those who knew what this3
building needed.  It takes a special type of4
person -- architect, engineer -- that knows5
what this building needs, and I think -- I6
think we're on the right track with that,7
so ...8

THE CHAIRMAN:  Thank you.9
Any other questions?10
COMMISSION MEMBERS:  (No response.)11
THE CHAIRMAN:  Thank you.12
MR. GERARD:  All right.13
THE CHAIRMAN:  Is there anyone else here14

to speak in regard to this project?15
AUDIENCE MEMBERS:  (No response.)16
MR. WELLS:  Through the Chair, if I may, I17

forgot to mention this in my report, but just18
for the record, SPAR has also provided a letter19
of support for the REHAB application.  I did --20
that's a handout for you.21

THE CHAIRMAN:  Some discussion?22
And before we start, just to -- I should23

have done this on the first one, I guess, but24
our task is to declare -- what we're voting on,25
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to declare this project as critically1
endangered by JHPC.  And Arimus has done a2
really good job of laying out the criteria for3
(microphone failure).  Some of those items are4
evidence of physical threat, loss of5
(microphone failure) --6

(Reporter clarification.)7
THE CHAIRMAN:  I'm so sorry, Diane.8
Evidence of physical threat or loss,9

damage, or neglect.  If the building is vacant,10
the building's susceptibility to development11
pressures or natural disasters, the building's12
suitability for preservation or rehabilitation.13
And then as a last one, any other criteria that14
they think was relevant to declaring it as15
critically endangered.16

And so that's what we're tasked with17
voting on in regards to the reports that are18
being given.19

So some discussion on this?20
COMMISSIONER GREGORY:  I make a motion to21

approve the critical endangerment declaration22
for REHAB 24-06 at 213 6th Street East.23

COMMISSIONER EPSTEIN:  Second.24
THE CHAIRMAN:  Now discussion.25
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COMMISSIONER EPSTEIN:  Through the Chair,1

I think this is a great example of a building2
in need of this help.3

And again, you know, Arimus, great job4
with this.5

I'm sure that -- you know, it seems like6
we have an owner here who's -- they're doing7
everything they can to maintain this, and this8
is going to give them that extra help that they9
need to bring the building up to a standard10
that -- that it's not going to be having as11
many defects that could lead to further and12
further issues with the structure and issues13
with, you know, some of these defining historic14
characteristics.15

THE CHAIRMAN:  All right.  Well, there's a16
motion on the floor.  Should we vote?  Let's17
vote.18

All those in favor?19
COMMISSION MEMBERS:  Aye.20
THE CHAIRMAN:  All those opposed?21
COMMISSION MEMBERS:  (No response.)22
THE CHAIRMAN:  Motion passes.23
COMMISSIONER GREGORY:  Are we skipping24

24-03?25
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MR. WELLS:  My apologies.  24-03 has been1

deferred.2
COMMISSIONER GREGORY:  Okay.3
THE CHAIRMAN:  So we'll move on to REHAB4

24-08, 1009 Jessie Street.5
MR. WELLS:  Thank you, Mr. Chair.6
So this is REHAB application 24-08 for7

1009 Jessie Street.  So, once again, we've8
reviewed the application in accordance with the9
criterion.  We found that it's sufficient as10
it's -- it was recently designated a local11
landmark.  This is actually -- my apologies.12
This was recently designated as a local13
landmark a couple of months ago, actually, by14
the Council.15

So this is a two-story, mixed-use building16
with masonry vernacular style influences.  It17
was originally constructed as a doctor's office18
on the first floor and two residential19
apartments on the second floor.  The subject20
property is associated with Dr. Charles21
McIntosh, who is a well-known medical legend22
who conducted a portion of his medical studies23
at this particular building and he lived in the24
abutting one-story single residence next door.25
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So Dr. McIntosh made great strides during1

his career, such as being the first black2
pediatrician in Jacksonville to open a private3
practice.  He was also a founding member and4
past president of Volunteers in Medicine.  And5
he was the first African-American to sit on the6
Florida Board of Medical Examiners.7

So the intent behind this application is8
to perform wholesale window replacement and9
make miscellaneous structural repairs to the10
building.11

We reviewed the companion COA in12
accordance with our criterion and we deemed it13
eligible for administrative approval.14

So in terms of evidence of physical threat15
of loss, damage, or neglect, we found that the16
application noted the windows on the structure17
as being functionally obsolete or damaged.  The18
plumbing system, the electrical system, as well19
as the HVAC system are all damaged and in need20
of upgrades.  Because of this and the deferred21
maintenance, the building is currently vacant.22

And from an exterior standpoint, we found23
that the building does not have any evidence of24
susceptibility to potential damage from a25
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natural disaster; however, this building is1
located within the recently designated Eastside2
Historic District.3

This district has been vulnerable to4
development pressures, such as the proposed5
renovations to the football stadium, the6
construction of a new soccer stadium, and the7
new residential developments that are occurring8
off of Union Street.9

Because of its siting at the corner of10
A. Philip Randolph Boulevard, which is a11
commercial corridor that's seeing a renewed12
interest in development, staff finds it13
critical to protect the McIntosh building from14
impending development pressures.15

And the last criterion in terms of the16
suitability for preservation or restoration, we17
do not have any evidence of the building being18
substantially altered, and it has been19
well-maintained from -- exterior at least, over20
the years.21

According to archival records and22
permitting, the structure does not have any23
evidence of being significantly altered,24
thereby it retains its historical integrity and25
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fabric.1

So based on our analysis, we forward to2
you a recommendation to approve this3
application for critical endangerment.4

THE CHAIRMAN:  Thank you, Arimus.5
Any questions for staff?6
COMMISSION MEMBERS:  (No response.)7
THE CHAIRMAN:  I'll entertain a motion.8
COMMISSIONER EPSTEIN:  Motion to9

approve -- I guess motion to approve REHAB10
24-08.11

MS. MacGILLIS:  I'm sorry.  Motion to12
declare --13

COMMISSIONER EPSTEIN:  I'm sorry.14
Motion to declare critically endangered15

REHAB 24-08.16
COMMISSIONER HOFF:  I will second.17
THE CHAIRMAN:  And discussion?18
COMMISSIONER GREGORY:  Again, I think19

another great use of this program and the funds20
of a recently designated property and building21
that is significant to the community on the22
Eastside.  I think this is another excellent23
use of funds and resources.24

THE CHAIRMAN:  Any other comments?25
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COMMISSIONER EPSTEIN:  Through the Chair,1

I think that historic Eastside that we -- the2
Commission recently, within the past couple of3
years, declared a historic district, so -- so4
anything we can do within that area to make5
sure that there are historic structures that6
are getting remediated and helped and not7
falling into further disrepair so that they8
could become subject to being torn down I think9
is great, so I love seeing this.10

THE CHAIRMAN:  Any other comments?11
COMMISSION MEMBERS:  (No response.)12
THE CHAIRMAN:  Is there anyone here who13

would like to speak to this project?14
AUDIENCE MEMBER:  (Indicating.)15
THE CHAIRMAN:  Yes.  Please come forward.16
(Audience member approaches the podium.)17
THE CHAIRMAN:  Give Diane your card and18

she'll --19
AUDIENCE MEMBER:  I didn't fill out a20

card.21
My name is Ricky Anderson.  I'm a resident22

of the Eastside.  I live at 624 Blodgetts Lane.23
I'm also the chair of the Historic Eastside24
CDC.25
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My first time speaking in, like -- in this1

setting, but I do want to say thank you because2
we need help over there with our buildings.3

I'm familiar with this building.  I pass4
by there pretty much all the time.  A lot of5
our buildings, the -- the owners have not been6
able to -- they don't have the resources or the7
funds to fix them up, and they are -- they're8
falling into disrepair, which you all have9
noticed, but the spaces over there are all10
special to us over there, and we just need --11
we just need help.12

I'll be back next month, and so whatever13
you can do to bring light to the buildings that14
we have over there -- we have a lot of churches15
that are in repair -- that needs repair, that16
are historic structures.  One that comes to17
mind is the Mount Olive AME Church.  We have --18
some of them are just sitting their vacant, so19
I don't know if the -- we -- like, the owners20
need to come forward or we need to reach out to21
them.22

And I've been making visits, going to23
those churches and to those places because we24
have a lot of churches within the community25
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that -- that are in -- like, within the places1
of houses where I can go and talk to the2
churches.  And a lot of the pastors don't know3
about the resources that are out there, so I'm4
doing my part.  And I know our president, CEO5
Suzanne Pickett, is doing it as well.6

So we appreciate your help and we look7
forward to working with you.8

Thank you.9
THE CHAIRMAN:  Thank you.10
Anyone else want to speak on this project?11
AUDIENCE MEMBER:  (Indicating.)12
THE CHAIRMAN:  Please come forward.13
(Audience member approaches the podium.)14
THE CHAIRMAN:  Sir, do you have a15

speaker's card?  Did you fill out a speaker's16
card?17

AUDIENCE MEMBER:  I'm sorry?18
THE CHAIRMAN:  Did you fill out a19

speaker's card?20
AUDIENCE MEMBER:  Oh no, I don't have one.21

I'm sorry.  I'll complete one and I'll turn22
that in.23

THE CHAIRMAN:  Just make sure you do24
before you leave.25

Diane M. Tropia, Inc., Post Office Box 2375, Jacksonville, FL 32203
(904) 821-0300

78
AUDIENCE MEMBER:  Okay.1
I'm Noriko Floyd, 1015 Jessie Street.  I'm2

a fourth generation resident on the Eastside.3
I'm the steward for the historic C.B. McIntosh4
building, and I'm honored to be here to present5
this historic restoration project for this6
REHAB program.7

Thank you, Arimus, for creating this8
program.9

This is amazing that this is what the City10
is doing to help us in our community on the11
Eastside and all the historic buildings that12
need restoration help.13

Thank you for coming out and speaking on14
behalf of the building also.  I've never met15
you, but I'm going to definitely meet you and16
introduce myself.17

But I am the owner and the steward for the18
building.  And if you guys don't know of19
Dr. McIntosh, he's such an historic gentleman20
in this city.  I'm cousins [sic] of21
Dr. McIntosh.  My father and he were the first22
boys of the Anderson sisters of Charlotte Scott23
Anderson that's an historic young lady24
that's -- opened up the first black hardware25
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store on A. Philip Randolph Boulevard.  And the1
building was given to Dr. McIntosh from2
Charlotte Scott Anderson, and we are honored to3
present this project and -- and the help that4
we need.5

THE CHAIRMAN:  Thank you.6
COMMISSIONER GREGORY:  Thank you for your7

support and dedication.8
MR. FLOYD:  Thank you.9
I'm going to get that card and turn it in.10

This one here (indicating)?11
THE CHAIRMAN:  Yes.12
Is there anyone else here who would like13

to speak to this project?14
AUDIENCE MEMBERS:  (No response.)15
THE CHAIRMAN:  Any more discussion or any16

other comments?17
COMMISSION MEMBERS:  (No response.)18
THE CHAIRMAN:  No?  Should we put it to a19

vote?  There's a motion on the floor.20
All those in favor?21
COMMISSION MEMBERS:  Aye.22
THE CHAIRMAN:  All those opposed?23
COMMISSION MEMBERS:  (No response.)24
THE CHAIRMAN:  Let it be known that the25
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motion has passed.1

Next on the agenda, we do want to -- just2
want to call attention to some demolition3
delays.  (Microphone failure) a report and --4

MR. WELLS:  Yes, we have a report.5
All right.  Thank you, Mr. Chair.6
So to the Commission, you haven't seen7

these in a few months, actually, but just to8
provide some context here, this is a demolition9
delay process.  This is in accordance with10
Section 320.407 of our Ordinance Code.11

So this is not necessarily a request to12
evaluate whether the building has structural13
integrity or whatnot, but it's more so to14
determine if the building is eligible for15
landmarking.  So we evaluate the demolition16
delay in accordance with our landmarking17
criterion, and so --18

This building is triggering the 320.40719
review because it's located within the Eastside20
National Register Historic District and it's21
listed as a contributing structure.  So this22
property is located at 759 Van Buren Street.23
It consists of a two-story residential building24
with frame vernacular styled influences.  It25
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was originally constructed as a one-story1
dwelling, but it, nonetheless, is characterized2
by its rectangular-shaped plan, its gabled3
roof, stone and wood siding, and enclosed front4
porch.  The fenestration consists of 2-over-25
aluminum sash windows, 1-over-1 vinyl windows,6
and fixed-pane windows.7

Based on our analysis, we found that the8
application would only meet two of the seven9
landmarking criterion.  And as you are familiar10
with the landmarking piece, in order to11
designate this property as a landmark it needs12
to meet four of the seven criteria.  So we do13
find that it meets -- it falls short of that14
because the owner is, of course, in objection15
to landmarking the property.16

But nonetheless, the first criterion is in17
regard to being a significant reminder of the18
cultural, historical, architectural or19
archaeological heritage of the city, state or20
nation.  This is because it's located within21
the historically black Oakland community of the22
Eastside Historic District.23

And then the second criteria relates to24
its suitability for preservation or25
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restoration.  Although it's currently vacant,1
the structure appears to be in decent condition2
from the exterior.  We don't have any evidence3
of significant deterioration; however, we do4
find, once again, that the property has been5
severely altered, of course, because this6
building was originally built as a one-story7
dwelling and at some point in time a second8
story addition was placed on the building, as9
well as a rear addition, and the first floor10
front porch was enclosed.11

So based on that, we found that it only12
met, again, two of the seven criteria for local13
landmark designation.14

So your job as a commission is to15
recommend to release the demolition permit for16
approval or to find additional criteria that17
would make it suitable for landmarking.18

THE CHAIRMAN:  Thank you, Arimus.19
Questions for staff?20
COMMISSIONER HOFF:  Through the Chair to21

Mr. Wells, if the applicant was not -- did not22
initiate the landmark review, was that the City23
or was that another entity?24

MR. WELLS:  Through the Chair to25
Diane M. Tropia, Inc., Post Office Box 2375, Jacksonville, FL 32203

(904) 821-0300

83
Commissioner Hoff, good question.1

So in this instance, as you are -- any2
time they're doing a landmarking report or3
designation, that's when they have the ability4
to initiate it.  But if they're requesting to5
demolish a contributing structure within a6
National Register District, they have to be the7
ones to initiate that process.  We're just8
using the landmarking criteria to evaluate9
whether or not it should be demolished.10

COMMISSIONER GREGORY:  Just getting11
clarification on this.  It's in the Eastside12
Historic District, but it's not landmarked as a13
contributing structure; is that correct?14

MR. WELLS:  Through the Chair to15
Commissioner Gregory, that is correct.16

COMMISSIONER GREGORY:  Okay.  Thanks.17
THE CHAIRMAN:  Any other questions for18

staff?19
COMMISSION MEMBERS:  (No response.)20
THE CHAIRMAN:  Is there anyone here who21

would like to speak to this project?22
MS. PRYOR:  (Indicating.)23
THE CHAIRMAN:  I will officially open the24

public hearing.25
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(Ms. Pryor approaches the podium.)1
MS. PRYOR:  Kim Pryor, 245 West 5th2

Street.3
I know that the newly recognized National4

Historic District of the Eastside doesn't have5
any protections from the City of Jacksonville.6
This demolition delay is minimal.  None of7
these structures are subject to Chapter 307 of8
our Ordinance Code, and that's sad.9

I caution anyone that is wanting to10
demolish a contributing structure to rethink.11
You know, once this house is gone, it's gone.12
It is contributing.  It was deemed important13
enough to be included in the historic district.14
But if we can --15

If we allow the destruction of these16
contributing structures to continue, then we're17
going to be in another -- another situation18
where, you know, we're just demolishing right19
and left, like -- and we're going to have to20
start fighting and chaining ourselves to houses21
like we were threatening to do when the City22
wouldn't stop tearing down houses in23
Springfield.24

Every house is important.  The National25
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Park Service deemed that this particular1
structure was significant.  I think that we, as2
a body, need to also take a look at this and3
also recognize that it is significant.  And4
don't just --5

You know, we're going to have more and6
more and more of these because now people are7
going to want to come to the Eastside, and it's8
a -- it's a concern for me.  We can't set a9
precedence that it's -- that it's easy to tear10
a house down, and I implore this body to take a11
really good look here and try to protect this12
structure.13

Appreciate your time.14
THE CHAIRMAN:  Thank you.15
Is there anyone else who would like to16

speak to this project, this demolition delay?17
AUDIENCE MEMBERS:  (No response.)18
THE CHAIRMAN:  All right.  I'll entertain19

a motion.20
COMMISSIONER GREGORY:  Motion to remove21

the demo delay for 759 Van Buren Street.22
Am I saying that correctly?23
MS. MacGILLIS:  May I suggest a motion to24

approve the demolition permit?25
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COMMISSIONER GREGORY:  Motion to approve1
the demolition permit for 759 Van Buren Street.2

COMMISSIONER EPSTEIN:  Second.3
THE CHAIRMAN:  Discussion?4
COMMISSIONER GREGORY:  I think -- sorry,5

go ahead.6
THE CHAIRMAN:  Just for the record, I'm7

looking at the report.  It says that this is8
not a -- this neighborhood was (microphone9
failure) the City of Jacksonville in 1887.10
This is the property description in the staff's11
report.  According to archival records, the12
residential structure was constructed in 190413
as a one-story residential lot.14

So it is -- it is clearly a building of15
considerable age.  (Microphone failure) our16
consideration for this as some public comments17
were made.18

So some discussion.19
COMMISSIONER HOFF:  Through the Chair to20

staff, so because this is a nationally21
recognized historic district only and not a22
locally recognized historic district, that --23
it's my understanding that that limits our24
role.  And so a delay allows the staff time to25
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see if it's landmark eligible and it allows the1
owner time to explore other avenues.2

Could you speak to a scenario where we3
would not -- where it does not meet landmark4
criteria and we do not release it for5
demolition?  Could that even happen or --6

MR. WELLS:  Through the Chair to7
Commissioner Hoff, unfortunately not, because8
that's what you're evaluating the report on, is9
that set of seven criterion.  So if you -- you10
would have to have it meet -- or find that it11
meets four or more.12

COMMISSIONER GREGORY:  Through the13
staff -- excuse me, through the Chair to staff,14
my understanding is that it's a historic15
neighborhood, but it has to be a contributing16
structure and [sic] landmark status, and we17
would have to find those two criteria today to18
do that, to be able to not approve the19
demolition permit.  And from your report here,20
I don't see how there's enough there,21
especially with Mr. Montoya's comments about22
the addition of a -- possibly a second story at23
some point to this thing.24

MS. MacGILLIS:  Through the Chair, in25
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order to find a criterion that the staff report1
does not, on its face, support, you would have2
to take evidence, and it would have to be3
competent, substantial evidence.4

THE CHAIRMAN:  So just to clarify that5
with legal, I understand that the staff looks6
at the criterion, and they have -- in this7
particular case, it determined that it meets8
two of the criteria, and that is not enough to9
make it eligible for landmark status10
(microphone failure), right?11

MS. MacGILLIS:  (Inaudible.)12
THE CHAIRMAN:  We are still in a position13

where we can vote in terms of the demolition,14
but it sounds like that is easily -- as a15
scenario, if we do not approve this to continue16
on, demolition, it would seem that the owner17
would have a path of recourse, and that18
(microphone failure) because there isn't enough19
evidence in the criteria to suggest that it is20
worthy of being saved under this particular set21
of guidelines and rules?22

MS. MacGILLIS:  Hypothetically, if you23
were to take a vote right now and vote that it24
does meet the -- you vote to recommend the25
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historic designation and thereby stop the1
demolition, it would be subject to appeal2
because there is not, as you sit in this3
minute -- if ten people walked through the door4
and presented competent, substantial evidence5
(microphone failure), but in this moment, on6
the face of the report, there is no evidence,7
competent and substantial, to bring into play8
an additional criteria.9

So, at this point, you have not enough10
criteria to make that designation.  That's not11
my opinion; it is hypothetical.12

So based on Section 324.07, the Historic13
Preservation Commission is to determine14
whether, based upon the evidence, the property15
does or does not meet the criteria for16
designation.  If it does not meet the criteria17
for designation, it lifts the demolition hold.18
If this body finds it does meet the criteria19
for designation, based on competent and20
substantial evidence, then the demolition21
permit would then be lifted.22

COMMISSIONER GREGORY:  Through the Chair,23
I think I am ready to vote on this one, but I24
do think the public comments were appropriate.25
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If there is an interest from people in the1
public that want to preserve these properties2
in this neighborhood, it takes a little more3
proactive action from the people in the4
neighborhood to preserve these because we don't5
have -- it does not have the same protections6
afforded by the City to other historic7
districts.  So if there are people in the8
community on the Eastside that want to preserve9
these homes, they need to step forward and get10
with the homeowners about doing that.  It's11
going to fall a little bit more on the12
community, it seems like, in this case.13

THE CHAIRMAN:  Yeah.  It's a question --14
and I'm opining here.  I'm going to use your15
word.  I'm opining a bit here.  But it seems16
like without this being declared a historic17
district in the city, we have to evaluate each18
property based on landmark status.  So we're in19
a similar situation to LaVilla, where it is now20
such a neighborhood that's completely21
decimated, that there's not enough left for it22
to be a historic district anymore.  The only23
thing they have left are landmark status24
buildings.  So that's the situation we're in25
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right now.  And it sounds like --1

We have to vote on this today.  We have to2
vote on this today, and there's another one3
coming up, but I think this points to a real4
concern that maybe we talk about at the end in5
terms of not just the demolition by neglect6
conversation, but also what we can do in this7
regard to keep this from continuing, but I8
think we have to vote on this.9

MS. MacGILLIS:  From a procedural issue,10
the person who made the motion, perhaps to11
restate the motion specifically to -- that you12
move to find that this property does not meet13
the criteria for the historic designation,14
which would, in effect, do what your motion15
said, which is to lift the demolition hold.16

I'm sorry, I forgot, who made the motion?17
COMMISSIONER GREGORY:  I'll revise my18

motion to -- excuse me.  I make a motion to19
find that the property at 759 Van Buren Street20
does not meet the requisite criteria for21
historic designation.22

COMMISSIONER EPSTEIN:  Second.23
THE CHAIRMAN:  All those in favor?24
COMMISSION MEMBERS:  Aye.25
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THE CHAIRMAN:  Motion passes.1
We'll move on to the next one, demolition2

delay at 4160 Oxford Avenue.3
MR. WELLS:  Thank you.4
So this is a demolition request for -- of5

a two-story building at 4160 Oxford Avenue.  It6
has a historic address of 4168 Oxford Avenue.7
This property is listed as a contributing8
structure within the Old Ortega National9
Register Historic District.10

So same scenario as the previous memo,11
but -- this one is, again, requesting12
demolition.  This building is a two-story, wood13
frame, residential building with Colonial14
Revival styled influences.  It was originally15
constructed as a single-family dwelling;16
however, it has been converted to office space17
and other uses over the years.  It's18
characterized by a square shaped plan, hipped19
roof, weatherboard cladded exterior, exposed20
rafter ends, an exterior staircase that leads21
to a second story entrance.  Fenestration22
consists of paired 1-over-1, double-hung, sash23
windows.  And the building was built in 1919.24

So based on our analysis, we found that it25
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only met two of the seven criterion.  So, once1
again, in order to make it eligible for local2
landmark designation, it would need to meet3
four of the seven.  But nonetheless, the two4
that we found it met is it being significant in5
terms of its cultural, historical,6
architectural, or archaeological heritage of7
the city, state, or nation.8

This one pertains to it being located9
within the National Historic District for10
Ortega.  This is based on its -- being a11
collection of homes, mainly 57 -- 58 residences12
that are attributed to reflect the Colonial13
Revival style.14

The second criterion relates to its15
suitability for preservation or restoration.16
Although it's currently vacant, the structure17
appears to be in great condition.  We don't18
have any evidence of significant exterior19
deterioration.  And we found that it, again,20
had been well-maintained over the years.21

According to archival records and22
permitting, the structure does not show any23
evidence of being significantly altered,24
thereby we found that it met -- it's retained,25
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I should say, its historical integrity and1
fabric.2

So, once again, we found that it only met3
two of the seven local landmarking criteria,4
and -- end of report.5

THE CHAIRMAN:  Thank you, Arimus.6
I do (microphone failure), but I'll go7

ahead and do this.  I feel like this is8
(microphone failure) hearing.9

Does anyone want to speak to this demo10
delay?11

(Audience member approaches the podium.)12
AUDIENCE MEMBER:  Thank you.13
My name is Tim Sleeth.  I represent14

St. Mark's Episcopal Church Foundation, the15
owner of the property.16

The property was acquired about 20 years17
ago with the intent to eventually demolish the18
building and expand the campus.  It's19
surrounded by commercial buildings, including20
our youth center.  It's about a half a block21
away from a significant day school.22

So we -- our plan is to demolish the23
building and improve that neighborhood to24
continue the growth of the church and the --25
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and the services that are provided by the1
church in the neighborhood.2

We looked at a variety of alternatives for3
the use of the building.  It was -- frankly, it4
was just not feasible to convert the building5
into something that the church could actually6
use, so --7

I would bring to your attention a letter8
that we submitted for the record from9
Dr. Richard Hardin, who was the founder and the10
last president of the Ortega Preservation11
Society.  He's familiar with the building.  He12
wrote a letter, at our request, and said he13
didn't have any objection to the demolition of14
the building and he didn't believe that the15
building qualified for landmark status, so16
we're -- we're planning to proceed on that17
basis, assuming you all approve the -- the18
report from the staff.19

THE CHAIRMAN:  Any questions?20
MR. WELLS:  Through the Chair to the21

Commission, I did pass out a hard copy of that22
letter that was referenced.  And this is from23
Mr. Rick Hardin, so you should have -- you do24
have a paper copy of that.25
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THE CHAIRMAN:  Anyone else here to speak1

on this demo delay?2
AUDIENCE MEMBERS:  (No response.)3
THE CHAIRMAN:  I will close the public4

hearing and entertain a motion.5
COMMISSIONER GREGORY:  Motion to find that6

the property at 4160 Oxford Avenue does not7
meet the requisite criteria for historic8
designation.9

COMMISSIONER EPSTEIN:  Second.10
THE CHAIRMAN:  Discussion?  Any comments11

or discussion on this?12
COMMISSIONER EPSTEIN:  Through the Chair,13

again, I mean, I think this is, you know,14
unfortunate.  It seems like a nice, lovely15
historic home here, but I don't know what we16
can do about it, so that ...17

COMMISSIONER GREGORY:  I feel the same way18
about this one as I did the -- the previous19
demolition delay.  It's incumbent upon the20
community to, you know, provide [sic] these21
properties that are in historic districts that22
don't have City protection, and we're -- I23
mean, it looks -- again, as Ms. Epstein said,24
it looks like a beautiful home that has25
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potential for preservation, but it doesn't1
really fall -- meet the criteria.2

THE CHAIRMAN:  I forgot to ask this3
question of the previous speaker and the4
applicant, but was there any consideration for5
selling the home and moving it, allowing6
someone to move the house to another location?7
Because it does appear to be on a pier8
foundation, and this has been done before.9
There's precedent for --10

MR. SLEETH:  We discussed that possibility11
and we haven't found anyone who's interested.12

You know, we're not in any great hurry.13
So if there's -- if there are groups available14
that might want to consider that possibility,15
we'd -- we would entertain it, but we don't16
know of anyone who wants to move that building.17

There are other houses in the area, in the18
neighborhood, that are very, very similar to19
this house, so it's -- it's not unique, and it20
doesn't really have that kind of historic value21
other than its age.22

And, by the way, you know, we know what23
the staff said about the condition of the24
building.  We hired a local contractor to take25
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a look at it, and he said it wouldn't even be1
worth his time to prepare a detailed bid or a2
detailed proposal.  It needs air conditioning,3
it needs plumbing, wiring, heating, roof,4
siding.  So it's a -- it would be a5
considerable expense, one that we really6
wouldn't want to incur because we don't have7
any use for the building in its -- you know, in8
that condition and in that situation.9

THE CHAIRMAN:  And when the consideration10
of maybe sell- -- potentially selling the11
building, having someone move it off site, when12
that was being considered or thought of, what13
was the -- was there any process for that or14
just sort of asking around?15

MR. SLEETH:  We asked, and we asked16
Dr. Hardin if he knew of anybody.  We asked the17
contractor who looked at the building, who18
actually has a brother who lives in a house19
that's nearly identical to that house in -- in20
the Ortega area, and he didn't know of anyone21
who would incur that kind of expense for a22
building that wasn't really unique.23

THE CHAIRMAN:  If the demolition for24
this -- sorry to riddle you with questions25
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here, but if the -- potentially, if this1
demolition is approved, what would be the -- is2
there a time frame for that demolition?3

MR. SLEETH:  We don't currently have a4
time frame.  We're in the capital campaign5
process right now.  There's another building6
immediately behind it that we're -- we'll also7
demolish.  It's a much more recently8
constructed building.9

So we're trying to spread -- you know,10
create some space where we can add some11
functional buildings for the ministry.12

THE CHAIRMAN:  So would the --13
potentially, could there be a consideration for14
a real -- like, a concerted effort to publicize15
the building for sale and see if someone --16
beyond just asking around -- I don't mean to17
diminish your activity in that regard, but a18
real -- like, a formal -- a formal kind of19
marketing campaign as part of your capital20
campaign to try to sell a historic home that --21

And I understand in our historic22
neighborhoods there are many homes that are23
repeated by design because they're built by24
builders of that era, but I feel that every25
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historic home has a kind of footprint and1
identity to it, even though it may have a2
fraternal twin two blocks away.3

So would that be something that might be4
considered by St. Mark's for --5

MR. SLEETH:  I can take that back to the6
board and see if the board has a willingness to7
do that.  We don't have an immediate plan to8
start demolition, you know, tomorrow, so we --9
we have a little time because we still have to10
raise some money to proceed with it, with the11
project.12

THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.13
MR. SLEETH:  So I'll take it back to the14

board for their consideration.15
COMMISSIONER EPSTEIN:  Through the Chair,16

there are a few websites and, you know,17
Facebook accounts and -- that are -- where18
people post about houses to be moved or houses19
to save, as long as somebody wants to move it.20
And it might be worth, if you decide doing21
that, to -- like, you know, Mr. Montoya was22
saying here, to just get the word out there a23
little bit more.24

MR. SLEETH:  We would be happy to discuss25
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that.1

THE CHAIRMAN:  Thank you.2
MR. SLEETH:  Thank you.3
THE CHAIRMAN:  So, you know, I'll put that4

to the Commission to consider this, that maybe5
this project is a bit different than the first6
one in that regard because the home --7
obviously, like many historic homes, you can8
pretty much assume it needs a lot of work, but9
it's on pier foundations, and this has been10
done before.  Maybe delaying this for -- I11
just -- I want to put that forward for12
consideration.13

MS. MacGILLIS:  Per ordinance -- actually14
statute, you have -- it's only a 60-day period15
and you're 30 days in.16

Point of information is that a demolition17
permit has its own period of time to be18
executed.  The fact that this property owner19
may likely find someone to come and move this20
home does not change the criterion for21
landmarking designation.22

COMMISSIONER GREGORY:  The only thing I'll23
add to your proposal regarding moving the24
building is it may actually benefit the25
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applicants in that they can have someone move1
their house for free and save them a cost and2
expense that would come from demoing the house3
to begin with.  So potentially it's even a4
better option financially.5

THE CHAIRMAN:  I agree.  I agree, Ethan,6
but it sounds like what we're tasked with7
voting on today is not of that concern.8

I would say to the applicant to please9
consider this, no matter the vote today,10
because I think it is a viable option.11

Any other discussion?12
COMMISSION MEMBERS:  (No response.)13
THE CHAIRMAN:  Then we must vote.14
All those in favor?15
COMMISSION MEMBERS:  Aye.16
THE CHAIRMAN:  All those opposed?17
COMMISSION MEMBERS:  (No response.)18
THE CHAIRMAN:  Motion passes.19
(Discussion held off the record.)20
THE CHAIRMAN:  We'll take a 10-minute21

break.  We're in recess.22
(Whereupon, a brief recess was taken.)23
THE CHAIRMAN:  All right.  A few more24

items on the agenda.  We're at the -- Item M,25
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Information.  So we have four things to speak1
about.2

Arimus.3
MR. WELLS:  To the Commission, the first4

item is the bylaws.  So this is something --5
just more of notification for you all.  This is6
something we discussed, that -- because they7
have not been updated since -- I want to say8
2002, so just a heads-up that staff, as well as9
General Counsel, will be evaluating that, and10
we'll have some more recommendations to -- in11
the next successive months.12

That's it on that.13
The next item, this is just a -- more of14

an informational standpoint.  This is something15
that Riverside Avondale Preservation will be16
doing.  So these are mainly just right-of-way17
improvements within the Five Points region.  So18
there's two different projects going on.  So19
the first one is just painted crosswalks.  So20
they're doing three crosswalk paintings, and21
this will be on Lomax Street, between Park22
Street and Oak Street.23

And then the second project that they're24
looking to do is just installation of some new25

Diane M. Tropia, Inc., Post Office Box 2375, Jacksonville, FL 32203
(904) 821-0300

104
trash cans.  So this will be in various1
locations.  I believe a total of 14 trash cans2
will be installed.3

I will defer to Ms. Blankinship if she has4
other details to add, and I'll just pull up the5
renderings here on the screen.6

COMMISSIONER EPSTEIN:  Through the Chair7
to staff, when are these trash cans going to be8
installed?9

I work in Five Points and I go to10
Five Points in the mornings over the weekend11
and it's like a trash disaster because of the12
current trash can situation.13

And I talked to Councilperson Peluso about14
it and he told me these were coming, and I'm15
just interested because it's a disaster, yeah.16

THE CHAIRMAN:  Do you want to --17
MR. WELLS:  I'll defer to Ms. Blankinship18

for that.19
(Ms. Blankinship approaches the podium.)20
THE CHAIRMAN:  Commissioner Epstein has21

some trash she wants to take care of.22
MS. BLANKINSHIP:  So this project has been23

a long time in the making.  We all share your24
concern with just the litter problem in -- in25
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Five Points.1

And so the new trash cans should be double2
capacity.  The opening is wide enough to fit a3
pizza box, which is a concern in the4
Five Points area.  And there's an inability to5
reach in and grab trash out.6

And so these three factors were primarily7
what pushed the Merchants Association forward8
with this particular design.  Because they9
really lacked the historic character that we10
wanted for Five Points, we added the artistic11
wrap at extra expense in order to try to brand12
them to the district a little bit better so13
that they wouldn't stand out.14

The timeline for production, delivery, and15
installation is 12 weeks, and we are probably16
three weeks into that.  The artwork was17
probably the first two.  And so once they're18
delivered, the 14 trash cans, as well as an19
additional, I think, 14 for the Council member20
in other parts of Jacksonville, they should be21
able to be installed immediately.22

COMMISSIONER EPSTEIN:  Thank you.23
THE CHAIRMAN:  Is that satisfactory?24
COMMISSIONER EPSTEIN:  It is.25
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I will talk to you separately about my1

concerns about the landscaping in Five Points.2
MS. BLANKINSHIP:  That's also underway,3

but, yes --4
THE CHAIRMAN:  I think these are great.5
These are the similar -- these are the6

same trash cans we use at the University of7
Florida.  And I believe these are the -- I8
believe these are the trash cans in Savannah's9
historic district too.10

COMMISSIONER EPSTEIN:  These are the same11
that are in San Marco now also?12

MS. BLANKINSHIP:  They were just installed13
in San Marco, yes.14

THE CHAIRMAN:  So that's great.  I think15
this is great.16

COMMISSIONER EPSTEIN:  Yeah.17
MR. WELLS:  End of report for that.18
THE CHAIRMAN:  That's the end of the19

report.  Okay.20
So there's no Old Business -- I'm sorry,21

pending legislation.22
MR. WELLS:  So the last item under23

New Business is Pending Legislation.  Let's24
see.  Since last month, Ordinance 2024- -- this25
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is -0420.  This was for a local landmark1
designation of a nonresidential building at2
2259 West 26th Street.  This was actually -- it3
actually went to the Land Use and Zoning4
Committee last week, and last night it was5
approved for final action by City Council.  So6
it is officially a landmark designation.7

In terms of the pending legislation --8
legislative items, we have 2023-0876.  That's9
just stalled right now.10

We have Resolution 2024- -- this is -0420.11
So this is an appeal that's been filed by the12
approval -- for the approval of a demolition at13
125 3rd Street East.  Just please note that14
this property, unfortunately, has already been15
demolished, so a withdrawal and a refund will16
be issued to the appellant.  So we will be17
discussing process improvements at our LUZ --18
at the LUZ -- or Land Use and Zoning Committee19
meeting on August 6th.20

And then the last item is just a21
resolution that has not been assigned an22
ordinance number -- or a resolution number just23
yet, but it's also for an appeal for the denial24
of window replacement at 1920 Montgomery Place.25
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And then Public Works projects, there's1

nothing to report there, so end of report.2
THE CHAIRMAN:  Is that it for you, Arimus?3
MR. WELLS:  Yes.4
THE CHAIRMAN:  So there's nothing else on5

the agenda for today, but there are a couple of6
things that I'd like to discuss, if we could,7
and perhaps vote on or make a decision on.8

The first one is demolition by neglect.9
I'd like to have a conversation about that.  I10
know that this is something that --11

COMMISSIONER HOFF:  Yeah, so I reached out12
to Mr. Wells and Carla Lopera about holding a13
noticed HPC meeting about this because it's14
such a large issue that we come across just15
about every month and that has been a problem16
for a long time.17

So I inquired about how to start that18
process.  Mr. Wells has suggested coming up19
with some dates and a rough agenda.  I provided20
those to him via email, and he inquired about21
who may be asked to be there.  So any relevant22
City staff, including, of course, himself,23
Ms. Lopera or other OGC, possibly Municipal24
Code, and whomever else the staff thought to be25
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relevant.1

And I know that there's interest among2
several community groups, probably more than3
I'm aware of, and also multiple City Council4
members to discuss this, and I'll try to find5
some type of a (inaudible) for this issue.6

THE CHAIRMAN:  That's great, Bill.7
I would like to propose to the8

Commission -- the commissioners that are here,9
entertaining, establishing a subcommittee, and10
it seems -- I would like to nominate Bill to be11
the head of that subcommittee, to start sort of12
a formal process in that regard, if -- if13
you're interested, Commissioner Hoff, because I14
think this is something that we've been15
facing -- we faced it today, we faced it last16
month, the month before.  We're going to face17
it again, and we -- I think we've got to --18

I think that we, as a body of19
commissioners for Historic Preservation -- I20
know this is a volunteer role, but I think we21
can do more than vote on -- it's very important22
what we do, but I think we have -- there's a23
potential for us to do more and have a greater24
impact in the community in regards to issues25
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like this that we can --1

I know it bothers all of you as much as it2
does me, these things that we have to vote on,3
so I think this is important, and I'd like to4
propose that we form a subcommittee.5

COMMISSIONER EPSTEIN:  Second.6
MS. MacGILLIS:  Point of information.7
It may be just a semantics thing.  I know8

Ms. Lopera and I had looked into -- primarily9
Ms. Lopera looked into your bylaws about what10
is -- what you can do on this type of property.11
You could do a subcommittee or you could also12
do what's called a "task force."13

A task force, you can hear by the tone of14
my voice, is probably where I'm aiming.  A task15
force would be declared by the Chair, and -- I16
do also recommend -- because I'm doing this for17
another commission.  It's actually what's18
called a "charging memo," and it states for the19
public record what is the purpose -- it's20
usually a limited scope, what you're looking21
into -- a list of tasks, an end date with a22
report.23

And I had briefly discussed it with24
Ms. Lopera.  I cannot say that she said, "Oh,25
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yes, do that," but absolutely that -- she did1
look and see that that is an option for you.2

THE CHAIRMAN:  What I like about that is3
it's very pointed in its scope and it has a4
time frame associated with it.5

As a point of process or as a method or6
something -- or a task force, those goals, or7
the tasks of the task force, that doesn't have8
to be -- that does not have to be determined9
necessarily today, does it?  We can come10
back -- is there a process for us to vet what11
the task should be for this group?12

MS. MacGILLIS:  It is actually a13
declaration of the Chair.  It can be done --14
you can sit at your desk and write it out, or15
at our desks and approve it.16

What we did -- what I have had happen in a17
different commission was that, in general, a --18
the task list was written out, and then at the19
next meeting it was discussed, do we agree that20
this is the task, do we agree that this is21
within the scope, is this -- and so you could22
have that as a discussion.  You would not be23
able to write the memo and then circulate it.24

THE CHAIRMAN:  As the Chair -- as Chair,25
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am I able to -- you know, am I able to discuss1
this with the other commissioners as I2
establish the goals of the task force?3

MS. MacGILLIS:  The discussion would need4
to be noticed, but open.5

THE CHAIRMAN:  So the best time to do that6
would be at the next meeting?7

MS. MacGILLIS:  Perhaps Ms. Lopera and/or8
I and yourself can do a draft so you have an9
outline, something to discuss --10

THE CHAIRMAN:  Perfect.11
MS. MacGILLIS:  -- and then bring it at12

the next meeting, and then it can be amended13
from there in an open meeting/discussion.14

THE CHAIRMAN:  So let's -- does this sound15
reasonable?16

COMMISSIONER GREGORY:  Absolutely.  I'm17
pro having a task force.18

Would be it prudent to -- before we19
outline the task force here that Commissioner20
Hoff has decided to volunteer for, is it21
prudent to wait to get public feedback from22
this proposed meeting that we have -- that23
Commissioner Hoff proposed as well, before we24
have an outline of what this task force is?25
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THE CHAIRMAN:  I would think that we -- it1

would be prudent for us to establish tasks and2
then vet those tasks through public comment and3
interaction, and then -- but I think it's best4
for us to have a direction initially, and then5
let's see what we can do about it.6

MS. MacGILLIS:  Perhaps have it as an7
agenda item at the next meeting that will be8
noticed and perhaps a rough outline could be9
part of the noticed packet so that the public10
would be prepared to comment on it.11

THE CHAIRMAN:  And so in preparation of12
that, I would say, is there -- I'll try not to13
(microphone failure) and keep everyone here14
longer than necessary.15

Is there anything in particular that comes16
to mind that you'd like to state in this forum17
and in this meeting right now (microphone18
failure) public record -- public meeting19
minutes that we could use in developing that20
draft or (microphone failure)?21

COMMISSIONER HOFF:  So, if I may, this is22
the draft meeting description that I sent to23
Mr. Wells.24

Demolition by neglect refers to the25
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practice of allowing a structure to deteriorate1
to the point that demolition becomes necessary2
or restoration becomes unreasonable.  The3
practice is especially problematic when it4
impacts historic landmarks and contributing5
structures within historic districts which have6
been found worthy of preserving for future7
generations.8

This meeting -- which you could change to9
"task force" -- will review the status quo of10
the issue and discuss steps to remedy.  And the11
draft agenda was just -- introduction, the12
purpose of the meeting defined, and discuss13
demolition by neglect, possible solutions and14
next steps.15

THE CHAIRMAN:  Thank you, Bill.16
Do we agree on this?  Yes?  Is this17

something that Robert's Rules of Order -- we18
should vote on?19

MS. MacGILLIS:  You do not need to vote on20
it.21

THE CHAIRMAN:  I wanted to make sure,22
cross all my Ts.23

Okay.  And then the last thing, the24
discussions -- the projects that have come up25
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today -- and there's been some others recently1
that -- the Eastside and their status, right?2
We -- today, we've seen some very -- a very3
specific thing in terms of demolition.  Is4
there -- what can we do -- the Eastside -- this5
Eastside district, it's not -- is it in the6
situation of LaVilla?7

There are structures that can be saved8
there, but they're not -- most of them are not9
going to meet landmark status designation like10
(microphone failure).  It's going to be11
difficult -- (microphone failure) like the12
(microphone failure) we saw today.13

What other steps -- can we task -- take a14
deep breath, right?  Can we task the staff with15
pursuing a historic district on the Eastside16
beyond the landmark designation?  Because we --17
I feel like we don't have any teeth here.18

MR. WELLS:  Through the Chair to the19
Commission, the -- that's something that we do20
offer to not just the Eastside Historic21
District but to other districts as well, so --22
Ortega.  We've offered it in the past to23
South Shores and some other boundary -- or24
neighborhoods.25
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The only issue with that is -- this is1

really -- we're really succumbing to public2
sentiment, and a lot of the community does not3
want to go through the owner's process of4
Chapter 307, which requires a COA, where it5
tells you -- it dictates what type of windows6
you can have, et cetera, so --7

Especially on the Eastside, we're working8
with a more -- much more of a vulnerable,9
under-resourced community.  They specifically10
did not want to go though the local historic11
designation process.12

Right now, I'm on a committee working to13
get a historic zoning overlay in place to allow14
for -- what they refer to as -- well, to15
discourage gentrification, but -- and16
displacement, but they're looking through17
different avenues to maintain the historic18
fabric, so --19

Unfortunately, the National Register20
District does not give you the teeth, and so21
that is something that we're seeing a trend --22
and we do have two more districts that are23
potentially coming on line.  We have the North24
Riverside one that you all recommended to do a25
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letter for, as well as the Durkeeville -- and1
the Phoenix neighborhood.  So they all are not2
interested in doing the 307 piece.3

So as staff, we can look into maybe some4
alternatives, maybe we can amend Chapter 307,5
which goes into the whole demolition delay6
piece.  Maybe it could expand to7
noncontributing structures, but that is8
something that we'll have to do some research9
and evaluate whether or not there's an appetite10
for that.11

COMMISSIONER GREGORY:  I suppose in the12
meantime, if there is a structure in these13
neighborhoods that you felt was worthy of14
designation, us, as commissioners, can propose15
that to be designated and get a staff report on16
it if we feel it is worthy.17

Obviously, there's a -- potential issues18
with that with the current owners, whether they19
want it or not, but that is an option if it --20
we felt a structure was that important.21

MR. WELLS:  Through the --22
COMMISSIONER EPSTEIN:  That's one of our23

items we're charged with here is finding24
historic structures that are suitable for25
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landmarking.1

THE CHAIRMAN:  You know, I understand the2
situation, and I think that there's probably3
due diligence that needs to occur on multiple4
fronts, but I also feel like -- not to be --5
you know, Martin Luther King once said, there's6
the best thing to do and there's the right7
thing to do.  And sometimes, as a homeowner --8
and we see it in here.  They don't want to do9
the right thing with the historic home; they10
want to do the best thing.11

I think we need to be looking for other12
avenues that go beyond just necessarily13
ownership of something, right?  It's a historic14
district, it's got landmark -- national status.15
There has to be -- we need to search for16
avenues, so -- I don't know what the avenues17
are.  I think that (microphone failure).18

Okay.  So --19
COMMISSIONER HOFF:  Sorry.  Just real20

quick, I'll pitch a couple of things.  This is21
kind of just general information.22

A couple a weeks ago, the Florida Trust23
for Historic Preservation held its annual24
conference in Tallahassee.  Next year it's25
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going to be in Fernandina Beach.1

And next week there is a national2
conference for entities like this.  It's called3
the NAPC Forum.  It's the only national4
conference focused on the issues facing local5
preservation boards and commissions.  It's held6
next week down in Palm Beach, so -- just7
putting that out there if anyone has the8
notion.9

THE CHAIRMAN:  Thanks, Bill.10
And that reminds me.  We need to11

congratulate you for being honored and12
receiving the Volunteer of the Year award, the13
2024 Florida Preservation Awards.  Thank you14
for your service.15

(Applause.)16
COMMISSIONER EPSTEIN:  I have one more17

thing.  I will just say that I met with18
Councilperson Peluso about the contributing19
structures, noncontributing structures for20
Riverside, Avondale, and the SPAR district, and21
he did tell me that RAP and SPAR are both22
looking at updating their overlays.  So that23
might be something to get in touch with them24
about, reevaluating things that were marked as25
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noncontributing structures back in 1994 or '-5,1
however long ago it was, because there are2
quite a few buildings now that I believe should3
be considered contributing and added to that4
list.5

So I'm going to be just kind of looking at6
it with him on that, but he did have a question7
that -- I didn't know the answer to it.  If RAP8
or SPAR updates their overlay, is that9
something that we get to comment on or look at10
before it's approved?11

MR. WELLS:  Yes.  I think you could12
comment on it.  I just don't know if you would13
have a binding recommendation in terms of14
whether or not something could be approved or15
denied because I believe the -- the overlays16
right now, they're housed within a different17
chapter that we don't have authority over,18
so -- that's Chapter 656.  We oversee19
Chapter 307.20

But there is definitely an opportunity to21
comment and give your opinion.22

COMMISSIONER EPSTEIN:  I think -- as long23
as, you know, RAP and SPAR would be willing, I24
think it would be something to -- you know, to25
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at least give us the eyes to look at, would1
be -- I would appreciate that.  I don't know if2
I'm overstepping my bounds, but I just think it3
would be nice.4

MR. WELLS:  I would also agree.5
I mean, I think the -- Chapter 307 -- it's6

656 -- I'm sorry, 656 needs to mirror a little7
bit better in terms of the criterion, so --8
because it does require both (microphone9
failure) reviews.10

THE CHAIRMAN:  Is there anything else?11
COMMISSION MEMBERS:  (No response.)12
THE CHAIRMAN:  No?13
Meeting adjourned.14
(The foregoing proceedings were adjourned15

at 5:35 p.m.)16
-  -  -17
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August 28, 2024 
 

Report of the Jacksonville Planning and Development Department 
Certificate of Appropriateness Application COA-24-30741 

 
Address: 1448 Pearl Street North, RE# 071121-0000 
 
Location: West side of North Pearl Street, between West 4th Street and West 5th Street 
 
Owner:  Josefina Gattei 
  Bellona Property LLC  

800 S.E. 4th Avenue 
Hallandale, Florida 33009 

 
Applicant:  Marco Guerrero 
  Andesco Construction, Inc.  

7643 Gate Parkway, Suite 104-192 
Jacksonville, Florida 32256 

   
Year Built: c. 1905 (Florida Master Site File) 

 
Designation: Springfield, Contributing 
 
Request: Alterations 
  
Summary Scope of Work: 
1. Reopen front porch and balcony 
2. Window replacement of four (4), non-historic aluminum windows (Administrative) 
3. Window opening alterations of two (2) windows (Administrative) 
 
Recommendation: Approve with Conditions 
 
Conditions: 
Reopen Front Porch and Balcony 
1. The design and location shall be substantially consistent with the submitted plans dated 

June 12, 2024. 
2. The railing system shall be made of wood or wood composite materials and the spindles 

centered between an upper and lower rail with no exposed ends (no vinyl or PVC). 
3. Any new fascia boards and soffits shall be composed of wood or a cementitious material (no 

vinyl or PVC). 
4. Any replacement associated with porch repairs shall be performed with like materials.  
5. The deck boards shall run from the house toward the street front, so the lines are 

perpendicular to the wall plane of the structure.  
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6. A horizontal trim board shall be used along the exposed edge of the flooring, so it is hidden 
from street view, unless using tongue and groove boards. 

7. The new siding shall match the historic siding in design, reveal, dimension, and exposure.  
8. The new siding shall be feathered into the remaining siding to reduce the visibility of the 

repairs (no straight vertical seams).  
9. Prior to the final inspection of any building permit, the owner or their agent shall submit to 

the Historic Preservation Section an affidavit and any supplementary evidence that verifies 
compliance with all conditions of the COA final order. 

Window Replacement and Opening Alterations (Administrative) 
10. Any exterior trim work, including traditional sill, sideboards, and header with crown 

molding, shall be retained or replicated in wood or cementitious materials, but not vinyl. 
11. All new windows shall fit the original openings both horizontally and vertically and be 

recessed within the opening (not flush with the wall or have permanent nailing fins). 
12. The light pattern shall be one-over-one sash style.  
13. Any sash-style window groupings shall have traditional 4-6 inch flat mullions between 

window units. 
14. All new windows shall be wood, wood clad, wood blend, vinyl or cellular PVC.   
15. All windows shall be installed in accordance with the latest version of the HPS Window 

Supplement.  
16. The two (2) new window openings, on the right side shall be aligned with existing windows 

along the top. 
17. Any new siding, corner posts, and window trim repairs shall match the historic materials in 

design, reveal, dimension, and exposure. 
18. The siding material being installed shall be feathered into the remaining siding to reduce 

the visibility of repairs; there shall be no straight vertical seams. 
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PROJECT DESCRIPTION  
COA-24-30741 seeks to reopen a two-story front porch and balcony on contributing structure 
within the Springfield Historic District. Located on an interior lot, the subject property consists of 
a two-story Frame Vernacular style single-family home characterized by its shingled hip roof and 
wood drop lap siding. The applicant proposes to reopen the front porch and balcony by removing 
the addition infill and installing new tapered columns with brick bases, a wood railing system on 
the balcony, and wood deck boards. 
 
Under COA-23-29489, the property owner was approved for partial siding replacement, window 
trim replacement, fascia replacement, front door replacement, front concrete step repairs, and 
window replacement of fourteen (14) non-historic windows.  
 
Pursuant to the authority granted to Staff via the 2024 COA Matrix, window replacement of metal 
or non-original windows with a compatible design, placement, and arrangement and, window 
opening alterations that are reasonably compatible with the structure can be approved 
administratively. As such, this report will focus on reopening a two-story front porch and balcony. 
 
STAFF SUMMARY AND ANALYSIS  
Staff considered the applicable Design Guidelines for the Springfield Historic District and the 
Ordinance Code criteria found in Sections 307.106(k), 307.106(l), and 307.106(m). The following 
is Staff’s analysis:   
 

• According to the Jacksonville 1913-1951 Sanborn Map, the subject property originally 
contained a two-story single-family dwelling with a two-story open porch and balcony on 
the front elevation. The structure was altered at some point by infilling the balcony and 
half of the porch. 

• The height of the proposed porch and balcony, as conditioned, is compatible with the 
existing height of the primary structure. The roof form will remain unchanged. As such, 
the proposed work is consistent with the Design Guidelines and Section 307.106(k)(1-3). 

• Section 307.106(m)(8) states, “Architectural details including materials and textures shall 
be treated as to…enhance the architectural style or character of a landmark or historic 
district.” The proposed porch and balcony wood ceilings, tapered columns with wraps, 
brick bases with caps, and wood railing and flooring, as conditioned, will match the 
existing structure in materials, height, and shape. The design of the porch and balcony, as 
conditioned, is uniform with the primary structure, which is consistent with Section 
307.106(m)(1, 4, and 8) and the Design Guidelines.  

• Consistent with the Historic District Design Guidelines section on “Additions,” the 
proposed scope of work, as conditioned, does not require any changes to significant 
historic fabric. If removed in the future, the removal of the porch and balcony would not 
cause any damage to or detract from the historic primary structure. As such, the proposed 
scope of work, as conditioned, is consistent with Section 307.106(k)(1-3).  

• The Historic Preservation Guidelines for the Springfield Historic District references 
“Porches” and recognizes that full-façade width entrance porches are an important 
design element of historic residences in the Historic District. Serving as a transitional 
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space between the exterior and the interior, and defining and protecting the primary 
entryway into the residence, front porches are the principal location for ornamentations 
and detailing such as piers, columns, rails and spindles, as well as brackets and other jig-
sawn woodwork. The size, style, sense of openness, and detailing are all important 
attributes of porches and should be preserved or properly restored based on physical or 
documentary evidence. Moreover, the Design Guidelines for the District reference 
Standards Two (2), Six (6), and Nine (9) of the Secretary of the Interior’s Standards for 
Rehabilitation: 

o Standard Two (2) refers to the historic character of a property being retained and 
preserved amid the removal of historic materials or features. The applicant’s 
scope of work would bring the home closer to its original state and restore its 
architectural character—thereby achieving compatibility with the massing, size, 
scale and architectural features of adjacent properties, consistent with Sections 
307.106(k)(1 & 3) and 307.106(l)(2).  

o Standard Six (6) refers to how new features shall match the old in design, color, 
texture, and other visual qualities, and where possible, materials. The height, 
openness, column design, and wood materials of the porch and balcony are more 
compatible with the house and the Springfield Historic District. As such, the 
proposed work, as conditioned, is consistent with Section 307.106(l)(6). 

o Standard Nine (9) emphasizes that exterior alterations shall not destroy historic 
materials, is differentiated from the old while being compatible in massing, size, 
scale, and architectural features in order to preserve the historical integrity of the 
property and its immediate surroundings. The new porch and balcony, as 
conditioned, will restore the front porch and balcony element on the structure, 
and the design and materials will differentiate the work from the old.  

 
For these reasons, it is the position of the Planning and Development Department that the 
proposed work under the stated conditions is consistent with: 
 

• Section 307.106(k) General Standards: 1, 2, and 3 
• Section 307.106(I) Guidelines on “Alterations”: 2 and 6 
• Section 307.106(m) Guidelines on “New Construction”: 1, 4, and 8 
• Historic District Design Guidelines, Sections on “Roofs and Roof Surfaces,” “Additions,” 

and “Porches” 
 
CODE CRITERIA AND DESIGN GUIDELINES 
 
General Criteria  

• 307.106(k)(1) - The effect of the proposed work on the landmark, landmark site or 
property within an historic district upon which such work is to be done; 

• 307.106(k)(2) - The relationship between such work and other structures on the 
landmark site or other property in the historic district; 
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• 307.106(k)(3) -   The extent to which the historic, architectural, or archaeological 
significance, architectural style, design, arrangement, texture and materials of the 
landmark or the property will be affected;  

Alterations  
• 307.106(l)(2) - The distinguishing original qualities or character of a building, structure, 

or site shall not be destroyed. The removal or alteration of any historic material or 
distinctive architectural features shall be avoided when possible.  

• 307.106(l)(6) - Deteriorated architectural features shall be repaired rather than 
replaced, wherever possible. In the event replacement is necessary, the new material 
shall match the material being replaced in composition, design, color, texture, and other 
visual qualities. However, technologically advanced materials shall be considered and 
used as replacement alternatives. Repair or replacement of missing architectural 
features shall be based on accurate duplications of features, substantiated by historical, 
physical, or pictorial evidence rather than on conjectural designs or the availability of 
different architectural elements from other buildings or structures.  

Historic District Design Guidelines, “Roofs and Roof Surfaces,” “Additions,” and “Porches” 
• Secretary of the Interior’s Standards for Rehabilitation (2):  

The historic character of a property shall be retained and preserved. The removal of 
historic materials or alteration of features and spaces that characterize a property shall 
be avoided. 
 

• Secretary of the Interior’s Standards for Rehabilitation (6): 
Deteriorated historic features shall be repaired rather than replaced. Where the severity 
of deterioration requires replacement of a distinctive feature, the new feature shall 
match the old in design, color, texture, and other visual qualities and, where possible, 
materials. Replacement of missing features shall be substantiated by documentary, 
physical, or pictorial evidence.  
 

• Secretary of the Interior’s Standards for Rehabilitation (9):  
New additions, exterior alterations, or related new construction shall not destroy historic 
materials that characterize the property. The new work shall be differentiated from the 
old and shall be compatible with the massing, size, scale, and architectural features to 
protect the historic integrity of the property and its environment. 
 

• Secretary of the Interior’s Standards for Rehabilitation (10):  
New additions and adjacent or related new construction shall be undertaken in such a 
manner that if removed in the future, the essential form and integrity of the historic 
property and its environment would be unimpaired. 
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LOCATION MAP 
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PICTURE OF SUBJECT PROPERTY WITH POSTED SIGN 
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SITE VISIT PICTURES OF SUBJECT PROPERTY ON AUGUST 22, 2024 
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JACKSONVILLE 1913-1951 SANBORN MAP 
 

 
 

(Sanborn Map Jacksonville 1913-May 1951 Volume 1, Sheet 31) 
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ELEVATION PLANS DATED JUNE 12, 2024 
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FLOOR PLANS DATED JUNE 12, 2024 
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SITE PLAN DATED JUNE 12, 2024 
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CUT WEATHER
BARRIER @

45°ANGLE

MODIFIED "l" CUT IN
WEATHER BARRIER

LINE OF WINDOW OPENING

APPROVED WEATHER
BARRIER OVER SHEATHING

OVER WD STUD WALL

7"

7"

135°

STEP 1 STEP 2

TEMPORARILY FOLD-UP &
SECURE WEATHER

BARRIER (OR TUCK FLAP
UNDER) @ HEAD

FOLD WEATHER BARRIER IN
AT JAMBS AND SILL

6" TYP.

MECHANICALLY FASTEN
FANNED EDGE (CAP, NAILS,
STAPLES) IF REQUIRED BY

FLASHING MANUFACTURER

INSTALL 9" WIDE
SELF-ADHERING FLEXIBLE

MEMBRANE FLASHING @
SILL

EXTEND FLASHING UP
JAMBS 6" MIN.

STEP 3

STEP 4

APPLY 3/8" NOM.
CONTINUOUS BEAD OF

SEALANT AT JAMBS & HEAD
OR APPLY TO BACK OF

WINDOW NAILING FLANGE IN
LINE w/ PRE-PUNCHED

HOLES OR SLOTS

STEP 5

INSTALL WINDOW PLUMB,
LEVEL & SQUARE PER

MANUFACTURERS WRITTEN
INSTRUCTIONS

5"

STEP 6

INSTALL 4" WIDE
SELF-ADHERING

MEMBRANE FLASHING
OVERNAILING FLANGE @

JAMBS

EXTEND MEMBRANE
FLASHING MIN. 1" BELOW
SILL FLEXIBLE FLASHING

1"
MIN."

STEP 7

INSTALL 4" WIDE
SELF-ADHERING

MEMBRANE FLASHING
OVERNAILING FLANGE @

HEAD 1"
MIN."EXTEND SELF-ADHERING

MEMBRANE FLASHING 1"
MIN. BEYOND JAMB

FLASHING

NOTE:
1. WINDOW INSTALLATION &
FLASHING DETAILS ARE
CONSISTENT WITH ASTM2112
METHOD A-1 EXCEPT
SELF-ADHERING MEMBRANE
FLASHINGS ARE USED.

2. IT IS THE INSTALLATION
CONTRACTORS
RESPONSIBILITY TO VERIFY
THE COMPATIBILITY OF ALL
PRODUCTS INCLUDING
WEATHER BARRIER, SEALANT
& SELF-ADHERING FLASHING
MATERIALS USED DURING
CONSTRUCTION.

3. INSTALL ALL MATERIALS PER
MANUFACTURERS WRITTEN
SPECIFICATIONS.

WARNING:
SEALANT/FLASHINGS MAY
REACT ADVERSELY IF NOT
COMPATIBLE.

STEP 8 STEP 9
INTERIOR VIEW

FOLD WEATHER BARRIER
DOWN & TAPE DIAGONAL
CUT & ACROSS HEAD OF

WINDOW

SEAL WINDOW FRAME TO
INSIDE OF R.O. WITH
SEALANT AT SILL AND A
MINIMUM 12" UP BOTH
JAMS TO FORM A BACK
DAM. SEAL BALANCE OF
FRAME WITH SEALANT OR
LOW-EXPANDING FOAM
(PROVIDE BACKER ROD
WHERE REQUIRED)

12
" M

IN
. w

/
SE

AL
AN

T

APPROVED WEATHER
BARRIER OVER WD

SHEATHING

FOLD WEATHER
BARRIER IN AND
AROUND JAMBS

CUT WEATHER
BARRIER

INSTALL DOOR PLUMB,
LEVEL & SQUARE PER

MANUFACTURER WRITTEN
INSTRUCTIONS

SET THRESHOLD IN
BED OF SEALANT

APPLY SEALANT AT
CORNERS & FRONT EDGE

OF THRESHOLD

STEP 1 STEP 2 STEP 3

STEP 4 STEP 5

NOTE: AT UNPROTECTED DOORS, BOTTOM
1/4th OF JAMBS SHALL BE COMPOSITE, P.T.

OR OTHER DECAY RESISTANT MATERIAL

INSTALL 4" WIDE
SELF-ADHERING MEMBRANE

FLASHING OVERLAPPING
DOOR FRAME 1/4"

INSTALL 4" WIDE
SELF-ADHERING MEMBRANE

FLASHING OVERLAPPING
DOOR FRAME 1/4"

EXTEND SELF-ADHERING
MEMBRANE FLASHING 1" MIN.

BEYOND JAMB FLASHING

SEE DOOR DETAILS FOR
FINISH/TRIM DETAILS

4"

1/4"

1/4"

1/4"

1"
MIN.

WINDOW FLASHING INSTALLATION DETAILS
N.T.S.

DOOR FLASHING INSTALLATION DETAILS
N.T.S.

6"

6"
6"

12"

12"

6"

SIDE
LAP

2"

ROOF DECK

UNDERLAYMENT

SUCCEEDING

COURSE

RAKE DRIP

EDGE

END LAP

6"

EAVE

DRIP EDGE

UNDERLAYMENT

PLACE SHINGLES 3/8"
OVER EAVE & RAKE

EDGES TO PROVIDE DRIP
EDGE

ALONG RAKES, CEMENT
SHINGLES TO UNDERLAYMENT

& EACH OTHER IN A 4" WIDTH
OF ASPHALT PLASTIC ROOF

CEMENT

NON-CORRODING
MTL EAVE DRIP

TRIM 6"-7" FROM END
OF FIRST SHINGLE

TRIM TABS FROM ALL
STARTER COURSE

SHINGLES

STARTER COURSE

PLACE SHINGLES CLOSE
TOGETHER BUT DO NOT

CROWD
ALONG RAKES, CEMENT

SHINGLES TO UNDERLAYMENT
& EACH OTHER IN A 4" WIDTH

OF ASPHALT PLASTIC ROOF
CEMENT

NON-CORRODING
MTL EAVE DRIP

PLACE SHINGLES 3/8"
OVER EAVE & RAKE
EDGES TO PROVIDE DRIP
EDGE

FIRST COURSE

11-1/2" to 12-1/2" 11-1/2" to 12-1/2"

1" to 1-1/2" 1" to 1-1/2"

12
"

6"

SHINGLE NAILING

ROOFING DETAILS

NOTE: DETAILS ARE FOR SLOPES OF 4:12 OR GREATER,
FOR SLOPES BELOW 4:12, ALL ROOFING UNDERLAYMENT
SHALL BE SELF ADHERING SHEET MEMBRANE APPROVED
BY THE SHINGLE MANUFACTURER FOR USE ON LOW
SLOPE ROOFING PROJECTS

OPT. PROVIDE LEAD VENT
BOOT WITH INTEGRAL FLANGE

VENT STACK, SEE PLUMBING
FOR SIZE & LOCATION

PREFORMED FLEXIBLE BOOT
FLASHING W/ INTEGRAL FLANGE

SET IN PLASTIC ROOF CEMENT

INSTALL FLANGE OVER
SHINGLE @ BASE

FIBERGLASS SHINGLE
ROOFING OVER 15# FELT
OVER 7/16" OSB OVER
PRE-ENG WD TRUSSES

INSTALL SHINGLES OVER
FLANGE @ HEAD

NOTES:

1. INSTALL IN STRICT ACCORDANCE WITH
MANUFACTURERS WRITTEN INSTRUCTIONS

2. APPLY ROOFING CEMENT OR SELF-ADHERING
FLASHING OVER FLANGE AT HEAD ONLY

WALL SHEATHING
STUCCO/CV FINISH
ASSEMBLY W/ 15# FELT
OVER APPROVED WEATHER
BARRIER
LAP FELT AND WEATHER
BARRIER OVER VINYL
STUCCO STOP/WEEP
EXTEND 15# ROOFING FELT
UP WALL 7" MIN.
5x5 METAL FLASHING OVER
ROOFING FELT (NAIL TO
ROOF DECK NOT WALL
SHEATHING)
CAP SHINGLE - DO NOT NAIL
INSTALL WITH ROOF
CEMENT
SHINGLE ROOFING

ROOF CEMENT

VENT STACK FLASHING DETAIL
N.T.S.

7"
 (M

IN
.)

5"
 (M

IN
.)

1-
1/

2"
 (M

IN
.)

WALL FLASHING DETAIL - STUCCO
N.T.S.

WALL SHEATHING

SYN WD SIDING OVER
APPROVED WEATHER
BARRIER

LAP WEATHER BARRIER OVER
METAL FLASHING AND SECURE
WITH STARTER STRIP

EXTEND 15# ROOFING FELT
UP WALL 7" MIN.

5x5 METAL FLASHING OVER
ROOFING FELT (NAIL TO ROOF
DECK NOT WALL SHEATHING)

CAP SHINGLE - DO NOT NAIL
INSTALL WITH ROOF CEMENT

SHINGLE ROOFING

ROOF CEMENT

WALL FLASHING DETAIL - LAP SIDING
N.T.S.

7"
 (M

IN
.)

5"
 (M

IN
.)

1-
1/

2"
 (M

IN
.)

VALLEY SHINGLE INSTALLATION:
INSTALL SHINGLES USING WEAVE METHOD

1. EXTEND (1) FULL END SHINGLE MIN. 12" PAST
CENTER LINE OF VALLEY. SEE MANUF WRITTEN
INSTRUCTION FOR ADDITIONAL INSTALLATION
INFORMATION

2. DO NOT NAIL 6" MIN. FROM VALLEY CENTER LINE

24" WIDE METAL VALLEY
FLASHING OVER 15# FELT

FIBERGLASS SHINGLE
ROOFING OVER 15# FELT

OVER 7/16" OSB OVER
PRE-ENG WD TRUSSES

VALLEY FLASHING DETAIL
N.T.S.

FIBERGLASS SHINGLE ROOFING OVER
UNDERLAYMENT

INSTALL SHINGLES OVER OFF-RIDGE VENT FLANGE AT
HEAD

GALVANIZED METAL OFF-RIDGE
VENT WITH BAFFLE. SET IN

PLASTIC ROOF CEMENT OR
SEALANT

SCREEN

INSTALL OFF-RIDGE
VENT FLANGE OVER
SHINGLES AT BASE

7/16" OSB OVER
PRE-ENG WD

TRUSSES

OFF-RIDGE VENT FLASHING DETAIL
N.T.S.

STUCCO/CV FINISH
ASSEMBLY

LAP BARRIER OVER NAILING
FLANGE

VINYL DRIP/WEEP SCREED

5"x5" METAL FLASHING

KICK-OUT
FLASHING (SEE
DETAIL)

2"

EXTEND KICK-OUT 2"
BEYOND FASCIA

FELT UNDERLAYMENT
SHINGLE ROOFING
MTL DRIP EDGE
FASCIA

8" (MIN.)

110°

5" (M
IN.)

5"
 (M

IN
.)

WATER
TIGHT
SEAL

NOTE: INSTALL KICKOUT
FLASHING AT BOTTOM OF
ROOF & WALL INTERSECTIONS

WALL/KICKOUT FLASHING DETAIL
N.T.S.

N.T.S.

NOTES:

1. INSTALL IN STRICT ACCORDANCE WITH
MANUFACTURERS WRITTEN INSTRUCTIONS

2. APPLY ROOFING CEMENT OR SELF-ADHERING
FLASHING OVER FLANGE AT HEAD ONLY

LINE OF DOOR OPENING
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Quote Date: 11/18/2020

 

Quote Name:

Quote Not Ordered

3466035

 

Quote Number:

Order Date:

PO Number:

246 W. 6th St. Jax, FL 32206

Marco Guerrero

 

 

 

 

 

Project Name:Customer Name:

Address:

Phone:

Fax:

Customer Information:

 

Comments:

RO size for Flange is for standard 1x buck with precast sill. Please contact your supplier for other Flange opening RO's.

ITEM & SIZES  PRODUCT DESCRIPTION UNIT PRICE / EXTENDED PRICE

3540 Single Hung - Vent - 4060EQ

47.5" X 71.5"Unit Size:

48" X 72"RO Size:

1Quantity:

Line Item:

Extended Price:

$392.00Unit Price:

$392.00

100-1

None AssignedLocation:

*** PRODUCT ***
Row 1 3540 Single Hung - Vent - 1 Units - 47.5W x 71.5H
*** DIMENSIONS ***
47.5W x 71.5H
*** FRAME ***
South, Vinyl, Frame Type - Fin, Exterior Color - White
*** GLASS ***
Glazing Type - Insulated, Glass Tint - Clear, HP Low-E, Argon Gas, 
Tempered Location - Bottom Only, Glass Strength - DSB
*** SCREEN ***
Screen - Half, Screen Mesh Type - Charcoal Fiber, Screens Packed 
Separately - Yes
*** WRAPPING ***
Extension Jambs - None, J-Channel - None
*** NFRC ***
Series 3540::SingleHung, U-Factor::0.3, SHGC::0.23, VT::0.44
*** Performance ***
Series 3540::SingleHung, Calculated Positive DP Rating::35.09, 
Calculated Negative DP Rating::35.09, DP Rule ID::3540 SH, Rating 
Type::DesignPressure, Structural Rating::R-PG35, Water 
Rating::5.43, FL ID::17676, STC Rating::27, OITC Data::23

ITEM & SIZES  PRODUCT DESCRIPTION UNIT PRICE / EXTENDED PRICE

3540 Single Hung - Vent - 2860EQ

31.5" X 71.5"Unit Size:

32" X 72"RO Size:

7Quantity:

Line Item:

Extended Price:

$234.00Unit Price:

$1,638.00

200-1

None AssignedLocation:

*** PRODUCT ***
Row 1 3540 Single Hung - Vent - 1 Units - 31.5W x 71.5H
*** DIMENSIONS ***
31.5W x 71.5H
*** FRAME ***
South, Vinyl, Frame Type - Fin, Exterior Color - White
*** GLASS ***
Glazing Type - Insulated, Glass Tint - Clear, HP Low-E, Argon Gas, 
Glass Strength - SSB
*** SCREEN ***
Screen - Half, Screen Mesh Type - Charcoal Fiber, Screens Packed 
Separately - Yes
*** HARDWARE ***
Factory Applied WOCD
*** WRAPPING ***
Extension Jambs - None, J-Channel - None
*** NFRC ***
Series 3540::SingleHung, U-Factor::0.3, SHGC::0.23, VT::0.45
*** Performance ***
Series 3540::SingleHung, Calculated Positive DP Rating::50.13, 
Calculated Negative DP Rating::50.13, DP Rule ID::3540 SH, Rating 
Type::DesignPressure, Structural Rating::LC-PG35*, Water 
Rating::5.43, FL ID::17676, STC Rating::27, OITC Data::23
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ITEM & SIZES  PRODUCT DESCRIPTION UNIT PRICE / EXTENDED PRICE

3540 Single Hung - Vent - 28Custom

31.5" X 64.5"Unit Size:

32" X 65"RO Size:

2Quantity:

Line Item:

Extended Price:

$224.00Unit Price:

$448.00

300-1

None AssignedLocation:

*** PRODUCT ***
Row 1 3540 Single Hung - Vent - 1 Units - 31.5W x 64.5H
*** DIMENSIONS ***
31.5W x 64.5H
*** FRAME ***
South, Vinyl, Frame Type - Fin, Exterior Color - White
*** GLASS ***
Glazing Type - Insulated, Glass Tint - Clear, HP Low-E, Argon Gas, 
Glass Strength - SSB
*** SCREEN ***
Screen - Half, Screen Mesh Type - Charcoal Fiber, Screens Packed 
Separately - Yes
*** HARDWARE ***
Factory Applied WOCD
*** WRAPPING ***
Extension Jambs - None, J-Channel - None
*** NFRC ***
Series 3540::SingleHung, U-Factor::0.3, SHGC::0.23, VT::0.45
*** Performance ***
Series 3540::SingleHung, Calculated Positive DP Rating::50.13, 
Calculated Negative DP Rating::50.13, DP Rule ID::3540 SH, Rating 
Type::DesignPressure, Structural Rating::LC-PG35*, Water 
Rating::5.43, FL ID::17676, STC Rating::27, OITC Data::23

ITEM & SIZES  PRODUCT DESCRIPTION UNIT PRICE / EXTENDED PRICE

3540 Single Hung - Vent - CustomCustom

25.75" X 64.5"Unit Size:

26.25" X 65"RO Size:

1Quantity:

Line Item:

Extended Price:

$236.00Unit Price:

$236.00

400-1

None AssignedLocation:

*** PRODUCT ***
Row 1 3540 Single Hung - Vent - 1 Units - 25.75W x 64.5H
*** DIMENSIONS ***
25.75W x 64.5H
*** FRAME ***
South, Vinyl, Frame Type - Fin, Exterior Color - White
*** GLASS ***
Glazing Type - Insulated, Glass Tint - Clear, HP Low-E and Obscure, 
Obscure Placement - Full, Argon Gas, Glass Strength - DSB
*** SCREEN ***
Screen - Half, Screen Mesh Type - Charcoal Fiber, Screens Packed 
Separately - Yes
*** WRAPPING ***
Extension Jambs - None, J-Channel - None
*** NFRC ***
Series 3540::SingleHung, U-Factor::0.3, SHGC::0.23, VT::0.44
*** Performance ***
Series 3540::SingleHung, Calculated Positive DP Rating::50.13, 
Calculated Negative DP Rating::50.13, DP Rule ID::3540 SH, Rating 
Type::DesignPressure, Structural Rating::LC-PG35*, Water 
Rating::5.43, FL ID::17676, STC Rating::27, OITC Data::23

ITEM & SIZES  PRODUCT DESCRIPTION UNIT PRICE / EXTENDED PRICE

3540 Single Hung - Vent - CustomCustom

22.5" X 52.5"Unit Size:

23" X 53"RO Size:

1Quantity:

Line Item:

Extended Price:

$214.00Unit Price:

$214.00

500-1

None AssignedLocation:

*** PRODUCT ***
Row 1 3540 Single Hung - Vent - 1 Units - 22.5W x 52.5H
*** DIMENSIONS ***
22.5W x 52.5H
*** FRAME ***
South, Vinyl, Frame Type - Fin, Exterior Color - White
*** GLASS ***
Glazing Type - Insulated, Glass Tint - Clear, HP Low-E, Argon Gas, 
Glass Strength - SSB
*** SCREEN ***
Screen - Half, Screen Mesh Type - Charcoal Fiber, Screens Packed 
Separately - Yes
*** WRAPPING ***
Extension Jambs - None, J-Channel - None
*** NFRC ***
Series 3540::SingleHung, U-Factor::0.3, SHGC::0.23, VT::0.45
*** Performance ***
Series 3540::SingleHung, Calculated Positive DP Rating::50.13, 
Calculated Negative DP Rating::50.13, DP Rule ID::3540 SH, Rating 
Type::DesignPressure, Structural Rating::LC-PG35*, Water 
Rating::5.43, FL ID::17676, STC Rating::27, OITC Data::23
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ITEM & SIZES  PRODUCT DESCRIPTION UNIT PRICE / EXTENDED PRICE

3540 Single Hung - Vent - CustomCustom

20" X 31.5"Unit Size:

20.5" X 32"RO Size:

1Quantity:

Line Item:

Extended Price:

$342.00Unit Price:

$342.00

600-1

None AssignedLocation:

*** PRODUCT ***
Row 1 3540 Single Hung - Vent - 1 Units - 20W x 31.5H
*** DIMENSIONS ***
20W x 31.5H
*** FRAME ***
South, Vinyl, Frame Type - Fin, Exterior Color - White
*** GLASS ***
Glazing Type - Insulated, Glass Tint - Clear, HP Low-E, Argon Gas, 
Tempered Location - Full, Glass Strength - DSB
*** SCREEN ***
Screen - Half, Screen Mesh Type - Charcoal Fiber, Screens Packed 
Separately - Yes
*** WRAPPING ***
Extension Jambs - None, J-Channel - None
*** NFRC ***
Series 3540::SingleHung, U-Factor::0.3, SHGC::0.23, VT::0.44
*** Performance ***
Series 3540::SingleHung, Calculated Positive DP Rating::50.13, 
Calculated Negative DP Rating::50.13, DP Rule ID::3540 SH, Rating 
Type::DesignPressure, Structural Rating::LC-PG35*, Water 
Rating::5.43, FL ID::17676, STC Rating::27, OITC Data::23

ITEM & SIZES  PRODUCT DESCRIPTION UNIT PRICE / EXTENDED PRICE

3540 Single Hung - Vent - 28Custom

31.5" X 68.5"Unit Size:

32" X 69"RO Size:

12Quantity:

Line Item:

Extended Price:

$224.00Unit Price:

$2,688.00

700-1

None AssignedLocation:

*** PRODUCT ***
Row 1 3540 Single Hung - Vent - 1 Units - 31.5W x 68.5H
*** DIMENSIONS ***
31.5W x 68.5H
*** FRAME ***
South, Vinyl, Frame Type - Fin, Exterior Color - White
*** GLASS ***
Glazing Type - Insulated, Glass Tint - Clear, HP Low-E, Argon Gas, 
Glass Strength - SSB
*** SCREEN ***
Screen - Half, Screen Mesh Type - Charcoal Fiber, Screens Packed 
Separately - Yes
*** HARDWARE ***
Factory Applied WOCD
*** WRAPPING ***
Extension Jambs - None, J-Channel - None
*** NFRC ***
Series 3540::SingleHung, U-Factor::0.3, SHGC::0.23, VT::0.45
*** Performance ***
Series 3540::SingleHung, Calculated Positive DP Rating::50.13, 
Calculated Negative DP Rating::50.13, DP Rule ID::3540 SH, Rating 
Type::DesignPressure, Structural Rating::LC-PG35*, Water 
Rating::5.43, FL ID::17676, STC Rating::27, OITC Data::23

ITEM & SIZES  PRODUCT DESCRIPTION UNIT PRICE / EXTENDED PRICE

 

 Unit Size:

 RO Size:

1Quantity:

Line Item:

Extended Price:

$1,200.00Unit Price:

$1,200.00

800-1

None AssignedLocation:

OPTIONAL LABOR/INSTALLATION CHARGE.  REQUIRES 
WINDOWSILLS TO BE TAPED BY OTHERS.  PERMIT TO BE 
HANDLED BY OTHERS. 

ITEM & SIZES  PRODUCT DESCRIPTION UNIT PRICE / EXTENDED PRICE

 

 Unit Size:

 RO Size:

1Quantity:

Line Item:

Extended Price:

$0.00Unit Price:

$0.00

900-1

None AssignedLocation:

** PERMIT TO BE HANDLED BY OTHERS.
** HOMERITE DOES NOT PAINT OR STAIN. 
** DOES NOT INCLUDE WINDOWSILL TAPING.  
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Submitted By: Please Print Name
Signature:
Date:

Accepted By: Please Print Name
Signature:
Date:

$0.00

Sales Tax:

Labor:
$0.00

Freight: $0.00

Total Order Price: $7,158.00

Sub Total: $7,158.00

 

All ratings are for individual windows and doors only. Contact your sales representative for information regarding mulled 
or stacked units.

Total Unit Count: 27

MI is not responsible for quoting errors.  Verify that the quote is up-to-date and the accuracy of all information on the 
quote before placing an order.  Also verify product options and ratings on the Order Acknowledgment as it gives the most 
up-to-date product information and product ratings.  Immediately report any differences to MI

All sales are subject to and incorporate MI's Terms and Conditions of Sale and Limited Lifetime Product Warranty, which 
are available from MI and should be reviewed prior to placing an order.  Any additional terms submitted by a customer or 
contained on its purchase order are rejected and shall not apply to this quote or any later sale unless expressly agreed 
by MI in writing. See MI's Field Testing Policy for field testing requirements and associated costs. The scope of 
responsibility of MI for product supplied is stated exclusively within this quote and the aforementioned documents.

For Information regarding MI's Product Handling Recommendations, please visit miwindows.com/handling.
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COA-24-30849 
1237 Lechlade 

Place 
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August 28, 2024 
 

Report of the Jacksonville Planning and Development Department 
Certificate of Appropriateness Application COA-24-30849 

 
Address: 1237 Lechlade Street, RE# 079269-0004 
 
Location: Northeast side of Lechlade Street, between Randall Street and Remington Street 
 
Owner:  Gino Cogorno 
  Real Estate Pros of North Florida, LLC 
  8802 Runnymeade Road 

Jacksonville, Florida 32204 
 
Applicant:  Autumn L. Martinage 
  Alphazet Development, LLC 
  9838 Old Baymeadows Road, #105 

Jacksonville, Florida 32256 
 
Year Built: c. 2024 (Property Appraiser) 

 
Designation: Riverside Avondale, Unlisted 
 
Request: Alteration - Fencing 
  
Summary Scope of Work:  
1. Install an 8-foot-tall fence and a 6-foot-tall gate 
 
Recommendation: Approve with conditions 
 
Conditions:  

1. The location of the fencing and gate shall be substantially consistent with the site plan 
dated August 14, 2024. 

2. The fence shall not exceed 8-feet-tall and shall be a wood dog ear design.  
3. The gate shall not exceed 6-feet-tall and shall be a wood or aluminum, vertically 

oriented, and simple design. 
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(Google, 2023) 

 
PROJECT DESCRIPTION  
COA-24-30849 seeks to install an eight (8) foot tall, wood dog ear privacy fence and a six (6) 
foot tall, wood or aluminum gate on an unlisted property located in the Riverside Avondale 
Historic District. Located on an interior lot, the subject property currently consists of a one-
story, single-family home and detached garage, which are under construction per previously 
approved COA-21-26714. The eight (8) foot tall fence will surround both the home and 
detached garage. Additionally, the fence will continue along the sides of a concrete ribbon 
driveway, end at the neighbor’s fence line (1243 Lechlade St; RE: 079269-0002), and finally 
connect to the six (6) foot tall gate. According to the applicant, the property owner requests 
these fence and gate heights for privacy from and into the surrounding properties. 
 
STAFF SUMMARY AND ANALYSIS  
Staff considered the applicable Design Guidelines for the Riverside Avondale Historic District and 
the Ordinance Code criteria found in Sections 307.106(k) and 307.106(l). The following is Staff’s 
analysis:  
 

• The installation of an eight (8) foot tall, wood dog ear fence and a 6 foot tall gate, as 
conditioned, does not change the relationship of the subject structures or site to the 
surrounding area and does not negatively impact the subject structures. The fence will 
be located along the subject property lines, which are along the rear yards of the 
surrounding properties. Additionally, the new fence and gate, as conditioned, does not 
block any significant architectural features. The unique “flag lot” shape of the subject 
property conceals the home and detached garage from the street. As such, the 
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proposed work, as conditioned, is consistent with Sections 307.106(k)(1 and 2) and 
307.106(l)(1). 

• Staff internally coordinated with the Current Planning Division and the requested eight 
(8) foot tall fence and six (6) foot tall gate adhere to the Zoning Code. The six (6) foot tall 
gate height and design, as conditioned, is consistent with Historic District Design 
Guidelines, Section on “Setting” that limits privacy fencing to 6 feet tall. 

 
For these reasons, it is the position of the Planning and Development Department that the 
proposed work under the stated conditions is consistent with: 
 

• Section 307.106(k) General Standards: 1 and 2 
• Section 307.106(I) Guidelines on “Alterations”: 1 
• Historic District Design Guidelines, Section on “Setting”  

 
CODE CRITERIA AND DESIGN GUIDELINES 
 
General Criteria  

• 307.106(k)(1) - The effect of the proposed work on the landmark, landmark site or 
property within an historic district upon which such work is to be done; 

 
• 307.106(k)(2) - The relationship between such work and other structures on the 

landmark site or other property in the historic district; 
 
Alterations  

• 307.106(l)(1) - Every reasonable effort shall be made to use a property for its originally 
intended purpose, or to provide a compatible use for a property that requires minimal 
alteration of the building structure, or site. 
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LOCATION MAP 
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PICTURE OF SUBJECT PROPERTY WITH POSTED SIGN 
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PROPOSED FENCE DESIGN 
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SITE PLAN DATED AUGUST 14, 2024 
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August 28, 2024 
 

Report of the Jacksonville Planning and Development Department 
Certificate of Appropriateness Application COA-24-30895 

 
Addresses: 2026 Walnut Street, RE# 072113-0000; and  

2030 Walnut Street, RE# 072112-0000 
 
Location: West side of Walnut Street; between East 10th Street and Carmen Street 
 
Owner:  Felicia D. Luke  

4 Loco Investors LLC 
  140 West 9th Street 
  Jacksonville, Florida 32206 
 
Applicant:  Joseph J. Markusic 

Glory Homes, Inc.  
  7027 Alpine Street 
  Jacksonville, Florida 32208  

 
Years Built: 2026 Walnut Street, c. 1952 (Property Appraiser) 

2030 Walnut Street, c. 1909 (Property Appraiser) 
 

Designations: 2026 Walnut Street, Springfield, Non-contributing 
2030 Walnut Street, Springfield, Contributing 

 
Request: Alterations – Accessibility Ramp and Hardscaping  
  
Summary Scope of Work:  
1. New accessibility ramp on 2026 Walnut Street 
2. Repave secondary walkway on 2030 Walnut Street 
 
Recommendation: Approve with Conditions 
 
Conditions:  

1. The location and design shall be substantially consistent with the elevation plan and site 
plan dated July 29, 2024. 

2. The ramp shall be a non-permanent feature and shall not obscure significant 
architectural details.  

3. The railing system shall be made of wood or wood composite materials and the spindles 
shall be centered between an upper and lower rail with no exposed ends (no vinyl or 
PVC). 

4. The wood ramp shall be painted or stained.  
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5. The secondary walkway shall be poured concrete 
6. Any existing sidewalk shall not be altered or disturbed in any way.  

 
 

2026 Walnut Street 

 
 

2030 Walnut Street 

 
(Google, 2023) 

 
 
PROJECT DESCRIPTION  
COA-24-30895 seeks to install a new accessibility ramp along the rear (west) elevation of a one-
story, non-contributing, Masonry Vernacular style structure located at 2026 Walnut Street (RE: 
072113-0000). Additionally, the applicant seeks to repave a secondary walkway along the right 
(north) and rear (west) elevations of a one-story, contributing, Frame Vernacular style structure 
located at 2030 Walnut Street (RE: 072112-0000). Both properties are interior lots. 
 
As designed, the proposed ramp at 2026 Walnut Street will be constructed of wood decking, 
handrails, and vertical posts. It measures approximately four (4) feet tall, thirty-four (34) feet and 
five (5) inches long, and five (5) feet wide. The one-story, Masonry Vernacular style structure is 
currently used as a bar, and the new ramp will connect to and land on property 2030 Walnut 
Street at the left (south) side, towards the rear. Regarding the proposed secondary walkway 
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repaving at 2030 Walnut Street, the design includes removing the existing poured concrete 
walkway and repaving it with new poured concrete in the same dimensions. It measures forty-
two (42) inches wide with a flare of forty-eight (48) inches wide at the existing driveway, and the 
walkway connects to the rear right property line of property 2026 Walnut Street. The one-story 
Frame Vernacular style structure at 2030 Walnut Street was originally constructed as a single-
family home, and it will be used as a restaurant.  
 
Pursuant to the authorities granted in the 2024 COA Matrix, accessibility ramps on non-
residential structures and secondary walkways that are wider than three (3) feet must be 
reviewed and approved by the Jacksonville Historic Preservation Commission.  
 
STAFF SUMMARY AND ANALYSIS 
Staff considered the Secretary of the Interior’s Standards for Rehabilitation and the Ordinance 
Code criteria found in Sections 307.106(k) and 307.106(l). The following is Staff’s analysis:   
 

• Consistent with Section 307.106(k)(3) and Sections 307.106(l)(1 and 3), the applicant’s 
scope of work requires minimal change to the defining characteristics of both the 
contributing and non-contributing structures. The accessibility ramp is an effort to have 
the structure become code-compliant for the proposed use, while the secondary walkway 
is another pedestrian thoroughfare for patrons. As designed, the wood ramp along the 
rear and the poured concrete walkway allows for the historic structure at 2030 Walnut 
Street to be viewed as distinct and original to the site. 

• As designed, the ramp will be constructed of wood with vertical handrails and the 
secondary walkway will be poured concrete. Installation of the ramp and walkway will 
cause minimal, if any, damage to the historic structures and character of the properties. 
As such, this scope of work is consistent with Section 307.106(l)(1 and 2). 

• The Springfield District Design Guidelines acknowledge that throughout time, the needs 
of the users of historic structures in the district change. The “Doors and Entrances” 
section of the Design Guidelines notes, “Sometimes new entrances are required for 
practical reasons or to satisfy code requirements.” The alteration of the entrances of 
the building and sites will allow the structures to be accessed in a variety of ways, allow 
for improved ingress and egress, and further the commercial uses of the structures.  The 
proposed alterations will be similar to other accessibility ramps on structures, and other 
secondary walkways on sites, within the historic district in both material and design. As 
such, the proposed work is consistent with the Design Guidelines and Section 
307.106(k)(1). 

• As demonstrated by the site plan and elevations dated July 29, 2024, the design of the 
accessibility ramp and secondary walkway is differentiated from the old in terms of 
material, design, and location, but are compatible alterations of the historic structures 
and character of the properties. This retains the architectural integrity of both the 
contributing and non-contributing structures.  As such, the scope of work is found to be 
consistent with Standards 2 and 9 of the Secretary of the Interior’s Standards for 
Rehabilitation and Section 307.106(k)(2). 
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For these reasons, it is the position of the Planning and Development Department that the 
proposed work under the stated conditions is consistent with: 
 

1. Section 307.106(k) General Standards: 1, 2, 3 
2. Section 307.106(I) Guidelines on “Alterations”: 1, 2, 3  
3. Secretary of the Interior’s Standards for Rehabilitation: 2 and 9  

 
CODE CRITERIA AND DESIGN REGULATIONS 
 
General Criteria  

• 307.106(k)(1) - The effect of the proposed work on the landmark, landmark site or 
property within an historic district upon which such work is to be done; 

• 307.106(k)(2) - The relationship between such work and other structures on the 
landmark site or other property in the historic district; 

• 307.106(k)(3) - The extent to which the historic, architectural, or archaeological 
significance, architectural style, design, arrangement, texture and materials of the 
landmark or the property will be affected; 

Alterations 
• 307.106(l)(1) - Every reasonable effort shall be made to use a property for its originally 

intended purpose, or to provide a compatible use for a property that requires minimal 
alteration of the building structure, or site. 
 

• 307.106(l)(2) - The distinguishing original qualities or character of a building, structure, 
or site shall not be destroyed. The removal or alteration of any historic material or 
distinctive architectural features shall be avoided when possible. 

• 307.106(l)(3) - Each building, structure, and site shall be recognized as a product of its 
own time. An alteration which has no historical basis and which seeks to create an 
earlier appearance shall be discouraged. 

Design Guidelines, “Doors and Entrances” 
• (2) - The historic character of a property shall be retained and preserved. The removal of 

historic materials or alteration of features and spaces that characterize a property shall 
be avoided. 

 
• (9) - New additions, exterior alterations, or related new construction shall not destroy 

historic materials that characterize the property. The new work shall be differentiated 
from the old and shall be compatible with the massing, size, scale, and architectural 
features to protect the historic integrity of the property and its environment. 
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LOCATION MAP 
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PICTURE OF PROPERTY WITH POSTED SIGN 
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SITE PLAN DATED JULY 29, 2024 
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ELEVATIONS DATED JULY 29, 2024 
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August 28, 2024 
 

Report of the Jacksonville Planning and Development Department 
Certificate of Appropriateness Application COA-24-30936 

 
Address: 1403 Walnut Street, RE# 072456-0000 
 
Location: Northeast corner of Walnut street and 4th street intersection 
 
Owner:  Jacob Shacter 

Terrawise Homes, Inc.  
1334 Walnut Street 
Jacksonville, Florida 32206 

 
Applicant:  Same as owner 

 
Year Built: N/A  

 
Designation: Springfield  
 
Request: New Construction (Two-Story Single-Family Residence) 
  
Summary Scope of Work: 
1. New Construction (Two-Story Single-Family Residence) 
 
Recommendation: Approve with Conditions 
 
Conditions: 
1. Materials, design, and height shall be substantially consistent with the elevation drawings dated 

December 29, 2023, or as otherwise approved by the Historic Preservation Section.  
2. Location and orientation shall be as substantially shown on the site plan dated June 14, 2024. 
3. Prior to permitting, the applicant shall demonstrate that the front setback will be within 25 percent 

of the average required front yard of adjacent contributing structures.  
4. Columns shall have caps and bases.  
5. The fascia boards and soffits shall be composed of wood or a cementitious material (no vinyl or 

PVC). 
6. The siding shall be installed with the smooth side facing outward. 
7. The porch railing system shall be made of wood or wood composite, and the spindles shall be set in 

between an upper and lower railing with no exposed ends.  
8. The front entry walkway shall be limited to the width of the front porch steps and shall be 

composed of brick-like pavers, poured concrete, or hexagonal brick pavers.  
9. The secondary walkway shall be no wider than three (3) feet.  
10. The front door shall have clear glass without any decorative etching or frosted glass.  
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11. All windows shall be installed in accordance with the latest version of the HPS Window 
Supplement.  

12. Prior to the final inspection of any building permit, the owner or their agent shall submit to 
the Historic Preservation Section an affidavit and any supplementary evidence that verifies 
compliance with all conditions of the COA final order. 

PROJECT DESCRIPTION  
COA-24-30936 seeks to construct a two-story, single-family home in the Springfield Historic 
District. The subject site currently hosts an abandoned shed near the rear of the property and 
some fencing. The property is approximately one hundred and twenty-five (125) feet long and 
thirty-four (34) feet wide. There is a mix of both contributing and noncontributing structures 
along this block, the majority of which are two-story, single-family homes. The proposed home 
is of a frame vernacular design which contains a hip and gabled roof, as well as a full width front 
porch; a feature found commonly along the block. Materials of the structure include architectural 
shingles for the roof, one-over-one windows, cement lap siding, wood railing with two-by-two 
spindles, concrete block with stucco finish for the foundation wall, and columns along the front 
porch.  
 
 
STAFF SUMMARY AND ANALYSIS  
Staff considered the applicable Design Guidelines for the Springfield Historic District, and the 
Ordinance Code criteria found in Sections 307.106(k) and 307.106(m). 
 

• The development of a two-story, single-family home on a vacant lot amid other two-story 
residential homes provides for compatible use of an empty lot in the Springfield Historic 
District and contributes to the residential streetscape. As such, the proposed single-family 
home is consistent with Sections 307.106(k)(1 and 2). 

• The proposed work can be completed within a reasonable period of time, consistent with 
Section 307.106(k)(4).  

• The height and massing of the proposed structure is similar to that of other homes in the 
district. Section 307.106(m)(3) 

• The submitted elevation drawings shows vertically oriented, one-over-one windows of a 
traditional size and location. Similarly, the front door utilizes a single quarter light design. 
These features are consistent with Section 307.106(m)(2) 

• The roof contains both hip and gabled sections. Nested gables are present on the front of 
the home, a feature found commonly throughout the district and on several homes on 
the block. This is consistent with Section 307.106(m)(4) 

• Consistent with Section 307.106(m)(8), the proposed design of the structures contains 
many architectural features that found throughout the Springfield Historic District. Such 
details include: 

o A full width front with vertical wood railing 
o Vertically oriented windows of consistent style  
o Cement fiber siding, which is used to replicate wood lap siding and is common 

among new construction in the district. 
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o Shake siding under the gabled roof sections 
 

• The Historic District Design Guidelines for the Springfield Historic District references “New 
Construction” and lists Standards Two and Nine of the Secretary of the Interior’s 
Standards for Rehabilitation. Standard Two refers to the relationship of new construction 
to adjacent buildings, landscape and streetscape features, and open spaces. The 
relationship of the proposed building to the surrounding context is described above. 
Standard Nine emphasizes that new construction shall not destroy historic materials and 
is differentiated from the old while being compatible in massing, size, scale, and 
architectural features in order to preserve the historical integrity of the property and its 
immediate surroundings. No historic fabric will be impacted since the new construction 
is taking place upon an empty lot. The proposed construction is consistent in design with 
the surrounding homes and is generally compatible in massing and scale to the 
surrounding homes. 

 
For these reasons, it is the position of the Planning and Development Department that the 
proposed work under the stated conditions is consistent with: 

• Section 307.106(k) General Standards: 1,2, and 4 
• Section 307.106(m) Guidelines on New Construction: 1-4, and 6 & 8 
• Historic Preservation Guidelines for the Springfield Historic District, “New 

Construction” 
 

 
CODE CRITERIA AND DESIGN GUIDELINES 
 
General Criteria  

• 307.106(k)(1) - The effect of the proposed work on the landmark, landmark site or 
property within an historic district upon which such work is to be done; 

• 307.106(k)(2) - The relationship between such work and other structures on the 
landmark site or other property in the historic district; 

• 307.106(k)(4) - Whether the plans may be carried out by the applicant within a 
reasonable period of time. 

 
 
New Construction   

• 307.106(m)(1) - Height. The height of any proposed alteration or construction shall be 
compatible with the style and character of the landmark and with surrounding 
structures in a historic district. 

• 307.106(m)(2) - Proportions of windows and doors. The proportions and relationships 
between doors and windows shall be compatible with the architectural style and 
character of the landmark and with surrounding structures in a historic district. 
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• 307.106(m)(3) - Relationship of building masses, setbacks, and spaces. The relationship 
of a structure within a historic district to the open space between it and adjoining 
structures shall be compatible. 

• 307.106(m)(4) - Roof shape. The design of the roof shall be compatible with the 
architectural style and character of the landmark and surrounding structures in a 
historic district. 

• 307.106(m)(6) - Scale. The scale of the structure after alteration, construction, or partial 
demolition shall be compatible with its architectural style and character and with 
surrounding structures in a historic district. 

 

• 307.106(m)(8) - Architectural details. Architectural details including materials and 
textures shall be treated so as to make a landmark compatible with its original 
architectural style and character and to preserve and enhance the architectural style or 
character of a landmark or historic district. The Commission will give recommendations 
as to appropriate colors for any landmark or historic district. 

 
Design Guidelines, “New Construction” 

 
• Secretary of the Interior’s Standards for Rehabilitation (2): The historic character of a 

property shall be retained and preserved. The removal of historic materials or alteration 
of features and spaces that characterize a property shall be avoided. 

• Secretary of the Interior’s Standards for Rehabilitation (9): New additions, exterior 
alterations, or related new construction shall not destroy historic materials that 
characterize the property. The new work shall be differentiated from the old and shall be 
compatible with the massing, size, scale, and architectural features to protect the historic 
integrity of the property and its environment 
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LOCATION MAP 
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POSTED SIGN PHOTOGRAPH 
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ELEVATION DRAWINGS DATED DECEMBER 29, 2023 
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SITE PLAN DATED JUNE 14, 2024 
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Application For Certificate Of Appropriateness

Application Info

Tracking # 30936 Application Status FOUND SUFFICIENT
Date Started 06/17/2024 Date Submitted 06/17/2024

Planning and Development Department Info
COA # COA-24-30936

Admin Review
Admin Recommendation FORWARD
Admin Date Of Action 7/29/2024
Forwarded to JHPC

JHPC Meeting Date 8/28/2024
Staff Recommendation N/A
JHPC Recommendation N/A
JHPC Date Of Action N/A
Admin Details
N/A
JHPC Details
N/A

General Information On Applicant

Last Name
SHACTER

First Name
JACOB

Middle Name
JAMES

Company Name
TERRAWISE HOMES INC.

Mailing Address
1334 WALNUT ST.

City
JACKSONVILLE

State
FL Zip Code 32206

Phone
904  423

1920

Fax
904  Email

JSHACTER@TERRAWISEHOMES.COM

General Information On Owner(s)

Agent represents Owner Contractor Architect Consultant Other

Last Name
SHACTER

First Name
JACOB

Middle Name
JAMES

Company/Trust Name
TERRAWISE HOMES INC.

Mailing Address
1334 WALNUT ST.

City
JACKSONVILLE

State
FL

Zip Code
32206

Phone
9044231920

Fax
904       

Email
JSHACTER@TERRAWISEHOMES.COM

Description Of Property

Property Appraiser's RE #(s)   (10 digit number with a space ###### ####)

Map RE#
157



Describe proposed work below. Note affected features and changes in design or
materials. Be as specific, brief, and legible as possible.
(Example: reroof; replacing gray 3-tab shingles with black architectural shingles).

072456 0005

  

Location Of Property

General Location
Springfield Historic District

House #
1403

Street Name, Type and Direction
WALNUT ST

Zip Code
32206

Type Of Improvement

Addition Driveway New Construction  Accessory Structures

Alteration Relocation Window Replacement Other

Fencing Demolition Reroof/Minor Repairs

 

Proposed Work
NEW SINGLE FAMILY HOME CONSTRUCTION

Addition Information

Is this a violation? Check the box if it is. 

If you have been working with a planner choose one from the list 

New Construction - Required Attachments For Complete Application

 Elevations And Site Plan - Proposed front, side, and rear elevations and site plan.
(To scale bar scaled dimensional drawings needed. Directional arrows needed.)

 Materials - Materials identified and product info.

 Photos Of Homes - Photos of homes within the block, labeled with address to build
context.

 Description Of Any Demo

 Adjacent Structures Setbacks

Additional Documents Provided

Application Certification

For applications that can be approved administratively, there is no application fee.

For all applications that must go before the Historic Preservation Commission, a fee will be
applied based on the type of work performed.

Application completeness review: All applications for Certificate of Appropriateness
(“Application”) will be reviewed for completeness by Planning and Development Department
Staff. Any Application determined to be incomplete, will be returned to the applicant with
comments detailing the deficiencies. No further action on the Application will take place until 158



the application deficiencies are addressed. Once the Application is determined to be
complete, Planning and Development Department Staff will prepare an invoice for the cost
of the Application.

Payment deadline: The Invoice must be paid by the payment deadline in order to have the
Application heard on the next scheduled Jacksonville Historic Preservation Commission
(JHPC) regular meeting. The payment deadline is outlined on the City of Jacksonville’s
Planning and Development Department Website. Only Complete Applications will be
invoiced. It is for the benefit of the applicant to supply staff with a complete Application in
advance of the payment deadline. Due to the complexity and volume of Applications
received by the Planning and Development Department, there is no guarantee that COA
Applications submitted on the day of the payment deadline will be heard at the next regular
meeting of the JHPC.

I, hereby, certify that I am the owner or the authorized agent of the owner(s) of the
property described herein, that all answers to the questions in this application and all
information contained in the material attached to and made a part of this application, are
accurate and true to the best of my knowledge and belief. I also attest by my signature that
all required information for this application is completed and duly attached in the prescribed
order. Furthermore, if the package is found to be lacking the above requirements, I
understand that the application will be returned for correct information.

 I UNDERSTAND THE ABOVE DISCLAIMER REGARDING APPLICATION REVIEW. AGREED
TO AND SUBMITTED.
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NOTE: UNVENTED ATTIC ASSEMBLY PER FBC R806.5
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August 24, 2024 
 

Report of the Jacksonville Planning and Development Department 
Certificate of Appropriateness Application COA-24-30958 

 
Address: 1344 Ionia Street RE# 072530-0000 
 
Location:  West side of Ionia Street, between 4th and 3rd Street East 
 
Owner:  Adam Eisman  
                           JWB Real Estate Capital, LLC  

7563 Phillips Highway Suite 109 
Jacksonville, Florida 32256 

 
Applicant:  Mitchell Askelson 
  JWB Real Estate Companies, LLC 

7563 Phillips Highway Suite 109 
Jacksonville, Florida 32256 

 
Year Built: N/A  

 
Designation: Springfield 
 
Request: New construction (Two-story single-family home) 
  
Summary Scope of Work: 
1. New construction of a single-family home 
2. Installation of a 4-foot tall and 6-foot tall fence 
 
Recommendation: Approve with conditions  
 
Conditions:  

New construction of a single-family home 
1. Materials, design, and height shall be substantially consistent with the elevation 

drawings dated June 12, 2024, or as otherwise approved by the Historic Preservation 
Section. 

2. Location and orientation shall be as substantially shown on the site plan dated April 
18, 2024. 

3. Prior to permitting, the applicant shall demonstrate that the front setback will be 
within 25 percent of the average required front yard of adjacent contributing 
structures.  

4. Columns shall have caps and bases.  
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5. The fascia boards and soffits shall be composed of wood or a cementitious material 
(no vinyl or PVC). 

6. The siding shall be installed with the smooth side facing outward. 
7. The porch railing system shall be made of wood or wood composite, and the 

spindles shall be set in between an upper and lower railing with no exposed ends.  
8. The front entry walkway shall be limited to the width of the front porch steps and 

shall be composed of brick-like pavers, poured concrete, or hexagonal brick pavers.  
9. The secondary walkway shall be no wider than three (3) feet.  
10. The front door shall have clear glass without any decorative etching or frosted glass.  
11. All windows shall be installed in accordance with the latest version of the HPS 

Window Supplement.  
12. Prior to the final inspection of any building permit, the owner or their agent shall 

submit to the Historic Preservation Section an affidavit and any supplementary 
evidence that verifies compliance with all conditions of the COA final order. 

 
New construction of a fence 
1. The location of the fencing and gate(s) shall be substantially consistent with the 

submitted site plan. 
2. Fencing installation shall be consistent with the Fencing and Wall Guidelines.  
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PROJECT DESCRIPTION  
COA-24-30958 seeks to construct a new, two story, single-family home in the Springfield Historic 
District. The subject site is a vacant lot on the west side of Ionia Street, between 4th and 3rd Street 
East. The lot is approximately 125 feet in length and 34 feet wide. The home is of a frame 
vernacular style, has a gable roof and a porch that spans the full front width of the home. Three-
over-one windows match the quarter light three grid door. There was originally a two-story home 
located on the property that was demolished in 2010 due to irreparable structural damage. A 
fence will also be installed. A four-foot dog-eared fence will extend from the midsection of the 
home towards the property line on each side of the home. A six-foot dog-eared fence will then 
run along the side and rear property lines. 
 
 
STAFF SUMMARY AND ANALYSIS  
Staff considered the applicable Design Guidelines for the Springfield Historic District, and the 
Ordinance Code criteria found in Sections 307.106(k) and 307.106(m). 

• The construction of a two story, frame vernacular style, single-family home on a vacant 
lot in the Springfield Historic District provides for compatible use of the lot and 
contributes to the residential streetscape As such, the proposed single-family home is 
consistent with Sections 307.106(k)(1 and 2). 

• The proposed work can be completed within a reasonable period of time, consistent with 
Section 307.106(k)(4).  

• The height and massing of the proposed structure is similar to that of the nearby homes. 
307.106(m)(3). 

• The proposed elevation drawings shows vertically oriented windows of a traditional size 
and location, with the street visible windows being of a three-over-one style. The front 
door utilizes a three-grid design window to match the street-visible windows. The non-
street visible windows are a one-over-one design. These features are consistent with 
Section 307.106(m)(2). 

• The roof is a gabled design and would utilize fiberglass shingles. Gabel roofs are a common 
architectural feature in the area and fiberglass shingles are used throughout the district. 
This is consistent with Section 307.106(m)(4). 

• Consistent with Section 307.106(m)(8), the proposed design of the structure contains 
many architectural details that are in keeping with historic elements found throughout 
the Springfield Historic District. Such details include: 

o A porch with columns and a brick base 
o Vertically oriented windows of consistent style (per side) 
o Hardie plank lap siding, which is used to replicate wood lap siding and is common 

among new construction in the district. 
o A wood, dog eared fence enclosing the side and backyard. 

• The Historic District Design Guidelines for the Springfield Historic District references “New 
Construction” and lists Standards Two and Nine of the Secretary of the Interior’s 
Standards for Rehabilitation. Standard Two refers to the relationship of new construction 
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to adjacent buildings, landscape and streetscape features, and open spaces. The 
relationship of the proposed building to the surrounding context is described above. 
Standard Nine emphasizes that new construction shall not destroy historic materials and 
is differentiated from the old while being compatible in massing, size, scale, and 
architectural features in order to preserve the historical integrity of the property and its 
immediate surroundings. No historic fabric will be impacted since the new construction 
is taking place upon an empty lot. The proposed construction is consistent in design with 
the surrounding homes and is generally compatible in massing and scale to the 
surrounding homes. 

 
For these reasons, it is the position of the Planning and Development Department that the 
proposed work under the stated conditions is consistent with: 

• Section 307.106(k) General Standards: 1,2, and 4 
• Section 307.106(m) Guidelines on New Construction: 1-4, and 6 & 8 
• Historic Preservation Guidelines for the Springfield Historic District, “New Construction” 

 
CODE CRITERIA AND DESIGN GUIDELINES 
 
General Criteria  

• 307.106(k)(1) - The effect of the proposed work on the landmark, landmark site or 
property within an historic district upon which such work is to be done; 

• 307.106(k)(2) - The relationship between such work and other structures on the 
landmark site or other property in the historic district; 

• 307.106(k)(4) - Whether the plans may be carried out by the applicant within a 
reasonable period of time. 

 
New Construction   

• 307.106(m)(1) - Height. The height of any proposed alteration or construction shall be 
compatible with the style and character of the landmark and with surrounding 
structures in a historic district. 

• 307.106(m)(2) - Proportions of windows and doors. The proportions and relationships 
between doors and windows shall be compatible with the architectural style and 
character of the landmark and with surrounding structures in a historic district. 

• 307.106(m)(3) - Relationship of building masses, setbacks, and spaces. The relationship 
of a structure within a historic district to the open space between it and adjoining 
structures shall be compatible. 

• 307.106(m)(4) - Roof shape. The design of the roof shall be compatible with the 
architectural style and character of the landmark and surrounding structures in a 
historic district. 
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• 307.106(m)(6) - Scale. The scale of the structure after alteration, construction, or partial 
demolition shall be compatible with its architectural style and character and with 
surrounding structures in a historic district. 

 

• 307.106(m)(8) - Architectural details. Architectural details including materials and 
textures shall be treated so as to make a landmark compatible with its original 
architectural style and character and to preserve and enhance the architectural style or 
character of a landmark or historic district. The Commission will give recommendations 
as to appropriate colors for any landmark or historic district. 

 
Design Guidelines, “New Construction” 

 
• Secretary of the Interior’s Standards for Rehabilitation (2):  

The historic character of a property shall be retained and preserved. The removal of 
historic materials or alteration of features and spaces that characterize a property shall 
be avoided. 

• Secretary of the Interior’s Standards for Rehabilitation (9):  
New additions, exterior alterations, or related new construction shall not destroy historic 
materials that characterize the property. The new work shall be differentiated from the 
old and shall be compatible with the massing, size, scale, and architectural features to 
protect the historic integrity of the property and its environment. 
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LOCATION MAP 
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PICTURE OF PROPERTY WITH POSTED SIGN 
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SITE PLAN DATED APRIL 18, 2024 
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ELEVATION DRAWINGS DATED JUNE 12 2024 
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FENCE PLAN SUBMITTED 6/20/2024 
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Application For Certificate Of Appropriateness

Application Info

Tracking # 30958 Application Status FOUND SUFFICIENT
Date Started 06/20/2024 Date Submitted 06/20/2024

Planning and Development Department Info
COA # COA-24-30958

Admin Review
Admin Recommendation FORWARD
Admin Date Of Action 7/29/2024
Forwarded to JHPC

JHPC Meeting Date 8/28/2024
Staff Recommendation N/A
JHPC Recommendation N/A
JHPC Date Of Action N/A
Admin Details
N/A
JHPC Details
N/A

General Information On Applicant

Last Name
ASKELSON

First Name
MITCHELL

Middle Name
BRIAN

Company Name
JWB REAL ESTATE

Mailing Address
7563 PHILIPS HWY SUITE 109

City
JACKSONVILLE

State
FL Zip Code 32256

Phone
904  677  6777

Fax
904   

Email

General Information On Owner(s)

Agent represents Owner Contractor Architect Consultant Other

Last Name
EISEMAN

First Name
ADAM

Middle Name

Company/Trust Name
JWB REAL ESTATE

Mailing Address
7563 PHILIPS HWY SUITE 109

City
JACKSONVILLE

State
FL

Zip Code
32256

Phone
9046776777

Fax
904       

Email
MITCH@JWBCOMPANIES.COM

Description Of Property

Property Appraiser's RE #(s)   (10 digit number with a space ###### ####)

Map RE#

072530 0000
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Describe proposed work below. Note affected features and changes in design or materials. Be
as specific, brief, and legible as possible.
(Example: reroof; replacing gray 3-tab shingles with black architectural shingles).

  

Location Of Property

General Location
Springfield Historic District

House #
1344

Street Name, Type and Direction
IONIA ST

Zip Code
32206

Type Of Improvement

Addition Driveway New Construction  Accessory Structures

Alteration Relocation Window Replacement Other

Fencing Demolition Reroof/Minor Repairs

 

Proposed Work
BUILD 1 NEW CONSTRUCTION SINGLE FAMILY HOME, TWO STORY, 3 BED, 2.5 BATH, ALSO INCLUDING
FENCE PLAN FOR POSSIBLE INSTALLATION.

Addition Information

Is this a violation? Check the box if it is. 

If you have been working with a planner choose one from the list 

Fencing - Required Attachments For Complete Application

 Site Plan - Site plan/survey with fence placement.

 Fence Height, Design, And Materials - Please provide an example of the style of
fence you would like to install. You may add the height and fence material to the description
area in Step 2 under “Proposed Work”.

 Photos Of Property

New Construction - Required Attachments For Complete Application

 Elevations And Site Plan - Proposed front, side, and rear elevations and site plan.
(To scale bar scaled dimensional drawings needed. Directional arrows needed.)

 Materials - Materials identified and product info.

 Photos Of Homes - Photos of homes within the block, labeled with address to build
context.

 Description Of Any Demo

 Adjacent Structures Setbacks

Additional Documents Provided
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 Description

SITE PLAN

Application Certification

For applications that can be approved administratively, there is no application fee.

For all applications that must go before the Historic Preservation Commission, a fee will be
applied based on the type of work performed.

Application completeness review: All applications for Certificate of Appropriateness
(“Application”) will be reviewed for completeness by Planning and Development Department
Staff. Any Application determined to be incomplete, will be returned to the applicant with
comments detailing the deficiencies. No further action on the Application will take place until
the application deficiencies are addressed. Once the Application is determined to be
complete, Planning and Development Department Staff will prepare an invoice for the cost
of the Application.

Payment deadline: The Invoice must be paid by the payment deadline in order to have the
Application heard on the next scheduled Jacksonville Historic Preservation Commission
(JHPC) regular meeting. The payment deadline is outlined on the City of Jacksonville’s
Planning and Development Department Website. Only Complete Applications will be
invoiced. It is for the benefit of the applicant to supply staff with a complete Application in
advance of the payment deadline. Due to the complexity and volume of Applications
received by the Planning and Development Department, there is no guarantee that COA
Applications submitted on the day of the payment deadline will be heard at the next regular
meeting of the JHPC.

I, hereby, certify that I am the owner or the authorized agent of the owner(s) of the
property described herein, that all answers to the questions in this application and all
information contained in the material attached to and made a part of this application, are
accurate and true to the best of my knowledge and belief. I also attest by my signature that
all required information for this application is completed and duly attached in the prescribed
order. Furthermore, if the package is found to be lacking the above requirements, I
understand that the application will be returned for correct information.

 I UNDERSTAND THE ABOVE DISCLAIMER REGARDING APPLICATION REVIEW. AGREED
TO AND SUBMITTED.
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THIS ITEM HAS BEEN DIGITALLY SIGNED AND SEALED BY BRANDON D.
SHUGART, PE ON THE DATE ADJACENT TO THE SEAL.  PRINTED COPIES
OF THIS DOCUMENT ARE NOT CONSIDERED SIGNED AND SEALED AND
THE SIGNATURE MUST BE VERIFIED ON ANY ELECTRONIC COPIES.

·

·

·
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Materials List: 

 Siding – Hardie planks, smooth finish; not wood-grain look 
 Railings – wood 
 Roof – architectural shingle 
 Front Walk – concrete 
 Porch – Wood with Beaded Porch Panel in the overhang 
 Rear Deck – Wood  
 Front Door – Craftsman 2-panel 
 Rear Door – Craftsman Half Lite 
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1ST LEVEL FLOOR PLAN

SCALE: 1/4" = 1'-0"

2ND LEVEL FLOOR PLAN

SCALE: 1/4" = 1'-0"
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SHEET NUMBER SHEET NAME

CODE INFORMATION

BUILDING CODE:

CONSTRUCTION TYPE:

OCCUPANCY CLASS:

DRAWING INDEX

NOTE:

A FOUNDATION SURVEY SHALL BE PERFORMED AND A COPY

OF THE SURVEY SHALL BE ON THE SITE FOR THE BUILDING

INSPECTORS USE PRIOR TO FRAMING INSPECTION.

A0.1

A1.1

A1.2

A1.3

A2.1

A3.1

SITE PLAN

FLOOR PLANS

FOUNDATION AND ROOF PLANS

ELECTRIC PLANS

ELEVATIONS

DETAIL SHEET

2023 FLORIDA BUILDING CODE RESIDENTIAL 8TH ADDITION

2023 FLORIDA BUILDING CODE PLUMBING

2023 FLORIDA BUILDING CODE MECHANICAL

2020 NEC

5B

R-3
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ROOF PLAN

SCALE: 1/4" = 1'-0"

ALL VENTED SOFFITS TO BE AT

NON FIRE BLOCKED AREAS ONLY

IF SIDES ARE FIRE BLOCKED
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FOUNDATION LAYOUT

SCALE: 1/4" = 1'-0"

SEE STRUCTURAL PLANS FOR NOTES AND DETAILS.

CONTRACTOR MUST VERIFY ALL DIMENSIONS.
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VENT CALCULATIONS

SOFFIT VENTS

VENTILATED ATTIC AREA: 1,128 SQ. FT.

1,128 / 300 = 3.76 SQ. FT.

3.76 SQ. FT. X 144 = 542 SQ. IN. TOTAL NET FREE VENT AREA

542 X 50% = 271 SQ. IN. NET FREE

SOFFIT REQUIREMENT = 6.55  SQ. IN. NET FREE PER LF

271 / 6.55 = 41 LF VENTED SOFFIT REQUIRED

OFF-RIDGE VENTS

VENTILATED ATTIC AREA: 1,128 SQ. FT.

1,128 / 300 = 3.76 SQ. FT.

3.76 SQ. FT. X 144 = 542 SQ. IN. TOTAL NET FREE VENT AREA

542 X 50% = 271 SQ. IN. NET FREE

(1) 8' OFF-RIDGE VENT REQUIRED

(4' = 144 SQ. IN. EACH; 6' = 216 SQ. IN. EACH; 8' = 288 SQ. IN. EACH)
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LIGHT FIXTURE / EXHAUST FAN

GFCI

WALL MOUNTED LIGHT FIXTURE

(2) 110V OUTLETS

SINGLE POLE SWITCH

(2) 110V WATERPROOF GFCI OUTLETS (INTERIOR)

(1) 220V DISCONNECT

LEGEND

THREE WAY SWITCH
3

PRE-WIRE AND BRACE FOR CEILING FAN

WP/GFCI

(2) 110V WATERPROOF GFCI OUTLETS (EXTERIOR)

SMOKE/CARBON MONOXIDE DETECTOR

OPTIONAL FLOOD LIGHT

PENDANT LIGHTING

1'X4' FLOURESCENT LIGHT

CEILING MOUNTED LIGHT FIXTURE

RECESSED LIGHT FIXTURE

NOTES:

1. ELECTRICAL LAYOUT MUST MEET STATE AND LOCAL

CODES. ELECTRICIAN TO VERIFY.

2. ALL FIXTURES TO BE CFL OR LED.

3. ALL OUTLETS THAT ARE NOT GFI TO BE AFCI PROTECTED.

CABLE OUTLET

PHONE OUTLET

1ST LEVEL ELECTRIC PLAN

SCALE: 1/4" = 1'-0"

2ND LEVEL ELECTRIC PLAN

SCALE: 1/4" = 1'-0"

WP/GFCI

36" REF

WH

GFCI

W

D

OPTIONAL RECESSED

LIGHTING

GFCI

WP/GFCI

GFCI

GFCI

GFCI

OPTIONAL FLOOD

LIGHT

3

3

GFCI

GFCI

ABOVE MANTEL

IF FIREPLACE INSTALLED
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ABOVE

 GFCI BELOW

DW
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3

33
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GFCI

OPTIONAL RECESSED

LIGHTING

PULL CHAIN

IN ATTIC

HB
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3

GFCI

GFCI GFCI

OPTIONAL

PENDANT LIGHTING

4'X4' A/C PAD

WP/GFCI

3 3
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FRONT ELEVATION

SCALE: 1/4" = 1'-0"

0'-0" FINISHED FLOOR

9'-1 1/8" BEARING HEIGHT

10'-5 1/8" 2ND FLOOR

18'-6 1/4" BEARING HEIGHT

CONCRETE STEPS

AS NEEDED

CHEEK WALL AT EACH SIDE OF STEPS

WITH CONCRETE CAP; 4 OR MORE

RISERS WILL REQUIRE A HANDRAIL

HARDIEBOARD LAP

SIDING (TYP.)

2"X6"LEDGER AT BASE

OF WINDOWS (TYP.)

1"X4" HARDIE TRIM AROUND

TOP AND SIDES OF DOORS,

AND WINDOWS (TYP.)

1"X4" HARDIE TRIM (TYP.)

18"X18" STUCCO BASE WITH

CAP AND TAPERED COLUMN

WRAP ABOVE (TYP.)

12

6

HARDIE FRIEZE BOARD (TYP.)

12

6

HARDIE SHAKE (TYP.)

1"X6" HARDIE TRIM

12

3

12

3

BRICK FINISH

(TYP.)

WOOD RAILING WITH

2"X2" SPINDLES (TYP.)

25'-0 5/16" TOP OF ROOF

RIGHT SIDE ELEVATION

SCALE: 1/4" = 1'-0"

WOOD BACK DECK; PROVIDE

STEPS TO GRADE AS NEEDED

WOOD RAILING WITH

2"X2" SPINDLES (TYP.)

2"X6"LEDGER AT BASE

OF WINDOWS (TYP.)

0'-0" FINISHED FLOOR

9'-1 1/8" BEARING HEIGHT

10'-5 1/8" 2ND FLOOR

18'-6 1/4" BEARING HEIGHT

HARDIEBOARD LAP

SIDING (TYP.)

1"X4" HARDIE TRIM (TYP.)

FIBERGLASS SHINGLES (TYP.)

1"X4" HARDIE TRIM AROUND

TOP AND SIDES OF DOORS,

AND WINDOWS (TYP.)

CONCRETE WITH

STUCCO FINISH

12

3

ROOF OVERHANG

3'

8
'

BRICK FINISH

(TYP.)

25'-0 5/16" TOP OF ROOF

REAR ELEVATION

SCALE: 1/4" = 1'-0"

0'-0" FINISHED FLOOR

9'-1 1/8" BEARING HEIGHT

10'-5 1/8" 2ND FLOOR

18'-6 1/4" BEARING HEIGHT

HARDIEBOARD LAP

SIDING (TYP.)

2"X6"LEDGER AT BASE

OF WINDOWS (TYP.)

1"X4" HARDIE TRIM AROUND

TOP AND SIDES OF DOORS,

AND WINDOWS (TYP.)

1"X4" HARDIE TRIM (TYP.)

ROOF OVERHANG

CONCRETE WITH

STUCCO FINISH

WOOD BACK DECK;

PROVIDE STEPS TO

GRADE AS NEEDED

8
'

25'-0 5/16" TOP OF ROOF

12

6

HARDIE FRIEZE BOARD (TYP.)

12

6

HARDIE SHAKE (TYP.)

1"X6" HARDIE TRIM

LEFT SIDE ELEVATION

SCALE: 1/4" = 1'-0"

WOOD BACK DECK; PROVIDE

STEPS TO GRADE AS NEEDED

WOOD RAILING WITH

2"X2" SPINDLES (TYP.)

8' OFF-RIDGE VENT

0'-0" FINISHED FLOOR

9'-1 1/8" BEARING HEIGHT

10'-5 1/8" 2ND FLOOR

18'-6 1/4" BEARING HEIGHT

HARDIEBOARD LAP

SIDING (TYP.)

1"X4" HARDIE TRIM (TYP.)

25'-0 5/16" TOP OF ROOF

2"X6"LEDGER AT BASE

OF WINDOWS (TYP.)

1"X4" HARDIE TRIM AROUND

TOP AND SIDES OF DOORS,

AND WINDOWS (TYP.)

12

3

CONCRETE WITH

STUCCO FINISH

ROOF OVERHANG

3'

8
'

BRICK FINISH (TYP.)

FIBERGLASS SHINGLES (TYP.)

CONTRACTOR MUST VERIFY ALL DIMENSIONS.

NOTES:

1. ALL CEMENTIOUS SIDING TO HAVE A SMOOTH VERSUS WOOD GRAIN FINISH.

2. ALL WINDOWS SHALL BE RECESSED WITHIN THE WALL PLANE AND TRIMMED IN A TRADITIONAL MANNER.

3. ALL WINDOW GROUPINGS SHALL BE DIVIDED BY A TRADITIONAL 4" MULLION.

4. WOOD RAILING TO HAVE NO EXPOSED SPINDLES.

5. CHEEK WALL WIDTHS TO MATCH THE WIDTH AT THE BASE OF COLUMNS.

COLUMN DETAIL

SCALE: 1/2" = 1'-0"
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R13 INSULATION

NOTE: THIS WALL SECTION IS FOR

AESTHETIC PURPOSES ONLY.

VERIFY ALL CONDITIONS SHOWN

WITH BUILDER.  SEE STRUCTURAL

PLANS FOR CONNECTIONS AND

TIE DOWN INFORMATION.

BEARING HEIGHT

16" FLOOR TRUSS

DRYWALL OR OTHER FINISH

MATERIAL IF APPLICABLE

R13 INSULATION

2ND FLOOR

2"X4" FRAMING (TYP.)

2"X4" FRAMING (TYP.)

DRYWALL OR OTHER FINISH

MATERIAL IF APPLICABLE (TYP.)

FBC R302.6: DWELLING-GARAGE SEPARATION

PROVIDE MINIMUM 1/2" GYP. BOARD FROM THE

RESIDENCE AND ATTICS, STRUCTURE(S)

SUPPORTING FLOOR/CEILING ASSEMBLIES

USED FOR SEPARATION REQUIRED BY THIS

SECTION AND GARAGES LOCATED LESS THAN

3' FROM A DWELLING UNIT ON THE SAME LOT.

PROVIDE MINIMUM 5/8" GYP. BOARD FROM

HABITABLE ROOMS ABOVE THE GARAGE.

R-30

INSULATION

TYPE X GYP. BOARD PER FBC

R302.6 WHERE REQUIRED

TYPE X GYP. BOARD PER FBC

R302.6 WHERE REQUIRED

TYPICAL WALL SECTION

SCALE : 1" = 1'-0"

4
"

DOUBLE OR TRIPLE

2X10 FORM BOARDS

2X4 FORM STAKES

FINISHED FLOOR

COMPACTED FILL

SEE ELEVATIONS FOR

EXTERIOR FINISH MATERIAL

SHEATHING WITH WEATHER

RESISTANT BARRIER; SEE

STRUCTURAL

PROVIDE WALL FINISH

TERMINATION FLASHING AS

REQUIRED

R-38 INSULATION

DOUBLE 2X TOP PLATE WITH

APPROVED HURRICANE ANCHOR

AT ENDS OF EACH TRUSS

*IF WITHIN 3' OF PROPERTY LINE, FIRE

BLOCK AND FIRE CAULK BETWEEN

TRUSSES TO BOTTOM OF ROOF DECK

TYPE X GYP. BOARD PER FBC

R302.6 WHERE REQUIRED

BEARING HEIGHT

12

RP

SEE

ELEV.

1'-4"

HARDIE OR VINYL

SOFFIT (TYP.)

TYPE "A" FLASHING

PRE-ENGINEERED

TRUSS ROOF SYSTEM

FIBERGLASS SHINGLES

OVER UNDERLAYMENT

FIRE CAULKED*

2X BLOCKING*

7/16" OSB OVER TRUSSES;

SEE STRUCTURAL

FRIEZE BOARD IF

APPLICABLE PER BUILDER

2"X6" FASCIA

1"X2" FURRING STRIP

2"X4" LOOKOUT WITH NAILER

TYPE "C" FLASHING (WHERE EXTERIOR

BUILDING PANELS JOIN HORIZONTALLY)

TYPE "B" FLASHING (WHERE CHIMNEYS

AND WALLS MEET ROOF)

SECTION A-A

THROUGH WINDOW JAMB

FLASHING

SEALANT BEAD

BEHIND MOUNTING

FLANGE.

JAMB FLASHING4

1

STEPS

2

3

4

WEATHER RESITIVE BARRIER (WRB) APPLIED PRIOR TO THE WINDOW INSTALLATION.

FLASHING APPLIED OVER THE FACE OF THE MOUNTING FLANGE.

SECURE WRB

AT HEAD

HEAD FLASHING

A

6

1

8

 

1

2

"

A

JAMB FLASHING5

6

5

6

APPLY CONT. SELF ADHESIVE FLASHING THAT

EXTENDS AT LEAST 4" BEYOND ROUGH OPENING.

3

CUT

LINE
9"

SHIM AND ADJUST WINDOW TO ACHIEVE SQUARE,

PLUMB, AND LEVEL CONDITION.  USE CORROSION

RESISTANT FASTENERS.  FASTEN WINDOWS PER

WINDOW MANUFACTURER SPECIFICATIONS.

SILL FLASHING

9"

1

6

9"

135°

1

SEALANT

WINDOW INSTALLATION

SCALE: N.T.S.

IN WATER SHEDDING FASHION, STARTING AT THE

BASE OF THE WALL & WORKING TOWARDS THE TOP,

INSTALL THE WRB TO THE FACE OF THE SHEATHING.

CUT AT INVERTED "Y".

INSTALL 6" WIDE SELF ADHESIVE SILL FLASHING THAT

EXTENDS 4" BEYOND OPENING.

APPLY BEAD OF SEALANT AT BACK OF WINDOW

FLANGE & SET WINDOW USING PAN HEAD SCREWS

TO FACILITATE INSPECTION.

APPLY A 4" SELF ADHESIVE JAMB FLASHING OVERLAPPING THE

WINDOW FLANGE EXTENDED 4" PAST THE ROUGH OPENING.

REMOVE PREVIOUSLY APPLIED TAPE,

ALLOWING WRB TO LAY FLAT OVER HEAD

FLASHING. APPLY NEW SHEATHING TAPE

OVER DIAGONAL CUT - SEE DIAGRAM.

FLASHING AT HEAD EXTENDS

1" BEYOND JAMB FLASHING.

EXTEND JAMB FLASHING TO

OVERLAP SILL FLASHING.  EXTEND

JAMB FLASHING 8-1/2"  ABOVE

ROUGH OPENING AT HEAD. TUCK

TOP OF JAMB FLASHING UNDER

THE FLAP OF WRB AT THE HEAD.

SEE DIAGRAM.

INTERIOR VIEW

TOP LEFT CORNER OF WINDOW

EMBED BOTTOM OF THE HEAD FLASHING

AGAINST THE PREVIOUSLY APPLIED

SEALANT (FLASHING GOES OVER SEALANT).

EXTEND HEAD FLASHING BEYOND EACH

JAMB FLASHING. FASTEN IN PLACE.

AT A 45 DEGREE ANGLE,

CAREFULLY CUT THE BARRIER ON

A DIAGONAL.  GENTLY RAISE THE

TOP EDGE OF THE BARRIER UP AND

TAPE THE TOP CORNERS  AND

CENTER TO THE EXTERIOR WRB

SURFACE ABOVE.

APPLY A 4" SELF ADHESIVE HEAD FLASHING OVERLAPPING THE

WINDOW FLANGE EXTENDED 4" PAST THE ROUGH OPENING.

WEATHER RESISTANT BARRIER (WRB)

5

FLASHING  DETAILS AND SHINGLE INFORMATION

SCALE : 3" = 1'-0"

SHINGLES:

UL CLASS A FIRE RATING: ASTM D 3018, TYPE I

VALLEY FLASHING:

26 GA. GALVANIZED, 18" WIDE

FASTENING:

(4) 11 OR 12 GAUGE NAILS 1-1/4" LONG WITH 3/8" Ø HEAD

UL WIND RESISTANCE:

UASTM D 3161, TYPE I (MODIFIED TO 110 MPH)

2
-
1
/
2
"

2-3/4"

26 GAUGE GALVANIZED

2-1/2" METAL DRIP EDGE
A

5"

5
"

26 GAUGE GALVANIZED

5"X5" ANGLE FLASHING
B

32 GAUGE GALVANIZED

"Z" FLASHING
C

1
/
2
"

2
-
1
/
8
"

3/8" OR 5/8"

PIPE BOOT

GALVANIZED METAL FLANGE

PLUMBING STACK FLASHING DETAIL

NOT TO SCALE

OFF RIDGE VENT DETAIL

NOT TO SCALE

FIBERGLASS SHINGLE ROOFING OVER

UNDERLAYMENT

INSTALL SHINGLES OVER ORV VENT

FLANGE AT HEAD

GALVANIZED METAL ORV WITH BAFFLE SET IN

PLASTIC ROOF CEMENT OR SEALANT

SCREEN

INSTALL ORV FLANGE OVER

SHINGLES AT BASE

7/16" OSB OVER

PRE-ENGINEERED WOOD

TRUSSES

OVER PRE-ENGINEERED

WOOD TRUSSES

VALLEY FLASHING DETAIL

NOT TO SCALE

24" WIDE METAL VALLEY

FLASHING OVER 30# FELT

OVER 7/16" OSB OR

SYNTHETIC SUBSTITUTE

VALLEY SHINGLE INSTALLATION:

INSTALL SHINGLES USING WEAVE METHOD.

1. EXTEND (1) FULL END SHINGLE MINIMUM 12" PAST

CENTER LINE OF VALLEY. SEE MANUFACTURERS WRITTEN

INSTRUCTIONS FOR ADDITIONAL INSTALL INFORMATION.

2. DO NOT NAIL MINIMUM 6" FROM VALLEY CENTER LINE.

DOOR FLASHING INSTALLATION AND DETAIL

SCALE: N.T.S.

APPROVED WEATHER BARRIER OVER USB

CUT WEATHER BARRIER IN AND

AROUND JAMBS

SET THRESHOLD IN BED OF

SEALANT

INSTALL 4" WIDE SELF-ADHERING

MEMBRANE FLASHING OVERLAPPING DOOR

FRAME BY 1/4" AND 1" BEYOND DOOR JAMB

INSTALL 4" WIDE SELF-ADHERING

MEMBRANE FLASHING OVERLAPPING

DOOR FRAME BY 1/4"

R703.4 FLASHING:

APPROVED CORROSION-RESISTANT FLASHING SHALL BE APPLIED

SHINGLE-FASHION IN SUCH A MANOR TO PREVENT ENTRY OF WATER INTO THE

WALL CAVITY OR PENETRATION OF WATER TO THE BUILDING STRUCTURAL

FRAMING COMPONENTS. THE FLASHING SHALL EXTEND TO THE SURFACE OF THE

EXTERIOR WALL FINISH. APPROVED ANTI-CORROSION RESISTANT FLASHING SHALL

BE INSTALLED AT ALL OF THE FOLLOWING LOCATIONS:

1. AT THE INTERSECTION OF CHIMNEYS OR OTHER MASONRY CONSTRUCTION WITH

FRAME OR STUCCO WALLS, WITH PROJECTING LIPS ON BOTH SIDES UNDER STUCCO

COPINGS.

2. UNDER AND AT THE ENDS OF MASONRY, WOOD OR METAL COPINGS AND SILLS.

3. CONTINUOUSLY ABOVE ALL PROJECTING WOOD TRIM.

4. WHERE EXTERIOR PORCHES, DECKS OR STAIRS ATTACH TO A WALL OR FLOOR

ASSEMBLY OR WOOD FRAMED CONSTRUCTION.

5. AT ALL WALL AND ROOD INTERSECTIONS.

6. AT BUILT IN GUTTERS.

GUARDRAIL NOTE:

DEPENDING ON FIELD CONDITIONS, DIMENSIONS MAY VARY BUT MUST COMPLY WITH FLORIDA BUILDING

CODES R312.1 FOR GUARDRAIL REQUIREMENTS AND OPENINGS.

*HEIGHT SHALL BE 36" MIN. WHEN PORCH, BALCONY OR RAISED FLOOR EXCEEDS 30" ABOVE FLOOR OR

GRADE AND SHALL BE 34" ON OPEN SIDES OF STAIRS THAT EXCEED 30" OR MORE ABOVE FLOOR OR

GRADE.

*OPENINGS SHALL HAVE INTERMEDIATE RAILS OR CLOSURES WHICH DO NOT ALLOW PASSAGE OF

SPHERE 4" OR GREATER IN DIAMETER. REQUIRED GUARD RAILS ON THE SIDES OF STAIR TREADS SHALL

NOT ALLOW SPHERE GREATER THAN 4-3/8" IN DIAMETER TO PASS THROUGH.

GENERAL NOTES:

1. PARKING BUMPER (IF REQUIRED) MUST BE INSTALLED BEFORE C.O.

2. 5/8" TYPE "X' GYP. BOARD REQUIRED ON CEILING OF GARAGE WHERE HABITAL SPACE IS

ABOVE PER FBC R302.6.

3. HVAC PENETRATING RATED ASSEMBLIES TO COMPLY WITH FBC R302.5.

4. UNDER STAIR PROTECTION TO COMPLY WITH FBC R302.7 (IF ACCESSIBLE).

HANDRAIL NOTE:

DEPENDING ON FIELD CONDITIONS, DIMENSIONS MAY VARY BUT MUST COMPLY WITH FLORIDA BUILDING

CODES R311.7.8 FOR HANDRAIL HEIGHT CONTINUITY AND SIZE.

*HEIGHT: MUST BE BETWEEN 34-38" MEASURED VERTICALLY FROM SLOPED PLANE.

*CONTINUITY: HANDRAIL MUST BE CONTINUOUS THROUGH FULL LENGTH OF FLIGHT FROM POINT

DIRECTLY ABOVE HIGHEST RISER TO POINT DIRECTLY ABOVE LOWEST RISER. HANDRAIL ENDS SHOULD

TERMINATE IN NEWEL POSTS OR SAFETY TERMINAL OR RETURN TO WALL. HANDRAILS SHALL BE

ALLOWED TO BE INTERRUPTED BY NEWEL POSTS.

*SIZE: SHALL HAVE OUTSIDE DIAMETER BETWEEN 1-1/4"-2" IF CIRCULAR. SHALL HAVE BETWEEN 4-6"

PERIMETER IF NOT CIRCULAR.

STAIR NOTE:

DEPENDING ON FIELD CONDITIONS, DIMENSIONS MAY VARY BUT MUST COMPLY WITH FLORIDA BUILDING

CODES R311.7.5 FOR TREAD DEPTH, RISER HEIGHTS AND STAIR WIDTHS.

*RISERS: 7-3/4" MAXIMUM WITH NO MORE THAN 3/8" DIFFERENCE BETWEEN HIGHEST AND LOWEST RISER.

TREADS: 10" MINIMUM DEPTH WITH NO MORE THAN 3/8" DIFFERENCE BETWEEN LONGEST AND SHORTEST

TREAD. THE SUM OF 2 TREADS AND 1 RISER TO BE NOT LESS THAN 24" AND NOT MORE THAN 25".

*WIDTH: 36" MINIMUM CLEAR WIDTH ABOVE HANDRAIL AND 31-1/2" BELOW HANDRAIL.

GUARDRAIL DETAIL

SCALE : 1 1/2" = 1'-0"

3
'

T
O

 
R

E
J

E
C

T
 
P

A
S

S
A

G
E

O
F

 
2

"
 
S

P
H

E
R

E

TO REJECT PASSAGE

OF 4" SPHERE

TOP OF FINISH FLOOR

4 1/4"

STONE APPLICATION DETAIL

SCALE: N.T.S.

EXTERIOR WALLS SHALL HAVE THE EXT.

SHEATHING RAISED OFF OF THE

CONCRETE FOUNDATION AND ALIGNED

WITH THE FACE OF THE FOUNDATION

STONE OVER LATH & BARRIER

TERMINATE STONE AT BASE OF WOOD

STRUCTURE PER ASTM C-929  A2.2.2

DRIP SCREED PER ASTM 1063-03

CONCRETE

SLAB

P.T. 2x4 SILL

PLATE W/ SEAL

BRICK @ FOUNDATION DETAIL

SCALE: N.T.S.

1" AIRSPACE

RUBBER FLASHING MEMBRANE

WEEPHOLE @ 32" O.C.

GROUT SOLID

10" MIN.

7
-
3
/
4
"
 
M

A
X

.

STAIR DETAIL

SCALE : 1 1/2" = 1'-0"

3
4
"
-
3
8
"

SLAB AT PORCH DETAIL

SCALE : 1" = 1'-0"

4
"

4
"

2X8 FORM BOARD SET

AT FINISHED FLOOR

DOUBLE OR TRIPLE

2X10 FORM BOARDS

2X4 FORM STAKES

FINISHED FLOOR

1 1/2"

COMPACTED FILL

CUT 4" FROM TOP 2X10

TO CREATE LIP
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June 26, 2024 
 

Report of the Jacksonville Planning and Development Department 
Certificate of Appropriateness Application COA-24-30962 

 
Address: 3709 Hedrick Street, RE# 092428-0000 
 
Location: North side of Hedrick Street between Van Wert Avenue and Shadowlawn Street 
 
Owner:  Taylor King   

3709 Hedrick Street 
Jacksonville, Florida 32205 

 
Applicant:  Same as owner 
 
Year Built: 2019  

 
Designation: Riverside/Avondale (New construction) 
 
Request: New construction of an accessory structure and secondary driveway 
  
Summary Scope of Work: 
1. New construction of an accessory structure 
2. Driveway Installation  
 
Recommendation: Approve with conditions  
 
Conditions:  

New construction of accessory structure 
1. Materials, design, and height shall be substantially consistent with the elevation 

drawings dated June 3, 2024, or as otherwise approved by the Historic Preservation 
Section. 

2. Location and orientation shall be as substantially shown on the site plan dated 
August 8, 2024. 

3. The new accessory structure shall be subordinate in height and size to the primary 
structure 

4. Columns shall have caps and bases.  
5. The fascia boards and soffits shall be composed of wood or a cementitious material 

(no vinyl or PVC). 
6. The siding shall be installed with the smooth side facing outward. 
7. The porch railing system shall be made of wood or wood composite, and the 

spindles shall be set in between an upper and lower railing with no exposed ends. 
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8. All windows shall be installed in accordance with the latest version of the HPS Window 
Supplement.  

9. Prior to the final inspection of any building permit, the owner or their agent shall 
submit to the Historic Preservation Section an affidavit and any supplementary 
evidence that verifies compliance with all conditions of the COA final order. 

10. The front door, if it is to have glass, shall have clear glass without any decorative 
etching or frosted glass.  

New construction of a driveway 
1. The driveway shall not be wider than 10 feet with a flare of 12 feet allowed at the 

curb. 
2. The driveway can be poured concrete past the front wall of the main structure 

toward the rear of the lot.  
3. Pavers shall have a rectangular shape, not to exceed 6” x 10” with a modular 

relationship of 1:2 or 3:5, and the color shall be brick-like or granite (no white 
blends).  

4. Concrete ribbons shall be between 2 and 3 feet in width. 
5. Any existing sidewalk shall not be altered or disturbed in any way.  

 
 
 
 
PROJECT DESCRIPTION  
COA-23-30962 seeks to construct a two-story accessory structure within the Riverside/Avondale 
Historic District behind a two-story single-family home. The property sits on the north side of 
Hedrick Street between Van Wert Avenue and Shadowlawn Street. The lot is approximately 122 
feet in length and 50 feet in width. The proposed addition will be located in the rear of the 
property, along the northern property line, facing the alley. The proposed structure will have a 
garage on the first floor facing the alley and living areas on both floors. The primary construction 
materials will consist of asphalt shingles for the hip roof, Hardie plank siding, and concrete 
footing. The proposed driveway will use brick pavers. A previous contributing accessory structure 
was present at this location but was demolished due to structural damage and the presence of 
cancer-causing materials (COA-23-30123).  
 
STAFF SUMMARY AND ANALYSIS  
Staff considered the applicable Design Guidelines for the Riverside/Avondale Historic District, and 
the Ordinance Code criteria found in Sections 307.106(k) and 307.106(m). 

• The proposed work can be completed within a reasonable period of time, consistent with 
Section 307.106(k)(4).  

• The height of the proposed structure, approximately 27 feet, is subordinate in height to 
the primary structure, approximately 29 feet, and is comparable to other nearby 
accessory structures in the area. The scale, massing, and setbacks shown in the plans 
dated June 3, 2024, are also consistent with other accessory structures in the 
Riverside/Avondale area. As such, the proposed structure is consistent with the other 
structures along this block, section 307.106(m)(1,3, and 6). 
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• The proposed construction drawings show six-over-one windows, a design present on the 
main home and common in the area. The garage door will be a roll up, sectional garage 
door with three by two grid pattern windows. These design features are compatible with 
the primary structure and nearby structures and therefore is consistent with Section 
307.106(m)(2).  

• Regarding Section 307.106(m)(4), the design of the hip roof is consistent with the design 
guidelines for the district and is compatible with other roofs in the immediate area 
including that of the main home. Architectural shingles will be used, a feature found 
throughout the district. 

• Consistent with Section 307.106(m)(7), the directional expression matches that of both 
the primary structure and other structures on the block. 

• Consistent with Section 307.106(m)(8), the proposed overall design and architectural 
details of the structure are consistent with many of the nearby structures along the block 
and the primary structure of the property. For example: 

o The horizontally placed Hardie board lap siding. 
o Six-over-one windows 
o Hip roof with architectural shingles 
o Brick paver driveway (matches front walkway) 
 

• The Design Guidelines for the District reference standards Two and Nine of the Secretary 
of the Interior’s Standards for Rehabilitation.  Standard Two refers to the relationship of 
new construction to adjacent buildings, landscape and streetscape features, and open 
spaces. The relationship of the proposed building to the surrounding context is described 
above. Standard Nine emphasizes that new construction shall not destroy historic 
materials and is differentiated from the old while being compatible in massing, size, scale, 
and architectural features in order to preserve the historical integrity of the property and 
its immediate surroundings. No significant historic fabric will be impacted since the 
proposed detached accessory structure will be compatible with other accessory 
structures. The accessory structures also blends into the Historic District by mimicking the 
finish and roof forms found throughout the district, while also being compatible with the 
massing, size, scale, and architectural features of adjacent properties. 
 

For these reasons, it is the position of the Planning and Development Department that the 
proposed work under the stated conditions is consistent with: 

• Section 307.106(k) General Standards: 1-4 
• Section 307.106(m) Guidelines on New Construction: 1-4, 6, 7, and 8 
• Historic Preservation Guidelines for the Springfield Historic District, “New 

Construction” 
 
CODE CRITERIA AND DESIGN GUIDELINES 
 
General Criteria  
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• 307.106(k)(1) - The effect of the proposed work on the landmark, landmark site or 
property within an historic district upon which such work is to be done; 

• 307.106(k)(2) - The relationship between such work and other structures on the 
landmark site or other property in the historic district; 

• 307.106(k)(3) – The extent to which the historic, architectural, or archaeological 
significance, architectural style, design, arrangement, texture and materials of the 
landmark or the property will be affected; 

• 307.106(k)(4) - Whether the plans may be carried out by the applicant within a 
reasonable period of time. 

 
New Construction   

• 307.106(m)(1) - Height. The height of any proposed alteration or construction shall be 
compatible with the style and character of the landmark and with surrounding 
structures in a historic district. 

• 307.106(m)(2) - Proportions of windows and doors. The proportions and relationships 
between doors and windows shall be compatible with the architectural style and 
character of the landmark and with surrounding structures in a historic district. 

• 307.106(m)(3) - Relationship of building masses, setbacks, and spaces. The relationship 
of a structure within a historic district to the open space between it and adjoining 
structures shall be compatible. 

• 307.106(m)(4) - Roof shape. The design of the roof shall be compatible with the 
architectural style and character of the landmark and surrounding structures in a 
historic district. 

• 307.106(m)(6) - Scale. The scale of the structure after alteration, construction, or partial 
demolition shall be compatible with its architectural style and character and with 
surrounding structures in a historic district. 
 

• 307.106(m)(7) - Directional expression. Facades in historic districts shall blend with 
other structures with regard to directional expression. Structures in an historic district 
shall be compatible with the dominant horizontal or vertical expression of surrounding 
structures. The directional expression of a landmark after alteration, construction, or 
partial demolition shall be compatible with its original architectural style and character. 

 

• 307.106(m)(8) - Architectural details. Architectural details including materials and 
textures shall be treated so as to make a landmark compatible with its original 
architectural style and character and to preserve and enhance the architectural style or 
character of a landmark or historic district. The Commission will give recommendations 
as to appropriate colors for any landmark or historic district. 

 
Design Guidelines, “New Construction” 
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• Secretary of the Interior’s Standards for Rehabilitation (2):  
The historic character of a property shall be retained and preserved. The removal of 
historic materials or alteration of features and spaces that characterize a property shall 
be avoided. 

• Secretary of the Interior’s Standards for Rehabilitation (9):  
New additions, exterior alterations, or related new construction shall not destroy historic 
materials that characterize the property. The new work shall be differentiated from the 
old and shall be compatible with the massing, size, scale, and architectural features to 
protect the historic integrity of the property and its environment. 

 
 

LOCATION MAP 
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PICTURE OF PROPERTY WITH POSTED SIGN 
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SITE PLAN SUBMITTED DATED AUGUST 8, 2024 
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ELEVATION DRAWINGS DATED JUNE 3, 2024 
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Application For Certificate Of Appropriateness

Application Info

Tracking # 30962 Application Status FOUND SUFFICIENT
Date Started 06/21/2024 Date Submitted 06/24/2024

Planning and Development Department Info
COA # COA-24-30962

Admin Review
Admin Recommendation FORWARD
Admin Date Of Action 7/29/2024
Forwarded to JHPC

JHPC Meeting Date 8/28/2024
Staff Recommendation N/A
JHPC Recommendation N/A
JHPC Date Of Action N/A
Admin Details
N/A
JHPC Details
N/A

General Information On Applicant

Last Name
KING

First Name
TAYLOR

Middle Name

Company Name

Mailing Address
3709 HEDRICK ST

City
JACKSONVILLE

State
FL Zip Code 32205

Phone
904  405

0768

Fax
904  Email

TAYLOR_KING@FLMB.USCOURTS.GOV

General Information On Owner(s)

Agent represents Owner Contractor Architect Consultant Other

Last Name
KING

First Name
TAYLOR

Middle Name

Company/Trust Name

Mailing Address
3709 HEDRICK ST

City
JACKSONVILLE

State
FL

Zip Code
32205

Phone
9044050768

Fax
904       

Email
TAYLORJOSEPHKING@GMAIL.COM

Agent represents Owner Contractor Architect Consultant Other
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Describe proposed work below. Note affected features and changes in design or
materials. Be as specific, brief, and legible as possible.
(Example: reroof; replacing gray 3-tab shingles with black architectural shingles).

Last Name
KING

First Name
CHRISTINE

Middle Name

Company/Trust Name

Mailing Address
3709 HEDRICK ST

City
JACKSONVILLE

State
FL

Zip Code
32205

Phone
9043867697

Fax
          

Email
CHRISTYMARIEKING@GMAIL.COM

Description Of Property

Property Appraiser's RE #(s)   (10 digit number with a space ###### ####)

Map RE#

092428 0000

  

Location Of Property

General Location
Riverside/Avondale Historic District

House #
3709

Street Name, Type and Direction
HEDRICK ST

Zip Code
32205

Type Of Improvement

Addition Driveway New Construction  Accessory Structures

Alteration Relocation Window Replacement Other

Fencing Demolition Reroof/Minor Repairs

 

Proposed Work
ADU/GARAGE APARTMENT NEW CONSTRUCTION. TO REPLACE DEMOLISHED ADU. FIRST
FLOOR - 306 HEATED SQ FT | 435 SQ FT OF GARAGE SECOND FLOOR - 741HEATED SQ FT

Addition Information

Is this a violation? Check the box if it is. 

If you have been working with a planner choose one from the list CHAMBERS, ADRIENNE

New Construction - Required Attachments For Complete Application

 Elevations And Site Plan - Proposed front, side, and rear elevations and site plan.
(To scale bar scaled dimensional drawings needed. Directional arrows needed.)

 Materials - Materials identified and product info.

 Photos Of Homes - Photos of homes within the block, labeled with address to build
context.
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 Description Of Any Demo

 Adjacent Structures Setbacks

Additional Documents Provided

Application Certification

For applications that can be approved administratively, there is no application fee.

For all applications that must go before the Historic Preservation Commission, a fee will be
applied based on the type of work performed.

Application completeness review: All applications for Certificate of Appropriateness
(“Application”) will be reviewed for completeness by Planning and Development Department
Staff. Any Application determined to be incomplete, will be returned to the applicant with
comments detailing the deficiencies. No further action on the Application will take place until
the application deficiencies are addressed. Once the Application is determined to be
complete, Planning and Development Department Staff will prepare an invoice for the cost
of the Application.

Payment deadline: The Invoice must be paid by the payment deadline in order to have the
Application heard on the next scheduled Jacksonville Historic Preservation Commission
(JHPC) regular meeting. The payment deadline is outlined on the City of Jacksonville’s
Planning and Development Department Website. Only Complete Applications will be
invoiced. It is for the benefit of the applicant to supply staff with a complete Application in
advance of the payment deadline. Due to the complexity and volume of Applications
received by the Planning and Development Department, there is no guarantee that COA
Applications submitted on the day of the payment deadline will be heard at the next regular
meeting of the JHPC.

I, hereby, certify that I am the owner or the authorized agent of the owner(s) of the
property described herein, that all answers to the questions in this application and all
information contained in the material attached to and made a part of this application, are
accurate and true to the best of my knowledge and belief. I also attest by my signature that
all required information for this application is completed and duly attached in the prescribed
order. Furthermore, if the package is found to be lacking the above requirements, I
understand that the application will be returned for correct information.

 I UNDERSTAND THE ABOVE DISCLAIMER REGARDING APPLICATION REVIEW. AGREED
TO AND SUBMITTED.
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Ulises Sabato
Approved



 
 

 
COA-24-31001 
1613 Van Wert 

Avenue 
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August 28, 2024 
 

Report of the Jacksonville Planning and Development Department 
Certificate of Appropriateness Application COA-23-31001 

 
Address: 1613 Van Wert Avenue, RE# 091683-0000 
 
Location: Northeast corner of the intersection of Van Wert Avenue and Valencia Road 
 
Owner: Raymond Roman 
  Sterling Specialties  
  1613 Van Wert Avenue 

Jacksonville Florida, 32205 
 
Applicant:  Deborah Roman 
  1613 Van Wert Avenue 

Jacksonville Florida, 32205 
 
Year Built: 1973 (Property Appraiser) 

 
Designation: Riverside/Avondale (Non-contributing) 
 
Request: Alteration – Roof Replacement 
  
Summary Scope of Work:  
 

1. Replacement of shingled roof with a standing seam metal roof 
 

Recommendation: Approve with conditions 
 
Conditions: 
 
1. New metal roofs shall be metal shingle, shingle imitation panel, 5V crimp, or standing seam (no 

corrugated panels).  
 
 
PROJECT DESCRIPTION  
COA-24-31001 seeks to replace a shingled roof with a new metal roof on a noncontributing 
single-family home in the Riverside/Avondale District.  The building is a two story, masonry 
vernacular single-family home with two separate roof sections. Both sections are hip roofs. The 
new proposed roof is a light gray, GulfRib panel metal roof (a kind of standing seam metal roof).  
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STAFF SUMMARY AND ANALYSIS  
Staff considered the applicable Design Guidelines for the Riverside//Avondale Historic District 

and the Ordinance Code criteria found in Sections 307.106(e), 307.106(k), and 
307.106(l). The following in Staff’s analysis: 

• As stipulated in the 2024 COA matrix, the change in historic roofing material (even on 
noncontributing structures) cannot be approved at the administrative level 307.106(e).   

• The structure of 1613 Van Wert Avenue is a noncontributing structure and as such, is 
held to a different standard than historic, contributing structures. Due to this fact, as 
well as the home’s limited visibility at the end of the street and its lack of one particular 
design style (the home is of a masonry vernacular design), means that the use of a 
metal roof would have little effect on the overall historical significance of the 
streetscape. These factors combined make this scope of work consistent with section 
307.106(k) (1,2,3, and 4) 

• Pursuant to 307.106(l) (2,3, and 5) There would be little effect on the distinguishing 
features of the home given its relative lack of major distinguishing features and location 
at the end of the road. 

 
CODE CRITERIA AND DESIGN GUIDELINES 
 
General Criteria  

• 307.106(k)(1) - The effect of the proposed work on the landmark, landmark site or 
property within an historic district upon which such work is to be done; 

• 307.106(k)(2) - The relationship between such work and other structures on the 
landmark site or other property in the historic district; 

• 307.106(k)(3) – The extent to which the historic, architectural, or archaeological 
significance, architectural style, design, arrangement, texture and materials of the 
landmark or the property will be affected; 

• 307.106(k)(4) - Whether the plans may be carried out by the applicant within a 
reasonable period of time. 

Alterations  
• 307.106(l)(2) - The distinguishing original qualities or character of a building, structure, 

or site shall not be destroyed. The removal or alteration of any historic material or 
distinctive architectural features shall be avoided when possible.  

•  307.106(l)(3) - Each building, structure, and site shall be recognized as a product of its 
own time. An alteration which has no historical basis and which seeks to create an 
earlier appearance shall be discouraged.  

• 307.106(l)(5) - Distinctive stylistic features or examples of skilled craftsmanship which 
characterize a building, structure, or site, shall be treated with sensitivity.  
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LOCATION MAP 
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 PICTURE OF PROPERTY WITH POSTED SIGN 
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Application For Certificate Of Appropriateness

Application Info

Tracking # 31001 Application Status FOUND SUFFICIENT
Date Started 07/01/2024 Date Submitted 07/01/2024

Planning and Development Department Info
COA # COA-24-31001

Admin Review
Admin Recommendation FORWARD
Admin Date Of Action 7/31/2024
Forwarded to JHPC

JHPC Meeting Date 8/28/2024
Staff Recommendation N/A
JHPC Recommendation N/A
JHPC Date Of Action N/A
Admin Details
N/A
JHPC Details
N/A

General Information On Applicant

Last Name
ROMAN

First Name
RAYMOND

Middle Name
C

Company Name
STERLING SPECIALTIES

Mailing Address
1613 VAN WERT AVENUE

City
JACKSONVILLE

State
FL Zip Code 32205

Phone
904  923  9991

Fax
904   

Email
DALLYRAY66@GMAIL.COM

General Information On Owner(s)

Agent represents Owner Contractor Architect Consultant Other

Last Name
ROMAN

First Name
DEBORAH

Middle Name
LEAH

Company/Trust Name

Mailing Address
1613 VAN WERT AVENUE

City
JACKSONVILLE

State
FL

Zip Code
32205

Phone
9044140068

Fax
904       

Email
DEBORAH.ROMAN@REDCROSS.ORG

Description Of Property

Property Appraiser's RE #(s)   (10 digit number with a space ###### ####)

Map RE#

091683 0000
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Describe proposed work below. Note affected features and changes in design or materials. Be
as specific, brief, and legible as possible.
(Example: reroof; replacing gray 3-tab shingles with black architectural shingles).

  

Location Of Property

General Location
Riverside/Avondale Historic District

House #
1613

Street Name, Type and Direction
VAN WERT AVE

Zip Code
32205

Type Of Improvement

Addition Driveway New Construction  Accessory Structures

Alteration Relocation Window Replacement Other

Fencing Demolition Reroof/Minor Repairs

 

Proposed Work
HAVING TO REPLACE OUR ROOF. WANTING TO HAVE A METAL ROOF APPROVED FOR USE IN THE
HISTORIC DISTRICT. THERE ARE MULTIPLE EXAMPLES OF HOMES IN MY NEIGHBORHOOD THAT HAVE
METAL ROOFS. MY HOUSE WAS BUILT IN 1973 AND IS A SPLIT LEVEL HOME W/ BLONDE BRICK VENEER
EXTERIOR THIS HOUSE CURRENTLY HAS ZERO HISTORICAL VALUE. WITH VERY LITTLE ARCHITECTURAL
CURB APPEAL(MY HOUSE IS UGLY) WE ARE ALSO WANTING TO PAINT THE EXTERIOR THE HOUSE
WHITE & ADD SOME DECORATIVE EAVE BRACKETS TO THE OVERHANGS TO GIVE IT MORE CHARACTER,
THE MINOR CHANGES WILL GREATLY IMPROVE THE LOOK OF THE HOUSE WHILE MAKING IT FIT THE
"LOOK & FEEL" OF AN ACTUAL RIVERSIDE/ AVONDALE HOME. I AM A LONG TIME RESIDENTIAL
DESIGNER & WILL SUBMIT DRAWING ELEVATIONS & SAMPLES IF NEEDED

Addition Information

Is this a violation? Check the box if it is. 

If you have been working with a planner choose one from the list 

Reroof/Minor Repairs

For reroofs and minor repairs there are no required documents. However, once a planner is
assigned and reviews the request, they may need additional documents or pictures to process
your request.

Additional Documents Provided

 Description

PICTURES OF EXISTING HOUSE

Application Certification

For applications that can be approved administratively, there is no application fee.

For all applications that must go before the Historic Preservation Commission, a fee will be
applied based on the type of work performed.
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Application completeness review: All applications for Certificate of Appropriateness
(“Application”) will be reviewed for completeness by Planning and Development Department
Staff. Any Application determined to be incomplete, will be returned to the applicant with
comments detailing the deficiencies. No further action on the Application will take place until
the application deficiencies are addressed. Once the Application is determined to be
complete, Planning and Development Department Staff will prepare an invoice for the cost
of the Application.

Payment deadline: The Invoice must be paid by the payment deadline in order to have the
Application heard on the next scheduled Jacksonville Historic Preservation Commission
(JHPC) regular meeting. The payment deadline is outlined on the City of Jacksonville’s
Planning and Development Department Website. Only Complete Applications will be
invoiced. It is for the benefit of the applicant to supply staff with a complete Application in
advance of the payment deadline. Due to the complexity and volume of Applications
received by the Planning and Development Department, there is no guarantee that COA
Applications submitted on the day of the payment deadline will be heard at the next regular
meeting of the JHPC.

I, hereby, certify that I am the owner or the authorized agent of the owner(s) of the
property described herein, that all answers to the questions in this application and all
information contained in the material attached to and made a part of this application, are
accurate and true to the best of my knowledge and belief. I also attest by my signature that
all required information for this application is completed and duly attached in the prescribed
order. Furthermore, if the package is found to be lacking the above requirements, I
understand that the application will be returned for correct information.

 I UNDERSTAND THE ABOVE DISCLAIMER REGARDING APPLICATION REVIEW. AGREED
TO AND SUBMITTED.
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August 28, 2024 
 

Report of the Jacksonville Planning and Development Department 
Certificate of Appropriateness Application COA-24-31027 

 
Address: 1819 Montgomery Place, RE# 092902-0000 
 
Location: Northeast side of Montgomery Place, between St. Johns Avenue and the St. Johns 

River 
 
Owner:  Jeffrey Broome  
  Showcase Properties, LLC 

4984 Ortega Forest Drive 
Jacksonville, Florida 32210 

 
Applicant:  Same as Owner 
 
Year Built: c. 1990 (Property Appraiser) 

 
Designation: Riverside Avondale, Non-Contributing  
 
Request: Alteration – Paint Unpainted Brick Veneer  
 
Summary Scope of Work: 
1. Painting a structure with unpainted brick veneer 
 
Recommendation: Approve with Conditions 
 
Conditions: 
1. All painting shall be limited to the brick veneer, stucco, and wood/wood-like materials. 
2. All repairs shall be done to match the materials, dimensions, and design of the replaced 

fabric. 
3. Painting and paint removal shall be consistent with National Park Service (NPS) Preservation 

Brief #1. 
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PROJECT DESCRIPTION  
COA-24-31027 seeks to paint a one-story, non-contributing brick veneer structure in the 
Riverside Avondale Historic District. Located on an interior lot, the subject property consists of a 
one-story, Modern Movement style, single-family home characterized by its brown brick veneer 
exterior, shingled combination roof form, and covered front porch entrance. The applicant 
proposes to paint the brick veneer to conceal it. Their chosen paint products are a Sherwin 
Williams Loxon product for masonry surfaces, as a primer and bond coat, and a Sherwin Williams 
Emerald Rain Refresh Exterior Acrylic Latex Paint, as a topcoat. The applicant informed Staff that 
the topcoat paint product is self-cleaning and cuts down on maintenance and mildew. Painting 
brick veneer would cause a lesser degree of deterioration compared to painting regular brick. 
 
The application also includes painting the previously painted stucco. Pursuant to the authority 
granted to Staff through the 2024 COA Matrix, painting previously painted materials can be 
approved administratively. As such, this report will focus on painting the brick veneer. 
 
STAFF SUMMARY AND ANALYSIS  
Staff considered the applicable Design Guidelines for the Historic District and the Ordinance Code 
criteria found in Sections 307.106(k), 307.106(l), 307.106(m), 307.106(n), and 307.106(o). The 
following is Staff’s analysis:   
 

• Staff conducted a site visit on August 8, 2024, to take photographs of the brick veneer, 
verify if any damage was present, and to note the exterior characteristics of structures 
along the block. The brick veneer appeared to be in great condition. There are four (4) 
other non-contributing structures with painted brick on this block. For traditional brick 
surfaces, the impact of painting a brick structure instead of repointing the mortar and 
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performing routine maintenance can significantly deteriorate the brick, which is the 
structural support system of the building. Contrarily, the structural support system of the 
subject building is the backup wall materials and not the brick veneer finish. Painting brick 
veneer would cause minimal, if any, damage to the exterior wall membrane considering 
the structural support system will remain structurally intact. Therefore, painting the brick 
veneer of this drywall and stucco structure is consistent with Sections 307.106(k)(1)(3-4) 
and 307.106(l)(1-2).  

• The Historic Preservation Guidelines for the Riverside Avondale Historic District identify 
masonry exterior finishes and detailing as important design features of the district. 
Moreover, the Design Guidelines reference Standard Three (3) of the Secretary of the 
Interior’s Standards for Rehabilitation, which states, “Each property shall be recognized 
as a physical record of its time, place and use. Changes that create a false sense of 
historical development, such as adding conjectural features or architectural elements 
from other buildings, shall not be undertaken.” The proposed work would not add a 
conjectural feature or architectural element from other buildings, rather, it would allow 
the Modern Movement style structure to remain as is while only altering the non-historic 
exterior finish. This is consistent with the Design Guidelines and Sections 307.106(k)(1-3) 
and 307.106(l)(2-3) 

 
For these reasons, it is the position of the Planning and Development Department that the 
proposed work is consistent with: 
 

• Section 307.106(k) General Standards: 1, 2, 3, and 4 
• Section 307.106(I) Guidelines on “Alterations”: 1, 2, 3, and 7 
• Historic District Design Guidelines, Section on “Exterior Fabric - Masonry”  
• National Park Service, Preservation Briefs: 1 

 
CODE CRITERIA AND DESIGN GUIDELINES 
 
General Criteria  

• 307.106(k)(1) - The effect of the proposed work on the landmark, landmark site or 
property within an historic district upon which such work is to be done; 

 
• 307.106(k)(2) - The relationship between such work and other structures on the landmark 

site or other property in the historic district; 
 

• 307.106(k)(3) - The extent to which the historic, architectural, or archaeological 
significance, architectural style, design, arrangement, texture and materials of the 
landmark or the property will be affected; 

 
• 307.106(k)(4) - Whether the plans may be carried out by the applicant within a reasonable 

period of time. 
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Alterations 
• 307.106(l)(1) - Every reasonable effort shall be made to use a property for its originally 

intended purpose, or to provide a compatible use for a property that requires minimal 
alteration of the building structure, or site. 

 
• 307.106(l)(2) - The distinguishing original qualities or character of a building, structure, or 

site shall not be destroyed. The removal or alteration of any historic material or distinctive 
architectural features shall be avoided when possible. 

 
• 307.106(l)(3) - Each building, structure, and site shall be recognized as a product of its 

own time. An alteration which has no historical basis and which seeks to create an earlier 
appearance shall be discouraged. 

 
Historic District Design Guidelines, “Exterior Fabric - Masonry” 

• Secretary of the Interior’s Standard 2: The historic character of a property shall be 
retained and preserved. The removal of historic materials or alteration of features and 
spaces that characterize a property shall be avoided. 

 
• Secretary of the Interior’s Standard 3: Each property shall be recognized as a physical 

record of its time, place and use. Changes that create a false sense of historical 
development, such as adding conjectural features or architectural elements from other 
buildings shall not be undertaken.  

 
• Exterior Fabric - Masonry, Recommendation #1: “Identify, retain, and preserved masonry 

features that are important to defining the overall historical character of the building such 
as walls, brackets, railings, cornices, window architraves, door pediments, steps, and 
columns; and joint and unit size, tooling, and bonding patterns, coatings and color.” 
 

• Exterior Fabric - Masonry, Recommendation #2: “Protect and maintain masonry by 
providing proper drainage so that water does not stand on flat, horizontal surfaces or 
accumulate in curved decorative features.” 

 
• Exterior Fabric - Masonry, Recommendation #3: “Evaluate and treat the various causes of 

mortar joint deterioration such as leaking roofs or gutters, differential settlement of the 
building, capillary action or extreme weather exposure.” 

 
• Exterior Fabric - Masonry, Recommendation #4: “Evaluate the overall condition of the 

masonry to determine whether repairs rather than protection and maintenance are 
required.” 

 
• Exterior Fabric - Masonry, Avoid #1: “Removing or substantially altering masonry features 

which are important in defining the overall historical character of the building so that as 
a result the character is diminished.” 
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• Exterior Fabric - Masonry, Avoid #2: “Replacing or rebuilding major portions of exterior 
walls that could be repaired and that would make the building essentially new 
construction.” 

 
National Park Service, Preservation Briefs 

• National Park Service Preservation Brief #1: Assessing Cleaning and Water-Repellent 
Treatments for Historic Masonry Buildings  

o “The purpose of this Brief is to provide information on the variety of cleaning 
methods and materials that are available for use on the exterior of historic 
masonry buildings, and for providing guidance in selecting the most appropriate 
method or combination of methods.” 
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LOCATION MAP 
  

  
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

220



BMF 

COA-24-31027  7 of 12 

PICTURE OF SUBJECT PROPERTY WITH POSTED SIGN 
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SITE VISIT OF SUBJECT PROPERTY ON AUGUST 8, 2024 
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C i t yo f Jacksonville, Florida
Planning and Development Department

C o m m u n i t y P lann ing Div is ion

214 North Hogan Street, Su i te 3 0 0
Jacksonv i l le , F L 3 2 2 0 2

(904) 255-7800
ONE CITY. ONE JACKSONVILLE. Www.coj.net

NOTICE OF PUBLIC HEARING SIGN POSTING AFFIDAVIT FOR APPLICATION FORWARDED TO THE
JACKSONVILLE HISTORIC PRESERVATION COMMISSION

meg l z j e u 1007
Address Owner ? ;

I Z A M u r c o n c e y R a c e ? - h o w m s e .R o p e r R e s , c o e

1 4S M E S U N V C L E f e 2 2 2 0 S

As requ i red by Sec. 307.106.(f] of the Ci ty o f Jacksonville Ordinance Code: The appl icant f o r a cer t i f i ca te of

appropr iateness shall post signs at intervals o f not more t h a n 200 feet a long all s t reet sides of land upon which the

request f o r a cert i f icate o f appropr iateness ts made. Signage should be posted at least 14 days pr ior to the scheduled

public hear ing. W h e r e the land does n o t have f rontage on a public street, the signs shalt be erected on the nearest s t ree t

r igh t -o f -way w i th an at tached notat ion indicat ing general ly the direct ion and distance to the land upon which the

appl icat ion fo r a cert i f icate o f appropr iateness has been f i led, o r at such other locat ions and at such intervals, as

de te rm ined by the Planning and Development Depar tment , as wil l ensure tha t the signs wil l be seen by as many persons

as possible. The signs shall be mainta ined by the appl icant unti l a f inal de te rm ina t ion has been made by t h e Commission

on t h e app l i ca t ion for a cert i f icate o f appropriateness. If the signs are not posted wi th in the t ime requ i rements , the

publ ic hearing not ice wil l be deemed inadequate and no action shall be taken unt i l p roper post ing 1s accompl ished. The

signs shall be removed by the appl icant w i th in t e n days af ter f inal act ion

t h e r e b y a t t e s t t h a t t h e at tached p ic tures s h o w the NOTICE OF PUBLIC HEARING SIGNS

Provided to me for application 3 1 O ? . i were posted on the property/site located at:

C T R 2- - L O C O
Real Estate Number(s}

I Z M o c t e a u b e r y p l e
Street Address _ _ -

? C A C K E O N V I L L E | F L 3 B E t O s

City, State Zip Code

Pr in ted Name xs ? B r a r n e M e e

f
_S i g n a t u r e < A cd

Dated this
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August 28, 2024 
 

Report of the Jacksonville Planning and Development Department 
Certificate of Appropriateness Application COA-24-31050 

 
Address: 2151 Dellwood Avenue, RE# 091424-0000 
 
Location: North side of Dellwood Avenue, between Copeland Street and Goodwin Street 
 
Owner:  Kristin Dehan 
  2151 Dellwood Avenue 

Jacksonville Florida, 32204 
 
Applicant:  Same as owner 
 
Year Built: 1916 (Property Appraiser) 

 
Designation: Riverside/Avondale, contributing 
 
Request: Alterations-Fencing 
  
Summary Scope of Work:  
1. Replace existing 8-foot-tall fence like-for-like with new fence 
 
Recommendation: Approve with Condition 
 
Conditions:  

1. The location of the fencing and gate(s) shall be substantially consistent with the site plan 
submitted July 11, 2024. 

 
 
PROJECT DESCRIPTION  
COA-24-31050 is for the replacement of an existing 8-foot-tall fence along the side and rear 
property lines of 2151 Dellwood Avenue, a contributing single-family home in the 
Riverside/Avondale District. The fence is a 6-foot tall, vertically oriented, board-on-board design 
with caps and trims as well as a two-foot lattice atop the fence. The fence will extend around 
the sides and rear property line. The arbor presently installed on the east side of the home is to 
be removed.  
 
STAFF SUMMARY AND ANALYSIS  
Staff considered the applicable Design Guidelines for the Riverside Avondale Historic District 
and the Ordinance Code criteria found in Sections 307.106(k) and 307.106(l). The following is 
Staff’s analysis.  
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In general, fences that exceed six feet in height are not permitted when not located along 
incompatible zoning uses however there are several factors that staff have taken into 
consideration when assessing this property, with these being: 

• The elevation of much the rear yard is greater than that of where the fence is installed 
along the property line meaning that a regular six-foot fence is insufficient in providing 
privacy to the residence. 

• The proposed replacement fence will not be street visible, being only on the side and 
rear yards of the home.  

• The proposed replacement fence shall be the same design of the current fence except 
for the street visible arbor which will be removed (bringing the fence closer into 
compliance). 

Based on the above analysis, Staff finds the request to perform a like-for-like replacement of 
the fence to be compatible with Sections 307.106(k)(1,2, and 3) and 307.106(l)(1 and 6). 
 
CODE CRITERIA AND DESIGN GUIDELINES 
 
General Criteria  

• 307.106(k)(1) - The effect of the proposed work on the landmark, landmark site or 
property within an historic district upon which such work is to be done;  

• 307.106(k)(2) - The relationship between such work and other structures on the 
landmark site or other property in the historic district;  

• 307.106(k)(3) - The extent to which the historic, architectural, or archaeological 
significance, architectural style, design, arrangement, texture and materials of the 
landmark or the property will be affected;  

 
Alterations  

• 307.106(l)(1) - Every reasonable effort shall be made to use a property for its originally 
intended purpose, or to provide a compatible use for a property that requires minimal 
alteration of the building structure, or site.  
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LOCATION MAP 
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PICTURE OF PROPERTY WITH POSTED SIGN 
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PROPOSED FENCE DESIGN 
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PROPOSED SITE PLAN DATED July 11, 2024 
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Application For Certificate Of Appropriateness

Application Info

Tracking # 31050 Application Status FOUND SUFFICIENT
Date Started 07/11/2024 Date Submitted 07/11/2024

Planning and Development Department Info
COA # COA-24-31050

Admin Review
Admin Recommendation FORWARD
Admin Date Of Action 7/29/2024
Forwarded to JHPC

JHPC Meeting Date 8/28/2024
Staff Recommendation N/A
JHPC Recommendation N/A
JHPC Date Of Action N/A
Admin Details
N/A
JHPC Details
N/A

General Information On Applicant

Last Name
DEHAN

First Name
KRISTIN

Middle Name
WHITNEY

Company Name

Mailing Address
2151 DELLWOOD AVENUE

City
JACKSONVILLE

State
FL Zip Code 32204

Phone
904  716  4970

Fax
  

Email
KRISTIN7821@GMAIL.COM

General Information On Owner(s)

Agent represents Owner Contractor Architect Consultant Other

Last Name
DEHAN

First Name
KRISTIN

Middle Name
WHITNEY

Company/Trust Name

Mailing Address
2151 DELLWOOD AVENUE

City
JACKSONVILLE

State
FL

Zip Code
32204

Phone
9047164970

Fax
          

Email
KRISTIN7821@GMAIL.COM

Description Of Property

Property Appraiser's RE #(s)   (10 digit number with a space ###### ####)

Map RE#

091424 0000
255



Describe proposed work below. Note affected features and changes in design or materials. Be
as specific, brief, and legible as possible.
(Example: reroof; replacing gray 3-tab shingles with black architectural shingles).

  

Location Of Property

General Location
Riverside/Avondale Historic District

House #
2151

Street Name, Type and Direction
DELLWOOD AVE

Zip Code
32204

Type Of Improvement

Addition Driveway New Construction  Accessory Structures

Alteration Relocation Window Replacement Other

Fencing Demolition Reroof/Minor Repairs

 

Proposed Work
REPLACING WOODEN PERIMETER FENCE WITH LIKE-FOR-LIKE MATERIALS AND DESIGN, WITH THE
EXCEPTION OF THE ARBOR OVER IN FRONT OF THE DRIVEWAY AS IT IS PROHIBITIVELY EXPENSIVE. NO
OTHER CHANGES TO LENGTH, HEIGHT, OR PLACEMENT. PREVIOUS OWNERS WERE GRANTED
ADMINISTRATIVE APPROVAL TO BUILD AN 8-FOOT FENCE (6 FOOT SOLID, 2 FOOT LATTICE) WHICH WE
WOULD LIKE TO CONTINUE.

Addition Information

Is this a violation? Check the box if it is. 

If you have been working with a planner choose one from the list SABATO, ULISES

Fencing - Required Attachments For Complete Application

 Site Plan - Site plan/survey with fence placement.

 Fence Height, Design, And Materials - Please provide an example of the style of
fence you would like to install. You may add the height and fence material to the description
area in Step 2 under “Proposed Work”.

 Photos Of Property

Additional Documents Provided

 Description

PHOTO 1

PHOTO 2

PHOTO 3

PHOTO 4

SURVEY

PHOTO 5

PHOTO 6

PHOTO 7
256



PHOTO 8

Application Certification

For applications that can be approved administratively, there is no application fee.

For all applications that must go before the Historic Preservation Commission, a fee will be
applied based on the type of work performed.

Application completeness review: All applications for Certificate of Appropriateness
(“Application”) will be reviewed for completeness by Planning and Development Department
Staff. Any Application determined to be incomplete, will be returned to the applicant with
comments detailing the deficiencies. No further action on the Application will take place until
the application deficiencies are addressed. Once the Application is determined to be
complete, Planning and Development Department Staff will prepare an invoice for the cost
of the Application.

Payment deadline: The Invoice must be paid by the payment deadline in order to have the
Application heard on the next scheduled Jacksonville Historic Preservation Commission
(JHPC) regular meeting. The payment deadline is outlined on the City of Jacksonville’s
Planning and Development Department Website. Only Complete Applications will be
invoiced. It is for the benefit of the applicant to supply staff with a complete Application in
advance of the payment deadline. Due to the complexity and volume of Applications
received by the Planning and Development Department, there is no guarantee that COA
Applications submitted on the day of the payment deadline will be heard at the next regular
meeting of the JHPC.

I, hereby, certify that I am the owner or the authorized agent of the owner(s) of the
property described herein, that all answers to the questions in this application and all
information contained in the material attached to and made a part of this application, are
accurate and true to the best of my knowledge and belief. I also attest by my signature that
all required information for this application is completed and duly attached in the prescribed
order. Furthermore, if the package is found to be lacking the above requirements, I
understand that the application will be returned for correct information.

 I UNDERSTAND THE ABOVE DISCLAIMER REGARDING APPLICATION REVIEW. AGREED
TO AND SUBMITTED.
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Fence style

All materials southern pine #2 pressure treated lumber. Raw materials for the fence are
purchased at lumber yard and fence style is fabricated on site to match existing wood fence.
Fence height is 8ft tall total. 6ft of board on board wood fence style with 2ft of lattice on top.
Board on board wood fence style is boards placed on top of one another to office full privacy.
6x6x10 posts used in between sections, 2x4x8 railing and ⅝ thickness pickets. Lattice will be
framed out on top to give decorative finish. New fence will be a mirror image of existing wood
fence.
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August 28, 2024 
 

Report of the Jacksonville Planning and Development Department 
Certificate of Appropriateness Application COA-24-31078 

 
Address: 414 4th Street East, RE# 072522-0030 
 
Location: South side of 4th Street East between Walnut Street and Ionia Street  
 
Owner:  Jac Shacter 

Terrawise Homes, Inc.   
1334 Walnut Street 
Jacksonville, Florida 32206 

 
Applicant:  Same as Owner 

 
Year Built: N/A  

 
Designation: Springfield 
 
Request: New Construction (two-story single-family residence) 
  
Summary Scope of Work: 
1. New construction of a two-story single-family home 
2. New construction of a one-story accessory structure  
 
Recommendation: Approve with Conditions 
 
Conditions:  

New construction of a two-story single-family home and one-story accessory structure 
1. Materials, design, and height shall be substantially consistent with the elevation 

drawings dated July 16, 2024, or as otherwise approved by the Historic Preservation 
Section.  

2. Location and orientation shall be as substantially shown on the site plan dated July 
16, 2024. 

3. Prior to permitting, the applicant shall demonstrate that the front setback will be 
within 25 percent of the average required front yard of adjacent contributing 
structures.  

4. Columns shall have caps and bases.  
5. The fascia boards and soffits shall be composed of wood or a cementitious material 

(no vinyl or PVC). 
6. The siding shall be installed with the smooth side facing outward. 
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7. The porch railing system shall be made of wood or wood composite, and the 
spindles shall be set in between an upper and lower railing with no exposed ends.  

8. The front entry walkway shall be limited to the width of the front porch steps and 
shall be composed of brick-like pavers, poured concrete, or hexagonal brick pavers.  

9. The front door shall have clear glass without any decorative etching or frosted glass.  
10. All windows shall be installed in accordance with the latest version of the HPS 

Window Supplement. 
11. Prior to the final inspection of any building permit, the owner or their agent shall 

submit to the Historic Preservation Section an affidavit and any supplementary 
evidence that verifies compliance with all conditions of the COA final order. 
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PROJECT DESCRIPTION  
COA-24-31078 seeks to construct a two-story single-family home and a one-story accessory 
structure within the Springfield Historic District. The subject property is currently vacant and 
approximately 36 feet wide and 127 feet long. The lots on this portion of the block are a mixture 
of one-story and two-story homes. As designed, the home consists of a gabled roof, nested 
gables, and a full-width porch along the front elevation. Primary materials of the structure include 
fiberglass shingles for the roof, one-over-one windows, fiber cement lap siding and shingles, 
wood railings, concrete block with a stucco finish for the foundation, and square columns along 
the front porch. Meanwhile, the 600-square foot accessory structure mimics the features of the 
primary structure by having one-over-one windows and fiber cement lap siding and shingles. 
 
STAFF SUMMARY AND ANALYSIS  
Staff considered the applicable Design Guidelines for the Historic District and the Ordinance Code 
criteria found in Sections 307.106(k), 307.106(l), 307.106(m), 307.106(n), and 307.106(o).  The 
following is Staff’s analysis:   

 
 Development of a two-story single-family home on a vacant lot amidst other one-story 

and two-story residential homes provides for a compatible reuse of an infill lot in the 
Springfield Historic District and contributes to the residential streetscape. The design of 
the proposed structure ensures a compatible relationship with other properties in the 
historic district as the proposed frame vernacular style is consistent with the architectural 
styles of the neighborhood. As such, the proposed development is consistent with 
Sections 307.106(k)(1-2). 

 The proposed work can be completed within a reasonable period of time, consistent with 
Section 307.106(k)(4).  

 The overall height of the proposed primary structure from finish floor is 28 feet and 6 
inches, which is compatible with the heights of adjacent structures. Meanwhile, the 
height of the accessory structure will be less than 15 feet in height. Staff finds the scale 
and massing of the proposed structures are consistent with other structures on the block. 
The setbacks as shown on the site plan dated July 16, 2024, are consistent with other 
nearby structures and have been conditioned to ensure compatibility. Massing of the 
proposed structures are also consistent with neighboring structures. For these reasons, 
the development is consistent with Sections 307.106(m)(1, 3, and 6). 

 The proposed elevations depict one-over-one light pattern windows on both structures—
all of which possess a header height characteristic of window design in the Springfield 
Historic District.  The majority of the windows are vertically oriented and of a traditional 
size. The front door on the primary structure is a half-light craftsman-style door with 
sidelights, which can be found on other structures within the District. Consistent with 
Section 307.106(m)(2), the proportions and relationships between the windows and 
doors are compatible with the architectural style of structures in the neighborhood.  

 Consistent with Section 307.106(m)(4), the design of the gable roof form is compatible 
with the roof forms within the District, and similar roof forms are found along the block 
as well.   
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 The proposed design of the primary structure maintains the alignment of windows and 
sills, uniformed openings, and horizontal rhythms along the streetscape. As such, the 
proposed structure is compatible with the directional expression of proximate 
structures and consistent with Section 307.106(m)(7).   

 Consistent with Section 307.106(m)(8), the proposed design of the primary structure 
contains many architectural details that are in keeping with historic elements found 
throughout the Springfield Historic District.  Such details include: 

o The fiber cement lap siding, a contemporary material used to replicate the finish 
and dimension of horizontal wood lap siding, which is common in Springfield;  

o The block foundation with a stucco finish;  
o The one-story, full-width porch with square columns along the front elevation; 

and,  
o Vertically-oriented windows spaced evenly throughout the structure. 

 The Design Guidelines for the District reference Standards Two and Nine of the Secretary of 
the Interior’s Standards for Rehabilitation.  Standard Two refers to the relationship of new 
construction to adjacent buildings, landscape and streetscape features, and open spaces. The 
relationship of the proposed building to the surrounding context is described above. Standard 
Nine emphasizes that new construction shall not destroy historic materials, is differentiated 
from the old while being compatible in massing, size, scale, and architectural features in order 
to preserve the historical integrity of the property and its immediate surroundings. No 
historic fabric will be impacted since the new construction is infill of a vacant residential lot, 
and the proposed new construction is compatible with the surrounding, contributing 
structures. The proposed structures are differentiated from historic structures by the finish 
and materials used, while being compatible with the massing, size, scale and architectural 
features of adjacent properties. 

 
For these reasons, it is the position of the Planning and Development Department that the 
proposed work under the stated conditions is consistent with: 
 

 Section 307.106(k) General Standards: 1, 2, and 4 
 Section 307.106(m) Guidelines on New Construction: 1-4, and 6-8 
 Historic Preservation Guidelines for the Springfield Historic District, “New Construction” 

 
CODE CRITERIA AND DESIGN GUIDELINES 
 
General Criteria  

 307.106(k)(1) - The effect of the proposed work on the landmark, landmark site or 
property within an historic district upon which such work is to be done; 

 307.106(k)(2) - The relationship between such work and other structures on the 
landmark site or other property in the historic district; 

 307.106(k)(4) - Whether the plans may be carried out by the applicant within a 
reasonable period of time. 
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New Construction  
 307.106(m)(1) - Height. The height of any proposed alteration or construction shall be 

compatible with the style and character of the landmark and with surrounding 
structures in an historic district. 

 307.106(m)(2) - Proportions of windows and doors. The proportions and relationships 
between doors and windows shall be compatible with the architectural style and 
character of the landmark and with surrounding structures in an historic district. 

 307.106(m)(3) - Relationship of building masses, setbacks and spaces. The relationship 
of a structure within an historic district to the open space between it and adjoining 
structures shall be compatible. 

 307.106(m)(4) - Roof shape. The design of the roof shall be compatible with the 
architectural style and character of the landmark and surrounding structures in an 
historic district. 

 307.106(m)(6) - Scale. The scale of the structure after alteration, construction, or partial 
demolition shall be compatible with its architectural style and character and with 
surrounding structures in an historic district. 

 307.106(m)(7) - Directional expression. Facades in historic districts shall blend with 
other structures with regard to directional expression. Structures in an historic district 
shall be compatible with the dominant horizontal or vertical expression of surrounding 
structures. The directional expression of a landmark after alteration, construction, or 
partial demolition shall be compatible with its original architectural style and character. 

 307.106(m)(8) - Architectural details. Architectural details including materials and 
textures shall be treated so as to make a landmark compatible with its original 
architectural style and character and to preserve and enhance the architectural style or 
character of a landmark or historic district. The Commission will give recommendations 
as to appropriate colors for any landmark or historic district. 

Design Guidelines, “New Construction” 
 Secretary of the Interior’s Standards for Rehabilitation (2):  

The historic character of a property shall be retained and preserved. The removal of 
historic materials or alteration of features and spaces that characterize a property shall 
be avoided. 

 Secretary of the Interior’s Standards for Rehabilitation (9):  
New additions, exterior alterations, or related new construction shall not destroy historic 
materials that characterize the property. The new work shall be differentiated from the 
old and shall be compatible with the massing, size, scale, and architectural features to 
protect the historic integrity of the property and its environment. 
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LOCATION MAP 
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POSTED SIGN PHOTOGRAPH 
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PROPOSED SITE PLAN DATED JULY 16, 2024  
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PROPOSED ELEVATIONS DATED JULY 16, 2024  
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IMPERVIOUS AREA HOUSE=

4,625 SF
1,552 SF (33.56% OF LOT AREA)

COVERED AREA TOTAL= 2,047 SF (44.26% OF LOT AREA)

LEGAL DESCRIPTION:
THE WEST 1/2 OF LOT 7, BLOCK 86, LESS

THEREOF, SPRINGFIELD, PLAT BOOK 2,
PAGES 4 & 5, DUVAL COUNTY, FLORIDA
RE # 072522 0030

AND EXCEPT THE SOUTH 75 FEET

NOTE TO JEA:
FINISHED FLOOR ELV TO
BE MINIMUM 24" ABOVE
FINISHED GRADE

STEM WALL FOUNDATION
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28'-6" X 12'-1" CONCRETE PARKING PAD

IMPERVIOUS AREA ADU= 965 SF (20.86% OF LOT AREA)
IMPERVIOUS AREA TOTAL= 2,517 SF (54.42% OF LOT AREA)

COVERED AREA ADU= 600 SF (12.97% OF LOT AREA)
COVERED AREA HOUSE= 1,447 SF (31.29% OF LOT AREA)

ADU CALCULATION: PRIMARY STRUCTURE GFA = 2406
2406* 25% = 601.5 SF FOOTPRINT
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Setback Calculation 

418 E 4th (To left): Non contributing) 

410/412 E 4th (to right): 11’-3” 

 

11’-3” = 135” 

135” x 75% = 101.25” or 8’- 5.25” 

135” x 125% = 168.75” or 14’-0.75” 

 

Front setback range between 8’-5.25” and 14’-0.75” (101.25” and 168.75”) 
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COA 24-31078 414 E 4th St 

RE# 072522-0030 
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Jac Shacter
Polygon



 
1403 Walnut Street RE 072456-0005 

(New Terrawise to be built under COA-24-30936) 

 

 
413 & 419 E 4th Street RE 072475-0060 & 072475-0040 

(non-contributing structures, Built in 2019 & 2021) 

(413 is directly across the street from Subject property) 
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425 E 4th Street RE 072475-0020 

 

 

 
1404 Ionia Street  RE 072473-0000 
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1354 Ionia Street  RE 072528-0000 

 

 

 
436 E 4th Street  RE 072529-0000 
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430 E 4th Street  RE 072525-0000 

 

 

 
418 E 4th Street  RE 072523-0000 

(Non-contributing structure; built in 2021) 

(Adjacent to subject property, to left/East) 
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Subject property  RE 072522-0030 

 

 

 
406, 408, 410, and 412 E 4th Street RE 072522-0010 

(Adjacent to subject property, to right/West) 
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400 E 4th Street  RE 072522-0020 
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2124 Laura 
Street North 
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August 28, 2024 
 

Report of the Jacksonville Planning and Development Department 
Certificate of Appropriateness Application COA-24-31081 

 
Address: 2124 Laura St N, RE# 073205-0000 
 
Location: Southwest corner of 12th Street West and Laura Street North 
 
Owner:  Adam Eiseman 

JWB Real Estate Capital, LLC  
7563 Philips Highway, Suite 208 
Jacksonville, Florida 32256 

 
Applicant:  Mitchell Askelson 

JWB Real Estate Companies, LLC   
7563 Philips Highway, Suite 208 
Jacksonville, Florida 32256 

 
Year Built: N/A  

 
Designation: Springfield 
 
Request: New Construction (two-story single-family residence) 
  
Summary Scope of Work: 
1. New construction of a two-story single-family home 
 
Recommendation: Approve with Conditions 
 
Conditions:  

New construction of a two-story single-family home 
1. Materials, design, and height shall be substantially consistent with the elevation 

drawings dated June 26, 2024, or as otherwise approved by the Historic Preservation 
Section.  

2. Location and orientation shall be as substantially shown on the site plan dated July 
8, 2024. 

3. Prior to permitting, the applicant shall demonstrate that the front setback will be 
within 25 percent of the average required front yard of adjacent contributing 
structures.  

4. Columns shall have caps and bases.  
5. The fascia boards and soffits shall be composed of wood or a cementitious material 

(no vinyl or PVC). 
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6. The siding shall be installed with the smooth side facing outward. 
7. The porch railing system shall be made of wood or wood composite, and the 

spindles shall be set in between an upper and lower railing with no exposed ends.  
8. The front entry walkway shall be limited to the width of the front porch steps and 

shall be composed of brick-like pavers, poured concrete, or hexagonal brick pavers.  
9. The front door shall have clear glass without any decorative etching or frosted glass.  
10. Driveway installation shall be reviewed under a separate COA application. 
11. All windows shall be installed in accordance with the latest version of the HPS 

Window Supplement. 
12. Prior to the final inspection of any building permit, the owner or their agent shall 

submit to the Historic Preservation Section an affidavit and any supplementary 
evidence that verifies compliance with all conditions of the COA final order. 
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PROJECT DESCRIPTION  
COA-24-31081 seeks to construct a two-story single-family home within the Springfield Historic 
District. The subject property is currently vacant and approximately 35 feet wide and 104 feet 
long. The lots on this portion of the block are a mixture of one-story and two-story homes. As 
designed, the home consists of a hip roof, gabled dormer, and a full-width porch along the first-
floor front elevation. Primary materials of the structure include fiberglass shingles for the roof, 
three-over-one and one-over-one windows, fiber cement lap siding and shingles, wood railings, 
concrete block with a stucco finish for the foundation, and stucco tapered columns along the 
front porch.  
 
STAFF SUMMARY AND ANALYSIS  
Staff considered the applicable Design Guidelines for the Historic District and the Ordinance Code 
criteria found in Sections 307.106(k), 307.106(l), 307.106(m), 307.106(n), and 307.106(o).  The 
following is Staff’s analysis:   

 
 Development of a two-story single-family home on a vacant lot amidst other one-story 

and two-story residential homes provides for a compatible reuse of an infill lot in the 
Springfield Historic District and contributes to the residential streetscape. The design of 
the proposed structure ensures a compatible relationship with other properties in the 
historic district as the proposed frame vernacular style is consistent with the architectural 
styles of the neighborhood. As such, the proposed development is consistent with 
Sections 307.106(k)(1-2). 

 The proposed work can be completed within a reasonable period of time, consistent with 
Section 307.106(k)(4).  

 The overall height of the proposed structure from finish floor is 24 feet and 3 inches, 
which is compatible with the heights of adjacent and proposed structures. The scale and 
massing of the proposed structure is consistent with other residences on the block. The 
setbacks as shown on the site plan dated July 8, 2024 are consistent with other nearby 
structures and have been conditioned to ensure compatibility. Massing of the proposed 
structure is consistent with neighboring structures. For these reasons, the development 
is consistent with Sections 307.106(m)(1, 3, and 6). 

 The proposed three-over-one light pattern windows on the front elevation and one-over-
one windows on the remaining elevations—all of which possess a header height 
characteristic of window design in the Springfield Historic District.  The majority of the 
windows are vertically oriented and of a traditional size. The front door is a quarter-light 
craftsman-style door with a transom, which can be found on other structures within the 
District. Consistent with Section 307.106(m)(2), the proportions and relationships 
between the windows and doors are compatible with the architectural style of structures 
in the neighborhood.  

 Consistent with Section 307.106(m)(4), the design of the hip roof form is compatible with 
the roof forms within the District, and similar roof forms are found along the block as well.   

 The proposed design of the new structure maintains the alignment of windows and sills, 
uniformed openings, and horizontal rhythms along the streetscape. As such, the 
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proposed structure is compatible with the directional expression of proximate 
structures and consistent with Section 307.106(m)(7).   

 Consistent with Section 307.106(m)(8), the proposed design of the structure contains 
many architectural details that are in keeping with historic elements found throughout 
the Springfield Historic District.  Such details include: 

o The fiber cement lap siding, a contemporary material used to replicate the finish 
and dimension of horizontal wood lap siding, which is common in Springfield;  

o The block foundation with a stucco finish;  
o The one-story, full-width porch with stucco tapered columns along the front 

elevation; and,  
o Vertically-oriented windows spaced evenly throughout the structure. 

 The Design Guidelines for the District reference Standards Two and Nine of the Secretary of 
the Interior’s Standards for Rehabilitation.  Standard Two refers to the relationship of new 
construction to adjacent buildings, landscape and streetscape features, and open spaces. The 
relationship of the proposed building to the surrounding context is described above. Standard 
Nine emphasizes that new construction shall not destroy historic materials, is differentiated 
from the old while being compatible in massing, size, scale, and architectural features in order 
to preserve the historical integrity of the property and its immediate surroundings. No 
historic fabric will be impacted since the new construction is infill of a vacant residential lot, 
and the proposed new construction is compatible with the surrounding, contributing 
structures. The proposed residence is differentiated from historic structures by the finish and 
materials used, while being compatible with the massing, size, scale and architectural 
features of adjacent properties. 

 
For these reasons, it is the position of the Planning and Development Department that the 
proposed work under the stated conditions is consistent with: 
 

 Section 307.106(k) General Standards: 1, 2, and 4 
 Section 307.106(m) Guidelines on New Construction: 1-4, and 6-8 
 Historic Preservation Guidelines for the Springfield Historic District, “New Construction” 

 
CODE CRITERIA AND DESIGN GUIDELINES 
 
General Criteria  

 307.106(k)(1) - The effect of the proposed work on the landmark, landmark site or 
property within an historic district upon which such work is to be done; 

 307.106(k)(2) - The relationship between such work and other structures on the 
landmark site or other property in the historic district; 

 307.106(k)(4) - Whether the plans may be carried out by the applicant within a 
reasonable period of time. 
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New Construction  

 307.106(m)(1) - Height. The height of any proposed alteration or construction shall be 
compatible with the style and character of the landmark and with surrounding 
structures in an historic district. 

 307.106(m)(2) - Proportions of windows and doors. The proportions and relationships 
between doors and windows shall be compatible with the architectural style and 
character of the landmark and with surrounding structures in an historic district. 

 307.106(m)(3) - Relationship of building masses, setbacks and spaces. The relationship 
of a structure within an historic district to the open space between it and adjoining 
structures shall be compatible. 

 307.106(m)(4) - Roof shape. The design of the roof shall be compatible with the 
architectural style and character of the landmark and surrounding structures in an 
historic district. 

 307.106(m)(6) - Scale. The scale of the structure after alteration, construction, or partial 
demolition shall be compatible with its architectural style and character and with 
surrounding structures in an historic district. 

 307.106(m)(7) - Directional expression. Facades in historic districts shall blend with 
other structures with regard to directional expression. Structures in an historic district 
shall be compatible with the dominant horizontal or vertical expression of surrounding 
structures. The directional expression of a landmark after alteration, construction, or 
partial demolition shall be compatible with its original architectural style and character. 

 307.106(m)(8) - Architectural details. Architectural details including materials and 
textures shall be treated so as to make a landmark compatible with its original 
architectural style and character and to preserve and enhance the architectural style or 
character of a landmark or historic district. The Commission will give recommendations 
as to appropriate colors for any landmark or historic district. 

Design Guidelines, “New Construction” 
 Secretary of the Interior’s Standards for Rehabilitation (2):  

The historic character of a property shall be retained and preserved. The removal of 
historic materials or alteration of features and spaces that characterize a property shall 
be avoided. 

 Secretary of the Interior’s Standards for Rehabilitation (9):  
New additions, exterior alterations, or related new construction shall not destroy historic 
materials that characterize the property. The new work shall be differentiated from the 
old and shall be compatible with the massing, size, scale, and architectural features to 
protect the historic integrity of the property and its environment. 
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LOCATION MAP 
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POSTED SIGN PHOTOGRAPH 
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PROPOSED SITE PLAN DATED JULY 8, 2024  
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PROPOSED ELEVATIONS DATED JUNE 26, 2024  
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Materials List: 

 Siding – Hardie planks, smooth finish; not wood-grain look 
 Railings – wood 
 Roof – architectural shingle 
 Front Walk – concrete 
 Porch – Wood with Beaded Porch Panel in the overhang 
 Rear Deck – Wood  
 Front Door – Craftsman 2-panel 
 Rear Door – Craftsman Half Lite 
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August 28, 2024 
 

Report of the Jacksonville Planning and Development Department 
Certificate of Appropriateness Application COA-24-31082 

 
Address: 1120 Ionia St, RE# 072712-0000 
 
Location: West side of Ionia Street between 1st Street and 2nd Street East  
 
Owner:  Adam Eiseman 

Hoose Homes and Investments, LLC 
7563 Philips Highway, Suite 208 
Jacksonville, Florida 32256 

 
Applicant:  Mitchell Askelson 

JWB Real Estate Companies, LLC   
7563 Philips Highway, Suite 208 
Jacksonville, Florida 32256 

 
Year Built: N/A  

 
Designation: Springfield 
 
Request: New Construction (two-story single-family residence) 
  
Summary Scope of Work: 
1. New construction of a two-story single-family home 
 
Recommendation: Approve with Conditions 
 
Conditions:  

New construction of a two-story single-family home 
1. Materials, design, and height shall be substantially consistent with the elevation 

drawings dated June 6, 2024, or as otherwise approved by the Historic Preservation 
Section.  

2. Location and orientation shall be as substantially shown on the site plan dated June 
24, 2024. 

3. Prior to permitting, the applicant shall demonstrate that the front setback will be 
within 25 percent of the average required front yard of adjacent contributing 
structures.  

4. Columns shall have caps and bases.  
5. The fascia boards and soffits shall be composed of wood or a cementitious material 

(no vinyl or PVC). 
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6. The siding shall be installed with the smooth side facing outward. 
7. The porch railing system shall be made of wood or wood composite, and the 

spindles shall be set in between an upper and lower railing with no exposed ends.  
8. The front entry walkway shall be limited to the width of the front porch steps and 

shall be composed of brick-like pavers, poured concrete, or hexagonal brick pavers.  
9. The front door shall have clear glass without any decorative etching or frosted glass.  
10. All windows shall be installed in accordance with the latest version of the HPS 

Window Supplement. 
11. Prior to the final inspection of any building permit, the owner or their agent shall 

submit to the Historic Preservation Section an affidavit and any supplementary 
evidence that verifies compliance with all conditions of the COA final order. 
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PROJECT DESCRIPTION  
COA-24-31082 seeks to construct a two-story single-family home within the Springfield Historic 
District. The subject property is currently vacant and approximately 35 feet wide and 125 feet 
long. The lots on this portion of the block are a mixture of one-story and two-story homes. As 
designed, the home consists of a nested gable, and a full-width porch along the front elevation 
and hip roof along rear elevation. Primary materials of the structure include fiberglass shingles 
for the roof, three-over-one and one-over-one windows, fiber cement lap siding and shingles, 
wood railings, concrete block with a brick finish for the foundation, and brick tapered columns 
along the front porch.  
 
STAFF SUMMARY AND ANALYSIS  
Staff considered the applicable Design Guidelines for the Historic District and the Ordinance Code 
criteria found in Sections 307.106(k), 307.106(l), 307.106(m), 307.106(n), and 307.106(o).  The 
following is Staff’s analysis:   

 
 Development of a two-story single-family home on a vacant lot amidst other one-story 

and two-story residential homes provides for a compatible reuse of an infill lot in the 
Springfield Historic District and contributes to the residential streetscape. The design of 
the proposed structure ensures a compatible relationship with other properties in the 
historic district as the proposed frame vernacular style is consistent with the architectural 
styles of the neighborhood. As such, the proposed development is consistent with 
Sections 307.106(k)(1-2). 

 The proposed work can be completed within a reasonable period of time, consistent with 
Section 307.106(k)(4).  

 The overall height of the proposed structure from finish floor is 24 feet and 3 inches, 
which is compatible with the heights of adjacent and proposed structures. The scale and 
massing of the proposed structure is consistent with other residences on the block. The 
setbacks as shown on the site plan dated June 24, 2024 are consistent with other nearby 
structures and have been conditioned to ensure compatibility. Massing of the proposed 
structure is consistent with neighboring structures. For these reasons, the development 
is consistent with Sections 307.106(m)(1, 3, and 6). 

 The proposed three-over-one light pattern windows on the front elevation and one-over-
one windows on the remaining elevations—all of which possess a header height 
characteristic of window design in the Springfield Historic District.  The majority of the 
windows are vertically oriented and of a traditional size. The front door is a quarter-light 
craftsman-style door with a transom, which can be found on other structures within the 
District. Consistent with Section 307.106(m)(2), the proportions and relationships 
between the windows and doors are compatible with the architectural style of structures 
in the neighborhood.  

 Consistent with Section 307.106(m)(4), the design of the gable roof form is compatible 
with the roof forms within the District, and similar roof forms are found along the block 
as well.   
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 The proposed design of the new structure maintains the alignment of windows and sills, 
uniformed openings, and horizontal rhythms along the streetscape. As such, the 
proposed structure is compatible with the directional expression of proximate 
structures and consistent with Section 307.106(m)(7).   

 Consistent with Section 307.106(m)(8), the proposed design of the structure contains 
many architectural details that are in keeping with historic elements found throughout 
the Springfield Historic District.  Such details include: 

o The fiber cement lap siding, a contemporary material used to replicate the finish 
and dimension of horizontal wood lap siding, which is common in Springfield;  

o The block foundation with a brick finish;  
o The one-story, full-width porch with brick tapered columns along the front 

elevation; and,  
o Vertically-oriented windows spaced evenly throughout the structure. 

 The Design Guidelines for the District reference Standards Two and Nine of the Secretary of 
the Interior’s Standards for Rehabilitation.  Standard Two refers to the relationship of new 
construction to adjacent buildings, landscape and streetscape features, and open spaces. The 
relationship of the proposed building to the surrounding context is described above. Standard 
Nine emphasizes that new construction shall not destroy historic materials, is differentiated 
from the old while being compatible in massing, size, scale, and architectural features in order 
to preserve the historical integrity of the property and its immediate surroundings. No 
historic fabric will be impacted since the new construction is infill of a vacant residential lot, 
and the proposed new construction is compatible with the surrounding, contributing 
structures. The proposed residence is differentiated from historic structures by the finish and 
materials used, while being compatible with the massing, size, scale and architectural 
features of adjacent properties. 

 
For these reasons, it is the position of the Planning and Development Department that the 
proposed work under the stated conditions is consistent with: 
 

 Section 307.106(k) General Standards: 1, 2, and 4 
 Section 307.106(m) Guidelines on New Construction: 1-4, and 6-8 
 Historic Preservation Guidelines for the Springfield Historic District, “New Construction” 

 
CODE CRITERIA AND DESIGN GUIDELINES 
 
General Criteria  

 307.106(k)(1) - The effect of the proposed work on the landmark, landmark site or 
property within an historic district upon which such work is to be done; 

 307.106(k)(2) - The relationship between such work and other structures on the 
landmark site or other property in the historic district; 

 307.106(k)(4) - Whether the plans may be carried out by the applicant within a 
reasonable period of time. 
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New Construction  

 307.106(m)(1) - Height. The height of any proposed alteration or construction shall be 
compatible with the style and character of the landmark and with surrounding 
structures in an historic district. 

 307.106(m)(2) - Proportions of windows and doors. The proportions and relationships 
between doors and windows shall be compatible with the architectural style and 
character of the landmark and with surrounding structures in an historic district. 

 307.106(m)(3) - Relationship of building masses, setbacks and spaces. The relationship 
of a structure within an historic district to the open space between it and adjoining 
structures shall be compatible. 

 307.106(m)(4) - Roof shape. The design of the roof shall be compatible with the 
architectural style and character of the landmark and surrounding structures in an 
historic district. 

 307.106(m)(6) - Scale. The scale of the structure after alteration, construction, or partial 
demolition shall be compatible with its architectural style and character and with 
surrounding structures in an historic district. 

 307.106(m)(7) - Directional expression. Facades in historic districts shall blend with 
other structures with regard to directional expression. Structures in an historic district 
shall be compatible with the dominant horizontal or vertical expression of surrounding 
structures. The directional expression of a landmark after alteration, construction, or 
partial demolition shall be compatible with its original architectural style and character. 

 307.106(m)(8) - Architectural details. Architectural details including materials and 
textures shall be treated so as to make a landmark compatible with its original 
architectural style and character and to preserve and enhance the architectural style or 
character of a landmark or historic district. The Commission will give recommendations 
as to appropriate colors for any landmark or historic district. 

Design Guidelines, “New Construction” 
 Secretary of the Interior’s Standards for Rehabilitation (2):  

The historic character of a property shall be retained and preserved. The removal of 
historic materials or alteration of features and spaces that characterize a property shall 
be avoided. 

 Secretary of the Interior’s Standards for Rehabilitation (9):  
New additions, exterior alterations, or related new construction shall not destroy historic 
materials that characterize the property. The new work shall be differentiated from the 
old and shall be compatible with the massing, size, scale, and architectural features to 
protect the historic integrity of the property and its environment. 
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LOCATION MAP 
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POSTED SIGN PHOTOGRAPH 
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PROPOSED SITE PLAN DATED JUNE 24, 2024  
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PROPOSED ELEVATIONS DATED JUNE 6, 2024  
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Materials List: 

 Siding – Hardie planks, smooth finish; not wood-grain look 
 Railings – wood 
 Roof – architectural shingle 
 Front Walk – concrete 
 Porch – Wood with Beaded Porch Panel in the overhang 
 Rear Deck – Wood  
 Front Door – Craftsman 2-panel 
 Rear Door – Craftsman Half Lite 
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August 28, 2024 
 

Report of the Jacksonville Planning and Development Department 
Certificate of Appropriateness Application COA-24-31092 

 
Addresses: 3633 Richmond Street; RE# 091672-0000 
 
Location: North side of Richmond Street, between Van Wert Avenue and Ingleside Avenue 
 
Owner:  Daniel Ricci  

3633 Richmond Street 
Jacksonville, Florida 32205 

 
Applicant:  Daniel Greer 
  JBL Corporation, Inc.   

1949 Jersey Street 
Jacksonville, Florida 32210 

 
Year Built: Primary Structure     c. 1936 (COA-20-23937)  

Accessory Structure  c. 1936 (COA-20-23937) 
 

Designation: Riverside Avondale; Contributing 
 
Request: Demolition – Accessory Structure 

New Construction – Addition 
  
Summary Scope of Work: 
1. Demolition of a contributing accessory structure 
2. Construction of a two-story addition on the primary structure 
3. Construction of a porch addition on the primary structure 
4. Remove and replace poured concrete driveway  
5. Installation of a patio (Administrative) 
 
Recommendation: Approve with Conditions 
 
Conditions:  

Demolition of a contributing accessory structure 
1. The demolition shall be limited to the area highlighted on the site plan dated July 25, 

2024, or as otherwise approved by the Historic Preservation Section. 
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New construction of a two-story addition and porch addition 
2. The design, location, and materials used for the new construction shall be developed 

in accordance with the site plan and elevation drawings dated July 25, 2024, or as 
otherwise approved by the Historic Preservation Section.  

3. The roofing on the addition shall match the metal roofing on the primary structure. 
4. Prior to the final inspection of any building permit, the owner or their agent shall 

submit to the Historic Preservation Section an affidavit and any supplementary 
evidence that verifies compliance with all conditions of the COA final order.   

5. All windows shall be installed in accordance with the latest version of the HPS 
Window Supplement.  

 
Remove and replace poured concrete driveway 

7. The new driveway shall not exceed 10 feet in width before the front plane of the 
main structure.  

8. Poured concrete shall only be used past the front plane of the main structure 
towards the rear of the lot.  

9. Pavers shall have a rectangular shape, not to exceed 6” x 10” with a modular 
relationship of 1:2 or 3:5, and the color shall be brick-like or granite (no white 
blends).  

10. Concrete ribbons shall be between 2 and 3 feet in width. 
 

Miscellaneous Hardscaping Improvements  
11. All other hardscaping improvements not previously addressed under these 

conditions shall be designed and developed in accordance with the site plan dated 
July 25, 2024, or as otherwise approved by the Historic Preservation Section.  

 

  

BLDG. 3 
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PROJECT DESCRIPTION  
COA-24-31092 seeks to demolish a contributing accessory structure, construct a two-story, 
addition on the side and rear of the contributing primary structure, expand the first-floor front 
porch on the primary structure, and replace the existing poured concrete driveway with poured 
concrete, but in a different configuration. Situated on the west side of Richmond Street between 
Van Wert Avenue and Ingleside Avenue, this interior lot is located in the Riverside Avondale 
Historic District. The primary structure on the property exemplifies the Tudor Revival style, which 
is characterized by its painted brick exterior, six-over-six windows, and cross-gable roof form, 
metal shingle roof, and partial width front porch with square columns. Based on the submitted 
elevation drawings, the proposed addition is characterized by its shingled gable roof form, 
painted brick veneer, six-over-six windows, and a solid paneled garage door. Staff notes the 
proposed demolition of the accessory structure was previously approved by the Historic 
Preservation Commission via COA-20-23937. 
 
Pursuant to the authority granted to Staff via the 2024 COA Matrix, the installation of new patio 
can be approved administratively, subject to the conditions listed in the recommendation section 
of this report. The analysis in this report primarily focuses on the demolition, additions, and 
driveway replacement.  
 
STAFF SUMMARY AND ANALYSIS  
Staff considered the applicable Design Guidelines for the Historic District and the Ordinance Code 
criteria found in Sections 307.106(k), 307.106(l), 307.106(m), 307.106(n), and 307.106(o).  The 
following is Staff’s analysis:   
 

 According to permitting records, the contributing primary structure was built in c. 1936. 
The contributing accessory structure was not mentioned on the house permit notes or in 
subsequent permits, but it does show up on the 1951 Sanborn Maps and appears to have 
matching brick, siding and roofing. If constructed during the same time as the primary 
structure, the accessory structure most likely was built as an open carport, before being 
later converted into a garage. Therefore, Staff believes the accessory structure may have 
been an original but altered feature, Section 307.106(n)(1). 

 Consistent with Sections 307.106(k)(1-3) and 307.106(n)(2 and 9), the proposed 
demolition of the contributing accessory structure will not have a significant impact on 
the primary structure or surrounding properties due to the structure lacking many of the 
significant architectural details found on portions of the subject property and nearby 
structures. For example, the garage doors have a nondescript panel design. While the 
garage shares common materials with those found on the house, it lacks the more 
significant architectural details. 

 Consistent with Section 307.106(n)(3), it is the opinion of Staff that the subject structure 
does not have design elements (i.e., building height, massing, and production materials) 
that would make reproduction difficult or impossible.  

 The structure is buried into the slope of the property and has had large oak trees that 
compromise its foundation, Section 307.106(n)(6). 
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 The proposed demolition can be completed within a reasonable period of time, consistent 
with Section 307.106(k)(4). 

 As designed, the height and roof form of the proposed additions will be compatible with 
the existing height and roof form of the primary structure. As such, the proposed work is 
consistent with Sections 307.106(k)(1) and 307.106(m)(1 and 4).  

 Section 307.106(m)(2) states, “The proportions and relationships between doors and 
windows shall be compatible with the architectural style and character of the landmark 
and with surrounding structures in a historic district.” As designed, the proposed garage 
door and window openings will match the existing doors and windows in height and 
design. Staff finds the design of the openings are uniform with the primary structure, 
which is consistent with Section 307.106(m)(2 and 8) and the Design Guidelines.  

 Consistent with the Historic District Design Guidelines, the section on Additions, the 
proposed scope of work does not require any changes to significant historic fabric. If 
removed in the future, the removal of the addition would not cause any damage to or 
detract from the historic primary structure. As such, the proposed scope of work is 
consistent with Sections 307.106(k)(1 and 2).  

 According to archival records, it appears the subject property historically had a concrete 
ribbon driveway; however, at some point in time, the ribbon driveway was infilled with 
solid poured concrete and a concrete border was added. Poured concrete driveways have 
been determined to be non-traditional and non-historic within the Historic Districts. As 
such, removing and replacing a poured concrete driveway outside of its existing 
configuration is inconsistent with the 2024 COA Matrix and the Historic District Design 
Guidelines, Section on “Settings”. Therefore, Staff has conditioned that removal of the 
non-historic poured concrete driveway be replaced with a historically appropriate 
material such as concrete ribbons, gravel, or brick-like pavers.  

 
For these reasons, it is the position of the Planning and Development Department that the 
proposed work under the stated conditions is consistent with: 
 
1. Chapter 307.106(k) General Standards: 1-4 
2. Section 307.106(n) Guidelines on Demolition: 1-3, 6 and 9 
3. Chapter 307.106(m) Guidelines on “New Construction”: 1, 2, 4 and 8  
4. Historic District Design Guidelines, Section on “Demolition,” “Additions” and “Setting” 
 
For these reasons, it is the position of the Planning and Development Department that the 
proposed work under the stated conditions is consistent with: 
 
CODE CRITERIA AND DESIGN GUIDELINES 
 
General Criteria  

 307.106(k)(1) - The effect of the proposed work on the landmark, landmark site or 
property within an historic district upon which such work is to be done; 
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 307.106(k)(2) - The relationship between such work and other structures on the 
landmark site or other property in the historic district; 

 307.106(k)(3) - The extent to which the historic, architectural, or archaeological 
significance, architectural style, design, arrangement, texture and materials of the 
landmark or the property will be affected; 

 307.106(k)(4) - Whether the plans may be carried out by the applicant within a 
reasonable period of time. 

New Construction 
 307.106(m)(1) - Height. The height of any proposed alteration or construction shall be 

compatible with the style and character of the landmark and with surrounding 
structures in an historic district. 

 307.106(m)(2) - Proportions of windows and doors. The proportions and relationships 
between doors and windows shall be compatible with the architectural style and 
character of the landmark and with surrounding structures in an historic district. 

 307.106(m)(4) - Roof shape. The design of the roof shall be compatible with the 
architectural style and character of the landmark and surrounding structures in an 
historic district. 

 307.106(m)(8) - Architectural details. Architectural details including materials and 
textures shall be treated so as to make a landmark compatible with its original 
architectural style and character and to preserve and enhance the architectural style or 
character of a landmark or historic district. The Commission will give recommendations 
as to appropriate colors for any landmark or historic district. 

Demolition 
 307.106(n)(1) - The historic or architectural significance of the building or structure; 
 
 307.106(n)(2) - The importance of the building or structure to the ambience of the 

historic district; 
 

 307.106(n)(3) - The difficulty or the impossibility of reproducing such a building or 
structure because of its design, texture, material, detail or unique location; 

 
 307.106(n)(6) - The difficulty or the impossibility of saving the building or structure from 

collapse; 
 

 307.106(n)(9) - Whether the property no longer contributes to an historic district or no 
longer has significance as an historic, architectural or archaeological landmark; and 
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Design Guidelines, “Demolition” “New Construction” and “Additions” 
 Secretary of the Interior’s Standards for Rehabilitation (2):  

The historic character of a property shall be retained and preserved. The removal of 
historic materials or alteration of features and spaces that characterize a property shall 
be avoided. 
 

 Secretary of the Interior’s Standards for Rehabilitation (9):  
New additions, exterior alterations, or related new construction shall not destroy historic 
materials that characterize the property. The new work shall be differentiated from the 
old and shall be compatible with the massing, size, scale, and architectural features to 
protect the historic integrity of the property and its environment. 

 
 
 

LOCATION MAP 
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POSTED SIGN PHOTOGRAPH 
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EXISTING SITE PLAN DATED JULY 25, 2024 
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PROPOSED SITE PLAN DATED JULY 25, 2024 
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EXISTING ELEVATIONS DATED JULY 25, 2024 
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PROPOSED ELEVATIONS DATED JULY 25, 2024 
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                        1949 JERSEY STREET JACKSONVILLE, FLORIDA 32210 | 904.381.0074 | WWW.JBLCORP.COM 

 
 
July 23, 2024 
 
 
 
Re: Demolition of the Existing Garage at 3633 Richmond Street 
 
 
Dear JHPC 
 
On behalf of our client at the above address, we are requesting to demolish the existing 2-car garage and 
driveway in order to make room for the proposed addition to the main house. Upon researching the history of 
this garage, and discussions with Arimus Wells, it was determined that the garage is not an original 
contributing structure and was previously approved for demolition as part of COA-20-23937 that was 
submitted by a separate party. Due to this, we feel that demolition of the 2-car garage is appropriate.  
 
 
Sincerely 
 
Daniel Greer 
JBL Corporation 
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                        1949 JERSEY STREET JACKSONVILLE, FLORIDA 32210 | 904.381.0074 | WWW.JBLCORP.COM 

 
 
July 25, 2024 
 
 
 
Re: Materials for driveway  
 
 
The proposed new driveway will be concrete. 
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BEFORE THE HISTORIC PRESERVATION COMMISSION 
OF THE CITY OF JACKSONVILLE 

 
CERTIFICATE OF APPROPRIATENESS APPLICATION NO.: COA-20-23937 
 
IN RE:  The Certificate of Appropriateness Application of  
 
Virginia Daughtry 
3633 Richmond Street  
Jacksonville, Florida 32205 

 
ORDER ON COA-20-23937:  APPROVED with CONDITIONS 

 

This matter came to be heard upon the Certificate of Appropriateness (COA) Application 
filed by David Case (Agent) with Stansel and Case Architects, LLC on behalf of 
Virginia Daughtrey, the owner of certain real property located 3633 Richmond Street, 
R.E. No. 091672-0000, seeking approval for demolition of existing garage and 
driveway and construction of a new two-story garage and driveway. 
  
Having duly considered the evidence presented at the public hearing and meeting on 
July 22, 2020, including the Report of the Planning and Development Department and all 
attachments thereto (Staff Report), a portion of which is attached hereto as EXHIBIT A, 
and on file in its entirety in the Planning and Development Department, the Historic 
Preservation Commission hereby 
 
FINDS AND DETERMINES: 
 

1. That the applicant has complied with all application requirements set forth 
in Section 307.106 of the City of Jacksonville Ordinance Code; and  

 
2. That the record contains sufficient substantial competent evidence to 

demonstrate that application COA-20-23937 meets, to the extent applicable 
and as modified by any conditions contained herein, the standards and 
criteria set forth in Section 307.106 of the City of Jacksonville Ordinance 
Code; and  

 

3. That the findings and recommendations in the Staff Report for application 
COA-20-23937, to the extent consistent with this Order, are hereby 
adopted and incorporated herein; and  

 

4. That the land which is the subject of application COA-20-23937 is owned 
by Virginia Daughtrey. 

 
NOW THEREFORE, it is ORDERED by the Historic Preservation Commission: 
 

Application COA-20-23937 is hereby APPROVED, subject to the following 
CONDITIONS:  
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A. Regarding the request for demolition of existing garage and driveway and 

construction of a new two-story garage addition and driveway, the following 
conditions shall apply: 

 
1. All windows shall be recessed within the wall plane. 

 
2. All light patterns shall have raised exterior profiled muntins. 
 

3. The fascia boards and soffits shall be composed of wood or a 
cementitious material (no vinyl). 

 

4. The roofing shall be metal shingles with a galvanized finish to match 
the existing. 

 

5. The below window panel and elongated shutters shall be amended to 
a balconette or knee bracketed planter. 

 

6. The driveway shall be limited to 10 feet in width until past the front 
plane of the house and shall be either concrete ribbons with brick 
infill/boarder or a solid brick paver driveway with consistent 
rectangular form and traditional coloration. 

 

7. The driveway apron shall be maintained, replaced with brick pavers or 
replaced with concrete with a maximum 12 feet flare at the street. 

 

8. Minor changes to architectural details such as light patterns, column 
design and masonry materials can be administratively reviewed and 
approved by the Historic Preservation Section of the Planning and 
Development Department. 

 

9. Final plans and product information shall be submitted to and 
approved by the Historic Preservation Section of the Planning and 
Development Department at least one week prior to permitting. 

 

B. These are SUGGESTIONS for the residence: 
 

1. Try to reuse or replicate the decorative roof ridge detail. 
 

2. A more simplified design with a shed dormer could also work. 
 

 
C. Failure to exercise the COA hereby granted by performance of the action herein 

approved within one (1) year of the effective date of this Order shall render this 
COA invalid and all rights arising hereunder shall terminate.  
 
 

362



3 
  

Executed on this 5th day of August, 2020. 
 
 

FORM APPROVED 
 

 

 
________________________   ___________________________ 

Kealey A. West     Chairman 
Office of General Counsel     Historic Preservation Commission 
 
Copies to: 
 
Owner: Virginia Daughtrey 
  3633 Richmond Street 
  Jacksonville, FL 32205 
 
Applicant: David Case (Agent)  

c/o Stansel and Case Architects 
  1819 Hendricks Avenue, Suite 2 
  Jacksonville, FL 32207 
 
DISCLAIMER. The certificate of appropriateness granted herein shall not be construed as 
an exemption from any other applicable local, state, or federal laws, regulations, 
requirements, permits or approvals.  All other applicable local, state or federal permits or 
approvals shall be obtained before commencement of the development or use and 
issuance of this certificate of appropriateness is based upon acknowledgement, 
representation and confirmation made by the applicant(s), owner(s), developer(s) and/or 
any authorized agent(s) or designee(s) that the subject business, development and/or use 
will be operated in strict compliance with all laws. Issuance of this certificate of 
appropriateness does not approve, promote or condone any practice or act that is 
prohibited or restricted by any federal, state or local laws. 
 
TIMEFRAMES AND NOTICE OF RIGHT TO APPEAL. Chapter 307.106(S) of the Jacksonville 
Ordinance Code states, “Any certificate of appropriateness which has been approved 
pursuant to the provisions of this section shall expire 12 months from the date of issuance 
if the work authorized is not commenced within this period.  Further, such certificate shall 
expire if the work authorized is not completed within five years of the date of issuance, 
unless otherwise extended by the Commission.” 
Persons listed in Section 307.202, Ord. Code, may appeal this decision to the City Council 
within twenty-one (21) days of the date of this Order by filing a Notice of Appeal with the 
Legislative Services Division of the Council as required by section 307.203, Ord. Code.  
Failure to file a Notice with the Legislative Services Division within the time prescribed 
waives the right to appeal this Order.  Therefore, this Order does not become final until the 
expiration of the twenty-one (21) day appeal period provided in Chapter 307, Jacksonville 
Ordinance Code.  Any work commenced during this appeal period is done at the risk of 
the applicant. 
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EXHIBIT A 

July 22, 2020 

THE REPORT OF THE PLANNING AND DEVELOPMENT DEPARTMENT 

CERTIFICATE OF APPROPRIATENESS APPLICATION COA-20-23937

 

Address: 3633 Richmond Street  

 

Location: North side of Richmond 

Street between Ingleside 

and Little Van Wert 

Avenue  

 

Owner: Virginia Daughtrey 

  3633 Richmond Street 

  Jacksonville, FL 32205 

 

 

Year Built: 1936 

 

Designation: Riverside Avondale 

 

Status:  Contributing 

 

Applicant: David Case for  

Stansel and Case Architects 

  1819 Hendricks Avenue, Ste  2 

  Jacksonville, FL 32207 

 

REQUEST / RECOMMENDATION 

 

Requests:  Demolition of existing garage and driveway 

Construction of a new two-story garage addition and driveway 

Recommendation: Approve with conditions 

Condition:  

1. All windows shall be recessed within the wall plane.   

2. All light patterns shall have raised exterior profiled muntins.  

3. The fascia boards and soffits shall be composed of wood or a 

cementitious material (no vinyl). 

4. The roofing shall be metal shingles with a galvanized finish to 

match the existing. 

5. The below window panel and elongated shutters shall be amended 

to a balconette or knee bracketed planter. 

6. The driveway shall be limited to 10 feet in width until past the 

front plane of the house and shall be either concrete ribbons with 

brick infill/boarder or a solid brick paver driveway with consistent 

rectangular form and traditional coloration. 

7. The driveway apron shall be maintained, replaced with brick 

pavers or replaced with concrete with a maximum  12 feet flare at 

the street. 

8. Minor changes to the design and architectural details (i.e. light 

patterns, column design, and masonry materials) can be 

administratively reviewed by the Historic Preservation Section of 

the Planning and Development Department. 

9. Final plans in accordance with the Final Order, and product 

information shall be submitted to and approved by the Historic 

Preservation Section of the Planning and Development 

Department at least one week prior to permitting. 
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Suggestion:  

1. Try to reuse or replicate the decorative roof ridge detail.   

2. A more simplified design with a shed dormer could also work. 

 

It is the position of the Planning and Development Department that the proposed work 

under the stated conditions would be consistent with all or in part with: 

 

1. The Historic Preservation Design Regulations for the Riverside Avondale Historic 

District’s section on “New Construction” and “Setting 

2. The Secretary of the Interior’s Standards for Rehabilitation numbers 2 and 9 

3. Chapter 307.106(k) General Standards: 1-4 

4. Chapter 307.106(m) Guidelines on New Construction: 1-9 

 

GENERAL INFORMATION 

 
Chapter 307.106(k), City of Jacksonville Ordinance Code states that in considering applications for a Certificate of 

Appropriateness for alterations, new construction, demolition, or relocation, the Commission shall be guided by four 

general standards. Chapter 307.106(l), City of Jacksonville Ordinance Code states that in considering applications 

for Certificates of Appropriateness for alterations, the Jacksonville Historic Preservation Commission shall consider 

eight additional standards that reflect the same concerns as the Secretary of the Interior Standards for Rehabilitation.  

Chapter 307.106(m), City of Jacksonville Ordinance Code states that in considering applications for Certificates of 

Appropriateness for new construction, the Commission shall consider nine additional standards.  In an effort to 

streamline the staff findings and recommendation, these additional standards are addressed under #2 and #3. 

 

GUIDELINES, STANDARDS AND FINDINGS 

 

1. The effect of the proposed work on the landmark, landmark site or property within a 

historic district upon which such work is to be done;  

 

DESCRIPTION OF WORK 

This Certificate of Appropriateness (COA) application is for the demolition of the existing two-

car garage, the construction of a new two-story two-car garage addition that is attached at the 

same corner as the existing and the replacement of the existing concrete driveway with a new 

solid concrete brick-lined driveway.  The applicant provided a letter regarding the evolution of 

the garage, its condition and practical deficiencies.  The submittal also included a new topo-

survey of the existing site and a full set of proposed plans.  The new garage addition would be 

placed on roughly the same front plane as the existing and is designed with elements that echo 

the main house but at a smaller height and footprint.  Unlike the existing garage which is very 

close but not attached to the main residence, the new design will have the same detached 

appearance because of the roofline and placement, but will actually be attached at the corner, 

making the garage and space above more easily accessible.  

 

DOCUMENTED AND CURRENT CONDITIONS 

According to the Florida Master Site File, this two-story residence has a Tudor Revival 

influence.  It is characterized by its cross gable form, painted brick exterior with wide board 

siding in the gable ends, metal shingle roof with a decorative ridge detail, partial width front 
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porch with square columns and 6/6 colonial grid style double hung sash style wood windows.  

There is evidence of a large planter that was once on the first floor of the front facade.  Based on 

the Florida Master Site File photograph, the porch has been reworked from a single bay, 

screened design with no railing to its existing three bay configuration with corner column 

grouping and a simple wood square spindle railing. 

 

The garage was not mentioned on the original house permit notes or in subsequent permits, but 

shows up on the 1951 Sanborn and appears to have matching brick, siding and roofing so it is 

hypothesized to be an original feature.  According to the architect however, the physical 

evidence which includes brick corners with horizontal siding infill indicates that it may have 

been converted from an open carport design.  The 18-foot wide footprint and narrow two-car bay 

configuration is “inadequate for current use and size of vehicles.”  The structure is buried into 

the slope of the property and has had large oak trees compromise its foundation.  The garage 

doors have a nondescript panel design.  While the garage shares common materials with those 

found on the house, it lacks the more significant architectural details.  This lack of architectural 

significance, it’s potential altered design, and its insufficient spacing are the basis for the request 

and the recommendation to approve the replacement of this secondary feature that is not 

mentioned or even photo documented in the Florida Master Site File. 

 

The property is located across from the riverfront side of Richmond Street and sits higher from 

the street due to the change in topography moving away from the river.  It is situated mid-block 

with a non-contributing residence to the west (3637 Richmond Street), which the owner intends 

to incorporate into the property, and a two-story residence to the east (3629 Richmond Street) 

that is set back to the far rear of the property.  There is a low curb at the street with an existing 

cut for an approximately 25-foot apron flare, which is much larger than what is found in a typical 

block in the district, but not unusual for the immediate vicinity.   There is a low retaining wall at 

the front property line but no sidewalk. 

 

2. The relationship between such work and other structures on the landmark site or other 

property in the historic district. 

 

EFFECT OF WORK ON HISTORIC DISTRICT 

The Design Regulations recognize that additions may be needed for practical reasons and state 

that they should be designed to have minimal effect on the historic features, be placed on the rear 

or least conspicuous side, and be subordinate to the historic building.  The following criteria 

further evaluate the compatibility of the proposed addition. 

 

Chapter 307.106(m) 1. Height 

The height of any proposed alteration or construction shall be compatible with the style and 

character of the landmark and with surrounding structures in a historic district. 

 

• The proposed addition would be within a few feet of the lower side-facing gable of the 

house.  The front facing gable detail borrowed from the residence rises slightly above the 

main horizontal gable ridge, but this is in keeping with the original detail of the house. 

  

366



COA-20-23937 

Page 4 of 11 

 

Chapter 307.106(m) 2. Proportions of windows and doors 

The proportions and relationships between doors and windows shall be compatible with the 

architectural style and character of the landmark and with surrounding structures in a historic 

district. 

 

•  Based on the provided architectural plans, the proposed design maintains a traditional 

placement and proportion of windows to wall space in keeping with the historic residence.   

 

Chapter 307.106(m) 3. Relationship of building masses, setbacks and spaces 

The relationship of a structure within a historic district to the open space between it and 

adjoining structures shall be compatible.   

 

• At 2166.94 gross square feet from 399 square feet, the massing is larger than the existing 

one-story feature and many accessory buildings, but is not out of line when compared to 

some of the estate lot garages across the street.  

• The front setback would be consistent with the existing, thereby maintaining the secondary 

placement on the lot, fully facing the street but behind the building mass of the main 

residence.  The enlarged footprint reduces the side setback from 22 feet to a little over seven 

feet, but that is not out of line with other side setbacks in the area. 

• The atypical large front setback of the adjacent house at 3629 Richmond Street means that 

like the existing, the proposed garage will be forward of this residential neighbor, but the side 

setbacks of the two properties should offset any impact. 

• The configuration of the lot would remain largely the same, but the driveway design widens 

more at the side of the house to provide a backup space to avoid the need to back down the 

driveway. 

  

Chapter 307.106(m) 4. Roof Shape 

The design of the roof shall be compatible with the architectural style and character of the 

landmark and surrounding structures in a historic district.   

 

•  The roof form mimics the residence with a cross gable design with a main side gable form 

that is broken up by a smaller two-story section with a front facing gable.  The design 

incorporates a shed dormer and a unique curved flare roof in front of the second car bay; an 

architectural detail used to form the front porch of the residence.  

 

Chapter 307.106(m) 5. Landscaping 

Landscaping shall be compatible with the architectural character and appearance of the landmark 

and of surrounding structures and landscapes in a historic district.   

 

• No landscape plan was provided with this application, but the COA request and site plan 

show new hardscaping.  The Design Regulations allow for concrete ribbons or gravel and the 

Commission has accepted brick pavers as a third option, but solid concrete has been limited 

to areas behind the front plane of the residence and private drives on estate lots. Wider 

driveway requests that put more emphasis on the automobile and parking on the front of 
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properties have been limited to a 10-foot wide approach, which is a recommended condition 

of this report. 

• Likewise, larger concrete aprons are generally avoided, so the recommendation is to just 

maintain the existing, replace it with brick or reduce to a 12-foot flare. 

 

Chapter 307.106(m) 6. Scale 

The scale of the structure after alteration, construction, or partial demolition shall be compatible 

with its architectural style and character and with surrounding structures in a historic district.   

 

• The resulting lot coverage for the parcel would still be under the allowable 50% under the 

Riverside Avondale Zoning Overlay. 

 

Chapter 307.106(m) 7. Directional Expression 

Facades in historic districts shall blend with other structures with regard to directional 

expression.  Structures in a historic district shall be compatible with the dominant horizontal or 

vertical expression of surrounding structures.  The directional expression of a landmark after 

alteration, construction, or partial demolition shall be compatible with its original architectural 

style and character. 

 

•  The proposed design maintains the existing directional expression of the structure.  

 

Chapter 307.106(m) 8. Architectural Details 

Architectural details including materials and textures shall be treated so as to make a landmark 

compatible with its original architectural style and character and to preserve and enhance the 

architectural style or character of a landmark or historic district.   

 

• The proposed design uses materials and design elements that are found on the historic 

residence or replicate the historic with accepted modern alternatives.  These include painted 

brick with arched solider courses, metal shingle roof, Hardie Lap siding with a 7.5 inch 

exposure, 6/6 clad wood windows, carriage style appearance garage doors and a decorative 

gable vent.  Conditions have been added to clarify materials at the eave and the finish of the 

roofing. 

 

Chapter 307.106(m) 9. Impact on Archaeological Sites 

New construction shall be undertaken in such a manner as to preserve the integrity of 

archaeological sites and landmark sites.   

 

• According to the Duval County Florida Archaeological Plan- Phase II Probability Model, 

the subject property has a low probability for the presence of archaeological resources. 

 

3. The extent to which the historic, architectural, or archaeological significance, 

architectural style, design, arrangement, texture and materials of the landmark or the 

property would be affected. 
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EFFECT OF WORK ON STRUCTURE OR SITE 

Given the limited impact on historic construction and the compatible design, the project was 

determined to meet Standards 21, 92 and 103. 

 

4. Whether the plans may be carried out by the applicant within a reasonable period of time 

 

TIME FRAMES 

Chapter 307.106 (S) of the Jacksonville Ordinance Code states, “Any certificate of 

appropriateness which has been approved pursuant to the provisions of this Section shall expire 

12 months from the date of issuance if the work authorized is not commenced within this period. 

Further, such certificate shall expire if the work authorized is not completed within five years of 

the date of issuance, unless otherwise extended by the Commission.”  It is the opinion of the 

Planning and Development Department that the proposed work can be completed within the 

aforementioned time frame. 

 

AREA MAP 

 

 

1 Standard 2: The historic character of a property shall be retained and preserved. The removal of historic materials or alteration of features and 

spaces that characterize a property shall be avoided. 

 

2 Standard 9: New additions, exterior alterations or related new construction shall not destroy historic materials that characterize the property. 

The new work shall be differentiated from the old and shall be compatible with the massing, size, scale and architectural features to protect the 
historic integrity of the property and its environment. 

 

3 Standard  10: New additions and adjacent or related new construction shall be undertaken in such a manner that if removed in the future, the 

essential form and integrity of the historic property and its environment would be unimpaired. 
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 THREE DIMENSIONAL AERIAL VIEW OF THE SITE 

 
 

SUBJECT STRUCTURE  
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PHOTOS OF EXISTING GARAGE SHOWING CURRENT CONDITIONS RELATED TO 

PLACEMENT, MATERIALS AND SIGN CONDITIONS 

 
 

 

371



COA-20-23937 

Page 9 of 11 
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EXISTING SITE PLAN 

 
 

PROPOSED SITE PLAN 
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PROPOSED ELEVATIONS 
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August 28, 2024 
 

Report of the Jacksonville Planning and Development Department 
Certificate of Appropriateness Application COA-24-31062 

 
Address: 1449 Talbot Avenue, RE# 079699-0000 
 
Location: North side of Talbot Avenue, between Park Street and Fitch Street 
 
Owner:              Menelaos Papalas 
  1903 Woodmere Drive  

Jacksonville Florida, 32210 
 
Applicant:  Lauren Papalas 
  1903 Woodmere Drive 

Jacksonville Florida, 32210 
 
Year Built: 1923 (Property Appraiser) 

 
Designation: Riverside/Avondale, Contributing 
 
Request: Alterations - Fencing 
  
Summary Scope of Work:  
1. Install six-foot fence, gates, and arbor in the side yards of the home 
 
Recommendation: Approve with Conditions  
 
Conditions:  

1. The location of the fencing and gate(s) shall be substantially consistent with the site plan 
dated July 12, 2024. 

2. The proposed arbor and gate shall alight with the fence and shall not exceed the front 
plane of the fence. 

3. The west gate shall utilize the same design of the fence. 
4. The arbor shall not exceed eight feet in height at its tallest point. 

 
 
PROJECT DESCRIPTION  
COA-24-31062 is for the replacement of a four-foot, picket fence with a new a six-foot fence, 
gates, and arbor at the address of 1449 Talbot Avenue, a contributing single-family home in the 
Riverside/Avondale District. The new fence will be a four-foot, vertically oriented, board-on-
board fence with a two-foot vertical lattice atop it for a total height of six feet. The Arbor is to 
be installed on the east side of the home.  
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STAFF SUMMARY AND ANALYSIS  
Staff considered the applicable Design Guidelines for the Riverside/Avondale Historic District, and 
the Ordinance Code criteria found in Sections 307.106(k) and 307.106(l).  The following is Staff’s 
analysis:   

• The request to install a six-foot-tall, wooden board on board fence is consistent with 
Sections 307.106(k) (1,2, and 4)  

o The replacement of a four-foot picket fence with a six-foot fence, gates, and arbor 
at the subject property will have a negatable effect on the historicity of the subject 
property. Section 307.106(k)(1) 

o Board on board fences are found throughout the district and commonly utilized 
to separate front and backyards. According to the site plan and provided images, 
the arbor will operate as a gate for the fence on the west side of the home. Arbors, 
while not common, are present in the district. As conditioned, staff recommends 
the arbor does not extend beyond the street-facing plane of the fence it could be 
considered to be a part of that fence’s gate. 

• The replacement of an existing fence with a new fence that does not block any 
significant architectural features and is consistent with Section 307.106(l)(1).  

 
For these reasons, it is the position of the Planning and Development Department that the 
proposed work under the stated conditions is consistent with: 
 
1. Section 307.106(k) General Standards: 1 and 2 
2. Section 307.106(I) Guidelines on “Alterations”: 1 
3. Historic District Design Guidelines, Section on “Setting” 
 
 
CODE CRITERIA AND DESIGN GUIDELINES 
 
General Criteria  

• 307.106(k)(1) - The effect of the proposed work on the landmark, landmark site or 
property within an historic district upon which such work is to be done; 

• 307.106(k)(2) - The relationship between such work and other structures on the 
landmark site or other property in the historic district; 

Alterations 
• 307.106(l)(1) - Every reasonable effort shall be made to use a property for its originally 

intended purpose, or to provide a compatible use for a property that requires minimal 
alteration of the building structure, or site. 

 
Historic District Design Guidelines, “Setting” 
• Fencing / Walls, Recommend #3: “Design new fences of appropriate scale on visible 

main and side elevations. Limit height on street-side elevations to four feet. Wooden, 
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vertical board (stockade) privacy fences up to six feet in height are appropriate on side 
and rear elevations. Recess privacy fences from the wall plane on the street-side 
elevations.” 

 
 
 

LOCATION MAP 
 

 
 
 
 

 
PICTURE OF PROPERTY WITH POSTED SIGN 
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PROPOSED FENCE DESIGN 
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PROPOSED ARBOR DESIGN 
 

 
 

 
 

PROPOSED SITE PLAN SUBMITTED JULY 12 2024 
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Application For Certificate Of Appropriateness

Application Info

Tracking # 31062 Application Status FOUND SUFFICIENT
Date Started 07/12/2024 Date Submitted 07/12/2024

Planning and Development Department Info
COA # COA-24-31062

Admin Review
Admin Recommendation FORWARD
Admin Date Of Action 8/1/2024
Forwarded to JHPC

JHPC Meeting Date 8/28/2024
Staff Recommendation N/A
JHPC Recommendation N/A
JHPC Date Of Action N/A
Admin Details
N/A
JHPC Details
N/A

General Information On Applicant

Last Name
PAPALAS

First Name
LAUREN

Middle Name

Company Name

Mailing Address
1903 WOODMERE DRIVE

City
JACKSONVILLE

State
FL Zip Code 32210

Phone
352  212  3894

Fax
  

Email
LAUREN.MADRID11@GMAIL.COM

General Information On Owner(s)

Agent represents Owner Contractor Architect Consultant Other

Last Name
PAPALAS

First Name
MENELAOS

Middle Name

Company/Trust Name

Mailing Address
1903 WOODMERE DRIVE

City
JACKSONVILLE

State
FL

Zip Code
32210

Phone
9045026302

Fax
          

Email
MPAPALAS77@GMAIL.COM

Description Of Property

Property Appraiser's RE #(s)   (10 digit number with a space ###### ####)

Map RE#

079699 0000
382



Describe proposed work below. Note affected features and changes in design or materials. Be
as specific, brief, and legible as possible.
(Example: reroof; replacing gray 3-tab shingles with black architectural shingles).

  

Location Of Property

General Location
Riverside/Avondale Historic District

House #
1449

Street Name, Type and Direction
TALBOT AVE

Zip Code
32205

Type Of Improvement

Addition Driveway New Construction  Accessory Structures

Alteration Relocation Window Replacement Other

Fencing Demolition Reroof/Minor Repairs

 

Proposed Work
INTERIOR LOT: LOOKING TO PLACE 6 FT WOODEN FENCE TO CREATE A BACKYARD. THERE WILL BE
GREATER THAN 10 FT REMAINING IN THE FRONT YARD ONCE COMPLETE. WE PLAN TO USE VERTICAL
BOARDS AS ILLUSTRATED IN THE SAMPLE PICTURES. PLEASE NOTE THAT ONE OF THE PINTEREST
IMAGES ATTACHED IN THE APPLICATION IS DONE IN VINYL, WE HAVE NO INTENTION OF USING VINYL,
THE IMAGE WAS INCLUDED FOR DESIGN.

Addition Information

Is this a violation? Check the box if it is. 

If you have been working with a planner choose one from the list 

Fencing - Required Attachments For Complete Application

 Site Plan - Site plan/survey with fence placement.

 Fence Height, Design, And Materials - Please provide an example of the style of
fence you would like to install. You may add the height and fence material to the description
area in Step 2 under “Proposed Work”.

 Photos Of Property

Additional Documents Provided

 Description

ADDITIONAL PHOTOS

ADDITIONAL PHOTOS

ADDITIONAL PHOTOS

Application Certification

For applications that can be approved administratively, there is no application fee.

For all applications that must go before the Historic Preservation Commission, a fee will be
applied based on the type of work performed. 383



Application completeness review: All applications for Certificate of Appropriateness
(“Application”) will be reviewed for completeness by Planning and Development Department
Staff. Any Application determined to be incomplete, will be returned to the applicant with
comments detailing the deficiencies. No further action on the Application will take place until
the application deficiencies are addressed. Once the Application is determined to be
complete, Planning and Development Department Staff will prepare an invoice for the cost
of the Application.

Payment deadline: The Invoice must be paid by the payment deadline in order to have the
Application heard on the next scheduled Jacksonville Historic Preservation Commission
(JHPC) regular meeting. The payment deadline is outlined on the City of Jacksonville’s
Planning and Development Department Website. Only Complete Applications will be
invoiced. It is for the benefit of the applicant to supply staff with a complete Application in
advance of the payment deadline. Due to the complexity and volume of Applications
received by the Planning and Development Department, there is no guarantee that COA
Applications submitted on the day of the payment deadline will be heard at the next regular
meeting of the JHPC.

I, hereby, certify that I am the owner or the authorized agent of the owner(s) of the
property described herein, that all answers to the questions in this application and all
information contained in the material attached to and made a part of this application, are
accurate and true to the best of my knowledge and belief. I also attest by my signature that
all required information for this application is completed and duly attached in the prescribed
order. Furthermore, if the package is found to be lacking the above requirements, I
understand that the application will be returned for correct information.

 I UNDERSTAND THE ABOVE DISCLAIMER REGARDING APPLICATION REVIEW. AGREED
TO AND SUBMITTED.

384



385



JACKSONVILLE HISTORIC PRESERVATION COMMISSION 

D. 

Previously 
Deferred 

Items to be 
Heard 
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JACKSONVILLE HISTORIC PRESERVATION COMMISSION 

E. 

Condemned 
Properties 
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JACKSONVILLE HISTORIC PRESERVATION COMMISSION 

F. 

Historic 
Designations 
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LS-23-01 
538 Ellis Road 

South 
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City of Jacksonville 
Revised Landmark Designation Report 

Camp Mooney Cemetery 
at  

538 South Ellis Road 

LS-23-01 
January 26, 2024 

July 24, 2024 (Revised) 

Application Prepared By: 
Sons of the Confederate Veterans, Kirby Smith Camp 1209, Inc. 

4884 Victoria Chase Court 
Jacksonville, Florida, 32257 

Property Owner:  
Sons of the Confederate Veterans, Kirby Smith Camp 1209, Inc. 

4884 Victoria Chase Court 
Jacksonville, Florida, 32257 
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I. Planning and Development Department – Findings,

Conclusions, and Recommendation
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  REPORT OF THE PLANNING AND DEVELOPMENT DEPARTMENT 
 APPLICATION FOR DESIGNATION 
 AS A CITY OF JACKSONVILLE LANDMARK 
 
July 24, 2024 
 
 
 LS-23-01 
 

GENERAL LOCATION: West side of Ellis Road (538 Ellis Road South) between Cassidy 
Road and West Beaver Street (U.S. Highway 90) in west 
Jacksonville  

  
Prepared in accordance with the JACKSONVILLE ORDINANCE CODE, SECTION 307.104, 
the Jacksonville Planning and Development Department hereby forwards to the Jacksonville 
Historic Preservation Commission, its "Findings, Conclusions and Recommendations" on the 
Landmark Designation, LS-23-1, sponsored by the property owner Sons of the Confederate 
Veterans, Kirby Smith Camp 1209, Inc., 4884 Victoria Chase Court, Jacksonville, Florida 
32257. 
 
FINDINGS AND CONCLUSIONS 
 
 

(A) Consistent with the JACKSONVILLE ORDINANCE CODE, SECTION 307.104(d), 
the Planning and Development Department determined that the designation 
application for 538 Ellis Road South, Camp Mooney Cemetery, as a Landmark Site 
was complete.   

 
(B) As required, the Planning and Development Department had signs posted in front of 

the property being considered for designation, as well as sent notices by U.S. Mail to 
each owner of real property within three hundred and fifty (350) feet of the proposed 
landmark.  Notice of the public hearing on the designation of the property at 538 
South Ellis Road, Camp Mooney Cemetery, as a Landmark Site was published in the 
Financial News and Daily Report.  Proof of publication is attached to this report. 

 
(C) Once designated, any major activities affecting the proposed landmark site at 538 Ellis 

Road, Camp Mooney Cemetery, will require a Certificate of Appropriateness (COA).  
All proposed work will be reviewed for consistency with the Secretary of the Interior's 
Standards for Rehabilitation and Guidelines for Rehabilitating Historic Buildings.  
Most routine work, such as ground maintenance, landscaping, cleaning, and repair of 
monuments, will not require a COA application or review by the Historic Preservation 
Section (HPS) of the Jacksonville Planning and Development Department.  Certain 
activities like new fencing, new roads and pathways or major changes to them, as well 
as new construction, will require a COA. Any work the HPS determines to be 
potentially in conflict with the Secretary of the Interior Standards, will require review 
by the Jacksonville Historic Preservation Commission.   
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 The purpose of the historic designation of this site is to provide protection to the property 
at 538 South Ellis Road, Camp Mooney Cemetery, but not to discourage or prohibit the 
future development of the site.  The review of work through the COA process is to 
preserve the historic character, architectural features, and materials of this significant site, 
as well as, to ensure any future development is compatible with and sensitive to this 
primary historic resource. Any burial or disinterment at the Camp Mooney Cemetery will 
not require an approved Certificate of Appropriateness (COA).  However, it is 
recommended that the Planning and Development Department be notified of new burials 
or disinterment for documentation purposes. 

 
(D) In preparing the application, the Planning and Development Department has found the 

application to meet two of the seven criteria.  The two criteria include the following. 
 
A. Its value as a significant reminder of the cultural, historical, architectural, or 

archaeological heritage of the City, state or nation. 
 
It is the determination of the Jacksonville Planning and Development Department that the 
subject property at 538 South Ellis Road, the Camp Mooney Cemetery, does meet this landmark 
criterion. 

  
With state vital statistic records including birth and death records were not complete until 
after 1917, historic cemeteries such as the Camp Mooney Cemetery have long been 
recognized for possessing valuable genealogical information, particularly before 1917.  
However, in more recent years, cemeteries are being recognized and protected as 
significant historic resources that contribute to understanding our cultural past. 1 In 
addition to the burials of Confederate veterans, Camp Mooney Cemetery also is 
significant for its association with the site of a Confederate encampment with the same 
name.  Although the actual physical location of Camp Mooney has never been 
determined, it is commonly believed to be at or near the site of the cemetery   
 
The cemetery is named after George Mooney, reportedly the pre-Civil War owner of the 
property containing the cemetery.2  In addition to a joint ownership of a sawmill (Byrne 
and Mooney Company), George Mooney also operated the Mooney Machine and Engine 
Manufacturing Company to provide products for mills, as well as Mooney & Gookin 
Shipyard. Mooney was contracted with the Confederate government to construct a 600-
ton gunboat to be launched before the Federal blockade was in effect.  The nearly 
completed vessel was destroyed during the first occupation of Jacksonville in March of 
1862 as well as other buildings and facilities that would have had strategic importance to 
the Union.       
        

 
1 Sharyn Thompson,  Florida’s Historic Cemeteries, A Preservation Handbook.  (Tallahassee, Florida:  Historic 
Tallahassee Preservation Board, 1989), pp. 3 – 5.  
2 According to an email from the Mirian Spalding, Florida Division of Historical Resources to Don Hillman, June 
17, 2003, according to tax roles (Series S28) for Duval County,  George Mooney was owning 160 acres but location 
not determined.  In 1872 & 1873, Ellen Mooney had 160 acres at Section 18, Township 2 South, Range 26 East.  
The cemetery is in the northwest ¼ of Section 19 to the north of Section 18. Camp Mooney Cemetery vertical file – 
Historic Preservation Archives, Jacksonville Planning and Development Department. 
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The date and origin of Camp Mooney Cemetery is not known, but could be as early as 
1864 according to the landmark site application (2022).  It is the opinion of Lucy Ames 
Edwards, author of Grave Markers of Duval County, p. 102, that it started out as the 
Wamsley family cemetery, but eventually evolved into a community cemetery. A recent 
inventory listed the earliest marked grave as being that of Emma A. Wamsley who died 
in 1877. An 1875 newspaper article reported that a church school had been established at 
Camp Mooney indicating the presence of a community by the same name.3  The number 
of graves recorded in the cemetery vary greatly from 16 in 1955 by Lucy Ames Edwards 
to 126 according to the current landmark site application.  Other estimates included 89 
marked graves identified by Jon Ferguson and Mike Lawon in March of 2021;  61 
recorded by the Jacksonville Genealogical Society in 1997; and 43 graves by the 
Jacksonville Genealogical Society in 1977.4  Some of the discrepancies may vary 
according to how visible the markers were at the time of the survey and whether counting 
only markers vs markers and suspected grave sites (depressions in the ground). 

A chain of titles for the property has not been found. The cemetery was incorporated within 
the boundaries of the 40-acre Mooney Subdivision, Addition to Buenos Aries (Plat Book 12, 
Page 55, 1926), platted by N. E. Roberts. The Buenos Aries Subdivision was platted in 1925 
by Lola E. Mason (Plat Book 10, Page 6).  The cemetery was also depicted on Rumph’s 
Replat of the Mooney Subdivision (Plat Book 22, Page 28, 1950).  
 
Under three separate property conveyances in the 1970s, Camp Mooney Cemetery came 
under the ownership of the Dr. Thomas M. Palmer Chapter No. 2261 of the United 
Daughters of the Confederacy.5  It was under the Daughters of the Confederacy that the 
cemetery was re-interpreted as being predominately associated with the Confederacy due to 
the placement of an historically inaccurate stone marker and memorial plaques to 
Confederate veterans buried elsewhere.  In January of 2021, Camp Mooney Cemetery was 
conveyed through a quit claim deed (OR Book, 19592, Page 868) by the Florida Division 
United Daughters of the Confederacy to the Sons of the Confederate Veterans, Kirby-Smith 
Camp, 1209. The Kirby-Smith Camp replaced the existing stone marker with one that is 
historically accurate, as well as removed the memorial plaques to avoid the confusion of 
these individuals as being interred in Camp Mooney Cemetery.  Since taking ownership of 
the Camp Mooney Cemetery in 2021, the Kirby-Smith Camp 1209 has installed fencing, a 
flagpole, updated signage, as well as the clearing of debris and removing of dead trees.  An 
on-going maintenance plan has also been established. 

   
The Camp Mooney Cemetery also may have significance for its association with the 
Camp Mooney encampment established by Confederate forces as part of a chain of 
encampments and fortifications paralleling the Florida Atlantic & Gulf Railroad.   
Although the presence of Camp Mooney has been established by historic documents as 

 
3 The New South, March 27, 1875. 
  According to the article, the church school had over 70 enrolled with an average attendance of 55. 
4 David Coles, Compiler, Biographical Rosters of Florida’s Confederate and Union Soldiers, 1861- 1865, Volume I. 
(Wilmington, North Carolina:  Broadfoot Publishing Company, 1995).  
5 Duval County Clerk of the Circuit, Official Records (OR) 3737-532, 3751-1188 and 4772-519.  E-Mail, H. Eugene 
Cowger, P.E. to Joel McEachin, February 27, 1998.  Vertical File – Camp Mooney Cemetery, Historic Preservation 
Archives, Jacksonville Planning and Development Department. 
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serving as an outpost and camping grounds for both Confederate and Federal troops 
during the Civil War, the actual physical location has never been determined, but is 
commonly believed to be at or near the site of the cemetery.  In historic documents the 
encampment has been called Camp Mooney, Mooney’s Place, Three-mile point and 
Three-mile run.6        
  

     B  Its location is the site of a significant local, state, or national event. 
 

It is the determination of the Jacksonville Planning and Development Department that the subject 
property at 538 South Ellis Road, the Camp Mooney Cemetery, does not meet this landmark 
criterion. 

      
C  It is identified with a person or persons who significantly contributed to the 

development of the city, state, or nation. 
 
It is the determination of the Jacksonville Planning and Development Department that the subject 
property at 538 South Ellis Road, the Camp Mooney Cemetery, does not meet this landmark 
criterion. 

         
D  It is identified as the work of a master builder, designer, or architect whose individual 

work has influenced the development of the city, state, or nation.  
 
It is the determination of the Jacksonville Planning and Development Department that the subject 
property at 538 South Ellis Road, the Camp Mooney Cemetery, does not meet this landmark 
criterion. 

 
E  Its value as a building is recognized for the quality of its architecture, and it retains 

sufficient elements showing its architectural significance.  
 
 It is the determination of the Jacksonville Planning and Development Department that the 
subject property at 538 South Ellis Road, the Camp Mooney Cemetery, does not meet this 
landmark criterion. 

 
F  It has distinguishing characteristics of an architectural style valuable for the study of a 

period, method of construction, or use of indigenous materials. 
 

6 Schmidt, Lewis G. The Battle of Olustee, The Civil War in Florida, A Military History, Volume II (Allentown, 
Pennsylvania, 1989), pp.19, 22 & 26. 
Blakely, Arch Frederick, Ann Smith Lainhart and Winston Bryant Stephens, Jr., Editors, Rose Cottage Chronicles, 
Civil War Letters of Bryant – Stephens Families of North Florida.  (Gainesville, Florida:  University Press of 
Florida, 1998), pp. 214 & 216. 
The War of the Rebellion, A Compilation of the Official Records of the Union and Confederate Armies. Series F., 
Volume XXXV.  (Washington, D.C.: Government Printing Office, 1891), p. 366. 
Schmidt, Lewis G. Florida’s East Coast, The Civil War in Florida, A Military History, Volume I (Allentown, 
Pennsylvania, 1991), p. 802. 
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It is the determination of the Jacksonville Planning and Development Department that the subject 
property at 538 South Ellis Road, the Camp Mooney Cemetery, does not meet this landmark 
criterion. 
 
G.  Its suitability for preservation or restoration. 
 
Historic cemeteries such as the Camp Mooney Cemetery have long been recognized for 
possessing valuable genealogical information, particularly when state vital statistic records 
including birth and death records were not routinely completed until after 1917.  However, in 
more recent years, cemeteries are being recognized and protected as significant historic 
resources that contribute to understanding our cultural past.  In addition to reflecting burial 
traditions and folk art, historic cemeteries can also provide information on settlement patterns, 
early trade and transportation routes, demographics, as well as epidemiology, or the study of 
the cause, distribution, and control of illnesses. Cemeteries, when properly maintained, can 
contribute valuable open and green spaces in our growing urban and suburban environments.7      
 
The process of designating cemeteries as local landmark sites greatly contributes to the 
recommendations of the report of the Blue-Ribbon Commission on Abandoned and Neglected 
Cemeteries (December 2007), particularly in the areas of identifying, mapping, and recording, 
increased public awareness, protection from development as well as determining and assigning 
responsibilities.  Currently fifteen cemeteries have been designated as local Landmark Sites in 
Jacksonville. Preparing landmark applications and reports requires a significant amount of 
research documenting the history of the specific cemetery, within the general historic context of 
the area.  Properly archived and assimilated this body of information can raise public awareness 
and a degree of protection and preservation through local and state laws.  Since taking ownership 
of the Camp Mooney Cemetery in 2021, the Kirby-Smith Camp 1209 has installed fencing, a 
flagpole, updated signage, as well as the clearing of debris and removing of dead trees.  An on-
going maintenance plan has also been established. 
    

RECOMMENDATION 
 
According to Chapter 307.104 Jacksonville Ordinance Code, properties nominated for landmark 
designation must meet two criteria. Since the property owners for the Camp Mooney Cemetery, 
538 South Ellis Road, sponsored the landmark site designation, at least two of the seven criteria 
must be met.  In reviewing the application, the Planning and Development Department has found 
the application to meet two criteria.  Based on the findings of this report, the Jacksonville 
Planning and Development Department recommends that the Jacksonville Historic Preservation 
Commission approve the designation of the Camp Mooney Cemetery, 538 South Ellis Avenue, 
LS-23-01, as a City of Jacksonville Landmark Site. 
 

 
7 Sharyn Thompson, Florida’s Historic Cemeteries, A Preservation Handbook.  (Tallahassee, Florida:  Historic 
Tallahassee Preservation Board, 1989), pp. 4-5. 
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1

Wells, Arimus - PDCM

To: calvinhart@bellsouth.net
Subject: RE: LS-23-01 Staff Report / Public Hearing Reminder

Calvin, 
 
Please see the findings below: 
 

1. The informational marker at the entrance of the cemetery has been redone to be more historically accurate 
2. The historic marker for Captain Jessie Mooney has been removed. 
3. The memorial plans and markers for Holmes Steele, John Nathan Spearing, Isaac Silcox, Conner Roberts, John 

Sauls, John H. Chase, Samuel A. Cook, William James Gillen, Jr., and William H. Poor have been removed. 
4. Any markers identified as unknown Confederate soldiers are based on previous cement markers that had 

sufficiently eroded to make individual identification impossible. 
5. There is a grouping of markers for five of the Confederate soldiers killed at the Skirmish at McGirts Creek (March 

1, 1864). However, at least two of the five, Joseph Henry Tanner and William Constantine Thomas, have been 
identified as being buried elsewhere.  

6. An unidentified party placed a handmade concrete marker commemorating the five soldiers that died at the 
skirmish 

7. In conclusion, according to the representative of the property owner, all markers and plaques remaining are 
directly associated with individuals buried at Camp Mooney Cemetery.  

 
Best Regards, 
 
Arimus 
-- 
 
 
Arimus T. Wells, MPA 
City Planner Supervisor 
Historic Preservation Section 
Planning and Development Department 
214 North Hogan Street, Suite 300 
Jacksonville, FL 32202 
Office: 904-255-7824 
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II. Designation Application 
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REQUEST FOR DESIGNATION OF LANDMARK 
OR LANDMARK SITE 

1. Name of Proposed Landmark: --- Camp Mooney Cemetery   

 

2. Address or General Location --- 538 Ellis Rd S, Jacksonville, FL 32254  
of Proposed Landmark:   

 

 

3. Name and Address of Owner:  Kirby Smith Camp 1209 
                                                            4884 Victoria Chase Ct 
                                                             Jacksonville, FL 32257 
 
 

4. Name and Address of Applicant (including phone and email): 
Calvin Hart 
4884 Victoria Chase Ct 
Jacksonville, FL 32257 
904- 226-1837 
calvinhart@bellsouth.net 
 

5. Type of Property: Cemetery 
 
 

a. Type of property – Cemetery  
 

 
6. Year of Construction of Building: ---Cemetery started in 1864  

 
 

7. Original Use:   Civil War Outpost – Union/ Confederate – Civil War Training post 
 
 

8. Present Use: Cemetery 
 
 

9. Physical Description (Basic design, construction and condition): .79 acres with 126 
marked graves including Civil War, Spanish America War, WWI and WWII Veterans 
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Request for Designation of Landmark or Landmark Site 
Page 2 

 
10. What is the Historical, Architectural, or Archaeological Significance: 

Please use a continuation sheet if necessary. 
 
Established in 1864, Camp Mooney Cemetery is a .79-acre property with over 126 marked 
gravesites. The cemetery is located just a few blocks north of I-10, at 538 Ellis Road South. The 
cemetery was named for George Mooney whose property it was located within. He was born in 
Ireland 1822.  George and wife Ella appear on the 1860 and 1870 Federal Census and are buried 
in the Catholic Cemetery near Old City Cemetery. George M. Mooney built the Confederate Gun 
Boat which was burned before the occupation of Jacksonville by Union forces.     The cemetery 
was larger but city growth and construction in the area since 1927 has resulted in many graves 
being destroyed or covered over by surrounding buildings.  
It is the final resting place of some most Jacksonville’s prominent citizens from the 1800’s.   
During the Civil War, the site served as a Confederate and Union outpost where hundreds of 
soldiers camped and trained.   In addition to serving as the burial ground for Confederate soldiers 
killed at the Skirmish at Cedar Creek (the largest Civil War battle within Jacksonville city limits), 
Camp Mooney is also the final resting place for soldiers from Spanish American War, as well as 
soldiers from World War I and World War II.  
In 1875, a Christian school was located at Camp Mooney cemetery, with 55 students. 
In 1927, three sisters and a friend, drowned on nearby Clearwater Lake. The girls were boating, 
and someone started rocking the boat in fun. All were thrown into the water but only two could 
swim. They gave their lives trying to save the others.  All four girls are buried at Camp Mooney 
cemetery.  The attending crowd as estimated at 4000.  
 
In 1958, with the pending construction of Interstate-10 (eastern end at present-day I10 & I95) 
Maggie Silcox Lee learned the path of I-10 would pass over and eliminate the Camp Mooney 
cemetery. She contacted Joe Hammond, a former Duval County commissioner, who petitioned 
Tallahassee to change route. Their success resulted in the curve in the highway and preserved the 
cemetery. 
Since acquiring cemetery in 2021, Kirby-Smith Camp 1209 has cleared debris, removed dead 
trees, installed fencing, a flagpole as well as updated signage and historical marker.  Veterans 
who rested in unmarked graves have had headstones installed. The cemetery is maintained by 
monthly mowing, raking and debris removal as needed. 
 
 
 
 
Camp Mooney Cemetery Timeline 
During the Civil War, Camp Mooney was occupied by Union and Confederacy forces 
03/15/1862 Curbo, John (B1815) enlisted at Camp Mooney. Transferred to Co B, Milton 
Artillery, 03/15/1863 (Biographical Rosters of Florida’s Confederate and Union Soldiers 1861-
1865. Hartman & Coles, compliers) (Attachment 1) 
08/16/1863 Winston Stephens letter to Octivia Stephens: “in camp at Mooney’s place 5 miles out 
from Jacksonville” (attachment 2 The Rose Cottage Chronicles) 
03/17/1863 Octivia Stephen’s diary entry “: ….arrived at camps  three miles from Jacksonville in 
the afternoon. Winston and Swep met me at the (train) cars and came here to Mrs. Mooney’s 
place with me, had been here about half an hour when Winston had to go back to 
Jacksonville….”  
03/21/1863 Masters, Bartolo enlisted at Camp Mooney 2nd Florida. Battery, Co A. (Biographical 
Rosters of Florida’s Confederate and Union Soldiers 1861-1865. Hartman & Coles, compliers) 
(attachment 1) 
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Request for Designation of Landmark or Landmark Site 
Page 2 

03/01/1864 Skirmish at McGirts & Cedar Creeks, near Camp Mooney 
03/22/1864 report of Union Major Atheron H Stevens Jr  
03/26/1864 report of Union Col Guy V Henry see (attachment 3) War of the Rebellion: a 
compilation of the Union and Confederate Armies. Series I, Volume XXXV. 1891. pages 364-
367 
03/1864 diary entry of Joseph Wescoat see (attachment 4) The Civil War in Florida: A Military 
History. Volume 1,Florida’s East Coast Part 2. Lewis G Schmidt, 1991 page 802  
George Mooney was a Jacksonville machinist and owned property in the vicinity of current day 
Camp Mooney cemetery. He was born in Ireland 1822.  George and wife Ella appear on the 1860 
& 1870 Federal census.  
03/27/1875 article in The New South (Jacksonville newspaper regarding a Christian school at 
Camp Mooney, near property of J. H. Gardner, ESQ.  As George Mooney passed away between 
the 1870 & 1880 Federal censuses, assume ownership of G Mooney’s property was passed/sold 
to Mr. Gardner. (Attachment 5)  
06/26/1927 Three sisters, Mary 14; Dora 12; Emma 10 Silcox & their friend, Frances Norton 18, 
drowned on nearby Clearwater Lake. The girls were boating, and someone started rocking the 
boat in fun. All were thrown into the water but only 2 could swim. They gave their lives trying to 
save the others.  
 
 
 
06/27/1927 All four girls are buried at Camp Mooney cemetery. The attending crowd as 
estimated at 4000. The cemetery grounds. were much larger then. Growth and construction in the 
area since 1927 has resulted in many graves being destroyed or covered over by surrounding 
buildings.  
07/10/1926 The Mooney subdivision was certified as an addition to the Buenes Aries area. 
(Attachment 6) 
Named streets in this subdivision all have been renamed or no longer exist due to construction in 
the area. The one exception is Gay Ave is present-day Ellis Road S.  
The legal description for Camp Mooney can be found 12-55 19-25-26E Mooneys S/D Cemetery, 
PT CL STS RECD O/R 4772-519. COJ Property 
Appraiser Office. RE# 060209-0100  
1958-1961 with the pending construction of Interstate-10 (eastern end at present-day I10 & I95) 
Maggie Silcox Lee learned the path of I10 would pass over/eliminate the Camp Mooney 
cemetery. She contacted Joe Hammon, a former Duval County commissioner, who petitioned 
Tallahassee to change route. Their success resulted in curve in the highway and preserved the 
cemetery. (Attachment 7) 
02/27/1998 see fax documents (attachment 8) from Gene Cowger, PE to Joel McEachin COJ 
detailing quit-claim documents from various individuals/companies to Maggie Lee, Trustee for 
the Dr. Thomas M. 
Palmer Chapter 2261 United Daughters of the Confederacy (UDC). Those quit claims were 
executed in 1974 09/18/1998 warranty deed (attachment 9) ownership passed from Maggie 
Lee/Dr Thomas M. Palmer UDC Chapter #2261 to the Florida Division United Daughters of the 
Confederacy. 06/28/2001 Historical Cemetery Form (attachment 10)  
01/23/2021 quit claim deed (attachment 11) from Florida Division UDC to Sons of Confederate 
Veterans (SCV) Kirby-Smith Camp 1209….. Since acquiring cemetery, Kirby-Smith Camp 
31209 has cleared debris, removed dead trees, installed a flagpole as well as updated signage. 
Headstones have been installed. The cemetery is maintained by mowing, raking & debris removal 
as needed. 
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III. Legal Description and Location Map 
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Legal Description 

 

12-55 19-2S-26E 

MOONEYS S/D 

CEMETERY,PT CL STS RECD O/R 4772-519 

(EX R/W) 

 

RE # 060209-0100 
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IV. Proof of Public Notice 
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V. List of Property Owners Located within 350 Feet of 

the Proposed Landmark 
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RE LNAME LNAME2 MAIL_ADDR1 MAIL_ADDR2 MAIL_ADDR3 MAIL_CITY MAIL_STATE MAIL_ZIP
059606 0000 2020 ELLIS LLC 546 ELLIS RD S JACKSONVILLE FL 32216
060211 0010 AAA COOPER TRANSPORTATION P O BOX 6827 ATTN TAX DEPT DOTHAN AL 36302
060404 0000 ALTO ASSET COMPANY 1 LLC 5001 PLAZA ON THE LAKE STE 200 AUSTIN TX 78746
059605 0500 BABAJI SHIVRAM USA HOLDINGS INC 570 ELLIS RD S JACKSONVILLE FL 32254
060208 0000 BARTON CHRIS 450 CYNTHIA ST JACKSONVILLE FL 32254-3510
059411 0050 BCEL 10C LLC 7563 PHILIPS HWY STE 208 JACKSONVILLE FL 32256
060397 0000 CARLSON JEFFREY D 3806 COLEBROOKE DR JACKSONVILLE FL 32210-5183
060210 0000 CF REALTY CAPITAL LLP 5209 SAN JOSE BLVD SUITE 101 JACKSONVILLE FL 32207
060206 0000 CITY OF JACKSONVILLE C/O CITY REAL ESTATE DIV 214 N HOGAN ST 10TH FL JACKSONVILLE FL 32202
059402 0000 COBB MAXWELL S LIFE ESTATE 6721 ARQUES RD JACKSONVILLE FL 32205
059607 0000 DOODLEBUG PROPERTIES LLC 261 JEFFERSON AVE ORANGE PARK FL 32065
059605 0150 ENERGY PROPERTIES LLC 7685 103RD ST STE 5 JACKSONVILLE FL 32210
060209 0000 FCLMC LLC 284 EDGEWOOD AVE S JACKSONVILLE FL 32254
060408 0010 GREGORY STEVEN R 512 ERNONA ST JACKSONVILLE FL 32254
060400 0000 HAMILTON JAMES DEREK 503 CYNTHIA ST JACKSONVILLE FL 32254
060208 0120 JACKSON MILLARD OWEN ET AL 468 CYNTHIA ST JACKSONVILLE FL 32254
059403 0000 JAMA DIVERSIFIED CORPORATION ET AL 6721 ARQUES RD JACKSONVILLE FL 32205
060192 0000 JAMC HOLDINGS LLC 8652 CATHEDRAL OAKS PL W JACKSONVILLE FL 32257
060407 0000 LUCRIFEROUS HOLDING LLC PO BOX 147 HUNTINGTON BEACH CA 92648

NORTHWEST RHONDA BOYD 9381 ARBOR OAK LN JACKSONVILLE FL 32208
060406 0000 POSTON KATHERINE 528 ERNONA ST JACKSONVILLE FL 32254-3511
059414 0000 PRUNTY LLC PO BOX 6517 JACKSONVILLE FL 32236-6517
060398 0000 ROWE ANTHONY B 521 CYNTHIA ST JACKSONVILLE FL 32254
060396 0000 SMART BRITTANY 541 CYNTHIA ST JACKSONVILLE FL 32254
060209 0100 SONS OF THE CONFEDERATE VETERANS  KIRBY SMITH CAMP 4884 VICTORIA CHASE CT JACKSONVILLE FL 32257
060395 0000 WARREN SHADEYSHA D 551 CYNTHIA ST JACKSONVILLE FL 32254
060405 0000 WARREN WILLIAM III 1284 MATENGO CIR SAINT JOHNS FL 32259
060399 0000 WHITEHEAD CHRIS 869 B ENGLAND ST JACKSONVILLE FL 32227
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 REPORT OF THE PLANNING AND DEVELOPMENT DEPARTMENT 
 APPLICATION FOR DESIGNATION 
 AS A CITY OF JACKSONVILLE LANDMARK 
 
 
 LM-24-03 
801 North Jefferson Street 
The Whetsonian Building 
Jacksonville, Florida 32202 
 

GENERAL LOCATION: Northeast corner of North Jefferson Street and West Union 
Street in LaVilla immediately west of Downtown 
Jacksonville 

 
 

Prepared in accordance with the JACKSONVILLE ORDINANCE CODE, SECTION 307.104, 
the Jacksonville Planning and Development Department hereby forwards to the Jacksonville 
Historic Preservation Commission, its "Findings, Conclusions and Recommendations" on the 
Landmark Designation, LM-24-03, sponsored by Amon D. Whetstone, agent for the property 
owner, Dorothy Whetstone. 
 
FINDINGS AND CONCLUSIONS 
 
 

(A) Consistent with the JACKSONVILLE ORDINANCE CODE, SECTION 307.104(d), 
the Planning and Development Department determined that the application for 
designation of the property at 801 North Jefferson Street as a Landmark was 
complete.   

 
(B) As required, the Planning and Development Department had signs posted in front of 

the property being considered for designation, as well as sent notices by U.S. Mail to 
each owner of real property within three hundred and fifty (350) feet of the proposed 
landmark.  Notice of the public hearing on the designation of the property at 801 
North Jefferson Street as a Landmark was published in the Financial News and Daily 
Report.  Proof of publication is attached to this report. 

 
(C) Once designated, any activity affecting the exterior of the building and site of the 

proposed landmark at 801 North Jefferson Street will require a Certificate of 
Appropriateness (COA).  All proposed work will be reviewed for consistency with the 
Secretary of the Interior's Standards for Rehabilitation and Guidelines for 
Rehabilitating Historic Buildings.  The review of most routine work scopes including 
repairs, maintenance, alterations of previously altered features, small additions and 
size-limited new construction that would not impact significant historic elements or 
would not be readily street visible can be processed by the Historic Preservation 
Section (HPS) of the Jacksonville Planning and Development Department, but certain 
activities like alterations, additions, new construction, relocation and demolition that 
would be visible from the public right-of way, as well as any work the HPS determines 
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to be potentially in conflict with the Secretary of the Interior Standards, will require  
review by the Jacksonville Historic Preservation Commission.   

 
 The purpose of the historic designation of this site is to provide protection to the 

Whetsonian Building and the old Atlanta Life Insurance Company at 801 North 
Jefferson Street not to discourage or prohibit the future development of the site.  The 
review of work through the COA process is to preserve the historic character, 
architectural features, and materials of this significant structure, as well as, to ensure 
any future development of the site is compatible with and sensitive to this primary 
historic resource. 

 
(D) In preparing the application, the Planning and Development Department has found the 

application to meet two of the seven criteria.  The two criteria include the following. 
 
A. Its value as a significant reminder of the cultural, historical, architectural, or 

archaeological heritage of the City, state or nation. 
 
The Whetstonian Building at 801 North Jefferson Street is one of the few remaining historic 
commercial buildings in LaVilla.    Historically, the LaVilla neighborhood was defined by North 
Clay Street to the east, North Myrtle Avenue to the west, Old Kings Road to the north and 
McCoys Creek to the south.  During Reconstruction, LaVilla began to take on the character that 
has historically defined the neighborhood well into the 20th century.  The northern part of 
LaVilla developed into a vibrant neighborhood that became the social, cultural, and economic 
center of black Jacksonville, a reputation it held until the end of segregation in the 1960s. During 
most of its history, the community was predominantly African American, but also racially and 
ethnically diverse. The neighborhood became home to numerous ethnic groups, the largest being 
East European Jews, who originally lived, worked, and worshiped primarily in the middle 
section of the neighborhood. Becoming a major rail center, the southern part of LaVilla became 
filled with small hotels, rooming houses, restaurants, and other businesses serving the traveling 
public, as well as large warehouses and industrial uses dependent on rail service. Given the 
transient nature of the southern part of the neighborhood, this portion of LaVilla developed a 
notorious reputation for criminal activities.   
 

The most significant legacy of northern LaVilla was its associated with the vibrant musical scene 
that developed from the 1890s until after World War II.  During this period, LaVilla had a variety 
of clubs and venues that featured major blues and jazz performers.  LaVilla’s music legacy were 
planted in the late 19th and early 20th centuries and coincided with the development of LaVilla as 
the commercial, cultural, and social center of Jacksonville's African American community.  Other 
than isolated clubs outside the downtown area such as the Two-Spot and the Havana Club, the 
northern part of LaVilla was the only area in the city where these nationally known blues and jazz 
musicians performed.  The remaining buildings in the neighborhood associated with the era 
include the Richmond Hotel, Genovar’s Hall, the Masonic Temple, Clara White Mission, the 
Central Hotel, and the Maceo Elks Lodge.  
 

In the years between 1896 and 1916 before the widespread availability of electronic recording, 
LaVilla was alive with, music, dance and comedy performances by professional entertainers 
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featured in numerous clubs, vaudeville houses, and other venues such as Frank Crowd’s Bijou 
Theater, later renamed the Globe Theater, that opened in 1909 and its competitor across West 
Ashley Street, the Airdome also opened in 1909 by Louis D. Joel and Morris R. Glickstein.  
Theatrical stock companies and tent shows were an important part of LaVilla’s cultural legacy.  
Some of the shows were produced and managed by Blacks such as the Rabbits Foot, a traveling 
show owned and operated by LaVilla’s pioneer Black promoter, Patrick Henry Chappelle.   
 
During June of 1915, a new attraction, the Strand Theater, opened at 701 West Ashely Street the 
next block down from the Airdome and the Globe Theater.  Owned and operated by the Strand 
Amusement Company under H.S. Walker, the Strand, located at the corner of West Ashley Street 
and North Jefferson Street, opened on June 12, 1915.  The Strand continued as a movie house for 
decades before finally closing with the building being demolished in 1969. 1  The largest venue 
was the Knights of Pythias Hall at 727-33 West Ashley Street which was built in 1921 by 
Jacksonville general contractor, P.J. McCullough.  Crowned with a stepped parapet wall, the five-
story building had three storefronts on the first story, five to six apartments on each floor of the 
second, third and fourth stories and a large hall, dining room and kitchen on the fifth.  A 
distinctive feature of the building was the full-width balconies on second to the fifth stories that 
cantilevered over West Ashley Street.  On the first story, an arcade provided elevator access to the 
upper floors, as well as to three more stores.  Demolished in 1957, the first story of the Knights of 
Pythias Hall housed numerous businesses over the years such as Dr. James D. Patterson’s Drug 
Store, Sentinel Publishing Company, White Front Pool Parlor, and the Peoples Dressmaking.2 
 
Playing in LaVilla during this time were nationally recognized performers such as Billy 
Kersands, Gertude “Ma” Rainey, Ferdinand “Jelly Roll” Morton, and Jacksonville resident, 
Arthur “Blind Blake” Phelps, who became widely known for his “piano sounding” fast guitar 
style.  In the 1920s and 30s, the big venues, such as the Knights of Pythias Hall on West Ashley 
Street and the Odds Fellows Hall on North Pearl Street, featured such nationally known 
performers as Cab Calloway, Billie Holiday, Count Basie, Nat King Cole, Louis Armstrong, Ella 
Fitzgerald, and Duke Ellington 3 
 
By the 1930s and 40s, LaVilla had become a stop along the Chitlin Circuit.  Named after the 
Southern cuisine made from pig intestine, also spelled Chitterlings, the unofficial circuit was a 
connection of performing venues that featured Black entertainment within the safe environment 
of the Black community.  Performers that followed the Chitlin Circuit usually started their tour in 
Baltimore or the mid-Atlantic region then traveled through the South before swinging west to 
Texas and north to Chicago.  The name probably came from many of these venues offering soul 

 
1 Peter Dunbaugh Smith, Ashley Street Blues:  Racial Uplift and the Commodification of Vernacular Performances 
in LaVilla, Florida, 1896 – 1916, Dissertation Submitted to the Interdisciplinary Program in the Humanities in the 
Partial Fulfillment for the Degree of Doctor of Philosophy, Florida State University, College of Arts and Science, 
2006, pp. 99 – 101. 
2 Jacksonville Building Permit Records, #369, 1921. 
   Mason, p. 16. 
3 Smith, pp. 3, 20 – 25, 29, 40 – 44, 67, 75 – 78, 81 – 86, 152, 159 & 160,   
Francis Davis, The History of the Blues, The Roots, The Music, The People from Charley Patton to Robert Cray.  
(New York:  Hyperson, 1995), pp. 28 & 29,  
Eileen Southern, The Music of Black American, A History.  (New York: W.W. Norton & Company, 1971), pp. 47, 
48, 51, 161 & 162, 116 & 117, 146, 154, 183 -185, 229, 237, 238, 245, 251, 270, 285 & 291. 
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food such as chitterlings.  Like the humble chitlins, the shows on the circuit were considered by 
some as being second rate and since in segregated neighborhoods under the radar screen of the 
larger white community.  Most of the Black communities along the Chitlin Circuit had a central 
avenue called the “stroll” where most Black businesses and venues were located.  The “stroll” in 
LaVilla was West Ashely Street.4   
 
“Stroll” in some other cities include Beale Street in Memphis, Indiana Avenue in Indianapolis’s 
Bronzeville, Farish Street in Jackson, Mississippi, and Auburn Avenue, “Sweet Auburn” in 
Atlanta, Georgia. The “stroll” such as West Ashley Street was lined with bars, restaurants, cafes, 
barbershops, clothing stores and theaters which attracted large crowds, particularly on Saturday 
night and the Monday night after Easter.  Alex McBride, who performed in clubs in the area, 
stated “Ashley Street was just like a flower garden, everybody looking the best they could look”.5  
During the 1930s and 40s, the “stroll” in LaVilla included such popular clubs and venues as 
Lenape Tavern, The Top Hat, the Bronx, Emanuel’s Tap Room, and the Knights of Pythias.  It 
was during this period that LaVilla, specifically West Ashley Street, acquired such nicknames as 
the “Little Harlem of the South”, “Jacksonville’s Harlem”, Jacksonville’s Answer to Harlem” 
and the “Great Black Way”, a reference to Broadway’s the Great White Way.6 
 
Many of the venues, clubs, hotels, and restaurants associated with the Chitlin Circuit tended to 
concentrate in 600 and 700 block of West Ashley Street, “the Stroll” and the blocks of North 
Broad Street.  The north side of the 600 block of West Ashley Street included the Hollywood 
Music Street opened in the 1920s by Joe Higdon to promote black music and to bring quality 
black musicians to LaVilla.  In the same building were Adolph’s Beauty Products and Florida 
Cut-Price Pharmacy.  Manuel’s Taproom at 622-626 West Ashley Street managed by co-owner, 
Chula Papa Rivera, opened 24 hours for drinks, dining and dancing, and according to Crisis 
Magazine, “the finest of its kind in the South” horseshoe-shaped bar, back room for cards, dice, 
and slot machines, upstairs Blue Room with stage for performers – live radio broadcast on 
Station WRHC.  attracted a well-dressed crowd in tailored clothing.  In the same block as 
Manuel’s Taproom were Hotel Eggmont, Brad’s Café, the Artistic Barbershop, the John Betsch 
Place, Carl, and Daisy Ford’s, “Bubber’s Coffee Shop.7   
 
The popular three-story Richmond Hotel, which attracted many jazz and blues greats during the 
1930s including Duke Ellington, Cab Calloway, Ella Fitzgerald, and Billie Holiday, was built in 
1909 at 420 North Broad Street, immediately adjacent to the Masonic Temple.  In addition to a 
third floor ball room, a tea room and forty-eight rooms, the first floor housed a variety of 
businesses over the years such as a candy manufacturer, cigar maker, barber, tailor, insurance 
company and Vanderhorst, which has been called by one trade journal as “the largest black-
owned shoe store in the Country”.8  With the decline of LaVilla, the Richmond Hotel closed in 

 
4 Preston Lauterback, The Chitlin Circuit, and the Road to Rock N Roll (New York:  W.W. Norton & Company, 
Inc., 2011), pp. 9, 31 -36, 41, 54 & 55, 66-72,88 & 89, 91, 101 103, 115, 162, 267. 
The Crisis Magazine, National Association for the Advancement of Colored People (NAACP), 1942, pp. 14 & 31. 
5 The Florida Times Union, February 1, 1991, A-2. 
6 The Florida Times Union, July 26, 1998, Page E-1. 
Mason, p. 9. 
7 Florida Times Union, February 1, 1991, A-2. 
Mason, p. 14. 
8 Florida Times Union, June 6, 1993, D-1. 
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1970 and was used as a furniture showroom and storage facility.  In its 1942 edition that focused 
on Jacksonville, the Crisis Magazine featured the Richmond Hotel as an “outstanding hotel for 
colored people in Jacksonville’.  It was located “close to all principal Negro businesses, 
theaters, and churches, and less than five minutes’ drive from the railroad terminal.  Most of its 
48 rooms have running water, with many bathrooms adjacent.  The Richmond Hotel boasts a 
quiet, homelike atmosphere.  A Tea Room is operated for the convenience of guests.”9 
 
Although currently gutted from a failed rehabilitation attempt, Genovar’s Hall is one of the 
largest and most well-known of the Chitlin era hotels.  The actual date of construction for 
Genovar’s Hall at 644 West Ashley Street has not been determined.  The first definitive listing of 
Genovar’s Hall at the southeast corner of West Ashley Street and Jefferson Street (Hawk Street) 
in the city directories was in 1895 which listed Genovar Brothers (grocers) at that location.  
Harry Finkelstein, who later had his name inscribed on the central dormer of the west elevation 
facing North Jefferson Street, purchased Genovar’s Hall in 1919.  Harry Finkelstein, who 
operated a pawnshop at 633 West Bay Street, apparently rented or leased Genovar’s Hall for a 
variety of commercial and residential uses.  Members of the Finkelstein family kept ownership 
of Genovar’s Hall until sold to the City of Jacksonville during the 1990’s.  
 
In 1933 or 34, former railroad porter, Jack D. Wynn, opened the Wynn Hotel on the second and 
third floors with the Lenape Tavern being located on the first floor.  According to oral tradition, 
the Wynn Hotel, which operated under that name until 1941, was a popular lodging spot for 
some of these early jazz performers playing in LaVilla and the surrounding area.  Reportedly, 
Louis Armstrong, who played at the Knights of Pythias Hall at 733 West Ashley Street, would 
prefer the Wynn Hotel to other more “upscale establishments” since it was located closer to the 
street action generated by such nearby entertainment amenities as the Hollywood Music Store, 
The Top Hat, Manuel’s, and the Bronx.10   
 
Located in front of Genovar’s Hall near the intersection of West Ashley Street and North 
Jefferson Street were two hitching rails constructed of four-inch galvanized pipes.  According to 
oral tradition, these rails were called the “rails of hope” since many waiters and musicians would 
hang out in front of these hitching posts waiting for employment offers.  One such occupant of 
the “rails” was a young, blind musician by the name of R. C. Robinson, now professionally 
known as Ray Charles.  Born in 1930 in Albany, Georgia, Ray Charles moved with his family to 
Greenville, Florida whereby the age of seven he had progressively lost his vision due to 
glaucoma.  In 1937, R.C. Robinson was sent to the Florida School for the Deaf and Blind in St. 
Augustine, Florida where he attended until the death of his mother in 1945.  Fifteen years old at 
that time, R.C. Robinson moved to Jacksonville in 1945to pursue a career as a musician.  He 
lived with family friends at 633 West Church Street directly behind Genovar’s Hall, which at 
that time still housed the popular Lenape Tavern.  While in LaVilla, Robinson hung around the 
Musician Union office (Local 632) at Clara White where he honed his playing skills and 

 
9 Wood, p. 97  
   The Crisis Magazine, p. 
10 Vertical File – Genovar’s Hall, Historic Preservation Archives, Jacksonville Planning and Development 
Department. 
Florida Times Union / Jacksonville Journal, November 9, 1986, p. E-1. 
Wayne W. Wood.  Jacksonville’s Architectural Heritage Landmarks for the Future.  (Jacksonville, Florida:  
University of North Florida Press, 1989), p. 92. 
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provided the opportunity to back up some of these musicians at local clubs.  In 1946 Robinson 
left Jacksonville to go on tour of central Florida with Little Louis, “Tiny” York.  After playing 
piano as sideman to several well-known entertainers, R.C. Robinson went on to stardom as Ray 
Charles.11 
 
With the end of state sponsored segregation, many African American residents and businesses 
left the LaVilla area to seek opportunities in other parts of the city.  As a result, the economic 
and social vitality of LaVilla declined resulting in marginal businesses or empty commercial 
buildings and a predominance of low-income rental units. Continued lack of investment fostered 
significant deterioration of LaVilla’s building fabric resulting in numerous demolitions.  
Beginning in the 1990s LaVilla underwent major redevelopment as part of the River City 
Renaissance Program. The redevelopment took an urban renewal approach resulting in the 
demolition of nearly all residences and a significant number of commercial buildings to 
accommodate open space for new construction.  The largest project in the redevelopment of 
LaVilla was the construction of the LaVilla School of the Arts (2000).  Using a suburban 
development model, the school was located on a significant amount of property, which resulted 
in fracturing the traditional street grid and destroying much of the Ashley Street “Stroll.” This 
significant disruption of the street grid impacted connectivity within LaVilla and reduced its 
original sense of place. 
 

Except for several landmark structures and a cluster of older commercial buildings along North 
Broad Street and North Jefferson Street, LaVilla is composed of large vacant parcels and a 
scattering of new construction, primarily apartments and offices.  Significant buildings and sites 
that remain are spread out and disconnected except for those in the cluster of historic buildings 
along North Broad Street and North Jefferson Street. The remaining buildings reflect the once 
vibrant commercial and institutional uses found in this part of the neighborhood.  
 
Constructed in c. 1927, the Whetsonian Building shared a similar history found in other parts of 
northern LaVilla and was part of the rich cultural tradition of the area.  Common at the time of 
construction, the building was mix use with commercial on the first floor and residential on the 
second.  From 1928 until the end of the historic period (1974), the Whetsonian had housed a 
variety of small businesses owned or catering to northern LaVilla’s Black residents.  Well into 
the 1950s, the building always housed a grocery store at 801 North Jefferson Street starting with 
John Abraham Grocery Store in 1928, later owned and ran by M. Eswood, John Tubel, Harold L. 
Friedlin, and Louie’s Grocery Store and Market.  Other long-term businesses included McNeill’s 
Drug Company, owned, and operated by Gertrude H. McNeill; Edna Chandler, hairdresser; 
Continental Investment Company, and E.&M. Beauty Salon.  Different residents were listed each 
year in the city directories as well.  Another established business that operated out of 801 North 
Jefferson Street was Bill’s Barbecue that opened in 1949 and stayed at that location until 1973.  
The Apothecary Shop (pharmacy) opened in the Whetsonian in 1955 and was in business at that 
address until 1973. In 1975 only two businesses were listed, Broadcast T.V. Shop and the Starlite 
Diner. By 1978, the Starlite Diner was replaced by Jim’s Diner which was still in business in 

 
11 Michael Lydon, Ray Charles, Man and Music.  (New York:  Riverhead Books, Penguin Putnam, Inc., 1998), pp. 
29 – 38. 
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1985.  By the late 1980s, the city directories listed no businesses or residents at 801 North 
Jefferson Street.12 
 
The building took on a new significance with its purchase by Walter Whetstone in 1998.  Born in 
Jacksonville in January of 1937, Walter Whetstone attended Oakland Elementary, and Matthew 
W. Gilbert High School in East Jacksonville.  Starting at the age of fourteen he worked as a 
Western Union bicycle messenger before serving in the U.S. Army at the age of twenty-three.  
Around this time, Whetstone married Dorothy Jean Thomas in 1959 that continued for 59 years 
until his death in 2018. After his military service he continued working as a bicycle messenger, 
as well as part time with the Gulf Life Insurance Company while attending Edward Waters 
College in the evenings.  After graduating from Edward Waters College in 1968, Whetstone 
began working full time with Gulf Life Insurance Company.  During his successful career as 
agent with the company, he won numerous awards such as the life membership of the Million 
Dollar Round Table, a financial professionals’ organization and selected for the Gulf Life 
Insurance Company Hall of Fame.  Walter Whetstone also was involved in community service 
working with the Boys Scouts of America, 100 Black Men of Jacksonville and the David H. 
Dwight Young Men Christian Association (YMCA).13 
 
Although living in Springfield, Whetstone purchased the condemned two-story brick building at 
801 North Jefferson Street, northeast corner of North Jefferson Street and West Union Street.  
Condemned and slated for demolition, Whetstone at the age of 61 saved the building at the last 
minute.  The building’s sewer lines were disconnected in anticipation of demolition.  He opened 
the interior of the building by removing walls between three of the commercial units.  With the 
purchase of the building, he began to turn it into one of the most recognizable landmarks in 
Downtown Jacksonville.  Charlie Whetstone, his father, drove an ice truck and began to pick up 
a variety of things thrown out by others.  Walter continued this tradition but added antiques, 
artifacts and art obtained from thrift stores, antique stores, garage sales and estate sales.  Each 
item was selectively displayed on the interior and exterior of the building creating an eclectic 
collection that turned the building into a single work of folk art.  Known for his kindness and 
gracefulness, Whetstone was quick to invite curious visitors attracted to the building to come in 
and review the collection in more detail.  He also stated that if James Smithson could have his 
collection at the Smithsonian Institute, then he could display his at the Whetstonian.14  
 
The building and its eccentric collection drew the attention of Mike Wolfe and Frank Fritz who 
visited the Whetsonian as part of their show, “American Pickers”.  Wolfe aptly described 
Whetstone on his show, “You can tell that Walter has the eye of an artist”.  “The way he’s 
placed them almost transcends them into art.  What Walter did was genius. He surrounded 

 
12 Jacksonville City Directories, 1926 to 1989. 
13 Walter Whetstone Obituary, January 7, 1927 – May 4, 2018, Aaron and Burney Funeral Home and Cremation 
Services (Obituary/Walter -Whetstone/Sympathy – Landing. 
14 “LaVilla:  Whetsonian”, Tim Gilmore, 10/3/2012, https://jaxpsychogeo.com/the-center-of-the-city/Whetsonian. 
“LaVilla: Whetsonian’s Last Days? The Mural of Whetstone’s Life”, Tim Gilmore, 11/18/2016. 
https://jaxpsychogeo.com/the-center-of-the-city/Whetsonian. 
Jacksonville.com, The Florida Times Union, “The Whetstonian, A Masterpiece of Outside Art and a Treasure Trove 
of Collective History”, Tim Gilmore, December 30, 2016. 
Jacksonville.com, The Florida Times Union, “Curious Jax: The Whetsonian Was His Smithsonian”, Sandy 
Strickland, February 17, 2020.   

437



 

 
Page 8 

himself with his collection but did it in a way for others to enjoy it too” (Strickland).    As a folk 
artist Whetstone is part of tradition of “outsider artist” with no formal art education or training 
who produce works for the sake of expressing their creativity rather than necessarily for money 
or fame. The Whetsonian has been described as a “masterpiece of outsider art” (Gilmore).15 
 
Whetstone’s collection space also included the old Atlanta Life Insurance Company building 
next door at the southeast corner of North Jefferson Street and West State Street.  Also purchased 
by Whetstone in 1998, the Mid-Modern style building was constructed by W.G. Lumpkin, Jr. in 
1965 from a design by Jacksonville architect, Emilio Zeller III.16 Originating from the Atlanta 
Benevolent and Protective Association formed in 1905, the Atlanta Life Insurance Company was 
founded in 1922 by former slave, Alonzo Herndon, who became Atlanta’s most wealthy African 
American.17 As part of their expansion into other states, the Atlanta Life Insurance Company 
acquired Jacksonville based, Afro-American Life Insurance Company in the 1990s.            
             
B  Its location is the site of a significant local, state, or national event. 
 
 It is the determination of the Jacksonville Planning and Development Department that the 
subject property at 801 North Jefferson Street, the Whetstonian Building, does not meet this 
landmark criterion. 

 
C  It is identified with a person or persons who significantly contributed to the 

development of the city, state, or nation. 
 
 It is the determination of the Jacksonville Planning and Development Department that the 
subject property at 801 North Jefferson Street, the Whetstonian Building, does not meet this 
landmark criterion. 

 
D  It is identified as the work of a master builder, designer, or architect whose individual 

work has influenced the development of the city, state, or nation.  
 
It is the determination of the Jacksonville Planning and Development Department that the subject 
property at 801 North Jefferson Street, the Whetstonian Building, does not meet this landmark 
criterion. 
 
E  Its value as a building is recognized for the quality of its architecture, and it retains 

sufficient elements showing its architectural significance. 
 
 It is the determination of the Jacksonville Planning and Development Department that the 
subject property at 801 North Jefferson Street, the Whetstonian Building, does not meet this 
landmark criterion. 
 
 

 
15 Ibid. 
16 Jacksonville Building Permit, #189, April 2, 1965. 
17 https://en.wikipedia.org/w/index.php?title=Atlanta_Life&oldid=1182376219 
 

438



 

 
Page 9 

F  It has distinguishing characteristics of an architectural style valuable for the study of a 
period, method of construction, or use of indigenous materials. 

 
It is the determination of the Jacksonville Planning and Development Department that the subject 
property at 801 North Jefferson Street, the Whetstonian Building, does not meet this landmark 
criterion. 
 
G.  Its suitability for preservation or restoration. 
 
In utilizing this criterion, it has been the practice of the Planning and Development Department 
to evaluate proposed landmarks based on evidence of significant exterior alterations that have 
negatively impacted character-defining features, as well as represent alterations difficult, costly, 
or impossible to reverse.  Further, the degree and nature of any exterior deterioration, as well as 
the evidence of long term and potentially on-going neglect are also a factor in evaluating 
potential landmarks for their suitability for preservation or restoration. 
  
Both the Whetstonian and the old Atlanta Life Insurance Company have been altered in different 
ways, usually for displaying the collection or for security reasons.  However, the significance of 
both buildings has grown beyond its architecture but now how it functions as a single work of 
folk art.  Therefore, its preservation has been focused on preserving the buildings themselves but 
also to incorporate the collection into future reuse and rehabilitation plans.  In the current plans 
the first floor of the Whetstonian will house a food court providing affordable dining with the 
second being used for public gatherings and meetings.  The third floor will be a rooftop cigar 
lounge that will feature vintage whisky, spirits, beer, and wine along with a humidor to display 
prime cigars.  The old Atlanta Life Insurance Company will house an administrative office and a 
small museum.  The Whetsonian collection will be inventoried and displayed on walls and the 
small museum or appropriately stored as needed.  
 

 
RECOMMENDATION 

 
Since the agent of the property owner is the sponsor of the designation, at least two of the seven 
criteria must be met.  In reviewing the application, the Planning and Development Department 
has found the application to meet two of the seven criteria.  Based on the findings of this report, 
the Jacksonville Planning and Development Department recommends that the Jacksonville 
Historic Preservation Commission APPROVE the designation of 801 North Jefferson Street, the 
Whetstonian, (LM-24-03) as a City of Jacksonville Landmark. 
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 REPORT OF THE PLANNING AND DEVELOPMENT DEPARTMENT 
 APPLICATION FOR DESIGNATION 
 AS A CITY OF JACKSONVILLE LANDMARK 
 
 
 LM-24-05 
821 North Jefferson Street 
The Atlanta Life Insurance Company Building 
Jacksonville, Florida 32202 
 

GENERAL LOCATION: Southeast corner of North Jefferson Street and West State 
Street in  LaVilla immediately west of Downtown 
Jacksonville 

 
 

Prepared in accordance with the JACKSONVILLE ORDINANCE CODE, SECTION 307.104, 
the Jacksonville Planning and Development Department hereby forwards to the Jacksonville 
Historic Preservation Commission, its "Findings, Conclusions and Recommendations" on the 
Landmark Designation, LM-24-05, sponsored by Amon D. Whetstone, agent for the property 
owner, Dorothy Whetstone. 
 
FINDINGS AND CONCLUSIONS 
 
 

(A) Consistent with the JACKSONVILLE ORDINANCE CODE, SECTION 307.104(d), 
the Planning and Development Department determined that the application for 
designation of the property at 821 North Jefferson Street as a Landmark was 
complete.   

 
(B) As required, the Planning and Development Department had signs posted in front of 

the property being considered for designation, as well as sent notices by U.S. Mail to 
each owner of real property within three hundred and fifty (350) feet of the proposed 
landmark.  Notice of the public hearing on the designation of the property at 821 
North Jefferson Street as a Landmark was published in the Financial News and Daily 
Report.  Proof of publication is attached to this report. 

 
(C) Once designated, any activity affecting the exterior of the building and site of the 
proposed landmark at 821 North Jefferson Street will require a Certificate of 
Appropriateness (COA).  All proposed work will be reviewed for consistency with the 
Secretary of the Interior's Standards for Rehabilitation and Guidelines for 
Rehabilitating Historic Buildings.  The review of most routine work scopes including 
repairs, maintenance, alterations of previously altered features, small additions and 
size-limited new construction that would not impact significant historic elements or 
would not be readily street visible can be processed by the Historic Preservation 
Section (HPS) of the Jacksonville Planning and Development Department, but certain 
activities like alterations, additions, new construction, relocation and demolition that 
would be visible from the public right-of way, as well as any work the HPS determines 
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to be potentially in conflict with the Secretary of the Interior Standards, will require  
review by the Jacksonville Historic Preservation Commission.   
 
The purpose of the historic designation of this site is to provide protection to the 
Atlanta Life Insurance Company at 821 North Jefferson Street not to discourage or 
prohibit the future development of the site.  The review of work through the COA 
process is to preserve the historic character, architectural features, and materials of this 
significant structure, as well as, to ensure any future development of the site is 
compatible with and sensitive to this primary historic resource. 
 

(D) In preparing the application, the Planning and Development Department has found the 
application to meet two of the seven criteria.  The two criteria include the following. 

 
A. Its value as a significant reminder of the cultural, historical, architectural, or 

archaeological heritage of the City, state or nation. 
 
The Atlanta Life Insurance Company Building at 821 North Jefferson Street is one of the few 
remaining commercial buildings built in the historic period, up to 1974, in LaVilla.    
Historically, the LaVilla neighborhood was defined by North Clay Street to the east, North 
Myrtle Avenue to the west, Old Kings Road to the north and McCoys Creek to the south.  During 
Reconstruction, LaVilla began to take on the character that has historically defined the 
neighborhood well into the 20th century.  The northern part of LaVilla developed into a vibrant 
neighborhood that became the social, cultural, and economic center of black Jacksonville, a 
reputation it held until the end of segregation in the 1960s. During most of its history, the 
community was predominantly African American, but also racially and ethnically diverse. The 
neighborhood became home to numerous ethnic groups, the largest being East European Jews, 
who originally lived, worked, and worshiped primarily in the middle section of the 
neighborhood. Becoming a major rail center, the southern part of LaVilla became filled with 
small hotels, rooming houses, restaurants, and other businesses serving the traveling public, as 
well as large warehouses and industrial uses dependent on rail service. Given the transient nature 
of the southern part of the neighborhood, this portion of LaVilla developed a notorious 
reputation for criminal activities.   
 

The most significant legacy of northern LaVilla was its associated with the vibrant musical scene 
that developed from the 1890s until after World War II.  During this period, LaVilla had a variety 
of clubs and venues that featured major blues and jazz performers.  LaVilla’s music legacy were 
planted in the late 19th and early 20th centuries and coincided with the development of LaVilla as 
the commercial, cultural, and social center of Jacksonville's African American community.  Other 
than isolated clubs outside the downtown area, such as the Two-Spot and the Havana Club, the 
northern part of LaVilla was the only area in the city where these nationally known blues and jazz 
musicians performed.  The remaining buildings in the neighborhood associated with the era 
include the Richmond Hotel, Genovar’s Hall, the Masonic Temple, Clara White Mission, the 
Central Hotel, and the Maceo Elks Lodge.  
 

In the years between 1896 and 1916 before the widespread availability of electronic recording, 
LaVilla was alive with, music, dance and comedy performances by professional entertainers 
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featured in numerous clubs, vaudeville houses, and other venues such as Frank Crowd’s Bijou 
Theater, later renamed the Globe Theater, that opened in 1909 and its competitor across West 
Ashley Street, the Airdome also opened in 1909 by Louis D. Joel and Morris R. Glickstein.  
Theatrical stock companies and tent shows were an important part of LaVilla’s cultural legacy.  
Some of the shows were produced and managed by Blacks such as the Rabbits Foot, a traveling 
show owned and operated by LaVilla’s pioneer Black promoter, Patrick Henry Chappelle.   
 
During June of 1915, a new attraction, the Strand Theater, opened at 701 West Ashely Street the 
next block down from the Airdome and the Globe Theater.  Owned and operated by the Strand 
Amusement Company under H.S. Walker, the Strand, located at the corner of West Ashley Street 
and North Jefferson Street, opened on June 12, 1915.  The Strand continued as a movie house for 
decades before finally closing with the building being demolished in 1969. 1  The largest venue 
was the Knights of Pythias Hall at 727-33 West Ashley Street which was built in 1921 by 
Jacksonville general contractor, P.J. McCullough.  Crowned with a stepped parapet wall, the five-
story building had three storefronts on the first story, five to six apartments on each floor of the 
second, third and fourth stories and a large hall, dining room and kitchen on the fifth.  A 
distinctive feature of the building was the full-width balconies on second to the fifth stories that 
cantilevered over West Ashley Street.  On the first story, an arcade provided elevator access to the 
upper floors, as well as to three more stores.  Demolished in 1957, the first story of the Knights of 
Pythias Hall housed numerous businesses over the years such as Dr. James D. Patterson’s Drug 
Store, Sentinel Publishing Company, White Front Pool Parlor, and the Peoples Dressmaking.2 
 
Playing in LaVilla during this time were nationally recognized performers such as Billy 
Kersands, Gertude “Ma” Rainey, Ferdinand “Jelly Roll” Morton, and Jacksonville resident, 
Arthur “Blind Blake” Phelps, who became widely known for his “piano-sounding” fast guitar 
style.  In the 1920s and 30s, the big venues, such as the Knights of Pythias Hall on West Ashley 
Street and the Odds Fellows Hall on North Pearl Street, featured such nationally known 
performers as Cab Calloway, Billie Holiday, Count Basie, Nat King Cole, Louis Armstrong, Ella 
Fitzgerald, and Duke Ellington 3 
 
By the 1930s and 40s, LaVilla had become a stop along the Chitlin Circuit.  Named after the 
Southern cuisine made from pig intestine, also spelled Chitterlings, the unofficial circuit was a 
connection of performing venues that featured Black entertainment within the safe environment 
of the Black community.  Performers that followed the Chitlin Circuit usually started their tour in 
Baltimore or the mid-Atlantic region then traveled through the South before swinging west to 

 
1Peter Dunbaugh Smith, Ashley Street Blues:  Racial Uplift and the Commodification of Vernacular Performances 
in LaVilla, Florida, 1896 – 1916, Dissertation Submitted to the Interdisciplinary Program in the Humanities in the 
Partial Fulfillment for the Degree of Doctor of Philosophy, Florida State University, College of Arts and Science, 
2006 pp. 99 – 101. 
2 Jacksonville Building Permit Records, #369, 1921. 
   Herman ‘Skip’ Mason, African American Life in Jacksonville.  (Charleston, South Carolina:  Arcadia Publishing 
Company, 1997), 16. 
3 Smith, pp. 3, 20 – 25, 29, 40 – 44, 67, 75 – 78, 81 – 86, 152, 159 & 160,   
Francis Davis, The History of the Blues, The Roots, The Music, The People from Charley Patton to Robert Cray.  
(New York:  Hyperson, 1995), pp. 28 & 29,  
Eileen Southern, The Music of Black American, A History.  (New York: W.W. Norton & Company, 1971), pp. 47, 
48, 51, 161 & 162, 116 & 117, 146, 154, 183 -185, 229, 237, 238, 245, 251, 270, 285 & 291. 
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Texas and north to Chicago.  The name probably came from many of these venues offering soul 
food such as chitterlings.  Like the humble chitlins, the shows on the circuit were considered by 
some as being second rate and since in segregated neighborhoods under the radar screen of the 
larger white community.  Most of the black communities along the Chitlin Circuit had a central 
avenue called the “stroll” where most black businesses and venues were located.  The “stroll” in 
LaVilla was West Ashely Street.4   
 
“Stroll” in some other cities include Beale Street in Memphis, Indiana Avenue in Indianapolis’s 
Bronzeville, Farish Street in Jackson, Mississippi, and Auburn Avenue, “Sweet Auburn” in 
Atlanta, Georgia. The “stroll” such as West Ashley Street was lined with bars, restaurants, cafes, 
barbershops, clothing stores and theaters which attracted large crowds, particularly on Saturday 
night and the Monday night after Easter.  Alex McBride, who performed in clubs in the area, 
stated “Ashley Street was just like a flower garden, everybody looking the best they could look”.5  
During the 1930s and 40s, the “stroll” in LaVilla included such popular clubs and venues as 
Lenape Tavern, The Top Hat, the Bronx, Emanuel’s Tap Room, and the Knights of Pythias.  It 
was during this period that LaVilla, specifically West Ashley Street, acquired such nicknames as 
the “Little Harlem of the South”, “Jacksonville’s Harlem”, Jacksonville’s Answer to Harlem” 
and the “Great Black Way”, a reference to Broadway’s the Great White Way.6 
 
Many of the venues, clubs, hotels, and restaurants associated with the Chitlin Circuit tended to 
concentrate in the 600 and 700 block of West Ashley Street, “the Stroll” and the blocks of North 
Broad Street.  The north side of the 600 block of West Ashley Street included the Hollywood 
Music Street that opened in the 1920s by Joe Higdon to promote black music and to bring quality 
black musicians to LaVilla.  In the same building were Adolph’s Beauty Products and Florida 
Cut-Price Pharmacy.  Manuel’s Taproom at 622-626 West Ashley Street managed by co-owner, 
Chula Papa Rivera, opened 24 hours for drinks, dining and dancing, and according to Crisis 
Magazine, “the finest of its kind in the South” horseshoe-shaped bar, back room for cards, dice, 
and slot machines, upstairs Blue Room with stage for performers – live radio broadcast on 
Station WRHC.  attracted a well-dressed crowd in tailored clothing.  In the same block as 
Manuel’s Taproom were Hotel Eggmont, Brad’s Café, the Artistic Barbershop, the John Betsch 
Place, Carl, and Daisy Ford’s, “Bubber’s Coffee Shop.7   
 
The popular three-story Richmond Hotel, which attracted many jazz and blues greats during the 
1930s including Duke Ellington, Cab Calloway, Ella Fitzgerald, and Billie Holiday, was built in 
1909 at 420 North Broad Street, immediately adjacent to the Masonic Temple.  In addition to a 
third floor ball room, a tea room and forty-eight rooms, the first floor housed a variety of 
businesses over the years such as a candy manufacturer, cigar maker, barber, tailor, insurance 
company and Vanderhorst, which has been called by one trade journal as “the largest black-

 
4 Preston Lauterback, The Chitlin Circuit, and the Road to Rock N Roll (New York:  W.W. Norton & Company, 
Inc., 2011), pp. 9, 31 -36, 41, 54 & 55, 66-72,88 & 89, 91, 101 103, 115, 162, 267. 
The Crisis Magazine, National Association for the Advancement of Colored People (NAACP), 1942, pp. 14 & 31. 
5 The Florida Times Union, February 1, 1991, A-2. 
6 The Florida Times Union, July 26, 1998, Page E-1. 
Mason, p. 9. 
7 Florida Times Union, February 1, 1991, A-2. 
Mason, p. 14. 
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owned shoe store in the Country”.8  With the decline of LaVilla, the Richmond Hotel closed in 
1970 and was used as a furniture showroom and storage facility.  In its 1942 edition that focused 
on Jacksonville, the Crisis Magazine featured the Richmond Hotel as an “outstanding hotel for 
colored people in Jacksonville’.  It was located “close to all principal Negro businesses, 
theaters, and churches, and less than five minutes’ drive from the railroad terminal.  Most of its 
48 rooms have running water, with many bathrooms adjacent.  The Richmond Hotel boasts a 
quiet, homelike atmosphere.  A Tea Room is operated for the convenience of guests.”9 
 
Although currently gutted from a failed rehabilitation attempt, Genovar’s Hall is one of the most 
well-known of the Chitlin era hotels.  The actual date of construction for Genovar’s Hall at 644 
West Ashley Street has not been determined.  The first definitive listing of Genovar’s Hall at the 
southeast corner of West Ashley Street and North Jefferson Street (Hawk Street) in the city 
directories was in 1895 which listed Genovar Brothers (grocers) at that location.  Harry 
Finkelstein, who later had his name inscribed on the central dormer of the west elevation facing 
North Jefferson Street, purchased Genovar’s Hall in 1919.  Harry Finkelstein, who operated a 
pawnshop at 633 West Bay Street, apparently rented or leased Genovar’s Hall for a variety of 
commercial and residential uses.  Members of the Finkelstein family kept ownership of 
Genovar’s Hall until sold to the City of Jacksonville during the 1990’s.  
 
In 1933 or 34, former railroad porter, Jack D. Wynn, opened the Wynn Hotel on the second and 
third floors with the Lenape Tavern being located on the first floor.  According to oral tradition, 
the Wynn Hotel, which operated under that name until 1941, was a popular lodging spot for 
some of these early jazz performers playing in LaVilla and the surrounding area.  Reportedly, 
Louis Armstrong, who played at the Knights of Pythias Hall at 733 West Ashley Street, would 
prefer the Wynn Hotel to other more “upscale establishments” since it was located closer to the 
street action generated by such nearby entertainment amenities as the Hollywood Music Store, 
The Top Hat, Manuel’s, and the Bronx.10   
 
Located in front of Genovar’s Hall near the intersection of West Ashley Street and North 
Jefferson Street were two hitching rails constructed of four-inch galvanized pipes.  According to 
oral tradition, these rails were called the “rails of hope” since many waiters and musicians would 
hang out in front of these hitching posts waiting for employment offers.  One such occupant of 
the “rails” was a young, blind musician by the name of R. C. Robinson, now professionally 
known as Ray Charles.  Born in 1930 in Albany, Georgia, Ray Charles moved with his family to 
Greenville, Florida whereby the age of seven he had progressively lost his vision due to 
glaucoma.  In 1937, R.C. Robinson was sent to the Florida School for the Deaf and Blind in St. 
Augustine, Florida where he attended until the death of his mother in 1945.  Fifteen years old at 
that time, R.C. Robinson moved to Jacksonville to pursue a career as a musician.  He lived with 
family friends at 633 West Church Street directly behind Genovar’s Hall, which at that time still 

 
8 Florida Times Union, June 6, 1993, D-1. 
9 Wood, p. 97  
   The Crisis Magazine, p. 
10 Vertical File – Genovar’s Hall, Historic Preservation Archives, Jacksonville Planning and Development 
Department. 
Florida Times Union / Jacksonville Journal, November 9, 1986, p. E-1. 
Wayne W. Wood.  Jacksonville’s Architectural Heritage Landmarks for the Future.  (Jacksonville, Florida:  
University of North Florida Press, 1989), p. 92. 
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housed the popular Lenape Tavern.  While in LaVilla, Robinson hung around the Musician 
Union office at Clara White where he honed his playing skills and provided the opportunity to 
back up some of these musicians at local clubs.  After playing piano as sideman to several well-
known entertainers, R.C. Robinson went on to stardom as Ray Charles. 
 
With the end of state sponsored segregation, many African American residents and businesses 
left the LaVilla area to seek opportunities in other parts of the city.  As a result, the economic 
and social vitality of LaVilla declined resulting in marginal businesses or empty commercial 
buildings and a predominance of low-income rental units. Continued lack of investment fostered 
significant deterioration of LaVilla’s building fabric resulting in numerous demolitions.  
Beginning in the 1990s LaVilla underwent major redevelopment as part of the River City 
Renaissance Program. The redevelopment took an urban renewal approach resulting in the 
demolition of nearly all residences and a significant number of commercial buildings to 
accommodate open space for new construction.  The largest project in the redevelopment of 
LaVilla was the construction of the LaVilla School of the Arts (2000).  Using a suburban 
development model, the school was located on a significant amount of property, which resulted 
in fracturing the traditional street grid and destroying much of the Ashley Street “Stroll.” This 
significant disruption of the street grid impacted connectivity within LaVilla and reduced its 
original sense of place. 
 

Except for several landmark structures and a cluster of older commercial buildings along North 
Broad Street and North Jefferson Street, LaVilla is composed of large vacant parcels and a 
scattering of new construction, primarily apartments and offices.  Significant buildings and sites 
that remain are spread out and disconnected except for those in the cluster of historic buildings 
along North Broad Street and North Jefferson Street. The remaining buildings reflect the once 
vibrant commercial and institutional uses found in this part of the neighborhood.  
 
The Atlanta Life Insurance Company Building took on a new significance with its purchase by 
Walter Whetstone in 1998.  Born in Jacksonville in January of 1937, Walter Whetstone attended 
Oakland Elementary and Matthew W. Gilbert High School in East Jacksonville.  Starting at the 
age of fourteen he worked as a Western Union bicycle messenger before serving in the U.S. 
Army at the age of twenty-three.  Around this time, Whetstone married Dorothy Jean Thomas in 
1959 that continued for 59 years until his death in 2018. After his military service he continued 
working as a bicycle messenger, as well as part time with the Gulf Life Insurance Company 
while attending Edward Waters College in the evenings.  After graduating from Edward Waters 
College in 1968, Whetstone began working full time with Gulf Life Insurance Company.  During 
his successful career as an agent with the company, he won numerous awards such as the life 
membership of the Million Dollar Round Table, a financial professionals’ organization and was 
selected for the Gulf Life Insurance Company Hall of Fame.  Walter Whetstone also was 
involved in community service working with the Boys Scouts of America, 100 Black Men of 
Jacksonville and the David H. Dwight Young Men Christian Association (YMCA).11 
 
With the purchase of the Atlanta Life Insurance Building at 821 North Jefferson Street along 
with the Whetsonian Building at 801 North Jefferson Street he began to turn both buildings into 

 
11 Walter Whetstone Obituary, January 7, 1927 – May 4, 2018, Aaron and Burney Funeral Home and Cremation 
Services (Obituary/Walter -Whetstone/Sympathy – Landing. 
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the most recognizable landmarks in Downtown Jacksonville.  Charlie  Whetstone, his father, 
drove an ice truck and began to pick up a variety of things thrown out by others.  Walter 
continued this tradition but added antiques, artifacts and art obtained from thrift stores, antique 
stores, garage sales and estate sales.  Each item was selectively displayed on the interior and 
exterior of the building creating an eclectic collection that turned the building into a single work 
of folk art.  Known for his kindness and gracefulness, Whetstone was quick to invite curious 
visitors attracted to the two buildings to come in and review the collection in more detail.  He 
also stated that if James Smithson could have his collection at the Smithsonian Institute, then he 
could display his at the Whetstonian.12  
 
The building and its eccentric collection drew the attention of Mike Wolfe and Frank Fritz who 
visited the Whetsonian as part of their show, “American Pickers”.  Wolfe aptly described 
Whetstone on his show, “You can tell that Walter has the eye of an artist”.  “The way he’s 
placed them almost transcends them into art.  What Walter did was genius. He surrounded 
himself with his collection but did it in a way for others to enjoy it too” (Strickland).    As a folk 
artist Whetstone is part of tradition of “outsider artist” with no formal art education or training 
who produce works for the sake of expressing their creativity rather than necessarily for money 
or fame. Both the Alanta Life Insurance Company building and the Whetsonian have been 
collectively described as a “masterpiece of outsider art” (Gilmore).13 
 
Whetstone’s collection space also included the old Atlanta Life Insurance Company building 
next door at the southeast corner of North Jefferson Street and West State Street.  Also purchased 
by Whetstone in 1998 the Mid-Modern style building was constructed by W.G. Lumpkin, Jr. in 
1965 from a design by Jacksonville architect, Emilio Zeller III.14 Originating from the Atlanta 
Benevolent and Protective Association formed in 1905, the Atlanta Life Insurance Company was 
founded in 1922 by former slave, Alonzo Herndon, who became Atlanta’s most wealthy African 
American.15 As part of their expansion into other states, the Atlanta Life Insurance Company 
acquired Jacksonville based, Afro-American Life Insurance Company in the 1990s.            
             
 
B  Its location is the site of a significant local, state or national event. 
 
 It is the determination of the Jacksonville Planning and Development Department that the 
subject property at 821 North Jefferson Street, the Atlanta Life Insurance Company Building 
does not meet this landmark criterion. 

 

 
12 “LaVilla:  Whetsonian”, Tim Gilmore, 10/3/2012, https://jaxpsychogeo.com/the-center-of-the-city/Whetsonian. 
“LaVilla: Whetsonian’s Last Days? The Mural of Whetstone’s Life”, Tim Gilmore, 11/18/2016. 
https://jaxpsychogeo.com/the-center-of-the-city/Whetsonian. 
Jacksonville.com, The Florida Times Union, “The Whetstonian, A Masterpiece of Outside Art and a Treasure Trove 
of Collective History”, Tim Gilmore, December 30, 2016. 
Jacksonville.com, The Florida Times Union, “Curious Jax: The Whetsonian Was His Smithsonian”, Sandy 
Strickland, February 17, 2020.   
13 Ibid. 
14 Jacksonville Building Permit, #189, April 2, 1965. 
15 https://en.wikipedia.org/w/index.php?title=Atlanta_Life&oldid=1182376219 
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C  It is identified with a person or persons who significantly contributed to the 
development of the City, state or nation. 

 
 It is the determination of the Jacksonville Planning and Development Department that the 
subject property at 821 North Jefferson Street, the Atlanta Life Insurance Company Building 
does not meet this landmark criterion. 

 
D  It is identified as the work of a master builder, designer, or architect whose individual 

work has influenced the development of the City, state or nation.  
 
The Atlanta Life Insurance Company was designed by well-respected Jacksonville architect, 
Emilio Zeller III who was member of a new generation of young architects that began their 
practice in Jacksonville during the 1950s and 1960s. Some of the members of this new 
generation included Robert Boardman, Robert Broward, Harry Burns, Lamar Drake, Tom Ewart, 
George R. Fisher, W. Stanley Gordon, J. Brooks Hass, Fred Irish, William Marshall, James 
Meechan, William Morgan, and Willis Stephens.  Exposed to newer architectural influences and 
thought, many of these younger architects focused on Mid-Modern designs as exemplified with 
the Atlanta Life Insurance Company. A native of Santiago, Dominican Republic, Zeller came to 
Jacksonville with his family in 1941.  He graduated from Landon High School in 1952. In 1957, 
he graduated from the Georgia Institute of Technology with a Bachelor of Science and Bachelor 
of Architecture focusing on structural design. Returning to Jacksonville in 1962, Zeller formed 
his own company that operated until 1988. His company has been credited with the design of 
over five hundred properties that included office buildings, apartment complexes, schools, and 
single-family homes. Zeller was active professionally serving as a director on the Jacksonville 
Chapter of the Florida Planning and Zoning Association, as well as serving as president of the 
Jacksonville Chapter of the American Institute of Architects in 1986 and becoming a director in 
the state chapter in 1988.  He was also active in the community serving as a volunteer for over 
thirty-one years with the Salvation Army.  Zeller was recognized as a Life Member by the 
organization’s board and territorial commander.  He served for twenty-four years as a member of 
the Jacksonville Housing Authority.16      
 
E  Its value as a building is recognized for the quality of its architecture, and it retains 

sufficient elements showing its architectural significance. 
 
 It is the determination of the Jacksonville Planning and Development Department that the 
subject property at 821 North Jefferson Street, the Atlanta Life Insurance Company Building 
does not meet this landmark criterion. 
 
 

 
16 Resident News, February, 2022, p. 3.  
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F  It has distinguishing characteristics of an architectural style valuable for the study of a 
period, method of construction, or use of indigenous materials. 

 
It is the determination of the Jacksonville Planning and Development Department that the subject 
property at 821 North Jefferson Street, the Atlanta Life Insurance Company Building does not 
meet this landmark criterion. 
 
G.  Its suitability for preservation or restoration. 
 
In utilizing this criterion, it has been the practice of the Planning and Development Department 
to evaluate proposed landmarks based on evidence of significant exterior alterations that have 
negatively impacted character-defining features, as well as represent alterations difficult, costly, 
or impossible to reverse.  Further, the degree and nature of any exterior deterioration, as well as 
the evidence of long term and potentially on-going neglect are also a factor in evaluating 
potential landmarks for their suitability for preservation or restoration. 
  
Both the Whetstonian Building and the Old Atlanta Life Insurance Company have been altered 
in different ways, usually for displaying the collection or for security reasons.  However, the 
significance of both buildings has grown beyond its architecture but now how they function as a 
single work of folk art.  Therefore, its preservation has been focused on preserving the buildings 
themselves but also to incorporate the collection into future reuse and rehabilitation plans.  
According to current plans, the first floor of the Whetstonian Building will house a food court 
providing affordable dining with the second being used for public gatherings and meetings.  The 
third floor will be a rooftop cigar lounge that will feature vintage whisky, spirits, beer, and wine 
along with a humidor to display prime cigars.  The Old Atlanta Life Insurance Company building 
will house an administrative office and a small museum.  The Whetstone’s collection will be 
inventoried and displayed on walls and in the small museum or appropriately stored as needed.  
 
 

RECOMMENDATION 
 
Since an agent of the property owner is the sponsor of the designation, at least two of the seven 
criteria must be met.  In reviewing the application, the Planning and Development Department 
has found the application to meet two of the seven criteria.  Based on the findings of this report, 
the Jacksonville Planning and Development Department recommends that the Jacksonville 
Historic Preservation Commission APPROVE the designation of 821 North Jefferson Street, the 
Atlanta Life Insurance Company Building, (LM-24-05) as a City of Jacksonville Landmark. 
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COA-24-30766  Page 1 of 7 

July 24, 2024 
 

Report of the Jacksonville Planning and Development Department 
Certificate of Appropriateness Application COA-24-30766 

 
Address: 1464 Avondale Avenue, RE# 079600-0000 
 
Location: Southwest side of Avondale Avenue, between Knight Street and Park Street 
 
Owner:  Sondra Fetner 
  1464 Avondale Avenue 
  Jacksonville, Florida 32205 
 
Applicant: Same as Owner 
 
Year Built: c. 1922 (Florida Master Site File) 

 
Designation: Riverside Avondale, Contributing 
 
Request: Alteration – Window Replacement 
  
Summary Scope of Work:  
1. Replacement of thirty-four (34) wood windows with a Marvin wood replacement product 
2. Awning Installation (Administrative) 
 
Recommendation: Approve with Conditions 
 
Conditions: 
Window Replacement 

1. The light pattern of the twenty (20) first-floor windows shall be 12-over-1, 9-over-1, and 
6-over-1 to match the patterns of the second-floor windows, and shall have exterior 
raised profiled muntins (true or simulated divided lights).  

2. The fourteen (14) second-floor windows shall be repaired. 
3. Any exterior trim work, including traditional sill, sideboards, and header with crown 

molding, shall be retained or replicated in wood or cementitious materials, but not vinyl. 
4. The first-floor windows shall fit the original openings both horizontally and vertically and 

be recessed 3-inches within the opening (not flush with the wall or have permanent 
nailing fins). 

5. Any sash-style window groupings shall have traditional 4-6 inch flat mullions between 
window units. 

6. The first-floor windows shall be wood, wood clad, or wood blend.   
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7. The removal of windows shall be done with care to ensure the least amount of damage 
and all openings where windows are removed shall be secured in a manner that does 
not damage the historic casing and trim. 

8. Repairs shall involve the least degree of intervention possible such as patching, piercing-
in, splicing, consolidating, and reinforcing in accordance with preservation methods, 
with limited replacement of components with matching materials.  

9. All preparation for painting shall utilize gentle means such as hand scraping/sanding, 
heat guns, and strippers.  No abrasive cleaning methods such as rotary sanding, 
sandblasting, extreme high-pressure washing, or torches shall be used. 

10. All windows shall be installed in accordance with the latest version of the HPS Window 
Supplement.  

11. Prior to the final inspection of any building permit, the owner or their agent shall submit 
to the Historic Preservation Section an affidavit and any supplementary evidence that 
verifies compliance with all conditions of the COA final order. 

 
Awning Installation 

12. The awnings shall be either cloth or canvas (not metal or vinyl).  
13. The awnings shall not obscure significant architectural features.  
14. The awnings shall be attached in a manner that would minimize damage to the wall 

surface.  
15. The shape of the awnings shall follow the lines of the window opening. 
16. The width of the awnings shall not exceed the window opening (inclusive of trim).   
17. For brick surfaces, the awning shall be installed into the mortar joints rather than the 

brick. 
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PROJECT DESCRIPTION  
COA-24-30766 is for window replacement of thirty-four (34) windows on a contributing two-story 
structure within the Riverside Avondale Historic District. Located on an interior lot, the subject 
property consists of a two-story Prairie style single-family home that is characterized by its split-
level stucco and red brick exterior, shingled hip roof, full-width porch, and wood windows. The 
existing wood window designs include 12-over-1, 9-over-1, 6-over-6, and 6-over-1. As proposed, 
the applicant is seeking to replace thirty-four (34) wood windows with a Marvin wood product 
with a 6-over-1 design. Under expired COA-03-553, a previous property owner was approved for 
window replacement of the first-floor windows.  
 
Pursuant to the authority granted to Staff via the 2024 COA Matrix, replacement of window 
awnings on the sunroom addition with new cloth or canvas awnings that have a consistent shape 
of the window can be approved administratively. As such, this report will focus on the wholesale 
window replacement. 
 
STAFF SUMMARY AND ANALYSIS  
Staff considered the applicable Design Guidelines for the Springfield Historic District and the 
Ordinance Code criteria found in Sections 307.106(k) and 307.106(l). The following is Staff’s 
analysis:   

 Previously approved COA-03-553 is the only window replacement COA application 
previously on file for the main home, which was for after-the-fact window replacement 
of five (5) first-floor windows and window replacement of an additional twelve (12) first-
floor windows. At the time of the report, Staff found the first-floor windows were non-
historic and the fourteen (14) second-floor windows were suitable for repair. 

 Staff conducted a site visit on June 12, 2024, and noted a total of thirty-four (34) windows 
on the primary structure. The second-floor windows did not appear to show signs of 
severe deterioration or irreparability. Staff noted a few missing and broken pulleys, some 
paint peeling, and some exterior mullion rot on the sunroom. The property owner stated 
that their repair attempts included caulking and repainting the windows, and that the 
previous owner repaired all the windows.  

 The Florida Master Site File recorded in 1985 shows that the home was built in 1922 and 
had 12-over-1 and 6-over-6 wood windows and 6-light wood casement windows at the 
time of recording. Additionally, the Site File includes a picture of the structure showing 
the front elevation with 12-over-1 and 6-over-6 wood windows on the home, and 6-over-
1 windows on the one-story sunroom addition. By comparing the recorded 1985 Site File 
picture to Staff’s 2024 site visit picture, it appears that the two (2) first-floor windows on 
the front have been replaced due to the longer window opening size and 12-over-1 light 
pattern. Additionally, the 2003 Staff site visit pictures included in COA-03-553 also show 
a longer window opening size and 12-over-1 light pattern for the two (2) first-floor front 
windows. 

 By installing 6-over-1 sash windows on the subject contributing structure, a significant 
portion of the character of the structure is removed and replaced with a historically 
inappropriate product. If the applicant were to retain the second-floor windows and 
install new first-floor windows with a compatible 12-over-1, 9-over-1, and 6-over-1 sash 

507



BMF 

COA-24-30766  Page 4 of 7 

window product, as conditioned, this would allow the distinguishing original qualities of 
the structure to remain and to be consistent with the Historic Preservation Guidelines for 
the Riverside Avondale Historic District and with Section 307.106(l)(2). 

 Section 307.106(l)(6) states, “Deteriorated architectural features shall be repaired rather 
than replaced whenever possible.” By retaining and repairing the second-floor historic 
windows and replacing only the first-floor windows, as conditioned, the historic 
architectural features of the home would be restored and therefore, consistent with 
Section 307.106(l)(6) and the Design Guidelines. 

 Windows with gridded lights and exterior raised profiled muntins are a significant part 
of the architectural character of a structure and its contribution to the district. The 
Design Guidelines references “Windows” and notes, “Windows in the districts are often 
important stylistic elements.” Additionally, it lists Recommendation #1 to “Retain and 
repair window openings, frames, sash, glass, lintels, sills, pediments, architraves, 
hardware, awnings and shutters where they contribute to the architectural and historic 
character of the building.” Windows are a character-defining feature; the replacement 
of the first-floor windows with an appropriate design and product and the repair of the 
second-floor windows, as conditioned, is consistent with Section 307.106(k)(1 and 3). 

 The Design Guidelines references “Windows” and lists Avoid #4 as “Changing the size or 
arrangement of window panes, muntins, and rails where they contribute to the 
architectural and historic character of a building.” The 12-over-1, 9-over-1, and 6-over-
1 sash windows with exterior raised profiled muntins on the first-floor windows, and 
retaining and repairing the second-floor windows, as conditioned, will retain the 
integrity of the historic design of this structure. 

 The relationship between this property and other properties in the area would not be 
negatively impacted, as the existing 12-over-1, 9-over-1, and 6-over-1 sash windows on 
the first-floor would be replaced with new wood windows with a matching grid pattern 
and exterior profiled muntins of the second-floor historic windows, as conditioned, 
which follow a compatible design and size of the historic windows. Additionally, the 
effect of the proposed work, as conditioned, on the property does not detract from the 
structure’s architectural design. For these reasons, the alteration is consistent with 
Sections 307.106(k)(2-4). 

 The proposed window replacement, as conditioned, would require minimal alteration of 
the building, does not destroy the distinguishing original qualities or character of the 
building, and does not mimic an earlier appearance. This is consistent with Section 
307.103(l)(1-3). 

 
For these reasons, it is the position of the Planning and Development Department that the 
proposed work, as conditioned, is consistent with: 
 
1. Section 307.106(k) General Standards: 1-4 
2. Section 307.106(I) Guidelines on “Alterations”: 1-3, and 6 
3. Historic District Design Guidelines, Section on “Windows” 
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CODE CRITERIA AND DESIGN GUIDELINES 
 
General Criteria  

 307.106(k)(1) - The effect of the proposed work on the landmark, landmark site or 
property within an historic district upon which such work is to be done; 

 307.106(k)(2) - The relationship between such work and other structures on the 
landmark site or other property in the historic district; 

 307.106(k)(3) - The extent to which the historic, architectural, or archaeological 
significance, architectural style, design, arrangement, texture and materials of the 
landmark or the property will be affected; 

 307.106(k)(4) - Whether the plans may be carried out by the applicant within a 
reasonable period of time. 

Alterations 

 307.106(l)(1) - Every reasonable effort shall be made to use a property for its originally 
intended purpose, or to provide a compatible use for a property that requires minimal 
alteration of the building structure, or site.  

 307.106(l)(2) - The distinguishing original qualities or character of a building, structure, 
or site shall not be destroyed. The removal or alteration of any historic material or 
distinctive architectural features shall be avoided when possible. 

 307.106(l)(3) - Each building, structure, and site shall be recognized as a product of its 
own time. An alteration which has no historical basis and which seeks to create an 
earlier appearance shall be discouraged. 

 307.106(l)(6) - Deteriorated architectural features shall be repaired rather than 
replaced, wherever possible. In the event replacement is necessary, the new material 
shall match the material being replaced in composition, design, color, texture, and other 
visual qualities. However, technologically advanced materials shall be considered and 
used as replacement alternatives. Repair or replacement of missing architectural 
features shall be based on accurate duplications of features, substantiated by historical, 
physical, or pictorial evidence rather than on conjectural designs or the availability of 
different architectural elements from other buildings or structures. 

Historic District Design Guidelines, “Windows, Awnings, and Shutters”   

 Windows, Recommendation #1: “Retain and repair window openings, frames, sash, 
glass, lintels, sills, pediments, architraves, hardware, awnings and shutters where they 
contribute to the architectural and historic character of the building.” 
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 Windows, Recommendation #3: “Replace missing or irreparable windows on significant 
elevations with new windows that match the original in material, size, general muntin 
and mullion proportion and configuration, and reflective qualities of the glass.” 

 Windows, Avoid #3: “Removing window features that can be repaired where such 
features contribute to the historic and architectural character of a building.” 

 Windows, Avoid #4: “Changing the size or arrangement of window panes, muntins, and 
rails where they contribute to the architectural and historic character of a building.” 

 Windows, Avoid #6: “Replacing windows that contribute to the character of a building 
with those that are incompatible in size, configuration, and reflective qualities or which 
alter the setback relationship between window and wall.” 

 

LOCATION MAP 
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PICTURE OF SUBJECT PROPERTY WITH POSTED SIGN 
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August 28, 2024 
 

Report of the Jacksonville Planning and Development Department 
Certificate of Appropriateness Application COA-24-30820 

 
Address: 2142 College Street, RE# 091114-0000 
 
Location: South side of College Street, between Copeland Street and Goodwin Street 
 
Owner:  Jennifer Botterbusch  
  2142 College Street, LLC 

1217 Cape Coral Parkway East, #101 
Jacksonville, Florida 33904 

 
Applicant:  Same as Owner 
 
Year Built: c. 1947 (Property Appraiser) 

 
Designation: Riverside Avondale, Non-Contributing  
 
Request: Alteration – Paint Unpainted Masonry  
 
Summary Scope of Work: 
1. Painting a brick structure 
 
Recommendation: Deny 
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PROJECT DESCRIPTION  
COA-24-30820 seeks to paint a two-story, non-contributing brick structure in the Riverside 
Avondale Historic District. Located on an interior lot, the subject property consists of a two-story, 
Masonry Vernacular style multi-family structure characterized by its red brick exterior, shingled 
hip roof, and covered front porch entrance. Painting this structure’s brick would cause the most 
notable character defining feature to be fully concealed. 
 
STAFF SUMMARY AND ANALYSIS  
Staff considered the applicable Design Guidelines for the Historic District and the Ordinance Code 
criteria found in Sections 307.106(k), 307.106(l), 307.106(m), 307.106(n), and 307.106(o). The 
following is Staff’s analysis:   
 

• Staff requested on July 31, 2024, to schedule a site visit to inspect the condition of the 
brick. The applicant stated they have not attempted repairs and Staff could take pictures 
from the sidewalk to not disturb the six (6) tenants residing on the property. The applicant 
also stated that repairs have not been attempted. The impact of painting a brick structure 
instead of repointing the mortar and performing routine maintenance affects the whole 
block and diminishes the historic appearance of these historic brick structures within the 
District. Therefore, the painting of this healthy brick structure is inconsistent with Sections 
307.106(k)(2-3) and 307.106(l)(1, 2 and 5).  

• The applicant followed-up with Staff by emailing additional exterior pictures. From the 
applicant’s provided pictures, Staff assessed the brick and determined it to be in great 
condition with some small areas potentially needing repointing. The Historic District 
Design Guidelines specify the methods of repairing brick to prevent deterioration, where 
painting a brick structure is a last resort to prevent the further deterioration of a heavily 
damaged brick structure. Specifically, the Design Guidelines state, “Evaluate the overall 
condition of the masonry to determine whether repairs rather than protection and 
maintenance are required.” The applicant has not provided any evidence that they 
treated the brick for deterioration, repointed the mortar, or implemented other 
protective measures. Therefore, with no evidence this brick has physical damage or 
chemical damage, painting of the brick is inconsistent with the Historic District Design 
Guidelines as well as Sections 307.106(k)(1 and 4) and 307.106(l)(3, 6 and 7).  

• Staff recommends the submission of a new COA to repoint and clean the masonry, which 
can be approved administratively. The NPS Preservation Briefs also include detailed steps 
for cleaning, protective treatments, and repointing mortar which will be helpful in 
preserving this brick structure. 

 
For these reasons, it is the position of the Planning and Development Department that the 
proposed work is inconsistent with: 
 

• Section 307.106(k) General Standards: 1, 2, 3, and 4 
• Section 307.106(I) Guidelines on “Alterations”: 1, 2, 3, 5, 6, and 7 
• Historic District Design Guidelines, Section on “Exterior Fabric - Masonry”  
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• National Park Service, Preservation Briefs: 1 and 2 
 
CODE CRITERIA AND DESIGN GUIDELINES 
 
General Criteria  

• 307.106(k)(1) - The effect of the proposed work on the landmark, landmark site or 
property within an historic district upon which such work is to be done; 

 
• 307.106(k)(2) - The relationship between such work and other structures on the landmark 

site or other property in the historic district; 
 

• 307.106(k)(3) - The extent to which the historic, architectural, or archaeological 
significance, architectural style, design, arrangement, texture and materials of the 
landmark or the property will be affected; 

 
• 307.106(k)(4) - Whether the plans may be carried out by the applicant within a reasonable 

period of time. 
 
Alterations 

• 307.106(l)(1) - Every reasonable effort shall be made to use a property for its originally 
intended purpose, or to provide a compatible use for a property that requires minimal 
alteration of the building structure, or site. 

 
• 307.106(l)(2) - The distinguishing original qualities or character of a building, structure, or 

site shall not be destroyed. The removal or alteration of any historic material or distinctive 
architectural features shall be avoided when possible. 

 
• 307.106(l)(3) - Each building, structure, and site shall be recognized as a product of its 

own time. An alteration which has no historical basis and which seeks to create an earlier 
appearance shall be discouraged. 

 
• 307.106(l)(5) - Distinctive stylistic features or examples of skilled craftsmanship which 

characterize a building, structure, or site, shall be treated with sensitivity. 
 

• 307.106(l)(6) - Deteriorated architectural features shall be repaired rather than replaced, 
wherever possible. In the event replacement is necessary, the new material shall match 
the material being replaced in composition, design, color, texture, and other visual 
qualities. However, technologically advanced materials shall be considered and used as 
replacement alternatives. Repair or replacement of missing architectural features shall be 
based on accurate duplications of features, substantiated by historical, physical, or 
pictorial evidence rather than on conjectural designs or the availability of different 
architectural elements from other buildings or structures. 
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• 307.106(l)(7) - The surface cleaning of structures shall be undertaken with the gentlest 
means possible. Sandblasting and other cleaning methods that will damage the historic 
building materials shall be not undertaken. 

 
Historic District Design Guidelines, “Exterior Fabric - Masonry” 

• Secretary of the Interior’s Standard 2: The historic character of a property shall be 
retained and preserved. The removal of historic materials or alteration of features and 
spaces that characterize a property shall be avoided. 

 
• Secretary of the Interior’s Standard 3: Each property shall be recognized as a physical 

record of its time, place and use. Changes that create a false sense of historical 
development, such as adding conjectural features or architectural elements from other 
buildings shall not be undertaken.  

 
• Secretary of the Interior’s Standard 5: Distinctive features, finishes and construction 

techniques or examples of craftsmanship that characterize a historic property shall be 
preserved.  

 
• Secretary of the Interior’s Standard 6: Deteriorated historic features shall be repaired 

rather than replaced. Where the severity of deterioration requires replacement of a 
distinctive feature, the new feature shall match the old in design, color, texture and other 
visual qualities and, where possible, materials.  

 
• Secretary of the Interior’s Standard 7: Chemical or physical treatments, such as 

sandblasting, that cause damage to historic materials shall not be used the surface leaning 
of structures, if appropriate, shall be undertaken using the gentlest means possible.  

 
• Exterior Fabric - Masonry, Recommendation #1: “Identify, retain, and preserved masonry 

features that are important to defining the overall historical character of the building such 
as walls, brackets, railings, cornices, window architraves, door pediments, steps, and 
columns; and joint and unit size, tooling, and bonding patterns, coatings and color.” 
 

• Exterior Fabric - Masonry, Recommendation #2: “Protect and maintain masonry by 
providing proper drainage so that water does not stand on flat, horizontal surfaces or 
accumulate in curved decorative features.” 

 
• Exterior Fabric - Masonry, Recommendation #3: “Evaluate and treat the various causes of 

mortar joint deterioration such as leaking roofs or gutters, differential settlement of the 
building, capillary action or extreme weather exposure.” 

 
• Exterior Fabric - Masonry, Recommendation #4: “Evaluate the overall condition of the 

masonry to determine whether repairs rather than protection and maintenance are 
required.” 
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• Exterior Fabric - Masonry, Avoid #1: “Removing or substantially altering masonry features 
which are important in defining the overall historical character of the building so that as 
a result the character is diminished.” 

 
• Exterior Fabric - Masonry, Avoid #2: “Replacing or rebuilding major portions of exterior 

walls that could be repaired and that would make the building essentially new 
construction.” 

 
National Park Service, Preservation Briefs 

• National Park Service Preservation Brief #1: Assessing Cleaning and Water-Repellent 
Treatments for Historic Masonry Buildings  

o “The purpose of this Brief is to provide information on the variety of cleaning 
methods and materials that are available for use on the exterior of historic 
masonry buildings, and for providing guidance in selecting the most appropriate 
method or combination of methods.” 

 
• National Park Service Preservation Brief #2: Repointing Mortar Joints in Historic Masonry 

Buildings  
o “The purpose of this Brief is to provide general guidance on appropriate materials 

and methods for repointing historic masonry buildings and it is intended to benefit 
the owners, architects, and contractors.” 
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PICTURE OF POSTED SIGN 
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From: Jennifer Botterbusch
To: Figueroa, Brittany - PDCM
Subject: Re: COA Tracking #30820 2142 College St
Date: Wednesday, July 31, 2024 10:30:00 AM

EXTERNAL EMAIL: This email originated from a non-COJ email address. Do not click any
links or open any attachments unless you trust the sender and know the content is safe.

Hi Brittany,

We have not attempted any repairs on the brick and mortar, as we want to know the options
available to us before we begin any investments.  We have 6 tenants residing in the property
and do not want to disturb them unnecessarily.  You are welcome to take pictures from the
sidewalk; we are headed over there today and will send you pictures of all four sides.
  
Can you provide me the Design Guidelines you referenced in your earlier email?

Thank you,
Jennifer

On Wed, Jul 31, 2024 at 8:29 AM Figueroa, Brittany - PDCM <BFigueroa@coj.net> wrote:

Hello, just wanted to follow-up on my previous email.

 

Could you please let me know if any repair attempts have been made to the brick and mortar? We
would like to know if we can conduct a site visit to view the brick and mortar, and take pictures of
the outside of the structure? I will be out of the office later this week and I know you are in town
until Friday, so we wouldn’t be able to do the site visit until next week. One option is you can
reply to this email and give us permission to step-on the property just to go around all sides of the
building and we can coordinate a day and time with you. If you are uncomfortable with that
option, we can just take some pictures from the sidewalk. Please let me know which option is best
for you.

 

Thank you,

 

Brittany Figueroa, MSP, MPA

City Planner II

Historic Preservation Section

Planning and Development Department

214 North Hogan Street, 3rd Floor
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 August 28, 2024 
 

Report of the Jacksonville Planning and Development Department 
Certificate of Appropriateness Application COA-24-31013 

 
Address: 1238 Ingleside Avenue, RE# 092292-0000 
 
Location: South side of Ingleside Avenue in-between Randall street and Ola Street 
 
Owner:               Kelly Summers  
  1238 Ingleside Avenue 

Jacksonville, Florida 32205 
 
Applicant:  Daniel Dufresne 
  Covenant Roofing and Construction  
  4590 CR 218 

Middleburg, Florida 32068 
 
Year Built: 1925 (Property Appraiser) 

 
Designation: Riverside/Avondale (Contributing) 
 
Request: Alteration – Roof Replacement 
  
Summary Scope of Work:  
 

1. Replacement of shingled roof with a standing seam metal roof 
 

Recommendation: Deny 
 
 
PROJECT DESCRIPTION  
COA-24-31013 seeks to replace a shingled roof with a new metal roof on a contributing single-
family home in the Riverside/Avondale District. Built in 1925, the structure is a single story, 
bungalow style home and is characterized by its lateral gable roof, an open porch under a cross 
gable and four-over-one windows. The current roof utilizes composition shingles. The proposed 
scope of work seeks to reroof the structure utilizing Ash Gray, GulfRib 26ga panels, a kind of 
standing seam metal roof. 
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STAFF SUMMARY AND ANALYSIS  
Staff considered the applicable Design Guidelines for the Riverside Avondale Historic District 
and the Ordinance Code criteria found in Sections 307.106(k) and 307.106(l). The following is 
Staff’s analysis: 

• Metal roofs on contributing structures are rare in the Riverside/Avondale district and as 
such are given a high level of scrutiny by Staff during review due to the texture, color, 
material, and impact the replacement product will have on the structure’s architectural 
and historical significance. Per the Florida Master Site File for this property, this 
structure has no record of a metal roof. That fact combined with the emphasis placed 
on the roof as a character-defining feature has led staff to find that the installation of a 
new metal roof would be inconsistent with Sections 307.106(k)(1,2, and 3) and 
307.106(l)(2, and 3). 

• 307.106(l)(6) states that deteriorated architectural features shall be repaired rather 
than replaced, wherever possible. If replacement is deemed a necessity, the new 
material shall match the material being replaced in composition, design, color, texture, 
and other visual qualities. The proposed material would not be following these 
guidelines since the intent is to remove the existing composite shingle roof and replace 
it with a new standing seam metal roof. This would change the visual qualities of the 
current roof. Therefore, this scope of work is inconsistent with Standard 6. 307.106(l)(6). 

• Based on the Design Guidelines for the district, bungalow style homes in the 
Riverside/Avondale historic district should utilize some form of shingles, such as 
composition shingles. As such, the installation of a metal roof would be inconsistent 
with the design guidelines for the Riverside/Avondale District. 

 
 
CODE CRITERIA AND DESIGN GUIDELINES 
General Criteria  
• 307.106(k)(1) - The effect of the proposed work on the landmark, landmark site or property 
within an historic district upon which such work is to be done;  
• 307.106(k)(2) - The relationship between such work and other structures on the landmark site 
or other property in the historic district;  
• 307.106(k)(3) - The extent to which the historic, architectural, or archaeological significance, 
architectural style, design, arrangement, texture and materials of the landmark or the property 
will be affected;  
 
Alterations  
• 307.106(l)(2) - The distinguishing original qualities or character of a building, structure, or site 
shall not be destroyed. The removal or alteration of any historic material or distinctive 
architectural features shall be avoided when possible.  
• 307.106(l)(3) - Each building, structure, and site shall be recognized as a product of its own 
time. An alteration which has no historical basis and which seeks to create an earlier 
appearance shall be discouraged.  
• 307.106(l)(6) - Deteriorated architectural features shall be repaired rather than replaced, 
wherever possible. In the event replacement is necessary, the new material shall match the 
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material being replaced in composition, design, color, texture, and other visual qualities. 
However, technologically advanced materials shall be considered and used as replacement 
alternatives. Repair or replacement of missing architectural features shall be based on accurate 
duplications of features, substantiated by historical, physical, or pictorial evidence rather than 
on conjectural designs or the availability of different architectural elements from other 
buildings or structures. 

LOCATION MAP 
 

573



COA-23-31013  Page 4 of 5 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 

 PICTURE OF PROPERTY WITH POSTED SIGN 
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Job Sheet

Name: Home Phone: Cell Phone: 

Address City Zip Code 

Roof Pitch: ___________          Structure Type:  _______________________

Type of Decking: __________________________      Roof Cored (flat roof ONLY):______________

Total Sqs Field Sqs Cap (L/F) Starters 1 ply squares 2-Story

Color: Type of roof : _______________________

 Underlayment: ____________________

Tear off(Main) Layers: Tear off flat 

Ridge Vent(Pcs) Color Off-Ridge Vent Color 
1 1/2" Boot 2" Boot 3" Boot GRV Large GRV Small Color: 
4" Boot 

Valley Metal(Feet) Eave Drip (Feet) Color: 

Important Job Notes: 

Office Use Only: Dry In Inspection: __________ Inspection Instructions: ______________________________ 

9045538477

1238 Ingleside Ave Jacksonville 32205

ASH GRAY

Na Na
Na

ASH GRAY 

REMOVE AND DISPOSE OF FRONT GUTTER. NO WORK OR WARRANTY ON ANY DETACHED STRUCTURES IN BACKYARD.
RIDGE VENT FRONT GABLE PEAK. RIDGE VENT CENTER AS NEEDED.

3,4,5.0

21 21 0 0 0

1

0 0

0 1 0 0

0

0
1

32 210

Shingle Na

Site Built 

1 By N/A

Metal

High-Temp

Kelly Summers
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Planning and Development 
Department 

Ed Ball Building 
214 North Hogan Street, Suite 300 

Jacksonville, FL 32202 
  

 
M E M O R A N D U M 

 

TO:  Chairperson and Members 
  Jacksonville Historic Preservation Commission 
 
FROM: Arimus Wells, City Planner Supervisor 
  Community Planning Division / Historic Preservation Section 
 
RE: Critical Endangerment Review – REHAB-24-01 (101 1st Street West) 
 
DATE:  August 28, 2024 
 
 
On February 1, 2024, the Planning and Development Department announced the application 
release of the Restore Endangered Historic Adaptable Buildings (REHAB) Special Revenue 
Fund. This is a reimbursement grant intended to provide an additional incentive to the owners 
of historic commercial buildings to rehabilitate and restore them to productive use rather than 
demolish them because of the cost of rehabilitation. The program guidelines adopted by 
Ordinance 2023-316 limit grant awards to $100,000 for eligible costs. In order to qualify for a 
grant, the building in question must meet the following criteria:  

 The building must be at least 50 years old; and 
 The building must be income-producing, mixed-use, or owned by a not-for-profit 

corporation; and 
 The building must be located throughout Jacksonville, excluding the Downtown Area 

as defined in Sec. 55.105, Ordinance Code; and 
 The building must be architecturally or historically significant; and 
 The building must be: a) a designated local landmark, or b) a contributing structure to 

a designated local historic district; or c) declared a potential local landmark, with final 
local landmark approved by the City Council prior to final approval of the grant. 

Staff has reviewed application REHAB-24-01 for sufficiency and found it meets the 
aforementioned criteria. As such, the application progresses to the next phase, which requires 
the property owner to have their building declared as critically endangered by the Historic 
Preservation Commission. 

If the Commission declares the building as critically endangered, the application may proceed 
to the financial review phase. If the Commission denies the application, the property owner is no 
longer eligible for the current REHAB grant cycle. A denial does not preclude the property owner 
from applying for future REHAB grant cycles.   
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Critical Endangerment Review – REHAB-24-01  
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GENERAL INFORMATION: 
 
Constructed in 1921, 101 West 1st Street is a two-story nonresidential building with Neo-
Classical Revival style influences. The structure can be characterized by its T-shaped plan, 
two-story portico, doric columns, cast stone balustrades, masonry parapets, decorative 
dentils, frieze and rosette pattern, multi-paned windows, flat roof, and cast stone exterior. The 
building originally housed the 1st Church of Christ Science organization but was later 
renovated into the Karpeles Manuscript Library Museum. The museum (1992-2023) was 
originally one of the 15 Karpeles facilities around the country to display founder David 
Karpeles' private collections of historic documents and manuscripts. 
 
The applicant is seeking REHAB grant funding in order to perform roof repairs, window 
restoration, and miscellaneous structural repairs to the building. The applicant’s scope of work 
is captured under COA-24-31025 and has been deemed eligible for administrative approval.  

 

STANDARDS, CRITERIA AND FINDINGS: 

Pursuant to the provisions of Section 111.909 of the Ordinance Code, the Planning and 
Development Department and the Historic Preservation Commission shall evaluate and 
consider whether to declare a building as critically endangered based on the following criteria:  
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A. Evidence of physical threat of loss, damage, or neglect. 

Buildings can be endangered due to a physical threat of loss or damage, or loss of the 
integrity of the surrounding area that impacts the view or appreciation of its context. 
When evaluating this criterion, Staff considered various possible claims of evidence 
such as any visible signs of significant deterioration or neglect, whether the building 
has been cited for building code violations, or whether routine maintenance has been 
performed on the building. According to the applicant, the building is exhibiting the 
following signs of distress: 

 Portions of the roof and second floor have extensive deterioration from water 
infiltration; this has led to plaster damage and flooding in the basement  

 The windows on the structure are either functionally obsolete or damaged.  
 

B. If the building is currently vacant. 

According to the applicant the subject building is currently vacant due to structural 
issues and deferred maintenance.  

 
C. The building’s susceptibility to development or natural disasters. 

Staff finds the building likely to incur significant damage from a natural disaster due to 
the critically impaired roof system on the sanctuary and associated structural 
damages. The building is also approximately 150 feet from Hogans Creek, which is 
prone to flooding. Furthermore, the subject property is located within the AE flood 
zone. Flood zone designations are assigned by the Federal Emergency Management 
Agency (FEMA). FEMA defines the various flooding characteristics of different lands 
based on a 100-year storm. The 100-year storm or Special Flood Hazard Area (SFHA) 
refers to a flood occurring from a storm event that happens an average of every 100 
years. This does not mean that a storm of this type will happen every 100-years.  There 
is a 1-percent chance that a storm of this magnitude will occur in any given year. The 
AE flood zone is defined as areas within the 100-year floodplain or SFHA where flood 
insurance is mandatory. Based on these findings, Staff renders the building 
susceptible to damage during rain events or storms. 

 
D. The building’s suitability for preservation or restoration. 

In utilizing this criterion, it has been the practice of the Planning and Development 
Department to evaluate proposed critically endangered buildings based on evidence 
of significant exterior alterations that have negatively impacted character-defining 
features, as well as alterations deemed difficult, costly, or impossible to reverse. 
Further, the degree and nature of any exterior deterioration, as well as the evidence 
of long-term and potentially ongoing neglect is also a factor in evaluating potentially 
critically endangered buildings for their suitability for preservation or restoration. Not 
having any evidence of significant exterior deterioration, the structure has been well 
maintained over the years. According to archival records and permitting, the structure 
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does not show any evidence of being significantly altered, thereby retaining its 
historical integrity and fabric. 

 
E. Any other criteria the JHPC considers relevant. 
 

The primary intent of this criterion is to allow the Historic Preservation Commission the 
opportunity to offer additional insight and evidence that may be useful in determining 
whether the affected building should be declared as critically endangered. 

  
 

RECOMMENDATION: 

 
Based on the foregoing, it is the recommendation of the Planning and Development 
Department that the building associated with Grant Application for REHAB Special 
Revenue Fund REHAB-24-01 be APPROVED for Critical Endangerment. 

 
 

Picture of Property with Posted Sign 
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Map of Building Location 
   

 
 
 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

588



Critical Endangerment Review – REHAB-24-01  
August 28, 2024 
Page 6 of 7 
 

Supplementary Photos 
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Supplementary Photos (Continued) 
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The current rehabilita�on plan for 101 W 1st Street includes the following: 

• New roof 
• New HVAC system 
• Basement  

o Address water intrusion into basement 
o Ceiling repairs 

• Historic window repairs / reseal 
• Renovate bathroom 
• Fumiga�on 
• Plaster repair 
• Upgraded security system 

 

Future plans 

• Add garden to front 
• Paint interior 
• Interior ligh�ng repair 
• Paint/wash exterior 
• Address / restore façade 
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Karlpeles Manuscript Library - Phased Budget 
101 W 1st St 
Jacksonville, FL 32206
Project Lead:  JoshPardue@gnpdev.com 

Expanded Budget Estimate Phase Totals
Commentary:  Cheryl, Musuem Director, confirmed what we believe that Mr. Karpeles did not invest a dollar in 30 years into the renovation and updates, original of most items, roof is over 30 years old - incredible it has not collapsed in 

Emergency secure from risk Phase 1 Remove Debri, Remove Trees damaging building, threatening windows  15,000.00$                                   
Emergency secure from risk Phase 1 Roofing/flashing/coping (condition of wood decking/substrate unknown) 120,000.00$                                 
Emergency secure from risk Phase 1 HVAC Complete Replacment (total tonnage estimated at 45 tons) 125,000.00$                                 
Emergency secure from risk Phase 1 Exterior window glazing/repairs (minimal work level) 160,000.00$                                 

420,000.00$  
Stabalize and get into operation Phase 2 Termite treatment (building probably needs to be tented) 17,500.00$                                   
Stabalize and get into operation Phase 2 Termite damage repairs (scope unknown but damage visible) 50,000.00$                                   
Stabalize and get into operation Phase 2 Elevator rebuild/rehab 110,000.00$                                 
Stabalize and get into operation Phase 2 Exterior prep/patch/paint 78,600.00$                                   
Stabalize and get into operation Phase 2 General exterior improvements & misc concrete repair 40,000.00$                                   

Phase 2 3rd water pump basement and seal in water from Creek 50,000.00$                                   
346,100.00$  

Needed Improvements Phase 3 Fencing - modifications to existing & repairs 10,000.00$                                   
Needed Improvements Phase 3 Enviormental/Hazerdous material testing (if required) 6,500.00$                                     
Needed Improvements Phase 3 Interior prep/patch/paint 65,000.00$                                   
Needed Improvements Phase 3 Electrical (system operable - will need repairs & upgrades but scope unknown) 150,000.00$                                 
Needed Improvements Phase 3 Heating Oil Closure Activities 8,500.00$                                     
Needed Improvements Phase 3 Interior plaster repairs (minimal repair work at this point) 50,000.00$                                   
Needed Improvements Phase 3 Exterior concrete/stucco minor level repairs (bldg & retaining walls) 50,000.00$                                   
Needed Improvements Phase 3 Landscape improvements & cleanup work 25,000.00$                                   
Needed Improvements Phase 3 Exterior water barrier – 2 foot high CMU wall around property?  100,000.00$                                 
Needed Improvements Phase 3 Waterproofing system - interior basement where able @ 50% (Xypex) 60,000.00$                                   
Needed Improvements Phase 3 Exterior drainage system concept (french drain/yard drain/sump pump) 50,000.00$                                   

790,000.00$  
Once cash flowing - build for next 100 years Phase 4 Mezz Space Work 100,000.00$                                 
Once cash flowing - build for next 100 years Phase 4 Landscaping 75,000.00$                                   
Once cash flowing - build for next 100 years Phase 4 Ballroom Touch Up Work to Bring to Original Glory 100,000.00$                                 
Once cash flowing - build for next 100 years Phase 4 Add bathrooms 150,000.00$                                 
Once cash flowing - build for next 100 years Phase 4 Renovation Basement 200,000.00$                                 

350,000.00$  

Sub Total 2,166,100.00$                             
GC Overhead & Admin Expense 75,813.50$                                   3.5%

General Conditions 168,143.51$                                 7.5%
Sub Total 2,410,057.01$                             

GC Profit/Fee 204,854.85$                                 8.5%
GC Liablity Insurance Expense 43,146.05$                                   1.650%

Owner Carried Contingency 241,005.70$                                 10.00%
Arch/MEP Design, Permitting & Inspections 120,502.85$                                 5.00%

Total 3,019,566.46$                             

Dimensional Notes
11,436 sqft
50' Tall
79' Wide
83' Deep
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JACKSONVILLE MUSEUM SPACE LLC 
101 S 12TH ST UNIT 102
TAMPA, FL 33602

Primary Site Address
101 W 1ST ST
Jacksonville FL 32206

Official Record Book/Page
20663-00429

Tile #
6412

Property Detail
RE # 070824-0000
Tax District USD1
Property Use 7900 Cultural
# of Buildings 1

Legal Desc. For full legal description see
Land & Legal section below

Subdivision 01188 SRINGFELD S/D BLK 3,5,9 ,
Total Area 10540
Characteristics Historic Designation

The sale of this property may result in higher property taxes. For more information go to Save Our Homes and our Property Tax
Estimator . 'In Progress' property values, exemptions and other supporting information on this page are part of the working tax
roll and are subject to change. Certified values listed in the Value Summary are those certified in October, but may include any
official changes made after certification Learn how the Property Appraiser’s Office values property.

Value Summary
Value Description 2023 Certified 2024 In Progress

Value Method CAMA CAMA
Total Building Value $436,251.00 $436,251.00
Extra Feature Value $25,282.00 $25,282.00

Land Value (Market) $52,700.00 $52,700.00
Land Value (Agric.) $0.00 $0.00
Just (Market) Value $514,233.00 $514,233.00

Assessed Value $467,733.00 $514,233.00
Cap Diff/Portability Amt $46,500.00 / $0.00 $0.00 / $0.00

Exemptions $467,733.00 See below
Taxable Value $0.00 See below

County/Municipal Taxable Value
No applicable exemptions

SJRWMD/FIND Taxable Value
No applicable exemptions

School Taxable Value
No applicable exemptions

Land
LN Code Use Description Zoning Assessment Front Depth Category Land Units Land Type Land Value
1 1200 COMM/RES/OFF CRO-S 100.00 125.00 Common 10,540.00 Square Footage $52,700.00

Legal
LN Legal Description
1 2-4 37-2S-26E
2 SPRINGFIELD
3 S 30FT LOT 12,LOT 13 BLOCK 4

Building 1 Site Address
101 W 1ST ST Unit

Element Code Detail

101 W 1ST ST

Taxable Values and Exemptions – In Progress 
If there are no exemptions applicable to a taxing authority, the Taxable Value is the same as the Assessed Value listed above in the Value Summary box.

Sales History 
Book/Page Sale Date Sale Price Deed Instrument Type Code Qualified/Unqualified Vacant/Improved

20663-00429 4/14/2023 $625,000.00 SW - Special Warranty Unqualified Improved
20651-01393 4/14/2023 $525,000.00 WD - Warranty Deed Unqualified Improved
07250-00469 1/10/1992 $325,000.00 WD - Warranty Deed Unqualified Improved
07677-01169 8/31/1993 $100.00 QC - Quit Claim Unqualified Improved

Extra Features 
LN Feature Code Feature Description Bldg. Length Width Total Units Value

1 ELHC6 Elevator Hydraulic 1 0 0 1.00 $16,985.00
2 ESHC6 Elevator Stops Hydra 1 0 0 2.00 $6,895.00
3 FWDC1 Fence Wood 1 0 0 79.00 $386.00
4 PVCC1 Paving Concrete 1 0 0 536.00 $1,016.00

Land & Legal 

Buildings 
Building 1
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Jacksonville FL 32206

Building Type 7901 - MUSEUM
Year Built 1925
Building Value $436,251.00

Type Gross Area Heated Area Effective Area

Stoop 924 0 92
Stoop 138 0 14
Finished Basement 3522 3522 2465
Base Area 3522 3522 3522
Stoop 78 0 8
Finished Basement 2166 2166 1516
Base Area 2166 2166 2166
Canopy 440 0 110
Finished Basement 60 60 42
Stoop 60 0 6
Total 13076 11436 9941

Exterior Wall 17 17 C.B. Stucco
Roof Struct 4 4 Wood Truss
Roofing Cover 4 4 Built Up/T&G
Interior Wall 3 3 Plastered
Int Flooring 11 11 Cer Clay Tile
Int Flooring 12 12 Hardwood
Heating Fuel 4 4 Electric
Heating Type 4 4 Forced-Ducted
Air Cond 3 3 Central
Ceiling Wall Finish 6 6 NS Ceil Wall Fin
Comm Htg & AC 1 1 Not Zoned
Comm Frame 3 3 C-Masonry

Element Code Detail

Stories 1.000
Baths 8.000
Rooms / Units 10.000
Avg Story Height 28.000

2023 Notice of Proposed Property Taxes Notice (TRIM Notice)
Taxing District Assessed Value Exemptions Taxable Value Last Year Proposed Rolled-back

Gen Govt Ex B&B $467,733.00 $467,733.00 $0.00 $0.00 $0.00 $0.00
Urban Service Dist1 $467,733.00 $467,733.00 $0.00 $0.00 $0.00 $0.00
Public Schools: By State Law $514,233.00 $514,233.00 $0.00 $0.00 $0.00 $0.00
By Local Board $514,233.00 $514,233.00 $0.00 $0.00 $0.00 $0.00
FL Inland Navigation Dist. $467,733.00 $467,733.00 $0.00 $0.00 $0.00 $0.00
Water Mgmt Dist. SJRWMD $467,733.00 $467,733.00 $0.00 $0.00 $0.00 $0.00
School Board Voted $514,233.00 $514,233.00 $0.00 $0.00 $0.00 $0.00
Urb Ser Dist1 Voted $467,733.00 $467,733.00 $0.00 $0.00 $0.00 $0.00
   Totals $0.00 $0.00 $0.00
Description Just Value Assessed Value Exemptions Taxable Value

Last Year $458,060.00 $425,212.00 $425,212.00 $0.00
Current Year $514,233.00 $467,733.00 $467,733.00 $0.00

2023 TRIM Property Record Card (PRC)
This PRC reflects property details and values at the time of the original mailing of the Notices of Proposed Property Taxes (TRIM Notices) in August.

Property Record Card (PRC)
The PRC accessed below reflects property details and values at the time of Tax Roll Certification in October of the year listed.
2023

2022
2021

2020
2019
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Contact Us Parcel Tax Record GIS Map Map this property on Google Maps City Fees Record

2018
2017
2016

2015
2014

• To obtain a historic Property Record Card (PRC) from the Property Appraiser's Office, submit your request here: 

More Information

601

http://www.coj.net/departments/property-appraiser/contact-us.aspx
https://paopropertysearch.coj.net/Leaving.aspx?Destination=PTR&RE=0708240000
https://maps.coj.net/duvalproperty/default.aspx?img=img?RE=070824-0000
http://maps.google.com/maps?q=101+W+1ST+ST,+Jacksonville+FL+32206
https://paopropertysearch.coj.net/Leaving.aspx?Destination=RENumber&RE=0708240000


602



603



 
 

REHAB-24-04 
723 4th Street 

West 
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Planning and Development 
Department 

Ed Ball Building 
214 North Hogan Street, Suite 300 

Jacksonville, FL 32202 
  

 
M E M O R A N D U M 

 

TO:  Chairperson and Members 
  Jacksonville Historic Preservation Commission 
 
FROM: Arimus Wells, City Planner Supervisor 
  Community Planning Division / Historic Preservation Section 
 
RE: Critical Endangerment Review – REHAB-24-04 (723 4th Street West) 
 
DATE:  August 28, 2024 
 
 
On February 1, 2024, the Planning and Development Department announced the application 
release of the Restore Endangered Historic Adaptable Buildings (REHAB) Special Revenue 
Fund. This is a reimbursement grant intended to provide an additional incentive to the owners 
of historic commercial buildings to rehabilitate and restore them to productive use rather than 
demolish them because of the cost of rehabilitation. The program guidelines adopted by 
Ordinance 2023-316 limit grant awards to $100,000 for eligible costs. In order to qualify for a 
grant, the building in question must meet the following criteria:  

 The building must be at least 50 years old; and 
 The building must be income-producing, mixed-use, or owned by a not-for-profit 

corporation; and 
 The building must be located throughout Jacksonville, excluding the Downtown Area 

as defined in Sec. 55.105, Ordinance Code; and 
 The building must be architecturally or historically significant; and 
 The building must be: a) a designated local landmark, or b) a contributing structure to 

a designated local historic district; or c) declared a potential local landmark, with final 
local landmark approved by the City Council prior to final approval of the grant. 

Staff has reviewed application REHAB-24-04 for sufficiency and found it meets the 
aforementioned criteria. As such, the application progresses to the next phase, which requires 
the property owner to have their building declared as critically endangered by the Historic 
Preservation Commission. 

If the Commission declares the building as critically endangered, the application may proceed 
to the financial review phase. If the Commission denies the application, the property owner is no 
longer eligible for the current REHAB grant cycle. A denial does not preclude the property owner 
from applying for future REHAB grant cycles.   
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Critical Endangerment Review – REHAB-24-04  
August 28, 2024 
Page 2 of 8 
 

 
 

GENERAL INFORMATION: 
 
Constructed in 1911, El-Beth-El Divine Holiness Church (formerly West 4th Street Church 
of God) is a one-story institutional building with Masonry Vernacular style influences. The 
structure can be characterized by its rectangular-shaped plan, rusticated concrete block 
exterior, front-facing gable roof covered with tin v-crimp panels behind a raised parapet, and 
small square tower. The church is known as one of the few remaining religious buildings 
directly associated with the old Hansontown community—which was significantly erased by 
urban renewal and replaced by institutional and governmental uses. 
 
The applicant is seeking REHAB grant funding in order to perform roof repairs, replace the 
doors, and miscellaneous structural repairs to the building. The applicant’s scope of work is 
captured under COA-24-31032 and has been deemed eligible for administrative approval.  
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STANDARDS, CRITERIA AND FINDINGS: 

Pursuant to the provisions of Section 111.909 of the Ordinance Code, the Planning and 
Development Department and the Historic Preservation Commission shall evaluate and 
consider whether to declare a building as critically endangered based on the following criteria:  

 
A. Evidence of physical threat of loss, damage, or neglect. 

Buildings can be endangered due to a physical threat of loss or damage, or loss of the 
integrity of the surrounding area that impacts the view or appreciation of its context. 
When evaluating this criterion, Staff considered various possible claims of evidence 
such as any visible signs of significant deterioration or neglect, whether the building 
has been cited for building code violations, or whether routine maintenance has been 
performed on the building. According to the applicant, the sanctuary is exhibiting the 
following signs of distress: 

 Portions of the roof and second floor have structural deficiencies and extensive 
deterioration from water infiltration; this has led to damage to the plaster walls 
and acoustic ceiling tiles. 
 

B. If the building is currently vacant. 

According to the applicant and supplementary property records, the subject building 
is currently occupied and is being used as a place of worship by church members.  

 
C. The building’s susceptibility to development or natural disasters. 

Staff finds the building likely to incur significant damage from a natural disaster due to 
the critically impaired roof system on the sanctuary and associated structural 
damages. As such, this renders the building susceptible to damage during rain events 
or storms.  

 
D. The building’s suitability for preservation or restoration. 

In utilizing this criterion, it has been the practice of the Planning and Development 
Department to evaluate proposed critically endangered buildings based on evidence 
of significant exterior alterations that have negatively impacted character-defining 
features, as well as alterations deemed difficult, costly, or impossible to reverse. 
Further, the degree and nature of any exterior deterioration, as well as the evidence 
of long-term and potentially ongoing neglect is also a factor in evaluating potentially 
critically endangered buildings for their suitability for preservation or restoration. Not 
having any evidence of significant exterior deterioration, the structure has been 
reasonably maintained over the years. According to archival records and permitting, 
the most significant alterations to the original design are the enclosing of back 
windows, and the replacement of the original wooden sashes with more contemporary 
aluminum windows. A few of the original wooden sashes, some with decorative art 
glass, are still evident. Most of the original interior finishes such as the wood flooring 
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and bead board ceiling are still present but covered by more contemporary materials 
such as carpet and acoustic tiles. Although occupied as a church since constructed, 
the building does not appear to have had any significant mechanical upgrades. 
 

E. Any other criteria the JHPC considers relevant. 
 

The primary intent of this criterion is to allow the Historic Preservation Commission the 
opportunity to offer additional insight and evidence that may be useful in determining 
whether the affected building should be declared as critically endangered. 

  
 

RECOMMENDATION: 

 
Based on the foregoing, it is the recommendation of the Planning and Development 
Department that the building associated with Grant Application for REHAB Special 
Revenue Fund REHAB-24-04 be APPROVED for Critical Endangerment. 

 
Picture of Property with Posted Sign 
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Map of Building Location 
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Supplementary Photos 
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Supplementary Photos (Continued) 
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Supplementary Photos (Continued) 
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Supplementary Photos (Continued) 
 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 

 

613



614



615



616



617



618



619



620



621



622



623



624



625



626



627



628



629



630



631



632



633



634



635



636



637



638



639



 
 

REHAB-24-07 
841 Franklin 

Street 
 

640



 

Planning and Development 
Department 

Ed Ball Building 
214 North Hogan Street, Suite 300 

Jacksonville, FL 32202 
  

 

 

M E M O R A N D U M 

 

TO:  Chairperson and Members 
  Jacksonville Historic Preservation Commission 
 
FROM: Arimus Wells, City Planner Supervisor 
  Community Planning Division / Historic Preservation Section 
 
RE: Critical Endangerment Review – REHAB-24-07 (841 Franklin St) 
 
DATE:  August 28, 2024 
 
 
On February 1, 2024, the Planning and Development Department announced the application 
release of the Restore Endangered Historic Adaptable Buildings (REHAB) Special Revenue 
Fund. This is a reimbursement grant intended to provide an additional incentive to the owners 
of historic commercial buildings to rehabilitate and restore them to productive use rather than 
demolish them because of the cost of rehabilitation. The program guidelines adopted by 
Ordinance 2023-316 limit grant awards to $100,000 for eligible costs. In order to qualify for a 
grant, the building in question must meet the following criteria:  

 The building must be at least 50 years old; and 
 The building must be income-producing, mixed-use, or owned by a not-for-profit 

corporation; and 
 The building must be located throughout Jacksonville, excluding the Downtown Area 

as defined in Sec. 55.105, Ordinance Code; and 
 The building must be architecturally or historically significant; and 
 The building must be: a) a designated local landmark, or b) a contributing structure to 

a designated local historic district; or c) declared a potential local landmark, with final 
local landmark approved by the City Council prior to final approval of the grant. 

Staff has reviewed application REHAB-24-07 for sufficiency and found it meets the 
aforementioned criteria. As such, the application progresses to the next phase, which requires 
the property owner to have their building declared as critically endangered by the Historic 
Preservation Commission. 

If the Commission declares the building as critically endangered, the application may proceed 
to the financial review phase. If the Commission denies the application, the property owner is no 
longer eligible for the current REHAB grant cycle. A denial does not preclude the property owner 
from applying for future REHAB grant cycles.   
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GENERAL INFORMATION: 
 
Constructed in 1922, Mount Olive African Methodist Episcopal (A.M.E.) Church is a three-
story institutional building with Neoclassical Revival style influences. The structure can be 
characterized by its rusticated concrete block exterior, full height Doric columns, raised 
portico, decorative balustrades, symmetrically balanced windows, central entryway, and 
smooth cast stone trim. The structure was designed and built by Richard Lewis Brown (1854–
1948), the first Black architect in Jacksonville. R.L. Brown was not only an architect and 
builder but was also an A.M.E. pastor, farmer, politician, and community leader. The church 
is also connected to the life of Abraham Lincoln (A.L.) Lewis, A.M.E. member and 
founder/president of the Afro-American Life Insurance Company.   
 
The applicant is seeking REHAB grant funding in order to order to perform roof repairs, 
masonry repairs, and miscellaneous structural repairs to the building. The applicant’s scope 
of work is captured under COA-24-30518 and has been deemed eligible for administrative 
approval.  
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STANDARDS, CRITERIA AND FINDINGS: 

Pursuant to the provisions of Section 111.909 of the Ordinance Code, the Planning and 
Development Department and the Historic Preservation Commission shall evaluate and 
consider whether to declare a building as critically endangered based on the following criteria:  

 
A. Evidence of physical threat of loss, damage, or neglect. 

Buildings can be endangered due to a physical threat of loss or damage, or loss of the 
integrity of the surrounding area that impacts the view or appreciation of its context. 
When evaluating this criterion, Staff considered various possible claims of evidence 
such as any visible signs of significant deterioration or neglect, whether the building 
has been cited for building code violations, or whether routine maintenance has been 
performed on the building. According to the applicant, the sanctuary is exhibiting the 
following signs of distress: 

 The stained-glass windows on the structure are either functionally obsolete, 
missing, or damaged.  

 Portions of the roof and second floor have structural deficiencies and extensive 
deterioration from water infiltration. 

B. If the building is currently vacant. 

According to the applicant and supplementary property records, the subject building 
is currently occupied and is being used as a place of worship by church members.  

 
C. The building’s susceptibility to development or natural disasters. 

Staff finds the building likely to incur significant damage from a natural disaster due to 
the critically impaired roof system on the sanctuary and associated structural 
damages. As such, this renders the building susceptible to damage during rain events 
or storms.  
 
The building is also considered extremely vulnerable to surrounding development 
pressures that are occurring within the recently designated Eastside Historic District. 
Examples of this include the proposed renovations to the football stadium, the 
construction of a new soccer stadium, and the new residential developments off Union 
Street. Because of its proximity to A. Philip Randolph Boulevard, a commercial 
corridor, Staff finds it critical to protect the Mt. Olive A.M.E. Church from impending 
development pressures. 

 
D. The building’s suitability for preservation or restoration. 

In utilizing this criterion, it has been the practice of the Planning and Development 
Department to evaluate proposed critically endangered buildings based on evidence 
of significant exterior alterations that have negatively impacted character-defining 
features, as well as alterations deemed difficult, costly, or impossible to reverse. 
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Further, the degree and nature of any exterior deterioration, as well as the evidence 
of long-term and potentially ongoing neglect is also a factor in evaluating potentially 
critically endangered buildings for their suitability for preservation or restoration. Not 
having any evidence of significant exterior deterioration, the structure has been well 
maintained over the years. According to archival records and permitting, the church 
has not been significantly altered and still has most of its original character defining 
features such as the full height columns supporting a pediment, arched windows with 
stained glass, and rusticated concrete block finish on the exterior. Although appearing 
to be well maintained over the years, the sanctuary has evidence of deterioration from 
water penetration, as well as some of the lead framing in the stained-glass windows 
becoming stressed causing them to bow. 
 

E. Any other criteria the JHPC considers relevant. 
 

The primary intent of this criterion is to allow the Historic Preservation Commission the 
opportunity to offer additional insight and evidence that may be useful in determining 
whether the affected building should be declared as critically endangered. 

  
 

RECOMMENDATION: 

 
Based on the foregoing, it is the recommendation of the Planning and Development 
Department that the building associated with Grant Application for REHAB Special 
Revenue Fund REHAB-24-07 be APPROVED for Critical Endangerment. 

 
Picture of Property with Posted Sign 
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Map of Building Location 
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Supplementary Photos 
   
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

646



Critical Endangerment Review – REHAB-24-07  
August 28, 2024 
Page 7 of 8 
 

 

Supplementary Photos (Continued) 
 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

647



Critical Endangerment Review – REHAB-24-07  
August 28, 2024 
Page 8 of 8 
 

 

Supplementary Photos (Continued) 
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101 E UNION STREET SUITE 301
JACKSONVILLE,  FL  32202

Current Principal  Place of Business:

Current Mailing Address:

101 E UNION STREET SUITE 301
JACKSONVILLE,  FL  32202  

Entity Name: THE EAST ANNUAL CONFERENCE OF THE AFRICAN 
METHODIST EPISCOPAL CHURCH, INC.

DOCUMENT# N05000008503

FEI Number: 59-3299471 Certificate of Status Desired:

Name and Address of Current Registered Agent:

REID, FRANK M.  III
101 E UNION STREET SUITE 301
JACKSONVILLE, FL  32202  US

The above named entity submits this statement for the purpose of changing its registered office or registered agent, or both, in the State of Florida.

SIGNATURE:

Electronic Signature of Registered Agent Date

Officer/Director Detail :

I hereby certify that the information indicated on this report or supplemental report is true and accurate and that my electronic signature shall have the same legal effect as if made under 
oath; that I am an officer or director of the corporation or the receiver or trustee empowered to execute this report as required by Chapter 617, Florida Statutes; and that my name appears 
above, or on an attachment with all other like empowered.

SIGNATURE:

Electronic Signature of Signing Officer/Director Detail Date

FRANK M. REID, III

FILED
Feb 01, 2022

Secretary of State
3265496020CC

FRANK M. REID, III DIRECTOR 02/01/2022

 2022  FLORIDA NOT FOR PROFIT CORPORATION AMENDED ANNUAL 
REPORT

Yes

02/01/2022

Title D

Name YATES, ELIZABETH  

Address 3003 DONNA DRIVE   

City-State-Zip: JACKSONVILLE  FL  32208

Title D

Name COPPOCK, JOSEPH  

Address 11499 SIR BARTON COURT   

City-State-Zip: JACKSONVILLE  FL  32218

Title DIRECTOR

Name REID, FRANK M. III

Address 101 E UNION STREET
 SUITE 301   

City-State-Zip: JACKSONVILLE  FL  32202

Title DIRECTOR

Name GREEN, SR., DAVID W. DR.

Address 1478 RIVERPLACE BLVD.,
 UNIT 2004   

City-State-Zip: JACKSONVILLE  FL  32209

Title D

Name HANSBERRY, TONY  

Address 11581 OAK MEADOW LANE   

City-State-Zip: JACKSONVILLE  FL  32218

Title DIRECTOR

Name SMITH, KARL V. 

Address 12907 OAKLAND HILLS COURT   

City-State-Zip: JACKSONVILLE  FL  32225

Title DIRECTOR

Name CARTER, KENNETTA  

Address 6371 COLLINS ROAD
 #1204   

City-State-Zip: JACKSONVILLE  FL  32244
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Report of the Historic Preservation Section and 
Advisory Recommendation of the Jacksonville Historic Preservation Commission 

 
TO:    Council Secretary, Jacksonville City Council 
 
FROM:  Arimus Wells, City Planner Supervisor – Planning and Development 
 
RE:  Proposed Naming of 515 Julia St – Ordinance No. 2024-555 
 
DATE: August 15, 2024 

 
On July 23, 2024, Ordinance 2024-555 was introduced to propose naming the City-owned 
building located at 515 Julia Street as the “Gary F. Keys, Sr. Fire Rescue Headquarters.” 
Consistent with Chapter 122.105 of the Jacksonville Ordinance Code the naming and 
renaming of public buildings, public facilities and public parks, requires a Report from the 
Historic Preservation Section and an advisory recommendation on the renaming proposal 
from the Jacksonville Historic Preservation Commission.  The Report is required to 
address the following criteria: 

 
1. The origin of the existing public building, public facility, or public park name, if 

applicable; 
2. Any historical significance of the existing public building, public facility or public 

park; 
3. Whether there are any historical structures or landmarks on the subject property 
4. Whether the existing building name, name of public facility, or public park name 

is part of a common theme of names throughout the community where such 
building, park or facility is located; 

5. The age of the public building, public facility or public park name 
6. Whether there are other public buildings, public facilities, or public parks with the 

same or similar name; and 
7. Whether the person (or persons) to whom the public building, public facility or 

public park is proposed to be named or renamed has contributed to the 
development of, or is a reminder of the history and/or culture of the City, State, 
or Nation. 

 
Location:  515 Julia Street, RE# 073854-0000 
 
Reason for Change: At the request of City Council to honor the life and legacy of Gary 
F. Keys, Sr, former Chief of the Jacksonville Fire and Rescue Department, by naming the 
City-owned building located at 515 Julia Street as the “Gary F. Keys, Sr. Fire Rescue 
Headquarters.” Chief Keys served with the City from 1960-1989.  
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Criteria: 
 
1. The origin of the existing public building, public facility, or public park name, if 

applicable:  
 

The existing City-owned building is currently being used by the Jacksonville Fire and 
Rescue Department and does not have a formally designated name. 

 
2. Any historical significance of the existing public building, public facility or public park:  
 

According to archival records, the subject building was constructed in 1952. This 
building is identified as the work of master architect Henry J. Toombs of Atlanta, 
Georgia, and constructed by the George D. Auchter Company. This five-story 
reinforced concrete building is characterized by its Federal Art Deco styling, which 
consists of its Indiana limestone exterior, bas-relief entrance panels, metal 
balustrades, and louvred windows. Based on these findings, the Historic Preservation 
Section considers the building eligible for designation as a local landmark.  

 
3. Whether there are any historical structures or landmarks on the subject property:  
 

The subject property does not consist of any locally designated or nationally 
designated historical structures or landmarks. However, the Historic Preservation 
Section considers the existing building eligible for designation as a local landmark. 

 
4. Whether the existing building name, name of public facility, or public park name is 

part of a common theme of names throughout the community where such building, 
park or facility is located:   

 
The existing building does not have a formally designated name and is thereby not 
part of a common theme of names throughout the community. 

 
5. The age of the public building, public facility or public park name: 
 

The existing building does not have a formally designated name. Constructed in 1952, 
the subject building was originally occupied by the Federal Reserve. The City 
purchased the property in 1994 and currently uses the building for Jacksonville Fire 
and Rescue Department operations. 

 
6. Whether there are other public buildings, public facilities, or public parks with the 

same or similar name: 
 

There are no other public buildings, public facilities, or public parks with the same or 
similar name. 
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7. Whether the person (or persons) to whom the public building, public facility or public 
park is proposed to be named or renamed has contributed to the development of, or 
is a reminder of the history and/or culture of the City, State, or Nation:  
 
Gary France Keys, Sr. was born in Jacksonville, Florida on September 1, 1938. Mr. Keys 
graduated Andrew Jackson High School in 1957 and joined the Jacksonville Fire 
Department in 1960.  He would later become an original member of the City’s Rescue 
Division that was established in 1968.  
 
For nearly three decades, Mr. Keys served as Chief of the Fire and Rescue Department. 
During his tenure, Chief Keys rose through the ranks and would serve in variety of 
positions such as Chief of Operations, Chief of Fire Services, Deputy Director of Public 
Safety, and in 1988, Fire Chief, which is the highest-ranking position within the 
Jacksonville Fire and Rescue Department. Chief Keys simultaneously served three 
terms as President of the Internation Association of Fire Fighters (IAFF) Local 122 
Union 
 
In addition to his many accomplishments and accolades, the impact of Chief Keys can 
still be felt within the Jacksonville Fire and Rescue Department where he created 
multiple tactics, procedures, and policies.  

 
PDD Recommendation: 
It is the opinion of the Planning and Development Department (PDD) that the proposed 
naming of the City-owned building located at 515 Julia Street as the “Gary F. Keys, Sr. Fire 
Rescue Headquarters” will be named after a person that has made significant 
contributions to the Jacksonville Fire and Rescue Department as outlined in Ordinance 
2024-555. 
 
JHPC Recommendation: 
On August 28, 2024, the Jacksonville Historic Preservation Commission (JHPC) will review 
and issue an opinion on the proposed naming of the City-owned building. 
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Aerial View of Subject Property 
 

   
 

View of the Building’s Main Entrance 
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CITY COUNCIL RESEARCH DIVISION  
LEGISLATIVE SUMMARY  
 
    
Eamon Webb   117 West Duval Street 
Research Assistant   City Hall, Suite 425 
(904) 255-5140   Jacksonville, FL  32202 
   FAX (904) 255-5229 

 

 

Bill Type and Number: Ordinance 2024-555 

 

Introducer/Sponsor(s): Council President White 

 

Date of Introduction: July 23, 2024 

 

Committee(s) of Reference: NCSPHS, TEU 

 

Date of Analysis: July 25, 2024 

  

Type of Action: Re-naming a public building 

 

Bill Summary: This bill names the City-owned building located at 515 Julia Street in Council District 7 as the 

“Gary F. Keys, Sr. Fire Rescue Headquarters.” 

 

Background Information: This building currently serves as the Jacksonville Fire & Rescue Department 

(“JFRD”) headquarters. Gary. F. Keys, Sr. served as the Chief of JFRD for 29 years, beginning in 1960, and was 

an original member of the Rescue Division that was established in 1968. Chief Keys served in a number of 

integral positions within JFRD and the City, including Chief of Operations, Chief of Fire Services, and Deputy 

Director of Public Safety. He was promoted to Fire Chief in 1988, and his legacy with JFRD and the City is still 

felt today, as his work developing tactics, procedures and policies remains impactful within JFRD. He also served 

three terms as President of the International Association of Fire Fighters Local 122 union and became its business 

agent after his retirement from JFRD. Chief Keys passed away in 2014, and the City wishes to recognize him and 

his legacy by naming this building after him. 

 

Policy Impact Area: Fire & Rescue, public buildings 

 

Fiscal Impact: Minimal for signage 

 

Analyst: Webb 
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Introduced by Council Member White: 1 

 2 

 3 

ORDINANCE 2024-555 4 

AN ORDINANCE NAMING THE CITY-OWNED BUILDING 5 

LOCATED AT 515 JULIA STREET, JACKSONVILLE, 6 

FLORIDA 32202, IN COUNCIL DISTRICT 7, PURSUANT 7 

TO SECTION 122.105 (PUBLIC BUILDINGS, PUBLIC 8 

FACILITIES AND PUBLIC PARKS NAMING AND RENAMING 9 

PROCEDURES), ORDINANCE CODE, TO BE KNOWN AS THE 10 

“GARY F. KEYS, SR. FIRE RESCUE HEADQUARTERS”; 11 

PROVIDING AN EFFECTIVE DATE. 12 

 13 

 WHEREAS, the City of Jacksonville owns the building located at 14 

515 Julia Street, Jacksonville, Florida 32202, in Council District 7 15 

which serves as the Jacksonville Fire and Rescue Department (“JFRD”) 16 

headquarters; and 17 

WHEREAS, Gary F. Keys, Sr. served as Chief of the Jacksonville 18 

Fire and Rescue Department for 29 years beginning in 1960 and was an 19 

original member of the Rescue Division that was established in 1968; 20 

and 21 

WHEREAS, during his tenure with the City of Jacksonville, Chief 22 

Keys served in a number of integral positions within JFRD including 23 

Chief of Operations and Chief of Fire Services; he also served as 24 

Jacksonville’s Deputy Director of Public Safety; and 25 

WHEREAS, the culmination of Chief Keys’ career came in 1988 26 

when he was promoted to Fire Chief, the highest ranking position 27 

within the Jacksonville Fire and Rescue Department; and 28 

WHEREAS, in addition to his storied career with JFRD, Chief 29 

Keys served three terms as President of the International Association 30 

of Fire Fighters (IAFF) Local 122 union and upon his retirement from 31 
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JFRD he returned to the union to become its business agent; and 1 

WHEREAS, although Chief Keys passed away on December 23, 2014, 2 

his legacy with JFRD and the City is still felt today by those who 3 

knew him personally and by those firefighters who have come behind 4 

him, despite never having the privilege to meet him; his impact is 5 

not only felt in the multiple tactics, procedures and policies he 6 

created for JFRD, but also in the standards he set for all union 7 

presidents who represent our firefighters; and 8 

WHEREAS, it is for these reasons the Jacksonville City Council 9 

desires to recognize Gary F. Keys, Sr. by naming the building located 10 

at 515 Julia Street the “Gary F. Keys, Sr. Fire Rescue Headquarters” 11 

pursuant to Section 122.105, Ordinance Code; now therefore 12 

 BE IT ORDAINED by the Council of the City of Jacksonville: 13 

Section 1.  The building located at 515 Julia Street, 14 

Jacksonville, Florida 32202, is hereby named the “Gary F. Keys, Sr. 15 

Fire Rescue Headquarters” in accordance with the procedures set forth 16 

in Section 122.105, Ordinance Code. The Jacksonville Fire and Rescue 17 

Department is the sole occupant of this building and will continue 18 

to be responsible for its maintenance and upkeep.  19 

Section 2.  Effective Date.  This Ordinance shall become 20 

effective upon signature by the Mayor or upon becoming effective 21 

without the Mayor’s signature.  22 

 23 

Form Approved: 24 

 25 

 /s/ Mary E. Staffopoulos   26 

Office of General Counsel 27 

Legislation Prepared By: Mary E. Staffopoulos 28 

GC-#1638858-v1-JFRD_Headquarter_Bldg_Naming_(White).docx 29 

674



 
 

Demo Delay 
222 / 228 Duval 

Street East 
 

675



 

Planning and Development 
Department 

Ed Ball Building 
214 North Hogan Street, Suite 300 

Jacksonville, FL 32202 
  

 
M E M O R A N D U M 

 

TO:  Chairperson and Members 
  Jacksonville Historic Preservation Commission 
 
FROM: Arimus Wells, City Planner Supervisor 
  Community Planning Division / Historic Preservation Section 
 
RE: Request for Demolition, Section 320.407 Review – Demolition of Two (2) 

Contributing Structures at 222 and 228 East Duval Street  
 
DATE:  August 28, 2024 
 
 
The property owner is seeking building permits to demolish two (2) residential structures located 
on subject parcels, RE: 073561-0000 and 073560-0000. The stated scope of work includes the 
demolition of two buildings:  222 East Duval Street and 228 East Duval Street. Both 
structures are listed as contributing properties in the Downtown National Register Historic 
District.   

Because the structures are contributing to the National Register district, any demolition activities 
require a review by the Jacksonville Historic Preservation Commission (JHPC) pursuant to 
§320.407, Jacksonville Ordinance Code. The JHPC must review and take action on such 
requests for demolition within 60 calendar days after the complete demolition application is 
received by the Historic Preservation Section of the Jacksonville Planning and Development 
Department. If the Commission fails to act within the 60-day period, the demolition request is 
considered to have been granted. If the Commission approves the permit application, the 
demolition may proceed.  If the Commission denies the application, the property owner can 
appeal the decision to the City Council. The appeal must be filed within 14 calendar days from 
the date of the Commission meeting. The case file, including the demolition application and the 
Commission’s recommendation regarding the property’s potential for landmark status, will be 
forwarded to the City Council, which will vote to approve the demolition request or to proceed 
with landmark designation. 

The City of Jacksonville acquired the dilapidated properties of 222 and 228 East Duval Street 
in December 2023. Since the City is seeking demolition and is not in support of a landmark 
designation for the structures, the Commission must find that the property meets at least four 
(4) of the seven (7) criteria outlined in the designation procedures for landmarks codified in 
§307.104, Jacksonville Ordinance Code, before forwarding any landmark recommendation 
to City Council.   
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PROPERTY DESCRIPTIONS: 

 
222 East Duval Street – Constructed in c. 1904, 222 East Duval Street, also known as the 
Croghan House, is a two-story Frame Vernacular residential building. Notable architectural 
features include a hip roof along the rear of the structure and a gable roof fronting the street. 
The structure also has an offset entrance. It appears the structure had a two-story front porch. 
However, the front porch on the first floor (supported by columns) is partially enclosed, and 
the second-story tier has been fully enclosed.  
 
228 East Duval Street – Constructed in c. 1906, 228 East Duval Street, also known as the 
Alyce Apartments, is a two-story Frame Vernacular residential building. Notable architectural 
features include a hip roof along the rear of the structure and nested gable roof fronting the 
street. The structure also has an offset entrance. It appears the structure had a two-story front 
porch. However, both the first and second floors of the open-air features have been fully 
enclosed. The first floor also consists of fluted, tapered columns that support the second story 
terrace. The residence was previously used as a rooming house. 
 
STAFF ANALYSIS: 

In the 1991 Florida Master Site File surveys, the reviewer’s initial determination of each 
structure’s significance was that both structures should not be considered eligible for 
individual local designation.  While this earlier evaluation is only a cursory assessment of 
significance, staff does not have any additional documentation that would meet the necessary 
additional criteria needed to overcome the owner’s objection to local landmark designation. 
Staff also reviewed the demolition permit, associated pictures, and researched the properties 

222 Duval St E 
 

228 Duval St E 
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for evaluative and documentary purposes.  Based on our evaluation, it is the opinion of 
the Planning and Development Department that: 

• 222 East Duval Street meets at least three (3) criteria (A, F and G) for landmark designation 
• 228 East Duval Street meets at least three (3) criteria (A, F and G) for landmark designation 
 

A. Its value as a significant reminder of the cultural, historical, architectural, 
or archaeological heritage of the City, state or nation. 

It is the determination of the Planning and Development Department that 222 and 228 
East Duval Street meet criterion (A) for landmark designation based on the following 
analysis: 
 

Both structures are significant by being located within Downtown Jacksonville. 
According to the National Register of Historic Places nomination, the 
significance of the subject properties, as related to the historical and 
architectural heritage of Downtown Jacksonville, is not so much the importance 
of the individual residences but collectively, as they contribute to one of the last 
remaining concentrations of residential structures in Downtown. 
 
The two decades following the 1901 fire were a significant period of growth for 
Jacksonville, both in the Downtown and in the surrounding suburbs, particularly 
Springfield and Riverside. Between 1900 and 1914, real estate value 
quadrupled in Jacksonville from 11 million to 50 million. The population grew 
from 28,429 to 57,699 between 1900 and 1910.1 By 1903, the number of new 
buildings permitted exceeded the 2,368 structures destroyed in the 1901 fire.2 

The significant increase in population during the first decade of the twentieth 
century created a strong demand for new housing. Many were constructed in 
the outlying suburbs, but a considerable number of the new homes were 
constructed in the part of downtown destroyed by the fire. Some of 
Jacksonville’s leading citizens built large and elaborate new homes in 
downtown, a few being Mayor and later U.S. Senator Duncan U. Fletcher, U.S. 
Senator James A. Taliaferro, Joseph R. Parrott, vice-president of the Florida 
East Coast Railroad, W.G. Toomer, Wilson and Toomer, the largest fertilizer 
producer in Florida, and J.B. Bours, hardware dealer.  

However, the majority of historic residences were smaller, less decorative one 
and two-story wood frame structures now found predominately in the northeast 
section of Downtown. In the Cathedral District - defined on the south by East 
Monroe Street, the north by East Church Street, the west by Ocean Street and 
the east by Catherine Street - the 1991 survey recorded 50 residences. Eighty 
percent of the 50 structures were two-story with all reflecting the Frame  

 
1 James B. Crooks. Jacksonville After the Fire, 1901-1919: A New South City. (Jacksonville, Florida: University of North Florida Presses, 1991) pp. 30 
– 33. 
2 Wayne W. Wood, Jacksonville’s Architectural Heritage, Landmarks for the Future. (Jacksonville, Florida: University of North Florida Press, 1989), p. 
28. 
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Vernacular style or some variation such as Colonial Revival, Craftsman, and 
Queen Anne influences, as well as the single-story Folk Victorian style, many 
times referred to as “shotgun houses.” Although all were built before 1920, 36 
percent were constructed in c.1903 and 16 percent c. 1912 based on the 1903 
and 1913 Sanborn Maps. Based on city directory research, most of the original 
or early occupants of the residences had working class jobs. 

B. Its location is the site of a significant local, state or national event. 

Based on the currently available information on file, it is the determination of the 
Planning and Development Department that 222 and 228 East Duval Street do not 
meet this criterion. 

 
C. It is identified with a person or persons who significantly contributed to 

the development of the City, state or nation. 

No information was found on the structure’s early residents. Based on the currently 
available information on file, it is the determination of the Planning and Development 
Department that 222 and 228 East Duval Street do not meet this criterion. 
 
D. It is identified as the work of a master builder, designer, or architect 

whose individual work has influenced the development of the City, state 
or nation.  

The original builder, designer or architect is unknown; therefore, it is the determination 
of the Planning and Development Department that 222 and 228 East Duval Street do 
not meet this criterion. 

 
E. Its value as a building is recognized for the quality of its architecture and 

it retains sufficient elements showing its architectural significance.  

Based on the currently available information on file, it is the determination of the 
Planning and Development Department that 222 and 228 East Duval Street do not 
meet this criterion. 

 
F. It has distinguishing characteristics of an architectural style valuable for 

the study of a period, method of construction, or use of indigenous 
materials. 

It is the determination of the Planning and Development Department that 222 and 228 
East Duval Street meet criterion (F) for landmark designation based on the following 
analysis: 
 

The subject properties possess distinguishing characteristics of Frame 
Vernacular buildings, also known as National Folk Houses. These houses 
represent a significant change in construction and design that coincided with 
the expansion of railroads during the second half of the 19th century. Railroads 
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improved the transfer of cut timbers to lumberyards found in most towns and 
cities that over time standardized lumber shape and sizes. It also ushered in 
the widespread use of light balloon framing covered by wood sheathing, usually 
siding and shingles. The basic design and shape of these homes were not 
restricted to any one area but found across the country. The McAlester’s 
identified six distinctive styles including: Gable and Hip Front; Gable-Front-
Wing; Hall and Parlor; I-House; Massed Plan – Side Gable and Pyramidal. 
Frame Vernacular style buildings are important regionally as they represent 
vanishing examples of how builders utilized simple and time-tested 
construction principles and combined local building materials (such as 
Southern yellow pine and cypress) with manufactured products shipped by 
railroad (such as sash windows, doors, and hardware) to construct solid and 
functional spaces for the Southern climate. Surrounded by outlying sawmills at 
the time, these houses were constructed of old-growth Southern yellow pine 
that had been so heavily timbered as to be almost non-existent by the 1930s. 
Today, this quality pinewood is only available from re-milled timbers salvaged 
from demolitions or from original logs preserved in the muddy bottom of Florida 
creeks and rivers. The Frame Vernacular style survived well into the twentieth 
century, particularly in the South, but is being replaced with houses of 
contemporary design, construction and materials. 

 
G. Its suitability for preservation or restoration 
 
It is the determination of the Planning and Development Department that 222 and 228 
East Duval Street meet criterion (G) for landmark designation based on the following 
analysis: 
 

Although currently vacant, the structures appear to be in decent condition. 
While the structures have some original architectural fabric (with significant 
alterations to the siding, windows, doors, and porches), the structures have 
been vacant for some time and have been without consistent maintenance. 
The properties have been subject to vandalism, fire damage, and water 
damage. However, given the limited access and information regarding the 
structural integrity of both structure, Staff is unable to support a claim of 
irreparability for both structures. 

 
Based on these findings, the Planning and Development Department finds: 

• 222 East Duval Street meets at least three (3) criteria (A, F and G) for landmark designation 
• 228 East Duval Street meets at least three (3) criteria (A, F and G) for landmark designation 
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View of the Subject Property – 222 East Duval Street 
 

 
  
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

681



Demolition of Two (2) Structures – 222 and 228 East Duval Street 
August 28, 2024 
Page 7 of 7 
 
 

 
View of the Subject Property – 228 East Duval Street 
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DOWNTOWN INVESTMENT AUTHORITY 
117 West Duval Street #310, Jacksonville, Florida 32202 

(904) 255-5302 | https://dia.coj.net/                           

 
MEMORANDUM 
 
To:   Arimus Wells, City Planner Supervisor 
  Historic Preservation Section 
 
From:   Susan Kelly, Redevelopment Coordinator 
  Downtown Investment Authority 
 
Date:   August 6, 2024 
 
RE:  Request for Demolition, Section 320.407 review – 222 and 228 Duval Street 
              
 
The City of Jacksonville acquired the dilapidated properties of 216, 222 and 228 East Duval 
Street in December 2023. The structure at 216 East Duval Street was demolished on August 3, 
2024, as an emergency action by the Municipal Code Compliance Division. As the property 
owner of 222 and 228 East Duval Street, the City seeks to demolish the residential structures 
located on these properties. Both two-story residences are identified as contributing 
structures to the Downtown National Register Historic District. Because the structures are 
contributing to the National Register district, it is our understanding that their demolition will 
require a review by the Jacksonville Historic Preservation Commission (JHPC) pursuant to 
§320.407, Jacksonville Ordinance Code.   
 
PROPERTY DESCRIPTION – 222 East Duval Street: 

222 East Duval Street, also known as the Croghan House, is a two-story Frame 
Vernacular residential building. Notable architectural features include a hip roof along 
the rear of the structure and a gable roof fronting the street. The structure also has an 
offset entrance. It appears the structure had a two-story front porch. However, the front 
porch on the first floor (supported by columns) is partially enclosed, and the second-
story tier has been fully enclosed. The residence was constructed c. 1904.  
 

PROPERTY DESCRIPTION – 228 East Duval Street: 
228 East Duval Street, also known as the Alyce Apartments, is a two-story Frame 
Vernacular residential building. Notable architectural features include a hip roof along 
the rear of the structure and nested gable roof fronting the street. The structure also has 
an offset entrance. It appears the structure had a two-story front porch. However, both 
the first and second floors of the open-air features have been fully enclosed. The first 
floor also consists of fluted, tapered columns that support the second story terrace. 
The residence was previously used as a rooming house and was constructed c. 1906.  

689

https://dia.coj.net/


Page 2 
 

DIA Staff researched the properties, and our findings are provided below:  
 
1. Its value as a significant reminder of the cultural, historical, architectural, or 

archaeological heritage of the City, state or nation. 

The significance of the subject properties, as related to the historical and architectural 
heritage of Downtown Jacksonville, is not so much the importance of the individual 
residences but collectively, as they contribute to one of the last remaining concentrations 
of residential structures in Downtown.   
 
The two decades following the 1901 fire were a significant period of growth for Jacksonville, 
both in the Downtown and in the surrounding suburbs, particularly Springfield and Riverside.  
Between 1900 and 1914, real estate value quadrupled in Jacksonville from 11 million to 50 
million.  The population grew from 28,429 to 57,699 between 1900 and 1910.1  By 1903, the 
number of new buildings permitted exceeded the 2,368 structures destroyed in the 1901 
fire.2  The significant increase in population during the first decade of the twentieth century 
created a strong demand for new housing.  Many were constructed in the outlying suburbs, 
but a considerable number of the new homes were constructed in the part of downtown 
destroyed by the fire.  Some of Jacksonville’s leading citizens built large and elaborate new 
homes in downtown, a few being Mayor and later U.S. Senator Duncan U. Fletcher, U.S. 
Senator James A. Taliaferro, Joseph R. Parrott, vice-president of the Florida East Coast 
Railroad, W.G. Toomer, Wilson and Toomer, the largest fertilizer producer in Florida, and J.B. 
Bours, hardware dealer.   
 
However, the majority of historic residences were smaller, less decorative one and two-
story wood frame structures now found predominately in the northeast section of 
Downtown.  In the Cathedral District - defined on the south by East Monroe Street, the north 
by East Church Street, the west by Ocean Street and the east by Catherine Street - the 1991 
survey recorded 50 residences.  Eighty percent of the 50 structures were two-story with all 
reflecting the Frame Vernacular style or some variation such as Colonial Revival, Craftsman, 
and Queen Anne influences, as well as the single-story Folk Victorian style, many times 
referred to as “shotgun houses.” Although all were built before 1920, 36 percent were 
constructed in c.1903 and 16 percent c. 1912 based on the 1903 and 1913 Sanborn Maps. 
Based on city directory research, most of the original or early occupants of the residences 
had working class jobs. 
 

 
Historic Property Associates.  A Historic Building Resurvey of Downtown Jacksonville.  Jacksonville Planning and Development Department, 
May, 2005. 
1 James B. Crooks.  Jacksonville After the Fire, 1901-1919:  A New South City.  (Jacksonville, Florida:  University of North Florida Presses, 
1991) pp. 30 – 33. 
2 Wayne W. Wood, Jacksonville’s Architectural Heritage, Landmarks for the Future.  (Jacksonville, Florida:  University of North Florida Press, 
1989), p. 28. 
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The most common style for residential buildings in the Downtown Jacksonville Historic 
District is the Frame Vernacular style so identified because of its construction. There are 
approximately 22 examples of Frame Vernacular buildings in the historic district, the 
majority of which are two stories in height and were constructed as apartments or rooming 
houses to serve the housing need of a rapidly growing population immediately following the 
devastating fire. The properties had front-facing gable roof, side facing gable roof or hip roof, 
as well as a full width front porch and wood sash windows. The buildings usually rest on 
brick piers. The exterior siding is mainly horizontal weatherboard or drop siding.  Most of 
these residences had brick fireplaces and kitchen chimneys. 
 
2. Its location is the site of a significant local, state or national event. 
Based on the currently available information, the subject properties do not appear to meet 
this criterion. 

 
3. It is identified with a person or persons who significantly contributed to the 

development of the City, state or nation. 
 

Based on the currently available information, the subject properties do not appear to meet 
this criterion. 

 
4. It is identified as the work of a master builder, designer, or architect whose individual 

work has influenced the development of the City, state or nation.  
 

Based on the currently available information, the subject properties do not appear to meet 
this criterion. 
 
5. Its value as a building is recognized for the quality of its architecture and it retains 

sufficient elements showing its architectural significance. 
  

Based on the currently available information, the subject properties do not appear to meet 
this criterion. 

 
6. It has distinguishing characteristics of an architectural style valuable for the study of 

a period, method of construction, or use of indigenous materials. 
 

In A Field Guide to American Houses by Virginia & Lee McAlester (1984, pp.88 - 98), most 
Frame Vernacular style houses were identified as National Folk Houses.  These houses 
represent a significant change in construction and design that coincided with the expansion 
of railroads during the second half of the 19th century.  Railroads improved the transfer of cut 
timbers to lumberyards found in most towns and cities that over time standardized lumber 
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shape and sizes.  It also ushered in the widespread use of light balloon framing covered by 
wood sheathing, usually siding and shingles.  The basic design and shape of these homes 
were not restricted to any one area but found across the country.  The McAlester’s identified 
six distinctive styles including: Gable and Hip Front; Gable-Front-Wing; Hall and Parlor; I-
House; Massed Plan – Side Gable and Pyramidal.   
 
Frame Vernacular style buildings are important regionally as they represent vanishing 
examples of how builders utilized simple and time-tested construction principles and 
combined local building materials (such as Southern yellow pine and cypress) with 
manufactured products shipped by railroad (such as sash windows, doors, and hardware) 
to construct solid and functional spaces for the Southern climate.  Surrounded by outlying 
sawmills at the time, these houses were constructed of old-growth Southern yellow pine 
that had been so heavily timbered as to be almost non-existent by the 1930s. Today, this 
quality pinewood is only available from re-milled timbers salvaged from demolitions or from 
original logs preserved in the muddy bottom of Florida creeks and rivers. The Frame 
Vernacular style survived well into the twentieth century, particularly in the South, but is 
being replaced with houses of contemporary design, construction and materials. 
 
7. Its suitability for preservation or restoration 

 
While the structures have some original architectural fabric (with significant alterations to 
the siding, windows, doors, and porches), the structures have been vacant for some time 
and have been without consistent maintenance. The properties have been subject to 
vandalism, fire damage, and water damage. As a result, the structures are in very poor 
condition and are not suitable for preservation or restoration. Based on the currently 
available information, the subject properties do not appear to meet this criterion. 
 

Location Map 
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      A NEW DAY. 

City of Jacksonville, Florida 
Donna Deegan, Mayor 

Planning and Development Department 
214 North Hogan Street 
Jacksonville, FL 32202 

(904) 255-7800 
www.jacksonville.gov  

 

  
 

M E M O R A N D U M 

TO:  Chairperson and Members 
  Jacksonville Historic Preservation Commission 
 
FROM: Arimus T. Wells, City Planner Supervisor 

Community Planning Division, Historic Preservation Section 
 
SUBJECT: Historic Preservation Legislation 
 
DATE: August 28, 2024  
 

Final action on the following historic preservation items have taken place since the last Commission 
meeting. Please see the attached bill summaries for more details: 

 
 Ordinance 2024-0420 – An appeal has been filed for the approval of demolition (COA-24-

30120) at 125 3rd St East. However, the property owner has already demolished the structure. 
As such, a withdrawal and refund will be issued to the appellant. Please see the attached 
memorandum for more details. (LUZ: WITHDRAWN) 
 

 Ordinance 2024-0515 – An appeal has been filed for the denial of window replacement (COA-
24-30140) at 1920 Montgomery Pl. (LUZ: WITHDRAWN) 

 
The following historic preservation items are pending legislative action from City Council. Please see 
the attached bill summaries for more details: 

 
 Ordinance 2023-0876 – The bill appropriates $22 million from the General Fund-GSD Fund 

Balance to fund a Participation Loan for the Laura Street Trio project subject to the terms of a 
redevelopment agreement. 
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M E M O R A N D U M 

TO:  The Honorable Kevin Carrico, LUZ Chair 
  And Members of the City Council 
 
FROM: R. Brett James, Director  

Planning and Development 
   
RE: Ordinance 2024-0471 / Demolition Timeline / Process Improvements 
 
DATE: July 30, 2024  
 

 
On April 24, the Historic Preservation Commission (HPC) approved demolition of 125 East 3rd Street 
(COA-24-30120) in the Springfield Historic District;  this was in alignment with the Planning and 
Development Department (PDD) recommendation.  An appeal of the approval was filed by a third 
party on May 28 (Res. 2024-471).  A copy of the Staff Report and Meeting Minutes are attached.  
 
Due to internal practices and an ambiguity within the Ordinance Code, the Applicant/Owner 
demolished the structure before action was taken on the appeal by City Council. Following are key 
dates: 
 

• April 24, 2024 – The HPC voted to approve Certificate of Appropriateness (COA-24-30120) for 
the demolition of 125 East 3rd Street. 

 
• April 25, 2024 – The Applicant/Owner initiated a permit request for demolition (Permit #B-24-

151361) 
 

• May 9, 2024 – The Applicant/Owner was sent a copy of the COA Final Order executed on May 
6, 2024.  As was standard practice, PDD Staff (Historic Preservation Section) signed off on the 
demolition permit within the 21-day appeal period. 

 
• May 23, 2024 – Preservation SOS, a neighborhood group in Springfield, sent PDD staff an 

email requesting materials needed to file an appeal of COA-24-30120.  PDD Staff notified the 
Applicant/Owner via email about a potential appeal, recommending a pause until final action 
was taken by City Council. 
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• May 27, 2024 (Memorial Day) – The 21-day appeal period ended on a legal holiday.  Per 
Section 1.102(i), Ordinance Code, if a deadline falls on a legal holiday, the appeal period shall 
end on the next business day.  

 
• May 28, 2024 – Preservation SOS filed their appeal with the Legislative Services Division.  

The Office of General Counsel (OGC) determined that the appeal was timely filed.  
 

• May 30, 2024 – Applicant/Owner proceeded to obtain permit approved for demolition.  The 
Building Inspections Division (BID) was unaware of the appeal and, consequently, finalized the 
permit.  

 
• May 31, 2024 – The Legislative Services Division notified Planning Department staff that an 

appeal was filed.  The Ordinance Code (Sec. 307.204(a)) also requires that the Legislative 
Services Division notify the Chief of BID of the pending appeal.  However, the Chief of BID was 
not notified.  The Ordinance Code does not explicitly require the Applicant/Owner to be 
notified.  

 
• July 1, 2024 – Planning Department staff were notified about the property being demolished.  

Although Planning Department staff immediately contacted the Applicant/Owner and placed a 
stop work order on the permit, the significantly dilapidated structure was fully demolished 
before word reached the site.  According to the Applicant/Owner, they proceeded with their 
permit because they were not notified that an appeal was filed. 

 
Demolition of a building with an active appeal is an unfortunate and unacceptable event.  To ensure 
the situation does not repeat, PDD and OGC identified and will take action in the following areas: 
 

1. Ordinance Code – OGC identified an opportunity to update Sec. 307.204(a and b) to require 
notification of the property owner and applicant when an appeal has been filed. 

 
2. COA Final Order – OGC identified an opportunity to add language to Final Orders that 

clarifies the 21-day appeal period.  
 

3. COA Permit Reviews – PDD will not sign off on permits until after the 21-day appeal deadline 
(as notated on the signed Final Order) has expired.  This applies only to COAs that require 
HPC action;  it does not apply to COAs administratively approved by PDD. 

 
4. Notification of Appeals – PDD will formally notify the applicant/owner and the appellant any 

time an appeal has been filed, regardless of whether a determination on standing has been 
made.  

 
Enclosures 
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